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COMMUNIST INTERROGATION, INDOCTRINATION, AND
EXPLOITATION OF AMERICAN CIVILIAN AND MILI-
TARY PRISONERS

TUESDAY, JUNE 19, 1956

UNITED STATES SENATE,
PERMANENT SUBCOMMITTEE ON INVESTIGATIONS,
oF THE CoMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT OPERATIONS,
Washington, D. C.

The subcommittee met at 10:20 a. m., pursuant to Senate Resolu-
tion 188, agreed to February 16, 1956, in Room 357, Senate Office
Building, Senator John L. McClellgn (chairman) presiding.

Present: Senator John L. McClellan, Democrat, Arkansas, chair-
man; Senator Joseph R. McCarthy, Republican, Wisconsin ; Senator
Karl E. Mundt, Republican, South Dakota; Senator George H.
Bender, Republican, Ohio.

Present also: Robert F. Kennedy, chief counsel; James N. Juliana,
chief counsel to the minority; Donald F. O’Donnell, assistant chief
counsel ; Ruth Y. Watt, chief clerk.

The CaARMAN. The subcommittee will come to order.

This morning we are beginning a series of public hearings concern-
ing the treatment of prisoners, both civilian and military, by various
Communist governments.

The subcommittee further expects to show the techniques that are
employed by the Soviet Union in the handling of those of its prisoners
accused of crimes against the state. All aspects will be fully explored,
including the arrest procedure, the detention of the suspect, the im-
posed physical isolation, and the mental pressures that are applied.

Because of the large number of prisoners, both civilian and military,
that have been held by Communist China over the past 5 years, the
subcommittee expects to place particular emphasis on the treatment
of these individuals.

During the 3 years of the Korean war some 7,190 Americans were
captured by the Communists. Approximately one-third of this num-
ber died while in Communist hands. Of the 4,428 that survived and
were repatriated, over 95 percent were subjected to a well-planned
and well-organized campaign to destroy their belief in God, their
loyalty to the United States and their faith in the democratic way
of life.

We expect to establish that the Chinese Communists, by their im-
moral, unethical and illegal methods of interrogation and indoctri-
nation, attempted to create in the prison camps an environment of
fear, confusion, and mutual distrust.

By these series of hearings we expect to expose not only for the
people here in the United States, but for the people throughout the

1



2 COMMUNIST INTERROGATION OF AMERICAN PRISONERS

rest of the world, that it is the aim of the Communist system to not
only control the land areas of the world, but the minds and souls of
the members of the human race. )

The Americans and other free peoples can best combat this so-called
brainwashing weapon of the Communists by understanding its tech-
riques and methods. We hope these hearings will make some progress
in that direction.

Mr. Counsel, who is your first witness?

Mr. Kennepy. Dr. Harold Wolff.

The Cuamrman. Dr. Harold Wolff, will you come around, please,
sir. You do solemnly swear that the evidence you shall give before
this Senate investigating subcommittee shall be the truth, the whole
truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you God?

Dr. Worrr. I do so swear.

Mr. Kex~Nepy. Mr. Chairman, Dr. Hinkle will also perhaps have
something to say on the subject.

The Crarman. Dr. Hinklg, will you be sworn? You do solemnly
swear the evidence you shall give before this Senate investigating
subcommittee shall be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, so help you God ?

Dr. Hingie. I do.

TESTIMONY OF DR. HAROLD G. WOLFF, PROFESSOR OF MEDICINE,
CORNELL UNIVERSITY MEDICAL COLLEGE, IN CHARGE OF THE
DEPARTMENT OF NEUROLOGY; AND DR. LAWRENCE E. HINKLE,
JR., ASSISTANT PROFESSOR OF MEDICINE, CORNELL UNIVERSITY
MEDICAL COLLEGE

The CralRMAN. Be seated, gentlemen.

Dr. Wolft, will you state your name, your place of residence, and
your profession or occupation ?

Dr. Worrr. Dr. Harold G. Wolff, home address 355 West 246th
Street, New York City. I am professor of medicine at the Cornell
University Medical College, in charge of the department of neurology.

The Cramrman. Dr. Hinkle, will you also state the same for the
record ?

Dr. HingrLe. Dr. Lawrence E. Hinkle, Jr., of 248 South Main
Street, New Canaan, Conn. I am an assistant professor of medicine
at Cornell University Medical College.

The Cmatrman. Thank you very much, gentlemen.

I may ask you, Doctor, 1f both of you are familiar with the nature
of these proceedings and understand the purpose and objectives of the
committee in holding these hearings. '

Dr. Worrr. I believe I do, sir.

The Crarman. You have conferred with members of the staff and
therefore you know generally the line of interrogation to expect ?

Dr. Worrr. Yes.

The Crarman. I assume neither of you cares to be represented by
counse] ¢

Dr. Worrr. No.

The CrarrMaN. Thank you very much.

Mzr. Counsel, proceed.
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Mr. Kexxepy. Dr. Wolff, would you give the committee a little of
your background, and what your experience is in this field which we
are going to explore today ?

Dr. Worrr. I have been head of a group of some 20 civilian and
military scientists who have been interested in the topic thai we are
going to review, which grows out of my awareness of its public signifi-
cance as well as my interest in this general department of mental health
and disease.

Mr. Kennepy. How long have you been associated with Cornell
University, Doctor ¢

Dr. WoLrr. Since 1931.

Mr. Kennepy. Doctor, you have a statement that you have prepared
and which you have reviewed with the staff of the committee.

Dr. Worrr. Ido.

Mr. Kenvepy. Mr. Chairman, if it is satisfactory, could he read
that statement ?

The CHARMAN. The statement was submitted under the rules?
All right, Doctor, you may proceed and read your statement.

I might inquire, would you. prefer not to be interrupted until you
have concluded ?

Dr. Wourr. I would be delighted to be interrupted.

The Cratrman. In the course of the reading of your statement some
question may be asked by members of the committee for clarification.
Dr. Wovrrr. I would be very happy to respond to any questions.

The Cramrman. Allright,sir. Proceed.

Dr. Wourr. It is my purpose to report in bold outline the methods
and procedures used by the Communist state police in interrogation
and indoctrination of persons re%arded as enemies of the state. This
report will be relatively free of detailed case incidents, but emphasis
will be placed on the techniques as applied in general In their major
variations and the anticipated effects produced.

As I said before, the data here assembled are the outcome of over
914 years of effort of about 20 civilian and government scientists,
made possible through private funds and under the auspices and
with tlfe complete collaboration of the Department of Defense, which
made all possible facilities available to us. )

Tt should be said at the outset that one of the chief tasks of the
group was to separate the results of official and effective practices from
the effects of accident, clumsiness, lack of facilities, lack of experience,
lack of discipline, and lack of personnel. The more important the
suspect or criminal or the propaganda effects, the more time, personnel

and procedure were 2 plied 1n obtaining information and statements

of guilt. Inversely, 1 the yield was likely to be low from the police
and political standpoint, an individual prisoner might be able to
avoid all but minimal pressure. It was, therefore, necessary in each
instance when appraising whether a man withstood a great deal or
offered unusual resistance, to ascertain how much pressure was applied.

The Communists are skilled in the extraction of information from
prisoners and in making prisoners do their bidding. It has appeared
that they can force men to confess to crimes which have not been com-
mitted and then apparently to believe in the truth of their confessions
and express sympathy and gratitude toward those who have impris-

oned them.
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Many have found it hard to understand that the Communists do not
possess new and remarkable techniques of psychological manipulation.
Some have recorded the confessions of men such as Cardinal Mind-
szenty and William Otis and the usual behavior of the old Bolshevik
purge trials in the thirtys and have seen an alarming parallel. These

risoners were men of intelligence, abilty, and strength of character.

hey had every reason to oppose their captors. Their confessions were
palpably untrue. Such behavior is, if anything, more difficult to ex-
plain than that of some of our prisoners of war in Korea. )

The techniques used by the Communists have been the subject of
speculation. A number of theories about them have been advanced,
most of them suggesting that these techniques have been based upon
some modification of the condition reflex techniques of Professor Pav-
lov, the Russian neurologist.

The term “brainwashing,” originated by Mr. Ed Hunter who inter-
viewed Chinese refugees in Hong Kong, has caught the public fancy
and has gained wide acceptance. Various authors have attempted to
provide a scientific definition for this term. This has had the effect
of confirming the general impression that brainwashing is an esoteric
technique for the manipulation of human behavior designed by scien-
tific investigators on the basis of laboratory experiments and con-
trolled observations and producing highly predictable results.

Many of the public speculations about brainwashing are not sup-
ported by the available evidence. However, the Communists do make
an orderly attempt to obtain information from their prisoners and to
convert their prisoners to forms of behavior and belief acceptable to
their captors. They have had some success in their efforts and this
success has had a great deal of propaganda value for them.

For this reason, if for no other, it is important that we have as clear
an understanding as possible about how these methods originated,
how they are applied, their effectiveness, and their purpose.

The information contained in this report was obtained from a num-
ber of sources. Details of the Communist arrest and interrogation
systems and a great deal of information about the purposes, attitude,
and training of those who administer them, were obtained from the
experts in the area who for security reasons must remain anonymous.

nowledge of the prisoners’ reactions to their experiences was ob-
tained by the direct observations of persons recently released from
Communist prisons; that is to say, before they returned to this coun-
try. Some of these observations continued for weeks and were supple-
mented by followup observations over periods of months. They in-
cluded complete medical, neurological, and psychiatric examinations
and often fsycho_logical testing as well.

This information was supplemented by that supplied by families,
friends, and former associates. Among those studied intensively were
military and civilian prisoners of diverse ranks and backgrounds
women as well as men, defectors and resistors, some who admittedl};
cmﬁerated with their captors and some who said they did not.

supplement to this information we obtained additional data
from investigations carried on by the United States Army and by the
United States Air Force and from the material assembled for the
Defense Advisory Committee on Prisoners of War. A very large

public literature on these subjects was reviewed and drawn upon
when helpful.
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Finally, various laboratory and clinical investigations have been
carried on in my unit in order to throw light upon the psychological
and physiological processes involved in some of the interrogation and
ndoctrination procedures.

The evidence from every source has been consistent with that from
the other and provides a basis for confidence in the validity of the
statements which I am about to make and the conclusions which have
been drawn. I think I would like to say at this point the following in
this regard :

First, the interrogation methods used by the state police in Com-
munist countries are elaborations and refinements of police practices,
many of which were kriown and used before the Russian Communist
revolution.

Secondly, the principles and practices used by the Communist state
police in the development of suspects, the accumulation of evidence,
and the carrying out of arrests, detention, interrogation, trial, and
Phlunishment are known. The effects of these upon prisoners are also

own.

Thirdly, the so-called confessions obtained by Communist state
police are readily understandable as result of the methods used.

Fourth, Communist methods of indoctrination of prisoners of war
were developed by the Russians and subsequently refined by the Chi-
nese. These methods and their effects are also known.

Fifth, Chinese methods of dealing with political prisoners and
enemies of the state were adapted from those of the Russians.

Sixth, the intensive indoctrination of political prisoners is a prac-
tice primarily used by the Chinese Communists and the methods used
in this indoctrination are known and their effects are understandable.

All of these points I will develop as I go along.

Are there any questions, sir?

Mr. Kennepy. I think, Dr. Wolff, as you start going into some of
the details of this whole matter, the committee will have further ques-
tions. You have some charts, as I understand it, that you will use in
developing your thesis, is that correct?

Dr. Worrr. Yes. Perhaps with your permission I might be al-
lowed to step up there later to be nearer my charts.

The Cuairman. Yes indeed. You have very great latitude in pre-
senting the subject, Doctor. We will observe whatever method you
think necessary for your convenience in making the presentation.

Mr. Kennepy. Should we put the charts up now?

Dr. Worrr. Would you put up the first chart.

The Caammman. Dr. Hinkle will assist you with the charts?

Dr. WoLFr. Yes, please.

With your permission I will turn to him for detailed information
which I don’t happen to have at my fingertips.

(Exhibit No. 1 follows:)

ExnaisIT No. 1
BACKGROUND OF COMMUNIST METHODS

15th century Byzantine heritage:
1. Unrestricted autocracy
2. Internal intrigue and espionage
16th century:
1. Permanent body of private retainers responsible only to Czar
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2. Central control of all aspects of the state
3. Purges
17th to 18th century: Central directorate with mission to guard the internal

security of the state .
19th century: Most highly organized, effective, and powerful secret police of any

European state :

1. Sudden arrest
2. Dossier
3. Repetitive interrogation
4. Isolation technique developed
20th century Cheka :
1. Highly organized and refined methods
2. Communist ideology and logic
3. Abandonment of direct brutality o L. .
4. Development of persuasion techniqgues; exploitation of intimate inter-
rogator-prisoner relationship
OGPU-NKVD-MVD (KGB) :
1. Purges
2. Public trials . .
3. POW indoctrination (exposure to nothing but Communist interpretation
of history and current events)
Chinese system :
1. Group pressures .
2. Self and group criticism (applied to nonparty personnel and to prisoners)
3. Prisoner indoctrination:
Rote learning
Autobiography and diary writing

Dr. Worrr. This chart is designed in general to give the back-
ground of the practices and procedures. Without boring you with
details of history, in which I have no special competence, of course,
I would like to point out that the practices which have become
refined and developed in the 20th century as regards the Russian
state police have had their roots in a very long background of ex-
perience. You see in the 15th and 16th centuries the general philosophy
and orientation of the state and its attempt to centralize control of
all aspects of its functions. But in the 17th and 18th centuries we
see for the first time the central directorate with a mission to guard
the internal security of the state actually highly organized.

In the 19th century we come in contact with the most highly or-
gamzed, effective, and powerful secret police of any European State.

ome of the practices which I will discuss with you this morning
are already developed.

For example, the study and arrest, the development of a complete
dossier on an individual so that much about his past may be presented
to him when he becomes a prisoner, the effects of repetitive interroga-
tion and the techniques for such, and the fourth item, the interesting
and elaborately developed isolation technique which plays such a
large part in subsequent practice.

In the 20th century and again before the Communist appeared
on the scene we find the Czarist Russian state police system developing
further the methods which I have just mentioned. On top of that you
have now the Communist ideology and logic. Interestingly enough,
item 3, the abandonment of direct physical violence. This has an
interesting background. One is that the Communist Government,
Eresumably reformers, were 1nterested in eliminating some of the

rutal practices of the Czarist police and did so officially.

Incidentally, it became clearer and clearer that these methods were
less effective than others which could be introduced. So there was
a further reason for giving them no official status.
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You will see that this plays more and more a part. Occasionally
physical violence would creep through during periods of great pres-
sure or where it was thought to be especially effective with a partic-
ular individual, but it selgom had official support.

The fourth item, the development of persuasion techniques and
the exgloitation of the intimate interrogation prisoner relationship is
defined, is begun at least, with the Communist state police system.

As we go into the second quarter of the 20th century, with its
various versions of the state police indicated by these various initials,
the most recent being the MVD. The KGB, which is the committee of
state security or, now, the state police system, has recently been
separated from the MV D and has its own administrative organization.
But throughout its history the Communist state police has been linked
with the Ministry of Internal Affairs. It hashad more or less intimacy
and now again 1s in a period of relative separation.

Finally, we come to the idea of indoctrination of prisoners of war,
which was developed by the Russians in dealing with their large
German Army population. A good deal of experience was gained.
Lastly, the development of the (%hinese system which is a direct out-
growth of the Russian, with its own special variations. :

As you will see later, group pressures are applied far more than
they were in the Russian. Self and group criticism was again refined
and more emphasis on prisoner indoctrination during the period o
detention as contrasted to the Russian, was a feature.

I won’t stop further to give details at this point because I hope to
touch upon all these matters later.

Mr. Kennepy. May I ask you one question there, Doctor: The sys-
tem which was used against the prisoners in Korea, then, was not a
new system, but it was also used against the German prisoners who
were captured by the Russians in 1940, is that correct?

Dr. Worrr. Yes. Ishould say that it had additional features. The
Russians used their method, which is different from the Chinese in
detail, against the Germans. Then the Russians transferred or com-
municated their methods about 1949 to the Chinese, and then the
Japanese were exposed to the earliest experience of this sort, the Japa-
nese prisoners. All the time this was being worked up in more detail.
Finally, the last product of this effort is in relation to the Korean.
So we come to this via the Russians through three prisoner-of-war
populations, really.

Now I would like to turn to the next chart.

The Crairman. The Chair will order that these charts be printed
in the record as presented. The chart to which the witness has just
referred in his testimony will be made exhibit No. 1. The one now be-
ing presented will be identified as exhibit No. 2 and printed in the
record at this point.

(Exhibit No. 2 follows:)

ExuisiT No. 2

IMPORTANT COMMUNIST ATTITUDES

1. Anyone who is a threat to party or state is a criminal.
2. Potential criminals may fall into broad categories:

(a¢) Dissident members of the Communist Party.

(b) Ethnic groups suspected of nationalist aspirations.
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{c¢) Social groups inimical to the state.

{(d) Bureaucratic groups out of favor.

(e) Members of reactionary classes.

(f) Foreign nationals.

(g) People who have had contact with foreign nationals.

8. KGB decides who threatens party or state.

4. Crimes may be objective ; committed accidentally or with innocent motives,
or consequential; potential consequences of acts or attitudes.

5. “Evidence” of criminality includes—

(@) Membership in a suspect group.
(d) Minor infractions.

(¢) Suspicious acts.

(d) Unverified reports of informers.

6. KGB does not arrest a man without evidence of criminality.

7. Therefore, anyone arrested by KGB is a criminal.

The Cuairman. All right, Doctor, you may proceed.

Dr. Worrr. In order to understand the procedure, I am afraid it
will be necessary to take another excursion into the politics and atti-
tudes of the Communists, which seem to be somewhat remote from our
topic, but I feel essential to an appreciation of the procedure.

I have written out rather simply what I think to be pertinent.

As regards political crime—and what I have to say today has this
alone in its implication—as regards political crime, anyone who is a
threat to the party or the state is a criminal, You will see how that
ean be elaborated. Potential criminals, therefore, may fall into broad
eategories: First, dissident members of the Communist Party. That
requlres no explanation.

Second, ethnic groups suspected of nationalist aspirations.

Third, social groups inimical to the state.

Fourth, bureaucratic gronps out of favor.

Fifth, members of reactionary classes, now very few, of course.

Sixth, foreign nationals.

Seventh, those Russians who have had contact with foreign
nationals.

The KGB, that is to say, the State police, decides who threatens the
party or the State. I think we have to pause to consider what is politi-
cal crime. There are three general categories. The crime may be
actual in the sense that a man is caught redhanded, so to speak, with
the evidence of giving information to an enemy state or of actually
committing sabotage, and so forth. That is actual. That is really not
relevant to our topic and out of the area of discussion. More im-
portant are the crimes that are known as objective, which are com-
mitted accidentally or with innocent motives. That is to say, a factory
manager may go to overuse of a part or machinery and cause the struc-
tures to break down and delay the ultimate production. Under those
circumstances he is liable to criticism and actually is considered guilty
of a crime. Or through lack of experience something may be broken
or damaged.

The second type is the consequential crime, in which utterances or
acts that apparently are quite far removed from having political im-
plications are viewed or can be seen as having repercussions that
are of an ominous or destructive nature. This is quite different
from the western point of view and I think it must be emphasized, since
it becomes very relevant to the kind of relationship that is developed
between the interrogator and the prisoner in some of our subjects.
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What constitutes evidence of criminality As mentioned above,
membership in any of these suspect groups, minor infractions, acts that
can be looked upon with suspecion, and unverified reports of informers.

The next point is an extremely important one and I can’t over-
emphasize it. The KGB does not arrest a man without evidence of
criminality, When I say criminality. I have in mind just what I
have included above. This is important psychologically because a
man who is being arrested knows that they have some evidence of
some kind or interpret his acts in some way to make him a criminal.
He doesn’t know exactly what it is, but already his mind is prepared
for trouble and he knows he is not innocent. Therefore, any one ar-
rested by the KGB is almost by definition a criminal.

The CaamrMaN. In other words, once he is arrested, once the police
decide to arrest him as a criminal, there is no hope then for vindica-
tion or acquittal?

Dr. Worrr. No.

The CHarMAN. Judgment is made and in effect sentence is passed
as to guilt or innocence prior to arrest.

Dr. Wovrrr. That is right. He can make a dicker and come off with
as little as possible.

The CHAlRMAN. I beg your pardon?

Dr. Worrr. He can make some sort of arrangement or have barter
or work as hard as he can about making his crimes minimal, but he
is coming out of it with some sort of guilt.

The CHAIRMAN. He is already convicted in the minds of his accusers
prior to his arrest.

Dr. Wourr. Right.

The Cmarman. That conviction stands for all purposes.

Dr. Wourr. Right.

The Cuaaeman. Whether he can get off with a light sentence or
some reprimand or whether he is shown some leniency, depends on
how he might cooperate?

Dr. Worrr. That is right, sir.

This gives both the interrogator a great advantage and softens, so
to speak, the prisoner because he knows that he is guilty.

Senator BEnper. How long, Doctor, has this process been in effect ?
That is, how long have the Communists practiced, not in China but in
Russia itself, this system of punishment? )

Dr. Wourr. I can say it was probably highly organized and fully
developed by the time the famous purge trials in the thirties were gen-
erally publicized. I would say somewhere in the late thirties. Dr.
Hinkle, is that your impression ? ) _ o

Dr. Hinxre. This development of this attitude toward criminality
was developed in the late twentles and early thirties, but to a certain
extent it floated out of the old Russian law which had a presumption
or at least laid a certain amount of the burden on the prisoner to prove
his innocence at the time of his arrest in any case.

Senator BeExpEr. Doctor, while all this was going on, it is obvious
that in this country the impression of many educators and even some
clergymen was that this was a great experiment in democracy and
they were very sympathetic to the whole Communist program. Cer-
tainly, since you have been engaged in this work for so long, why was
it that so many intelligent people, or allegedly intelligent, and so many
people who were well educated, cultured people in this country, fell for
this business ?
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Dr. Worrr. Itis difficult to answer the question.

Senator BeNpEr. You are aware that such is the case? .

Dr. Worrr. Yes indeed. Ithink many of them were unaware of this
kind of relation to the political criminal. They saw something of the
management of the common crime or something of the attempts to deal
with the needs of the law-abiding citizen according to the Russian
concept, but perhaps they were quite ignorant of this orientation.
'fl‘uhat would be my guess about it, as well as a general delight in con-

sion.

Senator BEnNpEr. These purges inside of Russia were going on and
people generally throughout the world were aware of the hundreds,
in fact thousands, of people who were being exterminated by the
government itself who disagreed with their point of view. I can’t
quite understand why we had so many people in this country who
almost prided themselves on defending a system which you describe
here.

Dr. Wovrrr. I am afraid I can’t help. Tt is really extraordinary.

Senator BENDER. But you are aware of that.

Dr. Worrr. Yes.

Senator BeEnper. Has this system which you describe ever been
used by any governments other than Russians and Chinese ?

Dr. Wourr. Of course, as the influence of these states has spread,
it was obviously introduced in the new states. They are the two chief
kinds of methods, the Eastern European method or what might be
called the Asiatic or Chinese states, and each of these principal states,
the Chinese and Russians, are imposing these practices on their newly
acquired communities. But I have no knowledge of any other of the
western societies introducing such methods or using such methods.

The CaarmMAN. All right, Doctor, proceed.

Dr. Worrr. Could we go on, Dr. Hinkle.

The Cramrman. The chart now being presented will be exhibit No.
3 and will be printed in the record at this point.

(Exhibit No. 3 follows:)

Exusir No. 3
CrUCIAL FEATURE OF LEGAL OPERATION

If 2 man is arrested his case cannot be settled until a protocol (“confession”)
has been prepared. This protocol must be signed by both prisoner and interro-
gating officer.

Dr. Wovrrr. The next point to be emphasized is indicated in the
chart. The crucial feature of legal operation explains why so many
of our informants have to make some kind of confession, since in a
sense 1t is written into the law and practice. If a man is arrested his
case can not be settled until a protocol “confession” has been prepared.
Téius protocol must be signed by both prisoner and the interrogating
officer.

The Cramman. I would like to inquire at this point, Doctor
that mean where they commit what th%y judge to bI; a cajpital oﬁ’eg:: g
) Drl. Worrr. This has to do with political crime or state crime, noth-
ing else.

The Cramman, Whatever they determine is a capital offense, Is
this followed meticulously in those instances? Before they are exe-
cuted they obtain a confession ?
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Dr. Worrr. I believe they have the right to make administrative
decisions. If a man absolutely refuses to sign or cooperate in any
way, under special circumstances the police have the right to execute
without further discussion or without printed confession.

The Cuamman. But they do undertake in each instance to obtain a
confession ?

Dr. WoLrr. Yes.

The CrHARMAN. Until that becomes hopeless they do not abandon
the effort ?

Dr. Worrr. That is true. -

The CHATRMAN. All right.

Dr. Worrr. With the two points to be remembered : The conviction
of guilt on the part of the interrogator and the prisoner, plus the fact
that some sort of deposition must be made before the case can be
closed, I think we begin to see the direction in which the process is
going to move.

The Caammman. The chart being presented now may be made ex-
hibit No. 4 and printed in the record at this point.

(Exhibit No. 4 follows:)

EXHIBIT NO. b

A TYPICAL TIME TAELE

deeks Steps Reaction of Prisoner

[o] 1. Susplcion

Anxiety
Suspense
Avareness of being avoided
Feelings of unfocused guilt
Fear and uncertainty
Bewilderment
Hyperactivity
Diminishing activity
Increasing depression
Fatigue (pain
Increasing pressure Humiliation, loss of self
esteen’
Filth, mental dulling
Despair
Frustration tolerance
greatly reduced
Great need to talk
Utter dependence on anyone
who "befriends"
Much more pliable
Great need for approval
of interrogator
Repeatedly frustrated

2. Accumilation of evidence
Surveillance
Report of informers
Beizure of assoclates

3. Seizure
4. Detention
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Rigid Regimen
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accept statements

"help" and withdrawal of
approval
Increased suggestibility
8. Respite Confabulation
12 9. Trial "corfesslon” Rationalization
10. Punishment Profound relief

T. Deposition

11

BOrPrtPRNFDPRAOD >

by interrogator's refusal to

by interrogator's alternating
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Dr. Worrr. I would like to say a word now about the KGB organi-
zation and who are the interrogators. The interrogator is usually a
young man, somewhere between 20 and 30. It is not a job that is par-
ticularly sought for. The state police senior, so to speak, looks around
and tries to find a suitable person. The suitable person may have to
be, so to speak, drafted for the job or he may volunteer. He is usually
an individual with strong convictions about communism. He is apt
to be a person with no more than 2 years of secondary school educa-
tion. He is exposed to training on the spot. He gets a certain amount
of formal education in the practices we are going to talk about, but
this is largely at the elbow of a senior officer. He has no special train-
Ing in psychology, psychiatry, neurophysiology, neuropharmacology
or any of the other so-called scientific procedures that might be rele-
vant to this. This is an apprentice system imposed upon a not too
well educated young man, who is not very enthusiastic about the job,
but who is an avowed Communist.

From the start it must be appreciated that the KGB interrogator
has his own vulnerabilities. In the first place, he is obliged to get
a confession from his prisoner. In the second place, this confession
must have certain elements of plausibility. It can’t be absolutely
ridiculous or absurd. It has to have a certain substance. It has to
hold together in a certain way. This is particularly true of the
Russian and less true of the Chinese system.

In the third place, he must not allow his prisoner to commit
suicide or be pressed to the point where he becomes psychotic. He
can press and press short of an irreversible mental change. A certain
number of people do become psychotic and I don’t believe that has
special relevance to this method but only the fact that prisoners in
jail often in the past have become psychotic.

At all events, he loses his prisoner when the prisoner becomes
psychotic. He loses face, also, so to speak.

The prisoner may not be mangled or allowed to die of disease.
relevant to the treatment. e must do this all within a limited time,
3 months usually being the outside limit.

Lastly, he must not let himself get so involved in the prisoner’s
case and in his own personal relations with the prisoner as to be-
come oversympathetic or so disturbed as to become himself ineffective
and no longer capable of pursuing the purpose of the state. So he
carries a number of hazards in presenting himself to his prisoner.

If we assume that that is the kind of young man who gets started
on this, I need only to say that under special circumstances when a
high-ranking official or a prince of the church or some important
personage is under consideration, a correspondingly schooled and ex-
perienced person of the interrogation force will be assigned, but for
the average run of cases it is unlikely that one will receive a specially
experienced or sophisticated or knowledgeable interrogator.

I have put before you an oversimplified

Mr. Ken~vepy. May I interrupt at this point, Doctor ¢

Often the interrogator knows that the confession that he is trying
to obtain is false, is that correct? =

Dr. Worrr. Yes.

Mr. Kexnepy. Would you explain to the committee why, even
though he knows it is false, he attempts to get the confession. what
the reason or the explanation for that is in his own mind?
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Mr. Worrr. I would be glad to, Mr. Kennedy.

The interrogator realizes that the prisoner is guilty of something.
He also realizes that he is probably not guilty of the severe crimes
with which he is likely to be charged. On the other hand, he feels
in applying his pressures and in devoting himself to this task that he
is'serving communism and the party and that he therefore will ration-
alize his behavior for the good of the party, and not necessarily for
the validation of the evidence.

The CramryMaN. Does he have the prospect of advancement or
favors from the party if he becomes proficient in the art of obtaining
confessions ?

Dr. Worrr. Quite so. He has a skill and a pride and his own op-
portunities for advancement depend upon the type of evidence he
gurlrllls in and in some instances the number of cases that are reported

m.
yThe CHATRMAN. In fact,he is on trial himself more or less.

Dr. Worrr. Precisely.

Mr. Kennepy. And also communism being a type of religion to him,
he feels that the suspect should make the sacrifice of confessing to the
crime for the good of the party and for the good of the country.

Dr. Worrr. Yes, being convinced and he is of the cause and of com-
munism, he feels free to try to persuade the prisoner of his criminality
and to extract a confession which will indicate his attrition and reform
him so to speak, and make him a better citizen. All of that can be very
readily rationalized by a man who is also eager to get ahead.

The CHAIRMAN. Allyright.

Dr. Worrr. Theleft-hand chart——

The CrairMaN. That will be made exhibit No. 5 and printed in
the record at this point.

(Exhibit No. 5 follows:)

ExHiIBIT No. 5

EASTERN EURQPEAN SECRET POLICE SYSTEMS (COMMUNIST)
SCHEMA OF TIME TABLE
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Dr. Worrr. The vertical line at the left-hand side of the chart in-
dicates the degree of disorganization of the person. Along the bottom,
along the horizontal line, I have indicated in weeks the time involved
in the process from the moment the individual is supposedly under
suspicion officially until he is a prisoner.

The first part, the period of surveillance usually lasts about 4
weeks

The CratrMaN. You mean during that period he is under suspicion.
In other words, they are building up a case against him.

Dr. Worrr. Yes. Heisnot informed.

The CrairmMaN. He is not informed, but during that period he is a
suspect.

II))r. Worrr. Quite. The party has decided for one reason or an-
other that this man is a potential enemy of the state and they are
trying to collect evidence about him.

That in itself has effects, as you will see later, because he becomes
aware of it secondarily and wonders what is going on and what be is

ilty of and what his friends are saying about him. This is all a
%uuild-u in the process which will ultimately——

The CuairMan. You say he is not informed, but because of certain
treatment or attitudes of his friends he becomes conscious that some-
thing is developing against him, that he probably is under suspicion,
and he begins to wonder and to try to rationalize to himself what it is,
What have I done? That puts him in a state of anxiety.

Dr. Worrr. Quite so. He is not officially informed but it is very
likely that he knows something is going on.

The next period beginning at about the fourth week with his arrest
begins the period of detention. A part of the communist philosophy
is that the individual who is suspect or prisoner or arrested is supposed
to be taken to a house of detention where he and his interrogator can
sit down and talk this over and consider what has been done and how
he deviated from the true faith and how this could be corrected. That
was the philosophy behind it. But as you will see, this has become per-
verted and other steps have been introduced.

This detention usually lasts from the fourth to the twelfth week, let
us say, or eleventh week, which would be about 6 to 8 weeks. He still
has not come to trial. At the end of that time, as you will see, during
the pressures which have been applied, he has become a more and more
.disorganized person and finally makes a deposition, makes a confession,
that is, and then comes to trial.

At the trial about a week or so after the confession, his punishment
begins. Under the Russian system indoctrination doesn’t play much
part in this first period of detention. There is not much in the way of
mstruction or indoctrination except secondarily.

. As you will see with the Chinese this will change. They start their
indoctrination right from the start. This period of detention is one
of extracting information by one means or another.

Then finally with the assignment of a punishment the case is closed
and the man goes off to Siber1ia or is shot or is sent to some remote corner
of the state for reeducation or reform or what-not.

. So the process in general is 1 of 3 months. I like to emphasize that
it has a certain timetable about it.

If you switch your eye to the next chart to the right you see the same
data in an upright position. The time is on the side. The operating
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steps are in the second column, and at the extreme right are the reac-
tions of the prisoner.

As you suggested, Mr. Chairman, the first part of his period of sur-
velllance arouses suspicion in him, and the accumulation of evidence
makes him very uneasy and the reports of informers he is sure are
beginning to be accumulated and his friends bégin to avoid him and
he becomes uneasy and uncertain. Then the arrest process. When
sufficient evidence has been collected by an interrogator and presented
to his superior if his superior accepts this as sufficient for potential
criminality or for arrest, then the arrest is made. The arrest is made,
as you know, usually in the middle of the night. The original idea
was to avoid embarrassment for the prisoner and for the community,
but this has changed. It is actually another way of terrorizing the
individual. He may actually be arrested on the street or he may be
sent to a distant city and arrested on the train. When he is arrested
he is not told the reason. He is not given a specific offense. He is told
that he has committed some crime against the state, and he knows what
he has done and no statement of specific guilt is made.

‘When he is brought to the police station or to the detention house,
as it is called, in a very legalistic manner, all his property is indexed
and filed away and if he comes out 20 years later it is likely to be in a
most meticulously well-kept form, with every detail and every stitch
of garment returned. The legalistic aspects of the practice are very
striking in contrast to the completely arbitrary nature of other
procedures.

He is given an initial interrogation in some manner. He is already
so disturbed that he tells much of his story at that time. They will
get what evidence the individual is willing to give about himself at
that moment when he is already so shaken.

If we take a man who has a reasonably serious offense or one who
is potentially a serious criminal, we would take him through this diffi-
cult program. .

First, the period of 3 to 6 weeks is one of complete isolation. This
sounds benign enough to us in this room, but yet isolation under the
circumstances is a very fearful experience. The individual is com-
pletely uncertain as to his fate. He enters the period of isolation in a
small room, 6 by 10. The light is apt to be kept burning in the ceiling
at all times. He has no opportunities to consult anyone about his
case. He is out of contact with his friends and with his influential
associates. He may have various pressures applied at this point. He
may be a little too cold or a little too hot. He may sleep with his hands
exposed outside the covers, lying rigidly on his back. He is not al-
lowed to sleep except at fixed hours. The food is adequate and ex-
ceedingly simple. His 6 by 10 chamber usually contains a receptacle
for urine and feces which 1s shocking to many people, perhaps not to
the members of the Russian state.

If the individual has behaved in an uncooperative way according
to the interrogator, this privilege may be withdrawn and he may be
allowed toilet privileges at arbitrary and fixed and rather brief times
during the day. He may be obliged to stand in one position if it is
considered desirable to further bring pressure upon him.

What is the effect of all this? He goes through a period of being
bewildered and demanding explanations and wanting to see people,
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and trying to understand what it is all about and how strange it is that
he should be so abused. Actually during this next period he passes
into a second phase known as one of adjustment during which he quits
this overactivity and no longer tries to get from his jailer any state-
ment of his fate. He becomes more and more depressed and humiliated
and uncertain. He becomes dull and his frustration certainly mounts.

At the end of the third to the sixth week of this complete isolation:
and utter loneliness and boredom, this individual is in a state of wish-
ing, above all else. to talk to another human being and at least to make
some contact with anyone who will talk to him. A person who then
comes in the capacity of a friend or someone who would act as his
counselor, finds him in a very ready state to talk, much more than he
was in the beginning, and much more ready to comply.

Now the work of the interrogator begins. He may never have ap-
peared until this moment when he comes as his friend. During the next
6 weeks the relations with the interrogator are developed and, as I will
show you in subsequent charts, he comes out with a deposition some-
where along about the fifth or sixth week, and so on.

Now if we will turn to the next chart I think we can take these steps
up in a little more detail.

The CuatrMAN. The chart will be printed at this point.

(Exhibit No. 6 follows:)

ExHIBIT No. 6

PERIOD OF SURVEILLANCE

Steps Reaction of subject
1. Under suspicion__________________________ Anxiety, suspense.
2. Accumulation of evidence: Awareness of being avoided.
3. Reports of informers______________________. Feelings of unfocused guilt.
4. Seizure of associates_ Fearful and suspicious.
Seizure ——— Complete uncertainty as to fate.

Dr. Worrr. Without pausing very long to review this, the first por-
tion of the curvilinear arrangement on the extreme left, the first 4
weeks, the period of surveillance during which he is increasingly
anxious and becomes already filled with unfocussed guilt and wonder-
ing what it is going to be all about and certainly uncertain as to his
fate. He already is being prepared for what follows. Then the ar-
rest. Now we come to the period of detention. Some of these I have
touched upon already: the kind of cell, the routine of the day. At-
tempts are made to disconpect him from his civilian status, to make
him fully aware of the fact that he is under complete control. Many
of the pressures that are of a slightly painful or painful nature are
more designed to bring home to him his helplessness and isolated state
than indeed they are designed to damage him or to injure him,

The Crarrman. Let the record show that the chart from which you

are now testifying is exhibit No. 7, and may be printed in the record
at this point.

(Exhibit No. 7 follows:)
ExHisit No. 7
THE DETENTION REGIMEN

1. Total isolation : No columunication of any sort with any person,
2. Cell: 6 by 10, barren; no view outside; light in ceiling burns contantly,
3. Rigid regimen—strict timetable., For example :
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(@) Early rising.
(b) Short time for washing.
(¢) Eat (no utensils).
(d) Sit (fixed position).
(e) Exercise (walk alone).
(f) Sit (fixed position).
(9) Eat (no utensils).
(k) SBit (fixed position).
(i) Sleep (on back, hands out, face to light).
. Immediate punishment for infractions.
. Food: Plain, distasteful, just sufficient to sustain nutrition; sometimes ex-
cessively salty.
. Elimination: Slop jar in cell, removed for infractions, thereafter, taken to
latrine only at pleasure of the guard.
. Temperature : May be hot, or cold:-and damp.
. Pain may result from fixed positions during sleep and when awake.

Dr. Worrr. I might say a word about food. I think in many in-
stances or in most instances the food is probably adequate according
to the national practices, but many foreign nationals find the food dis-
tasteful and perhaps look upon that as one of the features that cause
4 reaction.

It is very important throughout all this discussion in trying to
collect from our informants those effects that are not designed or
have no diabolic end but are either due to the local custom or some de-
ficiency of some sort, some clumsiness or awkwardness or peculiar
local custom, not necessarily a part of the design.

The pain that is used is not a major part. Individuals may be
-caused to stand in 1 position for a long period up to 20 or 22 hours,
in which you get very severe joint and muscle pains, and in some cases
such swelling of the extremities as to make them very painful. Rarely
this may interfere with circulation sufficiently to cause a man to col-
lapse or to develop delirium. I should say these were ancillary and
not primary features of the Russian or Eastern European method.

Very well, now that we have an idea of the detention regimen, we
will go on to the consideration of the effects upon the individual dur-
ing this period. ) ) .

The CuarrmaN. The chart now being presented is exhibit 8.

(Exhibit No. 8 follows:)

el & b

ExuiBIT No. 8
EFFECTS OF DETENTION- RE¢IMEN ON PRISONER

Initially : Fear, uncertainty.

1 to 3 days: Bewilderment and discouragement followed by overalertness, ex-
pectancy, demanding. Rejects food, complains, attempts fraternization (re-
jected or punished).

3 to 10 days: Anxiety, hyperactivity, sleeplessness, nightmares, compliance,
steadily increasing loneliness, boredom, fatigue, hunger, pain, weight loss,
gradual compliance.

10 days to 3 weeks: Decreasing activity. Increasing dejection, automatic be-
havior, repetitive acts, intense fatigue, drowsiness, pain, weight loss, constipa-
tion, edema, craving for companionship, humiliation, loss of self-esteem.

3 to 6 weeks: Despair, utter dependence, inactivity, filth, soiling, mental dulling,
loss of discrimination, muttering, weeping, praying, delusions, hallucinations
(delirium), “confabulation,” need for companionship, great need to talk, frus-
tration telerance greatly reduced, suggestible, eagerly grasps at any help.
Pliable.

Dr. Worrr. He is now still in complete isolation, the first 3 to 6
weeks. Fear and uncertainty are built up. As I said, he is overactive
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for the first 3 or 4 days. From the 8d to the 10th day he is becoming
less and less active, more and more resigned and hopeless and desperate.
Then from the 10th day to the 3d week he becomes less and less active
and tries to keep himself integrated in many circumstances by repeti-
tive acts. He may cleanse the floor over and over again or meticulously
dress and undress or spend long periods of time washing and rewash-
ing—something to fill the day by repetitive automatic acts.

Fatigue, drowsiness. Mind you, sleep may be deprived by interrupt-
ing him or waking him. The jailer can do this if it was thought to be
desirable. Then toward the end of that time I would say that his
state was one of utter dependence, thoroughly disorganized. He may
be weeping or praying and may actually have delusions and halluci-
nations and confabulates. “Confabulates” is a word meaning he con-
structs a fantasy according to suggestion; that is to say, the inter-
rogator introduced at this time might be able to introduce an idea
which is the basis of a fantasy developed by the prisoner.

The need to talk i$ the outstanding feature and the conviction of
frustration due to his lack of ability to make a contact with anyone.

At this point the interrogator enters the scene. Now we may go on
to the next chart.

The CmamrmaN. The chart now being presented will be exhibit
9 and printed in the record at this point.

(Exhibit No. 9 follows:)

ExHIBIT No, 9
INTERROGATION PROCEDURES AND PRISONER REACTIONS

Begin: When interrogator decides prisoner is ready to talk—usually when he
has become dejected and dependent.

Carried out: According to plan—usually at night.

Lasts: Until deposition is signed.

Stage I: Review of life history in great detail, repetitively. Interrogator:
formal. Allows prisoner to talk. Cements relationship by long and intimate
inquiry into prisoner’s life. Persuades prisoner his aim is to help and be-
friend._ Attitude: “We know everything already.” Never satisfied with in-
formation. Discrepancies mean lies. Prisoner: Anxious to talk and explain.
Much more pliable.

Statg I1: Interrogator uses episode from life history as evidence of crime.
Disapproves of prisoner’s denials. Punishes him. Prisoner frustrated. (If
made to stz.md many hours may develop circulatory collapse and uremia.)
Hurt by rejection. Strives to please interrogator. Increasingly suggestible.

Stage III: Int_errogator rewards and approves of the prisonmer’s cooperation.
ggrs%a(%es him, suggests half truths, and helps himm to rationalize as only

y out.

Stage IV : Repetiti_on of stages II and III several times, if necessary. Prisoner
repeatedly and increasingly frustrated by interrogator’s refusal to accept
statements and by his alternating “help” and withdrawal of approval—be-
g;)]rlleelss more and more suggestible, readily confabulates, rationalizes half

Stage V: Successful rationalization. Satisfactor: rotocol. “Gentle '
agreement.” Prisoner feels great relief, may havZ gfatitude and admi:l-gat‘ircl):

for interrogator.

Dr. Worrr. The interrogator usually does his work at night. I un-
derstand originally this was introduced because they were so busy
with other things during the day they could not get around to interrq.
gation until night. It now is a fixed practice because it is believed to
have special effects, which I think it does. This continues until a
deposition has been made. These are arbitrary stages that I have
used, and I have no use except for pedagogical purposes.
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The first thing the interrogator does is to befriend him. Let me re-
mind you, you have a man who is utterly dependent and very eager for
human contact. So he reviews the life history in great detail, asks
him about all sorts of personal incidents in his early life, childhood and
development, and the family life of the prisoner. The prisoner is en-
eouraged to talk. A kind of patient-physician relationship is estab-
lished by this long intimacy and is the medium or the means by which
the interrogator partially mollifies and controls the prisoner.

From the beginning he persuades the prisoner that his aim is to
help and befriend, with the reiteration that we know everything al-
ready and if you will simply be frank and cooperative and confess,
we will quickly close this case and you can be discharged.

The interrogator is never completely satisfied with the information
rendered, and he is apt to ask more and more. So if a man tells more
at once it doesn’t seem to save him very much because he is pressed
for more and more. On the other hand, if he holds back he can pro-
tract this process and even repeat it in some instances.

Any discrepancy in the telling of a life story is interpreted as a
lie. Of course it needn’t be because discrepancies in life history are
common, but it is exploited as lack of cooperation. The prisoner dur-
inli; lt:.lllis period is very eager to talk as, I suggested, and is also very
pliable.

In stage two the interrogator begins to use episodes or incidents
from the life history of the individual concerning his vulnerability.
He may use some incidents or episode of feeling or circumstance out
of the prisoner about which he feels rather guilty or self-conscious or
uneasy. Then it has the function of further disorganizing him and
makes him overly active and anxious and guilty and fills him with
conflict.

The next device an interrogator may use is to threaten to withdraw
his support unless more cooperation and greater frankness is ex-
hibited. He may use the punitive symbols of causing him to stand or
obliging him to sit in certain positions simply to indicate that he is
in control and if he doesn’t cooperate he may find himself in great
trouble. )

So the process of befriending and rejecting and befriending and re-
jecting keeps the prisoner in a very uneasy state, plus the fact that
this man has now cemented a very important relationship due to this
long and intimate contact, often hours and hours and days, and usually
at night. He certainly aims to please the interrogator. )

Stage three is one in which there is this backing and filling, re-
warding and approving on the one hand and withdrawing support
on the other, and finally and with gréater and greater emphasis per-
suading him that. after all, he is a criminal, he has committed certain
offenses against the state, and according to the laws of the country,
let us say, or the laws of the state he is a_criminal and if he would
only admit this, this matter could be closed. Therefore Communists
and Christians and Catholic all have the same general purpose of help-
ing the common man, and so on. He is gradually able to help him
rationalize his position as to the only way out of an intolerable and as
far as he is concerned an everlasting experience.

Meantime, the interrogator is looking at his watch, so to speak,
because time is closing in on him. He is pressing for conclusion of
the case and is bearing harder and harder. The advantage is of
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course on his side since he gets the powers of rest. The prisoner never
has certainty about his hours of rest and is completely uncertain about
the turn of events that the next day may bring. . Lo

At any rate he becomes more and more suggestible. He is tired,
alone, he has no one to support him. He is sure his friends have let
him down. Finally, he rationalizes that half-truth which may be
edited by the interrogator so that finally more and more words are
taken out and he is left with the fact that he is guilty of, let us say,
esplonage according to the law or of some political crime.

With this rationalization of his behavior he signs the protocol and
is allowed to sleep and rest and is better fed. He is given a week or
two weeks during which he is prepared for his trial, at which time
he confirms for the most part the depositions he has made because he
realizes that if he does not he is likely to go through the process again.
If he should finally decide in court that he just can’t take what has
been said about him, the case will be closed at that time, he will be
returned to this period in the detention house and the matter will be
reviewed until he is again willing to accept the deposition.

Relatively few, probably less than 1 percent of all prisoners ever
get to the point of having a public trial. It is a rare and unusual oc-
casion. A certain number of them get to a trial. On the other hand,
there are some who never get to trial because they do not confess.
There are individuals who under these circumstances do not make a
deposition, and they may be arbitrarily dealt with or allowed to re-
main in detention for an undefined period. But that is uncommon.

The CaarMan. What percentage confess in some manner?

Dr. Worrr. My guess would be well over 90 percent. What do you
think, Doctor ?

Dr. Hinrie. Yes, I would think it would be a very small group
who do not sign some form of protocol, which is called a confession,
because once a man is being placed in a Russian detention prison his
case cannot be closed and he cannot be released from this detention
prison until a deposition has been prepared which is signed by him
and by the interrogator. So except for those very few hardy souls
who are prepared to stay in detention indefinitely—and people have
been known to stay in these detention prisons as long as 7 years—
except for them and those prepared to be shot forthwith, nearly every
one signs some form of a deposition. The nature of the deposition is
always such that some crime is specified and, therefore, it always
amounts to a confession from our point of view.

Senator Benper. Doctor, you are not theorizing here. You actu-
ally have interviewed approximately 30 persons who had these experi-
ences. So this is based on fact and not any book reading, but actual
contact with the persons who were so victimized.

Dr. Wovurk. Yes. T would like to add to that that the actual pro-
cedures and practices come from the mouths of those who have done
them, not only the informers. We have had contact with individuals
who have been involved in these procedures.

I would like to emphasize that these people have a very strong and
great pride in their background as policemen and as experts in thig
process. They have no truck with long-haired notions and theories.
They are like good cooks who open the stove and see when the cale
1s right and so on, and they know how to proceed from there. They
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are out of sympathy with many of our gadgets, polygraph, for ex-
ample. They have very little feeling about such things.

The CHARMAN. Doctor, did you mean to say that you have inter-
viewed only 30 people ?

Dr. Worrr. That is quite right. We have a certain number of in-
dividuals who are practitioners of this craft which I can’t specify.
Then we have examined about 30 intimately, and we have another
less intimate contact with another 30 or so. So I should think our ex-
perience is based on 70 or more people.

The CrAIRMAN. Seventy or more. Have you ever interrogated any
of their interrogators?

Dr. Worrr. Yes. I mentioned that as among the experts. They
are the experts I have in mind. They are the defectors that I had an
opportunity to work with.

The CBamman. In other words, they actually participated and
were assigned the duty of §etting confessions from the prisoners, and
you have talked with them ?

Dr. WorLrr. Precisely.

The CaammanN. Does the information they gave you confirm what
the victims had reported ?

Dr. Worrr. Precisely.

Mr. Kexnepy. Doctor, I think it was also a point that you made
that the suspect who signed a confession might be talked into signing
'by the interrogator saying this is a crime in this Communist country,
so let us sign first that you committed this crime under Communist
law or under the Russian law, and then they eliminate under Russian
law until finally you are signing a statement saying “I am a spy” or
“I committed espionage,” when in fact you started out originally with
never any such thought. Is that correct?

Dr. Worrr. Quite so, sir.

The Craeman. That is one of the systems that isused ¢

Dr. Wovrrr. Precisely. The prisoner becomes less and less critical
as he gets more and more exhausted and fatigued and hopeless. So
what he would reject at first he is likely to accept at the end.

The CaarMan. For those who may read this record or those who
may hear you testify we want to make it very clear that, as I under-
stand it, that this 1s not just theory, not just something that has
been guessed at or there is a possibility it may be so, but it is actual
facts, substantiated by the sworn testimony of people who have had
the experience, both those who have had the experience as victims of
the system and those who have participated in the perpetration of
the system and administering the system. Is that correct?

Dr. Worrr. That is correct, sir.

The Caamrman. All right, you may proceed.

Dr. Worrr. The next chart, please. i

The CraRMAN. The chart being presented will be made exhibit No.
10 and printed in the record at this point.

(Exhibit No. 10 follows:)

ExaIBIT No. 10

The primary work of the interrogator is to convince the prisoner that what he
did was a crime.
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Dr. Worrr. Let me repeat once again what I have said earlier sev-
eral times. The primary work of the interrogator 1s to convince the
prisoner that what he did was a crime. That is repeating what I have
said many times before. .

The Caarrman. That is his conception of the responsibilities and
duties with which he is charged. If he fails I wonder what happens
to the interrogator. If he is unsuccessful, what ‘punishment or repri-
mand does he suffer? Do we have any information on that? .

Dr. Worrr. Yes, a little. I tried to find out. Ifhe demonstrates his
lack of capacity he is taken out of the work. He isn’t actually pun-
ished but his chances of promotion are certainly very small and he
may be given some secondary role in the police system. I don’t be-
live that he is actually imprisoned unless he has shown some deviation
in his own ideas. .

The CuatrMaN. In other words, if he just doesn’t have the capacity
to do the job he is demoted. At least that much happens to him.

Dr. Worrr. Yes. There is this much to say about it: If a man has
falsified his evidence he is liable to be punished.

The CuarrMaN. You mean if he makes a report that the prisoner
later repudiates ?

Dr. Worrr. Or if his superiors for political reasons or otherwise
decide this is no longer the way this is to be viewed, in either case he
may be punished for this falsification. We had that sort of evidence
about the doctors’ trials. As you may remember, a certain number of .
doctors were accused of having taken part in the bad management of
important people, and they were tried for that. Then later it was
discovered that the evidence was not correct. The interrogators in
those instances were punished.

Senator BENDER. Was this the experience, Doctor, of the boys who
embraced communism, who were prisoners, American boys who volun-
tarily said they didn’t want to come back to this country ?

Dr. Worrr. No, sir.

Senator Benper. That wasn’t true in that case.

Dr. Worrr. No. They didn”t have very much pressure applied,
practically none of this.

Senator BExpEr. None of this?

Dr. Worrr. No.

Senator Benxper. That is a wholly different situation. Did you study
that at all?

. Dr. Wourr. We have had some experience with some of those people,
es, sir.

Senator Benper. What would you say motivated them ?

Dr. Worrr. In some instances I am afraid it was due to the fact that
certain advantages were gained by cooperation and that they had the
conviction, rightly or wrongly, that they would be very severely criti-
cized, if not punished, if they returned. They thought that their-
chances were somewhat better if they remained with the enemy. At
least some of them have felt that after making that choice the decision
was a bad one and they were willing to take their chances and to come
back. Our experience with them has been that they are not exposed
to a great deal of pressure,
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Senator BExpEr. Where our citizens are involved as prisoners and
are brainwashed and given this treatment what has been the Govern-
ment’s attitude when confessions were obtained? Is the Government
inclined to be lenient and consider the ordeal and experience that they
have had ?

Dr. Worrr. Yes. I am out of my area of competence. It is my un-
derstanding that where military people are involved, the department
of the particular individual is very carefully reviewed, and where it is
considered by military judges that the pressures were very great, these
men have been accepted and compassionately dealt with.

On the other hand, if this was felt not to be so, I think certain pun-
ishments were meted out. I think it was in terms of the individual
case and the amount of pressure applied. I don’t think there is an
-overall policy. Am I right about that ¢

Dr. Hinkre. Yes, sir. I think, Senator, if we get ahead with the
next part of our presentation it will become clear where the Chinese
procedures are different from those of the KGB, which we have been
describing, and you can also see to what extent the Korean prisoner-
-of -war experience flowed out of the Chinese experience.

Dr. Worrr. May I have the next chart?

The Cuarman. Chart No. 11 will be made exhibit No. 11 and will
appear in the record at this point.

(Exhibit No. 11 follows:)

ExHIBIT No. 11
COMPARISON OF METHODS oF CHINESE WITH METHODS OF KGB

1. KGB goal is to produce a satisfactory protocol in preparation for trial.
Additional Chinese goal is to produce long lasting changes in the basic attitudes
and behavior of the prisoner.

2. Prolonged isolation not used routinely.

3. Intensive use of group interaction—greater dependence on disorganizing
effect of group rejection and hostility. Complete lack of privacy.

(a) To obtain information.
(b) To apply pressure ; to persuade.
(¢) To indoctrinate. . . .

4. Use of public seif-criticism and group criticism for indoctrination of non-
party persons. . .

5. Use of diary writing, repeatedly rewritten and rejected autobiography, and
rote learning as means of interrogation and indoctrination.

6. Detention greatly prolonged after initial interrogation—indoctrination may
continue years before trial, with exposure to nothing but Communist interpre-
tation of history and current events.

Dr. Worrr. If you will accept what I have said as background of
what has been developed in the Asiatic Communist society, I will em-
phasize differences right from the start. )

Before going in detail I think we might say just how they contrast.
The KGB stands in general for the Eastern European Communist
methods. You will see that the goal in the KGB has been to produce
a satisfactory protocol in preparation for trial.

The CuamrMaN. That is, a confession.

Dr. Worrr. Yes,sir. Excuse me. )

The CrairvaN. When you say, “to produce a satisfactory proto-
col,” you mean, in our terminology, a “confession” from the prisoner?
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Dr. Worrr. Yes, sir.

You will remember that the indoctrination procedures or the attempt
to reform was not a major point, and it was assumed that in the ulti-
mate disposition in Siberia in the salt mine or in factory or whatnot,
the individual’s continued education would be a part of his future life.

The additional Chinese goal is to produce a long-lasting change 1n
the basic attitude and behavior of the prisoner. So the timetable, as
you will see, is very different. They are not only interested in getting
a satisfactory protocol but they want to produce a different attitude
or a different ideological system. You might speculate as to why that
is, but apparently they feel that they have used this as a means of
diffusing education in the Communist value system when they let
these people go. The Russian-society dbesn’t seem to be dependent:on
that since it feels it has a better contact with these discharged people
and will treat them as they show evidence of defection.

At any rate, the second major difference is that prolonged isolation
such as I described is not used routinely. It may be used in some in-
stances, but not as routinely as it is in the Eastern European system.

Strikingly different is the intensive use of group interaction. I
will describe that in detail. There is a greater dependence on disor-
ganizing effect of group rejection and hostility in detention. There is
a complete lack of privacy in contrast to the extreme privacy of isola-
tion. These means are used to obtain information, to apply pressure to
persuade and to indoctrinate. )

The variations are the use of public self-criticism and group criti-
cism for indoctrination and the use of diary writing. There is much
more pencil and paper work in the East. Repeatedly rewritten and
rejected autobiographic statements, and the rote learning as means of
interrogation and indoctrination.

The CrarMaN. What is that rote learning ?

Dr. Worrr. As I will point out later, they get up to 56 hours of
lectures or talks a week when they are in detention, and they have to
be able to repeat almost as one would in the primary or elementary
schools some of the lessons that are being delivered.

The CrarMAN. Suppose they fail or refuse or are not verv pro-
ficient in learning, what happens to them? i

Dr. Worrr. As you will see, the interrogator or the teacher spend-
ing, as he will, up to 56 hours of his time in teaching, will then turn
the prisoner back to his cell. You will find there are 6 or 7 or 8 people
in the cell. If he comes back with evidence that he has done poorly
or has been uncooperative in relation to his classwork, then the group
really gets a workout. The pressure that they bring down is really
enormous. I will elaborate on that.

The detention may be greatly prolonged after the initial interro-
ation. The indoctrination may continue for four or more years
efore trial, during which time the individual is exposed to nothingr

but Communist interpretation of history and current events. With
t(:lhat_fuperﬁcial appraisal of the differenees, let’s go into a little more
etail.

The CrairMaN. The chart now being presented will be marked
exhibit No. 12 and will be printed at this point in the record. .

(Exhibit No. 12 follows:)




COMMUNIST INTERROGATION OF AMERICAN PRISONERS 25

EXHIBIT NO. 12

A TYPICAL TIME TABLE

CHINESE COMMUNIST SECRET POLICE SYSTEM

Steps Reaction of Prisoner

0 1. Suspicion Anxiety and suspense
1. 2. Preparation for arrest: Awareness of being avoided
2 Denunciation by neighbors and

3 associates covertly and at local

% group criticism sessions.

Restrictions and annoyance by police.

Feelings of unfocused guilt

b} 3. Seizure under drsmatic circumstances ) v Fear, complete uncertainty
initial interrogation by 3 "judges".} a« as to fate
. ) r
4. EHouse arrest ) i Reaction like that of KGB
) & prisoner, leaving subJject
1.17 5. Sudden transfer to detention prison ) b feeling defeated, humiliated,
isolation resembling KGB procedure ) 1 mentally dull, pliable and
e with great need for talk and

approval.

Emotional nakedness

Unfocused feelings of gullt
and unworthiness

Relpless, degraded

Transfer to group cell
Total absence of privacy
BeJected )
Reviled ) By fellow prisoners
Humiliated) because of background
Brutalized) and attitudes.

Public self- and group criticism
Diary and autobiograpby writing

Increasing dejection, fatigue,
sleep loss, pain, hunger,
weight loss, mental dulling,

Constamt reading, discussion and
repetition of Communist material,

confusion (occasional delirium)

Increasing difficulty in
discriminating between this

material and that from earlier
memory

with total absence of other
information

Intermittent sessions with one or more

interrogators Attempts at self Justification.

Dr. WoLrr. Again you have before you a timetable, the weeks on
the left, the steps involved in the middle, and the reaction of the pris-
oner, this time in terms of the Chinese Communist secret police sys-
tem. Again we go through a period or 3 or 4 weeks of surveillance
and preparation for arrest, with certain local peculiarities which we
need not dwell upon. They have about the same effect upon the pris-
oner. Making him increasingly aware of his impending arrest and
uncertainty as to his future. ) )

In contrast to the Russian system, the seizure is done under rather
dramatic circumstances. Instead of the middle of the night, on the
train or on the street, or a knock on the door, a truck may approach,
often in daylight, again at night, armed troops may jump down and a
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great to-do is exhibited about the arrest of the individual. Dramatic or
stagy circumstances in contrast to the other type of secretive cir-
cumstance. .

He is immediately taken before three judges, who are also inter-
rogators. Whatever immediate information he is prepared to give
he will give. .

A new feature is the so-called house arrest. This may be the out-
growth of a lack of facilities. At any rate, the individual may be
kept in his own dwelling for weeks, in one room or part of the house,
under guard. Ultimately he is taken to a detention house. Again, un-
like the Russian system, the detention house may be part of a prison
or not. I might say again and again that when we are talking about
things Chinese we have a much less organized and stabilized and re-
fined system. It is much more fluid, it 1s much more in the process of
making, far less experienced, much more accident, much more clumsi-
ness, many more fortuitous circumstances. o

Through this period of house arrest the individual again is exposed
to a certain amount of indoctrination. When he gets to the detention
house, in fact, or the detention prison, again his property is taken
away from him and carefully kept for him.

Incidentally, some of our informers, prison informants, Americans
who came back after 414 years, received their garments in excellent
condition and in good, clean state. Everything was returned.

It is uncertain as to whether he will be put into a period of isola-
tion. Sometimes yes, sometimes no. He is certainly going to go
through a period of interrogation from this point on. In many in-
stances, in a few instances in the case of some of our important military
personnel, they have been completely isolated, not unlike the Russian
system.

The group cell I think should be very carefully kept in mind. This
is a group of 6 or 8 people with a leader. They are all prisoners, poli-
tical prisoners. The leader and the group are intensely competitive
in bringing to bear upon the newcomer the evidences of his defections
and inadequacies. They are all doing their best to get out of this situa-
tion. They bring every pressure that a hostile group can bring upon
a newcomer to comply, to accept, to confess, and to express approved
opinions.

The individual has no privacy. He has a little bundle of garments
and a toothbrush which he puts under a kind of table on which all
the individuals sleep. He is exposed from morning until night to
the views and impressions and opinions of this ostensibly hostile
group.

Sometimes there are individuals in this group who are very eager,
as I put it, to help the individual to come to a new point of view, which
certainly makes it difficult for the newcomer to resist. The pressure
here is the pressure of an individual exposed to a small group of per-
sons with whom he must live for 24 hours a day for weeks or months or
years and with which he must make some sort of working arrangement
to havq a little self esteem and peace of mind.

Again physical violence is not approved officially, and if a jailer
or an interrogator happens to strike a man it is not condoned ekcept
where it is not known. Occasionally the less well prepared and less
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well trained and less experienced people use physical violence where
in the Eastern European system it would be less apt to appear.

A few points of special interest.

If a man comes back from his session with the interrogator in hand
or leg manacles, it indicates he is not doing very well. That is the
signal for the group to bear down on him and to prepare him for bet-
ter attitudes. He may stay in these manacles for long periods, and
skin abrasions and infections of the skin have resulted in many of our
own nationals who have been prisoners under these circumstances.

The prison group, the cell group. on the other hand may be so out
of patience with a prisoner as to actually beat him and occasionally
the jailer has to protect the prisoner against his own cellmates if that
cellmate has proven to be refractory. Sometimes the patient himself
may encourage the cellmates to be violent in their actions.

All of this has a comparable effect to the isolation and the interro-
gation pressures that we are now familiar with in the Russian system.

These 56 or more hours of public lectures and demonstrations the
group repeats and reviews and asks for statements of opinion of each
of the group, and anyone who is uncertain or withholds or doubts is
very much borne down upon.

The writing of diaries and autobiographic material is another way
of obtaining information and causing the individual to state his devi-
ant opinions. Such writings are rejected numerous times until ulti-
mately one that is acceptable is prepared.

The effects of all this on the individual must be apparent. He feels
utterly helpless, defeated. He is fatigued, he is in pain, hungry, dull,
confused. He loses his capacity to make sharp discriminations. He
accepts as likely what formerly he thought or believed was unlikely.
Ultimately, I believe in all instances that I know about, some sort of
deposition is made since time seems to be of no moment, 4 or 5 years.

I have shown you on the next chart, which is a continuation of the
one which I have just completed, how time stretches out.

The CrAIRMAN. It may be made exhibit No.12-A.,

(Exhibit No. 12-A will be found on the following page.)

Dr. Worrr. We end up with 250 weeks as the likelihood of the long-
est probability. There may be others much longer.

Unlike the Russian system, a man’s period of detention may be
considered at trial, assuming that he is not executed, as evidence of
time spent in incarceration. Some of our United States citizens who
have been so incarcerated have had this time considered their period
of detention just before they were shipped across the border.

At any rate, with the acceptance of the proper attitudes the trial
before a group of three interrogators is carried out and release or pun-
ishment 1s then begun. The punishment may be death or it may be
Iabor camp or it may be some other assignment.

Mr. Kexneny. Doctor, are you thinking of a particular case where it
went on for 5 years?

Dr. Worrr. Yes.

Mr. KennEDY. Are there also instances where the suspect attempts
to commit suicide as a means out of the situation?

Dr, WoLrr. Yes.

Mr. Kex~epy. This one individual tried it?



28 COMMUNIST INTERROGATION OF AMERICAN PRISONERS

EXHIBIT NO. 12A

A TYPICAL TIME TABLE

CHINESE COMMUNIST SECRET POLICE SYSTEM

24 7. Preparation of "confession” Hopeful, rationalizes, thankful
(some fellow prisoners sincerely for kindness and help and
helpful) may acknowledge apparent
Some respite from pressures dedication and idealism of
his "teachers”™.
TO 8. Rejection of "confession” by inter-
rogator Hopes dashed.

9. Resumption of pressures in group cell Alternating hopefulness,
frustration and degradation

10. Preparation of new "confession"
11. Rejection of new "confession”

100 (9, 10, and 11 may be repeated as many as
3 to 6 times over as many as 4 years. .
Usual duration, 6 months to 2 years.)

12. Final achievement of “proper" attitude By rationalization, and
and acceptable "confession” tentative partial belief

is able to conform and
obtain group acceptance

and approval
TO Group acceptance and approval Profound relief
13. Continued study and discussion of
Communist materials
14, "Trial" and "confession”
A4
250 15. Release, or punishment Gradual readjustment of

attitudes and behavior to
the new reality situation.

Dr. Worrr. Yes. It has been very interesting that several per-
sons who were being detained for longer periods, Americans, have
been there for somewhat different reasons. In one case a priest found
it extremely difficult to accept the accusations and the viewpoints and
withheld deposition and approved statements for 4 or more years. In
several other instances individuals who were moderately sympathetic
to the Communist point of view, who really felt themselves from the
start to be friends of the Chinese people, and who in a sense had dedi-
cated their lives to furthering the ends of the Chinese, especially put
upon to be considered spies and enemies of the state. Therefore, for
opposite reasons these individuals held out for very long periods.
One of these several times recanted confession and several times was
thrown back into this mill of destruction. Finally, in a desperate
state he made a suicidal attempt in a very unattractive way. He at-
tempted to drown himself by putting his head into a bucket of urine
which was thwarted. HMe did ultimately make a deposition and was’
sent back to us.
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. If you will allow me, I would like to point to the next chart, and
Just say a word about those few who seem to be most amenable to this
kind of abuse and who make statements that cause a good deal of
attention in the public press.

‘The CrHAmrMAN. The chart now being presented will be made ex-
hibit No. 13.

(Exhibit No. 13 follows:)

ExHIBIT NoO. 13

SoME FEATURES OF PEOPLE WHO HAVE BEEN ESPECIALLY AMENABLE TO CHINESE
COMMUNIST INDOCTRINATION

. Strongly sympathetic to communism.
In rebellion against family, church and society in which they originated.
. Rootless (home, family, person, church and nation).
Uncommitted—work, value system.
. Ready rationalizers.
. Politically naive.
. Guilt laden and excessively dependent upon authority.
Senator Benprr. In connection with these 70 cases, Doctor, what
was the average length of time involved in this process?

Dr. Worrr. Are you speaking of the Chinese?

Senator BENDER. Yes.

Dr. Worrr. Anywhere from a few weeks to about 2 years. I think
6 months would be near the average.

Dr. Hingre. I think for most of those held by the Chinese the de-
tention period averaged between 6 and 8 months. Four or five years
would be a long time. There were a number of instances in which it
was just a few weeks.

Dr. WoLrr. Some features of those who have been especially amen-
able to Chinese Communist indoctrination. The first one I have not
written down there, and it is very important. I would say they are
persons who spoke Chinese fluently. That made them especially vul-
nerable, shall we say, because the number of English speaking Chinese
interrogators is not excessive and their use of the idiom is not com-
plete. So their contact with those who spoke English only was less
telling and less effective than with individuals who could speak
Chinese. ) '

First, those who are sympathetic to communism to begin with or at
least not out of sympathy with it were much more apt to find that this
was a possible way out.

Senator BeEnDpER. In that connection were any of these persons
Catholic and Protestant missionaries? ~

Dr. Worrr. Not in this group, sir, not the ones I am talking about.
They were among the others I mentioned previously. No, those who
held strong religious views were not in this group. )

Secondly, they seemed to have in common, let us say, evidence of
rebellion against their family or church or the society in which they
originated—not only Americans, but French, Belgian, and other
Europeans. . )

Third, they were rootless, in the sense that they had no commitment
to home or family or person or church or nation. They were uncom-
mitted to a worth and value system in many instances. )

The Cuarrman. Doctor, are you stating or strongly implying that
those who had a strong religious faith could stand or offer greater
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resistance to this system or form of indoctrination? In other words,
those who didn’t have a strong religious faith and convictions about
their way of life were more susceptible to this indoctrination?

Dr. Worrr. Yes,sir.

The Cuarrman. To fortify our people and the free peoples of the
world against this vicious system of destruction and indoctrination of
communism, a strong religious faith and conviction is a great bulwark
against it ?

Dr. Worrr. That is my opinion, sir.

The Cuairman. Thank you very much.

Proceed, sir. .

Dr. WoLrr. Very often many of these individuals were ready ration-
alizers and intellectually facile and, on the other hand, politically
naive. For the most part they were guilt-laden and excessively de-
pendent—guilt-laden for personal reasons having to do with their
own backgrounds and family experience. .

The opposite side of the coin has been suggested by your question,
Senator McClellan, which is to say, negatively, that the absence of
these features is found in those who did rather better.

What is the effect of all this—Eastern European and Chinese?
What is the durability of the changes induced and the confessions
extracted ?

For the most part the effects are transient. Just as soon as indi-
viduals came out of the environment where this kind of statement and
attitude was necessary and where they had a chance to relate them-
selves to situations as they were, not as interpreted by the Communists,
these individuals rather quickly, in from 6 to 8 weeks or 2 to 3 months,
fell into a place in society not very different from that which they
had originally held.

Conversion experiences in the sense perhaps comparable to a re-
ligious one is one of the features of the Chinese Communist system.
The individual sometimes felt quite exalted and felt perhaps he had
come upon a vision of life. Those who have had this experience have
somehow been integrated by it without necessarily adhering to the
Communist viewpoint. It stands to reason that any one who has
been through such a grueling experience would come out somewhat
fortitude and strengthened by his belief in himself.

That is about what I have to offer, sir. If you have not had too
much of me I have a brief summary statement which I have written
and prepared for your information.

The CHairMaN. T would appreciate that. I have a note here from
some members of the press reminding us that there have been many
stories to the effect that United States prisoners of war were starved
and beaten by their captors. Do you care to make any comments on
that, or is that covered in some other phase of the presentation ?

Dr. Worrr. Precisely, sir. I believe there are others more com-
petent to discuss that.

The CrairmaN. You will have someone else do that ?

Dr, Worrr. Yes, sir.

The CrAIRMAN. I didn’t know whether you could comment on that.
If some other witness is to present that aspect of the inquiry we will
pass it for the time being.

Mr. KenNepy. Mr. Chairman, we have two witnesses this afternoon.
The second one will go into that field.
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Senator Benper. Doctor, the people who did the interrogating were
Chinese police, is that correct ?

Dr. WoLrr. Yes, sir, state police, sir.

Senator Benoer. How competent or qualified were they? Were they
educated, cultured people, that is, in Communist culture ?

Dr. Wovrrr. In terms of the Russians they were far less so, less well
prepared, less well trained, less experienced, less knowledgeable in the
whole process. Many of the stories we hear, many of the events which
have come to pass I think represent this lack of skill in the effort rather
than any organized attempt to destroy or to damage. It is much less
sophisticated. ‘

The CEAIRMAN. We will be ready to hear your summary in a mo-
ment. A thought occurs to us here. I know from my own thinking
that we have regarded this system over there of indoctrination and
the treatment of prisoners and accusations and punishments for crime
as having some great mystery about it. It is shrouded in mystery.
Perhaps we have not fully understood it. One of the purposes of these
hearings is to bring the truth to light in this area which you have

studied and investigated, so the free peoples of the world, not only-

Americans but all people, may have first-hand information and gain
knowledge as to what actually transpires and how the system works
and how it is administered. You would say from your study of it
that there is no longer any great mystery about it ?

Dr. Worrr. Precisely, sir. I hope 1 have communicated that idea.

The CHAIRMAN. You have been most helpful, sir. I think great
good can flow from hearings of this kind. They are somewhat de-
tailed, of course. At times the testimony may not be so spectacular,
but it does disseminate information that the free peoples of the world
should have.

I am very grateful to you and to all of you who are cooperating
with the committee to that end. You have obviously given great
study to it. You have gone to great pains to make the preparation
to present this intelligently, factually, and effectively to the committee
and for the information of the public. I think we owe you, and all
of those we shall hear who are coming here to help us, a sincere debt
of gratitude.

enator BENDER. Doctor, you as a neurologist certainly are expert
to answer this question. What can the average GI do to withstand
this treatment? What are we doing in the matter of training our
people who are in the military service in the event of any hostilities?
Do we have a program on that? Do you care to comment on that?

Dr. Worrr. There is one statement I can make without equivoca-
tion, and that is it is my conviction that knowledge about the process
and the steps involved have the greatest defensive value. That can
be made available and should be soon to all of us.

Secondly, I know that there is a program in the Armed Forces to do
more than that, to work out in detail steps better to prepare a man
for this kind of abuse. I can’t go into that further at this time.

It is my hope, also, that out of this kind of experience something
can be done at the level of the United Nations that might bring this
to the attention of the world at large and that the real problem can
be tackled at its source. I believe that is the program I would en-
visage as having the greatest effect.
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The Cuamman. The Chair may say one thing that gives this com-
mittee jurisdiction of the subject matter, and that is what is our Gov-
ernment doing to prepare our Armed Forces for these eventualities
or contingencies and to inform our people, even the prospective .sol-
diers, to acquaint the prospective draftee with what can be anticipated
in the event he should ever become a captive of a Communist military
force or government. I think this committee may be rendering some
service not only to our Government but to our people in getting this
information out and disseminating it and giving it from a factual
standpoint and not just on some theory or what somebody has guessed
or speculated upon. . .

I hope that some real good is going to come from the hearings that
we are having.

You may proceed with your summary, Doctor. . .

Dr. Worrr. The methods used in Communist countries for the in-
terrogation and indoctrination of persons regarded as enemies of the
state have their roots in secret police practices which go back for many
years. These methods have been refined and systematized by much
use and experience. The general dynamic features which underlie
them are understandable.

Men under the complete control of Communist police have been
made to say and do many things which their captors desire and some
people have proved to be much more ameliorable than others. But
under the most strenuous circumgstances some men are remarkably re-
fractory and refuse to cooperate with their captors up to the point
at which they develop confusional states and delirium.

Those who live in Communist states recognize there are times the
state police are almost unlimited in their power and their acts may be
swift and arbitrary. When residents of such communities become
aware that they are suspected by the police, their feelings are im-
potence and uncertainty are greatly augmented. As they are increas-
ingly avoided by their friends and associates they feel isolated and
rejected and develop intense anxiety, often colored by feelings of guilt.
Their sudden seizure under dramatic circumstances is additionally
traumatizing. They usually enter upon their prison experience feel-
ifng fearful, vaguely guilty, helpless, and completely uncertain of their

ate.

When the initial period of imprisonment is one of total isolation,
such as used by the KGB, the complete separation of the prisoner from
the companionship and support of others his utter loneliness and his
prolonged uncertainty have a further disorganizing effect upon him.
Fatigue, sleep loss, pain, cold, hunger, and the like augment the
injury induced by isolation.

The cumulative effects of the entire experience may be almost in-
tolerable. With the passage of time the prisoner usually develops in-
tense need to be relieved of the pressure put upon him and to have
some human companionship. He may have a very strong urge to talk
to any human, be utterly independent upon anyone who will help him
or befriend him.

At about this time he also becomes mentally dull and loses his
capacity for discrimination. He becomes ameliorable, suggestible,
and in some instances he may confabulate.

The interrogator exploits the prisoner’s need for companionship.
He uses items from the prisoner’s biography derived from police files
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and from hours of interrogation to arouse further guilt, conflict, and
anxiety. He makes use of the dependence of the prisoner which is
strengthened by the intimate sharing of information about his life.
He frustrates and further disorganizes the prisoner by rejecting his
statements. He scolds, punishes, and threatens him when he does not
cooperate and approves and rewards him when he does.

Then by suggesting that the prisoner accept half truths and plausi-
ble distortion of the truth, he makes it possible for the prisoner to
rationalize and thus accept the interrogator’s viewpoint as the only
way out of an intolerable situation.

The methods of interrogation and indoctrinatieon used in Communist
China are in many respects similar to those of the Russian state police
from which they were in part derived, but in some respects they are
quite different because of the special needs and traditions of the Chi-
nese. In the Chinese prison the individual interrogator is still impor-
tant and in occasional cases the management of the prisoner may quite
closely duplicate that of the KGB. But in most instances the efforts
of the interrogator are supplemented by the effects of the interaction
beween the prisoner and 6 or 8 of his fellow prisoners with whom he
is incarcerated in a crowded cell. Here the group replaces the inter-
rogator as the focus of the prisoner’s relationships. In this setting
of complete lack of privacy there is an unreniitting routine of self-
criticism sessions, group discussion sessions, rote learning, and con-
stant repetition of Communist viewpoints, and the repeated rewriting
and rejection of autobiographical essays. The group exploits the
feeling of emotional nakedness and unworthiness which the self-criti-
cism sessions engender, dwelling upon items obtained from the prison-
er’s life history during those sessions which arouse in him guilt, conflict
and anxiety.

These feelings are greatly potentiated when the group rejects, iso-
kxte_s, and reviles him because of his improper attitude and past be-

avior.

The prisoner is thus placed in a situation in which he cannot avoid
having his past life reviewed and questioned and cannot avoid hearing
an exposition of the Communist position. Moreover, for a period
sometimes of years’ duration he has access to nothing but Communist
oriented history and Communist interpretation of current events.

Like the KGB interrogator, the group rewards and approves the
prisoner when he cooperates and behaves in accordance with their aims,
and thus indicates to him that the ony plausible way out of his intoler-
able situation is the acceptance of their point of view.

Under pressures such as these prisoners usually rationalize a change
in attitude and hold it for an indefinite time. In general this change
in attitude is only so great as the prisoner feels it must be to enable
him to relieve himself of the intolerable pressures under which he
labors. In the KGB pretrial interrogation the achievement of a suc-
cessful rationalization and a satisfactory protocol is usually accom-
panied by a profound feeling of relief and unspoken agreement with
the interrogator that may even have overtones of want and friendli-
ness. In the Chinese group cell where the pressures are much more
prolonged and the demands upon the prisoner are correspondingly
more intense, the ultimate achievement of a proper rationalization and
group acceptance is associated with feelings of relief that are occasion-

I!
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ally exhilarating and sometimes show some of the features of a reli-
gious conversion. .

The most effective features of the Communist procedure are those
which would operate even in the absence of brutality or complete con-
trol. Prisoners who were not excessively abused and who encountered
men who appeared to be dedicated, selfless and even idealistic in their
attachment to the ostensible goals of communism, have acknowledged
these features of their captors, and those who were presented with
apparently plausible evidence have accepted it tentatively. When they
have discovered they would be rejected, reviled, and punished for non-
cooperative behavior, they have refrained from doing or saying any-
thing which would bring such treatment upon them when they were
in Communist control. . .

Those whose past lives have been colored by feelings of much guilt,
by lack of purpose or commitment, and those who were previously
sympathetic to Communist views have been more amenable to Com-
munist methods.

Finally, prisoners who have been released from Communist control
and have been able to assure themselves that they will be no longer
punished for improper opinions have gradually readjusted their at-
titudes to their new environment. Their memories of the punishments
and brutalities which they have endured have been lively, and in most
prisoners these memories override all of their other memories. When
they have felt safe to acknowledge their resentment they have ex-
Eressed extreme feelings of hostility toward those responsible for their

ad prison experiences and they have nearly always rejected com-
munism and all of those connected with it.

The Cuamrman. Thank you very much, Dr. Wolff and Dr. Hinkle.

Senator Bender, any further questions?

Senator Benper. Not at this time.

The Cramrman. I will say to you again that we not only deeply ap-
preciate but are grateful to you for your cooperation and your pres-
entation. I regret that other members of the committee could not be
here this morning and hear you. I am sure they will read your testi-
mony. Unfortunately the work of a United States Senator today and
his duties and responsibilities with so many committee assignments
and so many Government activities and legislation awaiting his at-
tention, make it just impossible for any of us to be everywhere that
we should be all at one time.

I thank you very much.

The committee will stand in recess until 2 o’clock this afternoon,
when we shall resume.

(Whereupon, at 12:20 p. m. the committee was recessed, to recon-
vene at 2 p. m. the same day.)

AFTER RECESS

The CaalrmaN. The committee will come to order.

(Members of the subcommittee present at the convening of the hear-
ing were Senators McClellan and McCarthy.)

The CuairmaN. Dr. Hinkle, will you return to the stand a moment,
please, sir?

Doctor, did you have some other documentary exhibits that you
thougdhet would be helpful to us which you would like to place in the
record ?
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Dr. HiNkLE. Yes, sir. We have a report which embodies the sub-
starice of Dr. Wolff’s testimony this morning and additional elabora-
tions which I think it would be helpful to place in the record.

The Crarrman. It would not be necessary to print all of it in the
zl;ecor:}‘3 would it? He read a great deal of that this morning, did

e not ¢

Mr. KenNepy. It is just as an exhibit for reference.

The CarrMaN. Will you identify it? What isit?

Dr. Hinkre. This is a report of an evaluation of the Communist in-
terrogation and indoctrination techniques carried out by the group
of which we are the representatives.

The CHamrmaN. This is the report of the group of whom you are
répresentative. It may be filed for reference as exhibit No. 14. After
examination by the staff, there may be excerpts from it that we would
like to print in the official record of the hearing.

: (Exllm)ibit No. 14 may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)

Thank you very much, Doctor.

Who is the next witness?

Mr. Kennepy. Capt. Bert Cumby.

The CHAIRMAN. Captain Cumby, come around, please.

Captain, will you be sworn? Captain, you do solemnly swear that
the evidence you shall give before this Senate investigating subcom-
mittee shall be the truth, the whole truth and nothing but the truth,
so help you God?

Captain Cumsy. I do.

TESTIMONY OF CAPT. BERT CUMBY, UNITED STATES ARMY,
WASHINGTON, D. C.

The Caarrman. Be seated. Please state your name, your place of
residence, and your occupation or profession.

Captain CuMsy. My name is Bert Cumby, captain, United States
Army. Ilivein Washington, D. C.

The Cuammman. How long have you been in the Service, Captain ¢

Captain CuMsy. 14 years.

The CHarrmaN. You have talked with members of the staff and of
course know the general purpose of these hearings ¢

Captain CoMBY. Yes, sir.

The CHairmaN. Also you have an idea of the line of interrogation
that will be followed ¢

Captain CumBy. Yes,sir.

The Caairman. I assume you do not feel the need of an attorney to
counsel you while you testify ?

Captain CoMey. No, sir.

The CuHairman. All right. Counsel, proceed.

Mr. Ken~epy. Captain Cumby, you have done a good deal of work
with the prisoners who came back from Korea, is that correct?

Captain Cumey. Yes, sir, I have had some experience.

Mr. Kennepy. Will you outline to the committee the experience
which you have had in that connection ¢

Captain Cumsy. My experience with this problem extends back to
operation Little Switch of 1953. It terminated in December of 1955,
When I say terminated, I no longer was working on the problem.
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Mr. Kexxepy. What was your job in Little Switch? Will you g1V
us that?

Captain Coumey. On Little Switch my assignment was that of an
interrogator. .

Mr. KexnEpy. To question the prisoners who came back from North
Korea? ] ‘

Captain Cumsy. Yes,sir. o )

Mr. Kex~epy. Then what were you doing in Big Switch ¢ .

Captain Cumsy. On Big Switch I was chief of an interrogation
team.

The Crairman. Chief of the interrogation team ? )

Captain Cumey. Chief of an interrogation team ; yes, sir. )

Mr. Kexnepy. Will you explain to us what occurred at Little
Switch? What was the purpose of that, and what actually were the
results of the Switch ? . ]

The Crmairman. Tell us what the difference is between Little Switch
and Big Switch, first. ) _ ]

Captain Cumsy. As you know, we had two intelligence operations
in the Far East. We referred to them as Little Switch and Big Switch.
Little Switch dealt with the exchange of prisoners in the sick and
wounded category. That operation was conceived in the spring of
1953 as a result of agreement between the Communist forces and the
United Nations forces in Korea, whereby they would exchange all
sick and wounded prisoners held by the opposing forces.

The CrarrmaN. What did Big Switch refer to ?

Captain Cumsy. Big Switch was the general prisoner exchange
which resulted from the armistice agreement whereby all prisoners
held by the opposing forces, that is, the Communist forces and the
United Nations forces, would be exchanged 30 days after the armistice
was signed. The armistice was signed in July, and we started opera-
tion Big Switch on the fifth of August 1953.

The Cmairman. I think that 1dentifies and differentiates between
Little Switch and Big Switch. So now let us go back to the question
that counsel asked you with respect to Little Switch.

Mr. Ken~Nepy. Did the Communists in fact return the sick and
wounded at that time ?

Captain Cumey. They allegedly returned all sick and wound pris-
oners in Little Switch. We returned all sick and wounded. But we
received information during Little Switch that they did not return
all the sick and wounded. We had information that there were a
number of Americans left behind who didn’t have legs, who didnt
have arms. According to the information we received, they did not
repatriate all of the sick and wounded prisoners because they didn’t
want to give the impression that the release of those badly wounded
and maltreated prisoners would reflect cruelty and brutality on their
part. So what they actually did, they sent back about 2 or 3 actually
sick and wounded prisoners of the 133, I believe, and the rest of them
were more or less cooperators, were persons who had supported them
and given them their cooperation.

The CHaRMAN. Let us see if we understand that. They only sent
back 130-some-odd prisoners altogether in Little Switch ¢
120apt1%l(§l Cumey. Sir,Idon’t have the correct figure, but it was about

5or .
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The Crarrman. It does not have to be exact, just in round numbers.
* ‘Captain Cumey. It wasabout 125 or 130 on Little Switch.

The CraRMAN. You say only 2 or 3 of those were actually sick

Captain Cumsy. I would say it was less than 10 who were actually
sick and wounded.

The CHATRMAN. And the others were what ?

Captain Cumsy. The others were healthy individuals that we found
had been the cooperators or collaborators or whatever you choose to
call them.

The CHAIRMAN. In other words, they had been sufficiently indoctri-
nated that they thought they could release them and that their release
would be to the advantage of the Communists?

Captain Cumsy. Yes, sir, to give the impression that there had
been no maltreatment of Americans, that here you have 120 well and
hardy individuals. That information was told to us. It was veri-
fied. It was supported.

The CHAIRMAN. Did not the very fact that only a few, some 8 or
10, had had the experience of being sick or wounded arouse your sus-
giciﬁgs immediately that the Communists were not acting in good

aith?

Captain CoMey. Oh, absolutely. There never has been any doubt
in my mind as to the trustworthiness of the Communists. That was
just another indication that their word didn’t mean anything and
that you could not deal with them.

4 That holding back of those prisoners was deliberate and it was by
esign.

Tl%: Cramman. Just by way of building background here, how
many prisoners did we return to them in the operation Little Switch ¢

Captain Cumey. I don’t have the figure, sir, on that, but I would
say it was probably a couple of thousand.

'he CHAIRMAN. Senator McCarthy.

Senator McCartuy. 1 am not sure if you are in a position to answer
this question or not, Captain Cumby. We have had testimony before
the committee previously by the Defense Department and the State
Department that Communists still hold—I do not have the exact
figure in mind—I think it is 457 Americans. Could you shed any
light on that? It is a very important matter if they are still holding
Americans in Communist prisons.

" Captain Cumsy. Senator McCarthy, that certainly is an important
question. There were more than 7,000 prisoners in North Korea. I
am giving round figures. There were something like 7,000 or close
to 8,000. We got back something like 4,000. What happened to the
other prisoners I don’t have the vaguest idea.

Senator McCarruy. The testimony we got, if I can rely upon my
meniory, was that they had 944, I believe, in their prison camps where
prisoners were living. Then I think that figure dwindled to 450-
something. You would not be in a position to give us any information
on that?

Captain Cumsy. No, sir, other than that every prisoner who was
interviewed during Little Switch and Big Switch, we made a very
serious effort to try to find out from them what prisoners were with-
held, where they were located, what they were doing. We got all
kinds of answers that they believed that they were withholding some
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prisoners. Where they were or what they were doing I don’t know,
sir.

Senator McCarrury. I think Judge Jackson might be able to sheld
some light on that. Ifthe Chairman doesnot mind. ) o

The Cramrorax. I was going to ask the judge to identify himself for
the record. He may comment at any time he wishes to do so. ‘

Mr. StepHEN S. Jackson (Assistant General Counsel, Department
of Defense). My name is Stephen S. Jackson. Iam Assistant General
Counsel for the Department of Defense. I am present here through
the kindness of the committee to be of assistance to them and also to
represent the Department.

I have, Mr. Chairman and Senator McCarthy, the most recent state-
ment that we have, concerning which there has been no substantial
change.

Co%cerning the 450 who are not accounted for as of the time of this
information—and I believe it is up to date—it is not contended that
these people are necessarily alive but it is contended that they have
failed ever to give us a satis{actory accounting, although they were
known at one time to be in their hands.

Senator McCartay. In other words, Judge Jackson, if I may inter-
rupt you, we do know that the 450 were living prisoners of the Chinese
Communists at one time. They have given no accounting as to whether
they have died or have been killed or whether they are still in Com-
munist prisons.

Mr, Jaceson. They have never given any satisfactory answer to
our demands, even though we have information to the effect that at
some time all of these people were in Communist hands. We are most
careful not to indicate necessarily as to how many of these may be alive
at this time in the interests of the next of kin because we are not stating
they are all alive or what percentage, but we are stating that the Com-
munists have failed to account for them.

Senator McCarrry. We do know that they were healthy young men,
and normally if properly treated they should be alive and should be
returned. Oram I overstating it?

Mr, Jackson. Whether or not they were healthy the last time seen,
I dare say, Senator, some of them may have been wounded. All of
them, however, were known by reasonably substantial evidence to be
in the hands of the Communists, and they have repeatedly failed, to
account for them, even though we have demanded and are still pursuing
that course.

Senator McCarray. There is no reason, is there, why they should
not give some accounting ?

Mr. Jackson. No,sir.

Senator McCarrry. In other words, if they died, if they are in
prison, they should give us a report.

Mr. Jackson. Absolutely.

Senator McCarTry. That was the agreement at Panmunjom ?

Mr. Jacrson. Absolutely.

Senator McCartrY. No further questions.

The Crarman. All right, Mr. Counsel.

Mr. Kennepy. Captain, how many prisoners did you talk to or how
rlréany Iéecords did you review of these prisoners who came out of North

orea ?
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Captain Cumsy. I interviewed about 85 or 40. I had access to ap-
proximately 100 reports of interrogation and investigations.

_Mr. Kenneoy. You made a study, did you not, of the organiza-
tllional ﬁystem set up by the Communists in the prison camps of North
Korea ?

Captain CoMey. Yes, sir.

Mr. Kennepy. Could you outline to the committee what procedure
they followed and how their organization was constructed?

aptain CumMBy. The Communists in North Korea had a major com-
mand, not necessarily a major military command but they had a major
command for control. The exact designation of that command we
don’t know, but according to reliable information it was. something
like the Communist prison command of North Korea.

This command was commanded by a full general officer, a full gen-
eral Chinese officer, a major general, 1f I recall. His name was Chang.
They had at Pyongyang, North Korea, the general headquarters for
this North Korea Communist command. In that same city was lo-
cated Camp 5. This command controlled tightly and rigidly every
prison camp in North Korea. Under this Chinese general was a staff
comparable to the general staff in the nomenclature of our military
service. He had his G-1, he had his G-2, he had his G-3 and G—4, and
other staff sections.

Under the officer who most nearly compared with our G-2 was a
section designated as the education and training section. Under this
section there were 2 primary functions: 1 for interrogation, 1 for in-
doctrination. Although these 2 sections overlapped in their duties, for
all practical purposes they were 2 separate commands.

Under that same section of education and training was a section for
propaganda. So you had the commanding general and his staff, and
under his G-2 you had a staff responsible for interrogation, indoctrina-
tion, and propaganda.

Senator McCarrry. Captain, I hate to interrupt you, but I am go-
ing to have to leave shortly to go to a meeting of the Appropriations
Committee. I should like to ask you a question, much as I hate to
interrupt you. One of those in charge of propaganda was a British
Communist writer; is that right?

Captain Cumsy. No, sir, Senator McCarthy. Soviet Russia had
key personnel in every major section of that Communist prison com-
mand. Although they had a Chinese officer as the director, there was
a Russian who served as liaison for interrogation, for indoctrination.
For propaganda, the importance of propaganda can best be indicated
by the fact that the chief of interrogation and the chief of indoctrina-
tion reported to the chief of that educational director section. How-
ever, the chief of propaganda did not. Even though he was under
that section, he reported directly to the commanding general and
was responsible to him. That was a Chinese officer with a Russian
officer as liaison officer. ) )

The point that you brought up was this Caucasian Burchett. There
were 2 Europeans; there were 2 Caucasians in that propaganda set-
up. One was a fellow by the name of Allen Winnington, an English-
man, who was a newspaper correspondent for the Communist Daily
Worker of London. Then we had Wilfred——

Senator McCarray. Hisname was Winnington ?
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Captain Cumsy. Allen Winnington. .

Senator McCarruy. He was the correspondent for a Communist
paper in London ¢ .

Captain Cumby. He was a foreign correspondent, allegedly, for
the Daily Worker of London. Actually he was part and parcel of the
aparatus in North Korea. Wilfred Burchett was another Caucasian
from Australia. Burchett had a very important hand in slanting, in
writing, in drafting, in making the propaganda appealing to the
western prisoners, the Americans and all other United Nations pris-
oners. That is where Burchett came in. He served more or less as a
consultant,.

Senator McCarruy. Burchett was from there ?

Captain Cumsy. From Australia.

Senator McCarray. Winnington was from——

Captain Comey. England.

Senator McCartry. Thank you. I did not want to interrupt you,
but I am going to have to leave as soon as we have another Senator
here to give us a quorum. I wanted to get that straight in my mind
first. Thank you very much. Now, if you will proceed.

Captain Cumsy. That geunerally, Mr. Kennedy, was the command
structure. The implementation of the program flowed from that
point.

p Mr. 2Km\n\mmz. What about the Central Committee for World
eace ?

Captain Cumey. I am coming to that.

If we had an organizational chart you would find a line from the
commanding general out to a central committee. This central com-
mittee was designed as the Central Committee for World Peace.
It was the organization through which indoctrination, interrogation,
and propaganda were implemented. As a matter of fact, the Central
Committee for World Peace was the responsible agent for the pro-
gram. It was located in Pyongyang, North Korea, the capital of the
North Korean People’s Government.

Senator McCartuy. By the North Korean People’s Government
you mean the Communist Government ?

Captain Cumey. The Communist Government; yes, sir. This cen-
tral committee was made up of prisoners, United Nations prisoners.
As far as the area of responsibility was concerned, it was divided into
2 major sections, 1 section for indoctrination, and 1 section for propa-
ganda. This central committee gave the orders, gave the direction,
and gave the instructions for all activity going down as far as the
squad.

MI"i I%ENNEDY. What do you mean by “activity”? Is that for prop-
aganda ?

1Captain Comsy. For propaganda, for indoctrination. For exam-
ple

er.Q Ke~nnepy. T understand that was run by the prisoners them-
selves?

Captain Cumsy. Yes, sir.

Mr. Kenxepy. Specifically who were the officers in charge?

Captain Compy. There were two officers.

Mr. KennNeDY. American officers?
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Captain Cumpy. American officers; yes, sir; one in charge of prop-
aganda, another one in charge of indoctrination.

Mr. KenNepy. What were their ranks?

b Skaptam Cumey. They were lieutenant colonels when they came
ack.

Mr. Kennepy. They were in charge of distributing the propaganda
through the prison camps of North Korea?

' Captain CumBy. The central committee was a front. They had the
rison command. Over here they had this separate organization, the
entral Committee for World Peace, which was nothing more than a

front. Through this front they operated.

Mr. Kennepy. Let me see if I understand it. That was the front
made up of prisoners?

Captain CumMey. That was the front made up of prisoners.

Mr. Kexnnepy. They took their instructions from a Chinese?

Captain Cumey. They took their instructions from a Chinese, and
above the Chinese was again this Russian officer who served as liaison,
who told them precisely what to do. The Chinese told the Americans
preciselg what to do, and that is the way it went.

The CuarrMaN. Actually the Russian officer was running it?

Captain Cumey. He was running the show, yes, sir.

Mr. Kenneoy. Then the advice as to how to turn the propaganda
so it would be more interesting to the West was given by the Australian
newspaperman and the English newspaperman, is that correct ?

Captain Cumsy. Yes, sir.

The CmairMaN. What did the American officers do?

Captain CuMsy. Sir, they were in charge of a committee.

The Crmamman. That is, a front committee?

Captain Cumey. That was the front, the Central Committee for
World Peace. )

The CaHarrMAN. That committee was composed of prisoners?

Captain CuMey. Yes, sir. ) o o

The CHAIRMAN. Apparently as a front it was directing the activi-
ties?

Captain CumBy. Yes, sir. ] ) ]

The CrarMaN. That was to make it more impressive? .

Captain Cumsy. It directed the activities, and it was more effective
because they knew the minds and the attitudes and the mores and the
culture. The stuff would come from the GHQ to the central com-
mittee. The central committee would work it over, would give it the
Western slant with the assistance of Burchett. From the central
committee it would go down to the camp committee, which is another
level. That camp committee would further modify that stuff to malge
it appealing to those in the camp. Leaving the camp committee 1t
would go down to the company committee, which would further mod-
ify it to appeal to the people in the company. In the case ¢f the early
days of it, all prisoners were segregated, so they tailored their mate-
rial to appeal to that particular national group, racial group, or what
have you. . )

When it left the company committee 1t was further broken down.
It was broken down and forwarded to the squad committee.
...So what you had, Senator McClellan, was one committee superim-

ed on another right on up to the very top. It even went further
than that. I am trying to explain the organization of it.

!!



42  COMMUNIST INTERROGATION OF AMERICAN PRISONERS

In addition to the wings of the central committee, you had commit-
tees for recreation, committees for sanitation, committees for food—
all for the purpose of control and for the purpose of pursuing their
objective.

%\Jr. Kenvepy. When propaganda came down from the central
committee . ]

Senator McCartry. Mr. Kennedy, could I interrupt? I am going
to have to leave in about 2 minutes to go over to the Appropriations
Committee. Mr. Hollister is testifying. I would like first to ask 1
or 2 questions. Is it correct that one of the lieutenant colonels who
was engaged in spreading Communist propaganda to the prisoners
was promoted while he was engaged in that activity?

Captain Cumsy. I don’t know, Senator McCarthy, when he was
promoted. I think he was promoted while he was in prison, but there
were a number of prisoners who were captured in one rank and came
back in another rank. They were automatically promoted. We didn’t
have any cases against those individuals, as I recall, but I think they
were promoted, yes, sir.

Senator McCarray. In any event, one of the colonels who was
handing out the Communist propaganda under the direction of a Rus-
sian or a Communist Chinese was promoted either during the time he
was ghanding out the propaganda or after he came back, is that cor-
rect ?

Captain Cuomey. He was promoted during his period of captivity.

Senator McCarray. How about the other? Was he promoted ¢

Captain Cumey. I am not sure.

Senator McCarTtry. I do not think he was. I thought you might
have some information on that.

Captain Comey. No, sir, I don’t. T know there were a number of
prisoners, enlisted men as well as officers, who went in as privates and
when they came back they were corporals. They had been promoted
without their knowledge. I am not familiar with the promotion pro-
cedure. I don’t feel that I am competent to speak on that.

Senator McCartry. Let me ask you this, if you know. Am I cor-
rect in my assumption that both of these colonels, one I believe a lieu-
tenant colonel, that both of them are still serving in the military and
that no action has been taken against them whatsoever?

Captain CoMsy. No, sir, that is not correct, sir. A number of pris-
oners who were prosecuted in 1954 and 1955 were people who had com-
mitted certain acts

Senator McCarruy. No, let us stick to the two. I am not trying to
cross examine you. I am just trying to get this information because
I frankly do not have it. T have just gotten rumors. I have not talked
to the staff about this. So I may be misinformed. Am I correct that
they are both still in the military and that they never have been court-
martialed
p (lja({)taln Comey. That is not true, sir. They have been courtmar-

ialed.

Senator McCarTry. Oh,they have?

Captain ComBy. One was courtmartialed last fall.

Senator McCartrY. What was his name?

Captain Comsy. His name was Colonel Lyle, L-y-l-e. e was
courtmartialed at Fort Lewis and they found him guilty of the charges.
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What disposition the court takes in a case I am not qualified to say,
but they had a case against Colonel Lyle and he was brought to trial.
The sentence was reduction 2 years on the promotional list and some-
thing else that T don’t recall. The other——

The CHaRMAN. The sentence was what ?

Captain Cumby. He was found guilty of the charge and the sentence
vyzﬁ 2 years on the promotion list or something. I don’t recall specifi-
cally.

Senator McCartay. Was it not merely a reduction of 100 numbers
in his promotion list, if you know? If you do not know—

Captain Cumey. I don’t know, sir.

) Sex;ator McCarray. In any event he is still in the military at this
time?

Captain CuMey. Yes, sir.

Senator McCarrHY. You do not know whether his sentence was
merely a reduction of 100 numbers on the promotion list

Captain ComMey. Specifically, I don’t know what that sentence is,
but I do know he was tried and I know he was convicted. I know
the other officer was tried.

Senator McCartHy. Let me interrupt there. I hate to do this,
but I have to leave. I am very much disturbed to find that a colonel
who preached communism in a prison camp was reduced only 100
numbers on the promotion list and some privates got as much as 20
years. I do not think I should ask you to comment on that, but just
for the record I should like to make my position clear on that.

" How about the other colonel ?

Captain CoMey. The other officer was tried.

The CaairmMaN. Give his name. We do not have his name here.

Captain Cumsy. Major Nugent, N-u-g-e-n-t, Ambrose Nugent.
Major Nugent was courtmartialed at Fort Sill, Okla.; and he was
acquitted. As I say, sir, I am only too glad to give you what in-
formation I have, but I don’t feel I am competent to question the
merits of the judicial system in the Army. I can only say that they
were prosecuted, the cases were built against them, I think the Army
fulfilled its duty by bringing them to trial. They had no choice but
to do that, and I thing they shouldered that responsibility most ad-
mirably.

Colonel Flemming was another officer.

The Caairman. Colonel who?

Captain Cumsy. Colonel Flemming.

The Caamman. All right, go ahead.

Senator McCarrry. Mr. Chairman, before I leave may I say that I
hope the witness understands that because I have been examining
him a bit vigorously that it is no reflection upon him. I think you have
one of the most outstanding records in the military.

Captain Cumey. Thank you.

Senator McCartay. I want to compliment you for what you have
been doing. )

Captain Cumey. Thank you, sir. ) .

The CaairmMan. The committee will take a 5-minute recess at this

oint.
P Whereupon, there was a brief recess.) ) o )

EMembers of the subcommittee present at this point in the hearing
was Senator McClellan.)

|
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The CaARMAN. The Chair wishes to make this announcement. Un-
der the rules of the committee sworn testimony must be taken in the
presence of a quorum composed of at least two members of the com-
mittee. Unfortunately this afternoon the committee members are en-
gaged in other work and other duties and it is not convenient for an-
other one to be here right at the moment. We are expecting another
Senator as soon as he can finish a broadcast program that he has. In
the meantime, rather than delay I am going to ask the witness to
proceed not under oath. He may make a statement continuing his
testimony, but not under oath as of now. When another Senstor-
appears to make a quorum, the Chair will then ask you appropriate
questions to bring the testimony during the suspension of the oath,
back to the record as sworn testimony.

So, Captain, you may proceed.

Mr. KennEpy. We were discussing the organizational system, Cap-
tain, that the Communists introduced in North Korea. Again, the
Central Committee for Peace had charge of the propaganda through
the various prison camps, is that correct ?

Captain CoMBY. Yes, sir.

Mr. Kennepy. You have described how it went down to the divi-
sional level, the company level, and down to the squad. Did you reach
the conclusion from your study that this was a very well organized
system that the Communists followed ?

Captain Cumey. Absolutely.

Mr. Kenneoy. Can you give us some information now as to how the
prisoners were treated as they were captured and how they fitted into
this whole system, what was done about their activities and what they
were subjected to?

Captain Cumsy. Yes, sir. I am afraid you can’t realize the signifi-
cance of this propaganda thing until I mention this workshop which
was attached to the central committee. I think that is important.

Mr. Kennepy. Please.

Captain Cumsy. The extent to which they went to push this propa-
ganda effort, Under this central committee they had what we desig-
nated as Camp 12. That was a propaganda workshop. It wasan area
about a couple of city blocks wide and long, and in that area they had
a modern swimming pool, they had tennis courts, they had modern day-
rooms, and they had every piece of recreational facility that we have
in our installations in this country. Assigned to that workshop were
25 or 30 prisoners whose only duty was to pose for prop shots, manu-
facture petitions, make recordings which were subsequently dissem-
inated to the free world and to the Communist world. For example,
they would get 10 men playing basketball at this workshop. They
would make a photograph of them playing basketball. They would
send that picture out, and many of them were published in our papers
here. So you got the impression that prison life in North Korea was
not very much different from what life was in this country of ours.
They manufactured petitions, three major petitions. One in June of
1952 which they sent to the United Nations, one in July 4, 1952, which
they sent to President Truman asking him to withdraw the troops
from North Korea, and one the latter part of July which they sent to
the World Peace Congress in Peiping. Those petitions were manu-
factured there in that propaganda workshop. I thought that was
important.
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Mr. Kennepy. Is that workshop run by Americans also?
Captain CumBy. There were a number of British and a number of
ericans, 2 or 3 from Australia, I believe. It was a United Nations
group.

Mr. Kennepy. Who was in charge of the workshop ¢

Captain Comsy. The workshop was a propaganda organ which
came under the officer of the central committee who was responsible for
propaganda.

Mr. Kennepy. What was his name?

Captain Cumey. Nugent.

Mr. Kexnnepy. That was Colonel Nugent ?

Captain Cumsy. Major Nugent. I wasin error when I said he was a
colonel. He was captured as a captain. He was promoted to a major.
He is not a lieutenant colonel. I am sorry, I was in error on that.

Mr. Kennepy. He was a captain and then was promoted to a major,
is that right?

Captain CuMsy. Yes,sir.

Mr. Kennepy. He had charge of the workshop ¢

Captain Cunsy. The workshop was under his area of responsibility
because he was in charge of propaganda.

Mr. Kennepy. Did he have the responsibility for arranging these
pictures?

Captain CumBy. Arranging the pictures, taking tape recorders
for recordings, drafting of petitions for peace, everything that went
on in the workshop.

The Cuarrman. Did I understand you to say he was acquitted ?

Captain Cuney. Yes, sir, he was acquitted.

The Cuairman. Is what you are stating now with respect to his
activities and his responsibilities and his cooperation and work for
the Communists in connection with the workshop that you refer to
a matter of proof, a matter that has been definitely established ? Have
those activities and his cooperation with the Communists who were
operating that workshop been definitely established ?

Captain CumBy. Yes, sir.

The Cuareman. Yet he was acquitted ¢

Captain Cumey. He was acquitted, sir.

The Cuarrman. Allright, proceed.

Mr. Kenvepy. What was the responsibility of the lieutenant colonel,
then, who was in charge of the workshop? What, specifically, were
his responsibilities ¢

Captain Cumey. When I say responsibility I mean actually the re-
sponsibility was the Chinese and the Russians. But one man was put
in charge of this or that activity. Lyle was more or less in charge of
the indoctrination.

Mr. Kennepy. The indoctrination of the individual prisoner ?

Captain Cumsy. That is, the indoctrination of material. It came to
him and from him it went down to the lowest level.

Mr. KennNepy. He would help write the material that went down to
other prisoners in the various camps throughout North Korea ?

Captain Cumey. Heis known to have helped write some, yes, sir, and
revise it.

The CrairmMAN. I understand you have really three branches: indoc-
trination, propaganda ; and what was the other?

79951—56——4
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Captain Cumsy. We had interrogation. They were all the same, the
same techniques, the same procedures. .

The CrarMaN. I know, but as I understand one of these American
officers was in charge of propaganda, and another was in charge of
indoctrination, supervising as far as the prisoners were concerned ?

Captain Cumsy. Yes; but no American had anything to do with
interrogation. That was exclusively a Chinese operation. There is
no record that any American ever had anything to do with interroga-
tion.

The Caairman. But they could use the Americans who were defect-
ing, we may say, very effectively for propaganda purposes and for
indoctrination purposes ?

Captain CumeY. Yes, sir.

The CaairmaN. And did use them for that purpose?

Captain Cumsy. O, yes, sir.

Mr. Kexnepy. Captain, do you think we are ready now to get into,
the procedure which was followed when the individual prisoner was
captured, as to how the Chinese treated him ?

Captain ComBy. Yes, sir.

Mr. Kennepy. I want to know if you have finished your discussion
of the structure?

Captain Cumey. That was the general structure.

Mr. Kexnepy. Fine. I think we are ready now to go into how the
individual prisoner was treated and what happened when he was
captured.

Captain Cumey. When a prisoner was captured by the Chinese
Communists this is generally what happened. When a prisoner was
captured by the Chinese Communists usually he was given a pat on
the back. He extended his hand. He said, “We are friends. We are
not enemies.” If he searched him, he would not deprive him of his
personal items such as cigarettes or other personal articles.

Mr. Kennepy. Have you established the time? That was not true
of the first 8 or 9 months of the Korean war, was it ?

Captain Comsy. The first 6 or 7 months of the Korean war our
people were under the brutal handling of the North Koreans. The
Chinese came into the conflict the latter part of 1950 just as we made
that push up the Yalu River and the Chinese came over. From that
point on the Chinese controlled every phase of prison life in North
Korea. The Koreans had nothing to do with administration, had
nothing to do with indoctrination, had nothing to do with interroga-
tion. As a matter of fact, the Koreans themselves were segregated
up until the very last day of repatriation. So it was a Chinesc effort
from the time the Chinese entered the conflict until the war was over.

After he had been captured by the Chinese he was carried or they
were carried to what we refer to as an assembly point, where the cap-
tives from other areas were assembled. There he was subjected to a
vicious and violent anti-American attack by a Chinese officer who
spoke the English language, who in many cases was educated in this
country. He called that briefing a welcome address. “We are going to
welcome you into our fold.” He would tell the prisoners that “This is
a civil war between North Koreans and South Koreans, similar to the
war that you had in the States in 1865. This war is no concern of
the United States.” He would tell the prisoners that they should
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have turned against their officers in the field for waging what we called
a brutal war against the innocent people of North Korea. He would
tell the prisoners that “You are not prisoners. You are students, and
as students we are going to educate you. You will be educated. You
will be enlightened” by what he called the generosity of the North
Korean Government and the Chinese Communist Government,

After he received that briefing he was then subjected to what you
might call his first or preliminary interrogation. He was given a form
similar to this [indicating]. This is not the original copy, but it was
similar to this form, to fill out; a form that contains his name, the
names of his parents, the names of his brothers and sisters and friends,
their occupations, their economic income, their social standing in their
community, the organizations to which they belong, their religion,
everything under the sun.

The Cuairman. Is that the form you are testifying from there
before you ?

Captain Comey. This is a form that I made up from a copy of an
original form that was given to me during Big Switch.

The Cuamman. Would it be fairly accurate to make it a part of the
record and say that is the form you used ¢

Captain Cumey. It is an exact copy of the form that I had to give.

The CaAIRMAN. Itisan exactcopy?

Captain CumBy. Yes.

The CaairmMaN. The Chair will suggest and direct that it be made
exhibit No. 15 to the testimony and be printed in the record so we will
have the full information.

(Exhibit No. 15 will be found in the appendix on p. 201.)

Mr. Kenneoy. Do you know who originally made up that form?

Captain Cumsy. I don’t know who made the form up. They had
the form on exhibit as exhibit A, I believe, over at one of the trials at
Meade. It is reported that an American made it up. I don’t know,
sir.

Mr. Kennepy. Will you continue.

Captain Cumsy. In addition to this personal information about the
man’s family, his friends, his relatives and what have you, they have
such questions as: Your military organization, where is it located,
the name of your commanding officer, the number of people in your
organization, the types of weapons your organization uses, and the
overall objective of your organization.

Many of the prisoners filled these forms out. How many I don’t
know. What percentage I don’t know. But they filled this form out.
Then it was placed into a folder. The man’s name was written over it,
his serial number, and so on.

This form constituted the basis of what we refer to as a 201 file or a
dossier as Dr. Wolff mentioned this morning. They built this dossier
from this form, adding to it as they proceeded with their subsequent
interrogations. ) )

Mr. Kenneoy. Now would you tell us about the interrogations and
what took place, how the interrogations were carried out? After
the prisoner was welcomed as a friend rather than as a prisoner of
war, then what occurred as far as the indoctrination and interrogation ¢
Would you go briefly through some of the outlines and tell us what
happened to the prisoner?

L1 I8
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As I understand it, the prisoner went into a system where he was in-
terrogated continuously, is that right?

Captain Cumsy. Interrogation assuch in North Korea was a never-
ending process. There were some prisoners who were interrogated as
much as 50 times during their captivity. I talked with a man who had
been interrogated 48 times, and he was interrogated for 3 days, 3
full days, just before he was regatriated.

The CHAIRMAN. At one time? Continuous interrogation for 3 days?

Captain Cumey. For 3 days.

The CuairMaN. I guess there were different sessions, but it con-
tinued over a period of 3 days.

Captain Cumsy. They had him in a house and they would feed
him. They gave him some food 2 or 3 times a_day. He got some
sleep. They would go back to their business of interrogation. This
happened 3 days before he was repatriated. He was interrogated
48 times. It was a never-ending process. It started from the time he
filled out this form until his captivity terminated.

The Chinese used a number of techniques: Harassment, deception,
repetition, the so-called 201 file, the walking conference, and the ques-
tion of writing essays or personal histories. These techniques were
used in indoctrination, too. They were used in propaganda. They
used some fear. They used some of the techniques of the old Mutt
and Jeff stunt.

The CrAIRMAN. What do you mean, Mutt and Jeff stunt?

Captain CumBy. Where an interrogator comes in and he is very
cruel, he is very brutal. Itis a stunt. Then the second man comes in
and criticizes the first interrogator, releases him or dismisses him, and
proceeds to interrogate the man with kindness and consideration, al-
leged kindness and consideration. It is an old police agency tech-
nique. There is nothing new about that. But they didn’t use that
to any great extent.

Mr. Kenvepy. What about the essay? I think that is a point of
your 2te,s‘cimony which you might discuss. How did they use the
essay ?

Captain Cumsy. The essay technique in my opinion was perhaps the
most profitable to them and the most damaging to us. A man would
be subjected to an interrogation, ordered to the interrogation room,
and the Chinese would ask him a few routine questions. They seemed
to have a sense of the type of individual they were talking to. Sud-
denly they would say, “Suppose you just take a piece of paper and
pencil and write down anything you want to write. Write about your
life, write about any aspect of American life. Write about anything
you want to.”

Many of them did that. They proceeded to write these essays.

Mr. Kennepy. They would write essays on all types of things, is
that right ?

Captain CoMeY. Yes, sir.

Mr. Kexnnepy. The history of the American Army or about their
particular city, how the school system works, how roads are built,
any facet of American life they would be asked to write essays on?

Captain CumBY. Yes, sir.

Mr. Kennepy. Then they would submit the essays for approval by
their interrogators?
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Captain Cumsy. They would write the.essay, turn it in to the
‘Chinese, and they could never give them enough information. They
were always calling them bacﬁ, which brought in this element of
harassment. He could have written a masterpiece on American bank-
ing, but it would not have satisfied the Chinese. They want more and
more. That is fpart of their harassment. That is part of their control.
That is part of the discomfort that they deliberately inflicted on the
Americans.

Mr. KenNEDY. So they would write a little bit more about this par-
ticular point?

Captain Cumey. They would call them back and say, “I want you
to clarify this particular point.” They would proceed to ask ques-
tions. Also, they would get additional information. It was impossi-
ble for them to talk to a person time and time again without their pick-
ing up something new each time they talked with him.

Mr. Kennepy. Did you estimate there were some 1500 of these essays
written during the Korean war by prisoners of war?

Captain Comey. Yes, sir.

Mr. Kennepy. At the same time they would write these essays did
they also put out a camp paper to which the various prisoners were
supposed to contribute essays for the camp papers?

aptain ComsYy. They had a camp newspaper which also came un-
der tﬁis propaganda setup. The newspaper was called Toward Truth
and Peace. That was run by the prisoners with the Chinese in charge.
They got 500 or 600 letters a week to be published in the newspaper.
They could not publish them all in the newspaper, so they put them
on what they called a blackboard newspaper, a bulletin-board news-

aper.

P r. KEnneEDY. So each week they encouraged the prisoners to con-
tribute to the newspaper?

Captain Cumsy. Yes.

Mr. Kennepy. What sort of thing would they want them to write
about for the newspaper—how the United States started the war?

Captain Cumsy. Of course, their central theme was peace. Another
theme that was equally important to them was to accuse the United
States of starting the war in Korea. There were probably more essays
written on those two subjects than any other.

Mr. Kexnepy. As I understand also, Captain, they had debates
which they arranged among the grisoners? . )

Captain Cumey. They had the Stalin Debating Society. They had
the Lenin Dramatic Society. They had the oratorical contest. All
these were instrumentalities through which this propaganda flowed.
Let me give you an example. Suppose I sit down here and write
the history of the United States Army and give it to this Chinese.
Itisa good paper. It goes through the various channels of propaganda.
So they sponsor an oratorical contest. Which prisoner can deliver
this oration better or best? So you parade 4 or 5 prisoners up there
who are going to orate on this essay that was written by a prisoner.
The winner is given a prize. The same thing comes up on the debating
society. “Resolved, Tgat the United States started the war in Korea.”
They would divide it between two opposing sides and the side who took
the position that the United States didn’t start the war was obviously
the weaker. So the side that took the argument that the United
States did start the war was most effective, according to their design.
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Mr. Kennepy. Those chosen to debate that the United States did
not start the Korea war were actually those who had collaborated to
the greatest extent, so they could tell them exactly what to say?

Captain Cumpy. It didn’t make any difference. This activity was
carried on by the progressives. It didn’t matter whether they actually
believed it or not. It wasn’t important. It was a question of setting
up the team, the opposing factors.

Mr. Kennepy. What about the walking conference?

Captain Cumsy. That walking conference was a technique of in-
terrogation that was designed for a specific purpose for specific peo-
ple. It was designed for those prisoners who were sad, who were
upset, who seemed to be worried about something, who were very
unhappy. The Chinese would select those people and invite them to
go for a walk in the woods away from everybody, away from the
interrogation room, away from the recording machines, away from
the Chinese women taking down the dictation, away from all the
apparatus there in the interrogation room in GHQ. So this is very
private, a very intimate thing. He starts talking with this prisoner.
“What is on your mind? You seem worried.” He knows what is
on the man’s mind before he asks him because he has censored all of
his mail. If his father is out of work, the Chinese knew it. If
his sweetheart wanted to leave him, the Chinese knew it. If his wife
wanted a divorce, the Chinese knew it. Because they had censored
hismail. They had withheld hismail. They had read his mail. They
knew exactly what was worrying him. So they played on that by
manipulating the mail in these walking conferences.

As a result of that in many cases a prisoner opened up and told
him many, many highly personal things that he never could have gotten
In a straight interrogation face to face, man to man. That partie-
ular technique did something else. It obligated a lot of prisoners
where they could not withdraw or they could not oppose the enemy
for the things that he had told them intimately during this walking
conference. Of course the threat, the potential blackmail, was present.

Mr. Kexnnepy. As I understand it, talks were given to the various
prisoners, which lasted for a year or so, is that correct. They would
give lectures and talks to the prisoners?

Captain Cumpy. That is indoctrination. We have been talking
about interrogation. Now do you wish to go over to indoctrination?

The CrarMAN. Is there anything else on interrogation which has
not been covered that you think is pertinent or important ?

Captain Comey. I can’t think of anything right now, Senator Mc-
Clellan. If you have any questions, I would be glad to answer them.

The Cramrman. I just thought maybe we had not covered every-
thing in the questions. If something comes to your mind, of course,
we will ask you to go ahead and divulge it and report it. Now you
may go on to the indoctrination, if you like.

Captain Cumpy. Indoctrination was a well-organized effort by the
Communists. It was conducted by trained, skilled, dedicated Chinese,
dedicated to communism and dedicated to revolution. They divided
this indoctrination into two general phases. The first phase was more
or less the softening up or the conditioning of the prisoners, and the
second phase was more or less the implementation.
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The first phase was characterized by violent attacks on the United
States and our economic system. The second phase was characterized
by the technique of comparison.

It was during the first phase that the most vicious propaganda came
out of North Korea. It was a cleverly done thing and in my opinion
it was effective, for example, in not attacking the United States as
such, but attacking the political and military leadership of the United
States. This was during the first phase.

They said, “Your Secretary of Defense is chairman of the board of
General Motors. You think he makes automobiles. General Motors
doesn’t make automobiles. They make tanks. They make tanks to
kill these innocent Koreans.” To add some authenticity to that—this
is all in this indoctrination—he would flash out the financial page of
the New York Times which says General Motors produced so many
tanks for the first quarter of 1951. “I told you they were making
tanks.” He doesn’t say anything about refrigerators, or radios, or
televisions, or automobiles, the things for civilian use. But they
make tanks, and they make tanks to kill people with. They empha-
size that word “kill”—kill.

They said, “Glenn L. Martin, you think, makes aircraft for civilian
use. He doesn’t make aircraft for civilian use. He makes bombers—
bombers from which you Americans have dropped the germ bombs
on innocent Korean people, to kill innocent Korean people.”

He said, “You think General MacArthur was ousted. He wasn’t
ousted. He resigned to go back to become chairman of Remington
Rand, to make the almighty dollar. You think Remington Rand makes
typewriters. They don’t make typewriters. They make a rifle with
which you Americans have been killing innocent Koreans,” still harp-
ing on killing innocent Koreans.

To give authenticity to that propaganda they manage to flash, as
T said, copies of legitimate magazines, such as Fortune, and say this
is how many tanks, this is how many rifles, these are how many aircraft
that those people produced in a given period of the year.

With in?ormatlon being a one-way street, where there was no other
side to it but that particular side, and with the limited information
and limited knowledge of many of our younger soldiers, in this par-
ticular instance, in the absence of the correct information, many of
them I think accepted that as a matter of fact.

Carrying further this viscious anti-American attack, they would
take a map of the world and post it on the board. On that map they
would plot every military base that we have throughout the world.
They would say “These military bases spell aggression, and the United
States is the aggressor nation. Ifyou don’t believe it, look here. You
have bases in Japan, in England, and so forth. Here is a map of the
Soviet Union. We don’t have any bases.”

Again in the absence of information about Russia and her expansion,
these average soldiers were inclined to believe.

The CrarMAN. Prior to that time did we have any course of in-
formation that we gave to our soldiers before they went over there,
alerting them to these situations as far as we knew of them at that
time, I mean to build up resistance? Was any action taken to fortify
our soldiers with the facts so they would not be so susceptible to these
lies? What were we doing? Do you know ?
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Captain Cumsy. It has been a policy in the services that all men are
briefed prior to their departure overseas, but, Senator McClellan,
this is something that the Army has never faced and the Air Force has
never faced and the Navy never faced anything like this in North
Korea.

The CraAarRMAN. It was not anticipated and therefore we had made
no special preparation for it. Isthat correct? )

Captain Cumsy. I am not qualified to say that we didn’t make any

preparation for it, sir. o . .
The CramMaN. Not having anticipated it, obviously we could not

very well prepare for it. L .

Captain Cumey. I know this uncivilized treatment, I know this
type of enemy that is characteristic of the Chinese Communists and
the North Koreans, I know that the United States Army has never
faced anything like that before.

The Cuarrman. All right, we had never experienced anything like
it before.

Captain Comsy. No, sir.

The CraRMAN. Now we have had the experience.

Captain CumBy. Yes, sir.

The CaaRMAN. When we come to the proper time in the hearing—
I do not know whether you can comment on it—what are we doing
now? May I justask, are we taking some action now? '

Captain Cumey. Yes, sir; absolutely, sir.

The Cuatrman. All right. That may be more proper at the con-
clusion of the other basic information that we are getting. So you
may proceed. I think it is of great interest to all of us, to all Ameri-
cans, as this story is revealed and unfolded here, to have some assur-
ance and be satisfied that we are now at least counteracting that and
fortifying our troops so as to prevent them from being so vulnerable
as they were possibly when confronted with this unexpectedly without
any previous anticipation of it.

You may go ahead with your basic information.

Captain Cumpy. I was speaking about the indoctrination, this vic-
lous and willful attack against Americanism, everything American.
The idea of the Communists during this indoctrination, in my opinion,
was not to indoctrinate every American prisoner as a dyed-in-the-wool
Communist. I think they had two objectives. I think the first objec-
tive was to indoctrinate a small number of prisoners, hard core if you
wish to call them that. I think their second objective was to so shake
the confidence and loyalties of another large number that when they
returned they would probably be less opposed to communism as such,.

This small group that they desired to indoctrinate constituted the
leadership of the POW’s who cooperated during their captivity.

Mr. KennNepY. Do you think their program was a success, Captain ?

Captain Comey. Mr. Kennedy, I think it was ; yes, sir.

Mr. Kenxepy. Captain, after the compulsory attendance at these
lectures for a period of approximately a year, did they then make
attendance at these lectures and these study groups voluntary ?

Captain Cumpy. No, sir.  When the indoctrination starfed in the
spring of 1951 it was a compulsory thing. Everybody had to attend
the lectures. It ran for about a year. After théy had covered those
12 courses, what they called the 12 phases, it was no longer required
No one was required to continue to attend the lectures. '
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Mr. Kennepy. The lectures continued, nevertheless, did they not?

Captain CumMay. Yes,sir.

Mr. Kennepy. From the study that you have made and from the
figures that you have, approximately how many of the prisoners con-
t%lnuecgl to attend lectures even though they were not forced to attend
them ¢ :

Captain CoMey. Approximately one-third.

Mr. KexNepy. Approximately a third continued to attend the
lectures?

Captain CuMey. Approximately one-third continued to attend the
lectures after the Chinese said that was no longer required.

Mr. Kennepy. These are the lectures you have been describing here
as being so viciously anti- American and teaching that the war in Korea
was started by the United States and that the North Koreans and the
Chinese and the Communists generally were peace-loving people, is
that right ¢

Captain Cumey. Some of that and related questions, yes, sir.

Mr. KennepY. After it became voluntary, still a third of the Ameri-
can prisoners continued to attend those lectures?

Captain Cumey. Yes, sir.

The CuarmaN. Do you think they may have been urged to attend
by that hard core element that had been developed ¢
* Captain CumBy. The whole thing was a conspiracy, Senator. When
they reached the tenth course or the ninth course they said they were
going to suspend them and this was going to be something of a lenient
treatment move on the part of the Chinese. But those who had been
trained, those serious individuals, were directed and advised by the
Chinese to continue the lectures. When they contined them after it
was no longer compulsory by the Chinese, the Chinese did not assume
responsibility for their attending. They said then that is the will of
the people, the will of the prisoners. .

The Cuamrman. Before they made it voluntary and not compulsory
they had already indoctrinated and they thought at least they had a
hard core element in that camp ¢

Captain Comey. I think they felt after a year of indoctrination
that they had just about accomplished part of their purpose, that is,
to get a few hard core people, if you wish to use that term.

The Cuairman. I do not know, but it occurs to me that after they
had some of our prisoners indoctrinated, that they had gone over, so
to speak, to the gommunist faith, obviously in their voluntary pro-
gram they relied upon that hard core element within our prisoners to
encourage and promote their attendance.

Captain Cumey. Precisely.

The CuarMaN. So it was not necessary. I mean they could get a
great deal of results without making it compulsory, making it appear
they were coming voluntarily ?

Captain CuMBy. Absolutely. .

Mr. Kennepy. Captain, the one-third figure has some significance,
has it not, in that it shows approximately the percentage of the pris-
oners who accepted in some measure at least the Communist teachings?

Captain CuMBY. Mr. Kennedy, this number business——

Mr. Kennepy. What does it mean to you, Captain? I will let you
put it in your words. What does it mean to you that a third of the
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prisoners continued to go to lectures after it became voluntary rather

than compulsory ?

. Captain Cumey. It means that apparently they wanted to attend the
ectures.

Mr. Kennepy. Does it have any further significance to you? I am
not trying to get out some figure that is going to be critical, but I think
if we are to understand this whole problem and understand the effec-
tiveness of what the Communists did during this period we might as
well find out what the facts were and then we can all better adjust
ourselves and decide what we are going to do.

Captain Cumsy. If they terminated the indoctrination program in
the spring of 1952 and roughly one-third continued to attend the pro-
gram, I have only one conclusion, that they were cooperators, collab-
orators, or whatever you want to call them, in some degree or other, if
you want my personal opinion. I have always felt very strongly about
this whole thing. If you want my personal opinion, I would say that
they were cooperators, collaborators, or whatever the term that you
want to use, in one degree or another. They might not have been
a leader. They might not have made speeches. But the fact that
they continued to give their presence to a program that was designed
for one purpose and one purpose only, to discredit our country, I have
no opinion other than that they were collaborators, cooperators, or
whatever you want to call them.

Mr. Kennepy. Captain, during the period of time when these two
newspaper men, one from Great Britain and the other from Australia,
were present were they seen frequently around the prison camps lec-
turing to the prisoners ?

Captain Comey. They were part of the command, Mr. Kennedy.
They had free run of the camp. They even interrogated Americans.

1\4};‘. Kennepy. They did some of the interrogation themselves?

Captain Cumey. They did some of the interrogation.

Mr. KennNEDY. They were there as newspapermen from other coun-
tries, is that correct ?

Captain Cumey. They were there as newspapermen allegedly, but
I don’t think there is any question as to what ideology either one of
them embraced. They were part of the command. "They were part
and parcel of it. They conducted interrogations. In many instances
they talked to Americans, and westerners could talk much better than
the Chinese. They assumed that responsibility. They were VIP’s as
one prisoner told me. They were VIP’s. They were treated as such.
They had houses near the headquarters. One was married to a Chinese
and he had his family living right there within the area of the GHQ.

Mr. Kennepy. It 1s also true since they were seen frequently and
played a frequent part, there were Russians present at many of the
camps and they were in evidence ?

Captain Cumey. Yes,sir.

Mr. Kennepy. The individuals you talked to, the prisoners you have
talked to who came back and the files that you have examined have
led you to the conclusion as to the presence of the Russians command-
ing this whole system ?

aptain Comsy. That is the impression I got. It was more than
an impression. I consider it factual. All the information we have
we got from the people who were there and they said they saw them.
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Some of the people who gave the information I have the utmost faith
in,

Mr. Kennepy. You reached the conclusion that this was a system
w_hlch was directed from Russia; implemented by the Chinese, but
directed from Russia ¢

Captain Cumsy. Yes, sir. In January 1954 I interviewed a man
who left that original 23. I talked with him for a couple of hours
every day for about a month. There are two other officers in this room
who joined me on certain occasions. This man was as high as you
could go in that setup. He was the undisputed leader of the 23 who
elected to remain in North Korea.

Mr. KennNepy. I think his name has come out before. I donot think
there is any problem. Would you name him ?

Captain Cumey. I beg your pardon?

Mr. Kenneoy. Would you name him

Captain Cumsy. Claude Batchelor. He was the elected or ap-
pointed leader by the Chinese to lead the 21 Americans and 1 British
in this nonvoluntary repatriation. He was called by the Chinese a
young Lenin. They said he had a mass line of 95. He was on the
Inside of this organization for more than two years and a half. He
brought the group into the neutral zone in North Korea. He knew all
about it. He told me that if the Soviet Union had wanted to stop
the war they could have stopped it, but he said why stop it? There
is a purpose behind it. He told me that it was as common to see
Russian officers in the headquarters as it was to see other prisoners
working there, and the Chinese were as obedient to the Russian officers,
more so than a United Nations prisoner was to his captor.

He not only told me this. He told me this at the public trial. This
is public information.

e also told me something else that didn’t register at the time that
I talked to him because I had never heard of the name, the name
Khrushchev. When he was relating how they were required to virtu-
ally memorize the works and the histories of Russian Communists,
Stalin, Malenkov, Lenin, Khrushchev, which at the time didn’t
register.

He mentioned this name Khrushchev. He said—this is according
to my raw notes—he was one of the five most powerful men in the
Soviet Union at that time. That is the same man who is now down-
grading Stalin. )

To come back, this man told me that there was no question that the
war in Korea was directed by Moscow, that there was no question that
the armistice talks dragged out because that was the way the Russians
wanted them, that they didn’t intend to sign any armistice agreement
within the first period of time that they indicated. He also told me
when they came into the neutral zone it was nothing more than a
formality, that they had no intention of requesting repatriation. He
escaped out of fear of hislife and so did the other one.

To answer your question as to the relationship of the Korean con-
flict with Soviet Russia, I don’t think there is any doubt. )

. Mr. Kennepy. Captain, on these prisoners who became susceptible
to Communist propaganda, would you say that the methods used to get
them was characterized by i)rutality ornot?
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Captain Cumey. No, sir, Mr. Kennedy, I don’t think the interroga-
tion, I don’t think the indoctrination was characterized by brutality
or by torture. )

Mr. Kennepy. Again I would like to have your opinion on the high
percentage, according to the study that you have made, who accepted
m some degree the Communist teachings, the high percentage of
American prisoners. Do you think that that was due to something that
can be remedied, perhaps not in the Army but otherwise? Do you have
any feelings about how an individual can be prepared for the type of
treatment that these people received, whether it was interrogation or
indoctrination or whatever they had to undergo?

Captain Cumey. I subscribe to Dr. Wolff’s explanation of this morn-
ing when he said knowledge of this stuff, knowledge of this nonsense,
knowledge of the propaganda, an understanding of it. I think if we
have that it will prove a very excellent defense.

Mr. Kennepy. So that would not be a responsibility merely of the
military services but must be a responsibility of the schools and else-
where, 1s that correct ?

Captain Cumsy. We get a man after he has reached maturity. Of
course, the Army doesn’t have the average soldier for more than 2 or
3 years. I don’t subscribe to the idea that it is the sole responsibility
of the Army to remake an individual once he has come into the Army.
The Army can try to revitalize some of his home training or some of
his other characteristics, but to say that it is the sole responsibility of
the military services to so indoctrinate 2 man in some of the funda-
mentals of Americanism, I don’t think it is wholly the job of the Army.

Mr. Kennepy. Do you have any views as to what might be done
in this fteld, Captain?

Captain Cumsy. I stand on and support our program, which is not
in the area of this discussion today as far as the military is concerned.

Mr. Kennepy. From the study that you made do you feel that the
degree of collaboration or cooperation with the Communists by Amer-
ican prisoners was unusually high or was disturbingly high?

Captain Comsy. Would you repeat that again, sir?

Mr. Kexnepy. Do you feel from the study that you have made of
the various records that the degree of cooperation or collaboration
with the Communists by American prisoners was disturbingly high?

Captain CoMey. This is my personal opinion. I think if one Amer-
ican collaborates with the enemy it is too high.

Mr. Kennepy. We can’t have perfection certainly, but based on the
record that you have studied of the prisoners who came back, what
is your impression as to the success of the Communists in this field
and whether the rate of collaboration or cooperation with the Com-
munists was disturbingly high.

Captain Cumsy. I would be naive to say that their indoctrination
program was not successful. I would be very naive to say that their
propaganda was not, effective.

The CuatrMan. May the Chair interrupt for a moment now to
make the record clear. From the time of the recess of the committee
earlier this afternoon you have been making statements not under
oath because we did not have a quorum of the committee present for
the purpose of hearing testimony under oath. The Chair will now ask
the captain, in view of the fact that a quorum is now present, if the
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statements that you have made as statements to the committee during
the period to which I have referred since I announced that you would
proceed but not under oath—if the statements you have made and the
answers you have given to the questions are true and you so swear
under your oath.

Captain Comey. I do.

The CrairmaN. Thank you very much. We had to make this ex-
ception or deviation from the rules of the committee in that fashion
this afternoon in order to expedite the hearing, due to two circum-
stances, that so many members of the committee are pressed with other
obligations and, too, because of the fact that it isn’t anticipated that
any testimony given in this hearing by you high officials in the mili-
tary and those who have already testified would lead to any contro-
versy or possibility of perjury. For that reason the Chair deviated
from the rule in this fashion so we might proceed with the hearing.

" Now 3 members of the committee are present, 1 more than a quorum.
So we can proceed.

(Members of the committee present at this point: Senators McClel-
lan, McCarthy, and Mundt.)

Mr. Kexnepy. There is another matter I wanted to touch on with

ou.

v Senator McCartaHY. Bob, could I make a very brief comment to
keep the record straight here ?

‘We are talking about the collaboration of the prisoners with the
Communists. I think we should keep in mind that a man who is a
prisoner under the complete control of the enemy may well do things
that he normally would not do. I don’t think we should judge him
by the same rules that we would judge a man who is completely a
free agent. I say that merely because I have been somewhat dis-
turbed by some of the court-martials that we have had. This is no
discredit whatsoever to your investigation. I think you are doing a
tremendous job here in exposing this situation, but I do think we
should keep that in mind.

Mr. Ken~epy. I think what we are trying to inquire into, Senator,
is if the Communists were more effective with prisoners than anybody
has been in the past, what is the reason for that?

Senator McCarrrY. They are more ruthless and, being more ruth-
less, I assume they would be more effective at getting some of the pris-
oners to deviate to their side.

Captain Comsy. Mr. Kennedy, I didn’t want to give the impres-
sion to this committee that there were no acts of brutality or acts of
torture when I said I didn’t think that that was characteristic. There
certainly were acts of torture by both the Chinese and the North Ko-
reans, such as starving a major to death and watching him and laugh-
ing while he reached the point of insanity; such as beating a sergeant
until blood ran from his eyes, nose, and ears. The Chinese and the
Koreans did that kind of thing, I don’t want to give the impression
that all was sweet and nice and that everybody did everything simply
because that is exactly what they wanted to do.

There was a mixture of brutality which was fantastic, some of it
unbelievable, ecommitted against Americans by the Chinese and by the
North Koreans. The North Koreans were not the only people who
committed those acts of brutality.

|}
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The CHamrman. Did you mean to imply that was the exception
and not the rule? L.

Captain Cumsy. When brutality and torture were used in direct
connection with an interrogation or indoctrination it was the excep-
tion rather than the rule; yes, sir. I will stand on that.

The Cuarman. In other words, they did not rely on it and that
was not their principal means and method. .

Captain Cumey. They relied 100 percent on deception. Let me read
you this. This is an extract from a document, a captured document.
This was part of a directive that the Chinese send down to their inter-
rogators. This is what the Chinese sent down to their interrogators.
I am quoting this part of a captured document:

The American newspapers are calling us uncivilized because of the way the
Koreans treated the American prisoners before we took command of the
people’s struggle in Korea. Don’t give the prisoners any excuse for getting
information out of North Korea to support the Americans in their charge that
we are not civilized. Be kind to the American prisoners. Share what you have
with them. Pretend that you are their friends. Don’t threaten them, but use
deception.

The CuarmaN. Use deception.

Captain Cumey. That is the key to their indoctrination. That was
the key to their interrogation, not brutality.

The Cramrman. You understood when I referred to torture and
brutality I was referring to physical torture and brutality?

Captain ComMsy. Yes, sir.

The CuamMman. Of course, there was mental torture and mental bru-
tality imposed upon them in the process of deception and the other
fringes that went along with it. Is that correct? You regard the
process they followed as a mental torture?

Captain CumBy. Yes, sir; that is involved. This harassment, this
humiliation, which I didn’t go into, those are all factors that operate
on the mentality of the individual.

The CrarrMaN. They have a depressing and demoralizing effect.

Captain Cumsy. That element of humiliation was most degrading.
They used that and employed it very, very widely.

Senator McCarTaY. Let me ask you this question: While they may
not have physically tortured some of the prisoners, did your interro-
gation indicate that-——I don’t know how to describe it—that there was
not mental torture but mental strain put upon the man to get him to
confess to something that wasn’t true?

Captain Cumey. 1 can only speak from those cases that I handled.
I saw no widespread use of that. I think that is one of the misconcep-
tions that we have, that every time a man has committed an act he did
that simply because somebody hit him over the head or somebody
punished him. That just is not true.

The CrHairmaN. Is there anything further?

Senator Muxpr. When you say that they employed deception, do
you mean that they placed before the prisoners false promises of re-
ward, trying to lure them through their avarice, greed, ambition in
some way, promising that if they would come over on the side of the
Commnunists they would get some handsome reward which otherwise
would be denied to them?

Captain Comey. Take this, Senator Mundt, as an example, Take
the 201 file that they built up, the dossier that they built up on everv
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prisoner over there. Say they called a man in to interrogate him.
The interrogator has this file. " He has the man’s name written on it.
In many cases they had “confidential” in English. He said “All
right, I have all the information I need about you. I know everything
about you. I know everything about your mother, father, brothers.
I know everything. But I want to talk with you about something
just in general.”

So he starts asking him a few routine questions. Then he will sud-
denly say, “How many men were in the company when you were
captured ¢”

He says, “Gee, I don’t know, sir. We operated in platoons, 10 over
here, 10 over there. Idon’t know.”

“What is the strength of a typical infantry company?”

Many soldiers don’t know. Actually, they don’t. He says “I don’t
knew,” or he might make a stab at it. Then he will come up with a
facsimile of one of our army manuals. He will say, “The authorized
strength of an infantry company is thus and so. I told you I had
the information. I just wanted to see if you were honest.”

Some fell for that. Feeling that he had the information, in many
cases he proceeded to tell him what he wanted, thinking that he
had it, when actually in most of those cases they didn’t have the
information that they were asking. If they had it they wouldn’t have
asked for it in the first place.

T talked with a prisoner who said, “I was interrogated by a Chinese
and the first thing he told me was, ‘Now, look, it doesn’t make sense
for us to be enemies. We are not enemies. We are friends. You
are here with us. We are going to try to make your stay here as
pleasant as possible. There is no point of difference. You are a
working man. I am a working man. We both are members of the
so-called proletariat. There is no difference between us. The differ-
ence is with your capitalists back on Wall Street who started this
war’.”

This fellow told me that he believed that this Chinese was his
friend.

That is deception, just as that directive said. That is how it worked.

The Caarvan. He pretended to be his friend when he wasn’t his
friend, pretending to be helpful and sympathetic when all he was try-
ing to do was to destroy the man’s faith in his own country and thus
convert him to communism.

Captain Cumsy. Thatisright.

Senator Munpr. Was there any evidence, quite apart from physical
and mental torture, of the fact that the Chinese employed constant
use of repetition, a long drawn-out series of interrogatories, so the
person became so mentally fatigued so that his alertness failed to
function ? )

Captain CumBy. Yes,sir; that wasemployed. )

Repetition, humiliation, deceptlon, the 201 file, the walking confer-
ences. All of those were techniques and tactics and procedures that
they followed.

Senator McCartHY. Just 1 or 2 questions. I have been rather sur-
prised at the fact that the Turkish soldiers so far as I know didn’t
succumb to any of the tortures, either mental or physical, and a sizable
number of American soldiers did. I don’t know whether the Turkish
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people are educated better in the evils of communism than our Amer-
1can youth, but would you say that if we had a better indoctrination
of the soldiers on the evils of communism, if our professors in the
colleges taught the evils of communism, perhaps in another future
conflict we would have less of what we had in Korea ?

Captain Cumey. Indoctrination, yes, sir.

Senator McCartay. The chairman points out to me that I merely
mentioned colleges. The public schools should have indoctrination
in regard to the evils of communism. If and when a young man en-
lists or is drafted the indoctrination should continue. Then we might
have much less deviation if and when they are captured. Would you
say so?

Captain Cumey. Yes, sir. I don’t think you have a chance to fight
communism unless you have an awareness of what it is all about.

Senator McCartraY. I should perhaps use the word “teaching” in-
stead of “indoctrination.”

Could I say one further thing: How do you account, if you can—you
need not answer this if you don’t feel qualified—how do you account
for the fact that the Turkish soldier didn’t deviate at all as far as we
know, and so many Americans did? Is it because of their closeness to
the Communist menace, or what ?

Captain Comey. There are a number of reasons, Senator McCarthy,
but Major Pannel is a specialist in that. He is an expert on that. He
has done considerable work on it and he is to testify before this com-
mittee. It probably would be unfair for me to muddy the water since
he has it down perfectly.

Senator MCSARTHY. All right. I will withdraw the question.

The CrHarMaN. Any further questions?

Mr. KennEDY.' There is one further matter I wish to discuss with
you, and that is the question of the special treatment of Negro troops
by the Chinese Communists. Did they segregate them, when they
were captured ?

Captain Comey. The Chinese and the Communists had a very rigid
system of segregation, segregated according to rank, segregated ac-
cording to race, segregated according to nationality. That system of
segregation serves two purposes, first for control, second, to achieve
their objective, that is to make a direct appeal to certain national
groups and racial groups.

They had the Negro separated. They had the Filipino segregated.
They had the Turks segregated.

Mr. Kexnepy. Did they have special propaganda?

Captain Comsy. Yes, sir. To each segregated group their prop-
aganda, their indoctrinational material was tailored to fit that par-
ticular group, to appeal to that particular group.

Senator McCartaY. Could I ask a question, Bob: Am I correct
that from your investigations and interrogations you are convinced
that the Communists have no respect whatsoever for the rules of the
Geneva Convention insofar as the treatment of prisoners of war is
concerned ?

Captain Comsy. They had absolutely none. As far as they were
concerned, that didn’t exist.

Senator McCarTHY. Just one further question: Was the New York
Daily Worker distributed in the camps of the prisons ¢

Captain Cuomey. Regularly, yes, sir.
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Senator McCarray. That is the Communist paper, of course.

Captain Comsy. Yes.

ﬁenator McCartrY. I think I have no further questions, Mr. Ken-
nedy.

Senator Munpr. No questions.

Mr. Kennepy. Is there anything else on this whole matter that you
think we should bring out ?

This is a booklet, Mr. Chairman, which was prepared by the Army
on this subject on which the captain did more than half the work. I
didn’t know but that we should put that in as an exhibit for reference.

Senator McCarrrY. It does look exceptionally good, Mr. Kennedy.

Mr. Kennepy. Will you identify it, Captain?

Captain Compy. This is a pamphlet on Communist interrogation
and indoctrination and exploitation of prisoners of war.

Mr. Kexneoy. You did about 60 or 70 percent of the work on that?

Captain Cumsy. Yes, sir.

The CraremMaN. That will be received as exhibit 16.

(Exhibit No. 16 may be found in the files of the subcommittee.)

Senator McCartaY. Before you leave, Captain, I want to say I
think the committee should thank you for the cooperation you have
given the staff and compliment you and for your intelligent testimony.

The CralRMAN. The Chair wishes to ask you one or two more ques-
tions for clarification before you go, Captain.

You have been referring to roughly one-third of the prisoners who
continued to cooperate or attend the indoctrination meetings, and so
forth. Did you mean one-third of all the American prisoners that
were captured or to what group do you relate the one-third ?

I didn’t want an erroneous impression to go out. Did you have in
mind ;)ne-third of all prisoners or did you have in mind one particular
camp ?

I am trying to get it clarified.

Captain CoMey. I am afraid, Senator, I can’t break down that
whereby it will reflect anything other than I stated, that roughly one-
third attended the courses after it was no longer compulsory.

The CHAIRMAN. You are referring in that statement to one particu-
lIar camp or to all the camps insofar as you have information ¢

Captain Cumey. That was the prison population of the North Ko-
rean prisons under Communist command.

The Camman. All the prisons, is what you had in mind ?

Captain CumBy. Yes, sir.

The Crarman. I wasn’t sure about that. 1 didn’t know whether
you were speaking of the information you had with respect to the
one particular camp. I think you identified Camp 12, didn’t you, or
something ? )

Captain Comey. I identified Camp 12 and Camp 5. There were a
number of other camps. ‘

The CHAIRMAN. It wasn’t quite clear in my mind and I don’t think
it was with the press, as to whether you were relating that one-third to
one particular camp or if you meant to include all of them.

Captain Comsy. It was the total population.

The CaarrmaN. The total prison population ?

Captain CumBy. Yes, sir. ‘
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The Crarman. I would like to ask you one other question.

From your study of this subject and your observations since, would
you say that the indoctrination had a lasting and permanent effect
1h most cases, or that it had only a temporary effect and afterwards
the influence of it dissipated and didn’t continue? What would you
-say about that?

Captain Cumsy. Frankly, sir, I just don’t know.

The CrarMaN. You would not be able to comment on that?

Captain Cumsy. No. ,

The CuatlrMaN. But it did serve their purpose for the time being.

Captain Cumsy. Oh, absolutely.

The CralRMAN. You referred to the one who was the leader, I be-
lieve Batchelor

Captain ComBy. Yes, sir.

The CrmarrmanN. Who later repented or at least returned to this
country.

Captain CoMeYy. Yes,sir.

The Cuarman. He apparently was one of the hardest of the hard
core, because he was chosen the leader ?

Captain CumBy. Yes,sir;thatistrue. He admitted that.

The CrHairmMaN. But we still have some over there who have not re-
turned ?

Captain Cumsy. You have 14, I believe, sir.

The Cuairman. Fourteen that are still there ?

Captain CumBY. Yes, sir.

The CrHAIRMAN. Are there any other questions ?

Senator Munpt. By “still there,” do you mean they are still there of
their own volition or still there because they can’t come back or can’t
get out ?

Captain Cumsy. 1 don’t know that. They elected to remain.
Whether they are being held there now against their will I don’
know,

The Crairman. Did Batchelor give you any report on that ?

Captain Cumey. Yes, sir.

The CHairMaN. What was his comment about it ?

Captain Comey. He said they stayed because they wanted to stay.
He stayed because he wanted to stay. He didn’t come back because
of any deep-rooted patriotism. He came back because they threatened
to kill him within the neutral zone. He told me that.

The CHAIRMAN. You mean other Americans threatened to kill him
or was it the Communists who threatened to kill him ?

Captain Cumpy. This Communist business is a conspiracy where
-one group watches another. They went there in 23 and separated
themselves into three groups of 7. Each group of 7 was under a leader.
Batchelor was the leader of all of them. But each group had instruc-
tions from the Chinese to watch the other group to see that nobody
deviated. So you had everybody informing on everybody else. Bat-
chelor was a corporal. There was another man who was a sergeant.
I won’t call his name. General Gramya, who was in charge of guard-
ing the prisoners in the neutral zone, said he was not going to recog-
nize a corporal as leader of a group when he had a higher ranking
noncommissioned officer there. So General Gamaya appointed this
sergeant to take charge. As a result of that, Batchelor couldn’t stand
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taking second place and according to his own words he escaped being
killed by just 2 hours.

The CHAIRMAN. Who was going to kill him %

Captain Cumsy. A fe]lowl?by the name of Lowell Skinner, who is
one of the 14 who is there now.

The CrAIRMAN. It was a personal quarrel ¢

Captain Cumpy. It was a personal quarrel and jealousy over the
leadership. Those fellows all aspired to be leaders of something,
somewhere, some time, and they could not stand the idea of being de-
moted. Batchelor was demoted from his leadership and it was given
to this sergeant.

The CaarMaN. So he lost face.

Captain Cumey. He lost face and they were going to get rid of
him.

The CmairMaN. One other question with respect to the one-third.
Could you tell us how you arrived at that estimation or ratio of the
number who continued to attend the indoctrination meeting ?

Captain Cumey. I would like to preface this answer by this: When
I say that roughly one-third continued to attend the meetings I am
not saying that we were told that every one of those one-third con-
stituted a hard-core Communist.

The CaairMaN. No, I didn’t understand that.

Captain ComBY. He might have written one petition. I don’t want
the impression that here you have one-third of the captives in North
Korea outright hard-core Communists. Obviously there was some de-
gree of cooperation and collaboration. Otherwise they would not have
stayed. If you want to know how I arrived at that, it was arrived at
by this manner: This came from people who were rather high in the
inner workings of the organization. There was a flat number men-
tioned of the total number of persons who had attended the compul-
sory training. Then when the compulsory training was no longer re-
quired, how many continued to attend the meetings? He gave a
guess, and that figure came to one-third or roughly one-third of the
total number who attended the meetings under compulsory conditions.

The Cuamman. So your best judgment and belief from the infor-
mation you have is that the one-third figure is substantially accurate?

Captain Cumey. Yes, sir. ) _ '

The Cuairman. But you do qualify it by saying that it doesn’t nec-
essarily mean that every one who attended on a voluntary basis had
become converted to communism, but it certainly indicated to some
degree cooperation and collaboration with them. Is that correct?

Captain Cumsy. Yes, sir.

The CrairmMaN. That is a correct statement ?

Captain CoMeY. Yes, sir.

Senator Munpr. When you stated that you got this information
from someone, to whom does the “he” refer, a loyal American or some
member of the Communist organization who became an informant ?

Captain Comey. Sir, I wouldn’t want to categorize it at all. The
man gave me a 14-page sworn statement and that information was
checked by the Japan Joint Intelligence Processing Board. The
agency that handled all prisoners on Big Switch. It was checked
against the results of interrogations, that same question. I think other
witnesses who will follow me will testify that that number is considered

accurate.
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Senator Munpr. Then you didn’t get it just from a “he.” You got
it confirmed by some other evidence and some other facts. Tell us how
you got the information.

Captain Cumsy. None of the findings are based on what any one
man said. That is dangerous to arrive at a conclusion by. .

Senator Mu~pr. That is why I was curious to know. You said you
got it from a man and he told you.

Captain Comey. I merely mentioned “he” because this was the first
man who gave me the information. He came clean about everything
else.

Senator Munpr. You subsequently corroborated that through other
persons?

Captain Cumsy. Yes, sir. It was corroborated by the two prisoners
v;lho escaped and came back to our side. It checked all the way down
the line.

Senator Muxpr. How would any 1 of the 3 or all 3 together come
to have possession of statistics relating to the entire prison population
in Communist China or Communist Korea? It would seem to me that
in a large-scale operation like that they must have had prison camps
or prison cages in substantial numbers.

aptain Cumsy. Sir, I explained in the beginning of my testimony
that there was a ' North Korean Communist command, which was the
GHQ. In that GHQ they had a number of sections, one of which
was a section comparable to our personnel. There was an American
sergeant who worked in that headquarters. He saw every strength
report. He saw many of the classified documents. That man had
access to practically every type of information that was held in this
headquarters. He had placement and he had access.

The CramrmaN. Is there anything further with this witness?

Senator McCartay. Mr. Chairman, in just 10 seconds I would like
to say I think the testimony of this witness demonstrates the impor-
tance of this hearing. I believe the significant part of his testimony
is the testimony concerning Burchett, head of a Paris Communist

aper, Winnington, head of a London Communist paper, the fact that

ussian officers were in every prison camp, and the Daily Worker
being distributed shows without question the nature of the world
Communist conspiracy that was behind the Korean fight. I think
if nothing else were accomplished, that alone would certainly justify
the chairman in calling these hearings. I wish to commend him for
doing so.

Thge CuamrMAN. The Chair felt, after being briefed by the staff on
its preliminary study of this subject, that it obviously would be
worth while to hold these hearings and get as much as possible of this
information disseminated throughout America and as far as we can
throughout the free world. We had Dr. Wolff and Dr. Hinkle testify
this morning. They made quite a study of this. I think if every
American and every freedom-loving human in the world could hear
this and get the significance of it, it would help to build a great
fortress against communism. I don’t feel that what we are doing
is a waste of time or a waste of your time. I think, as someone has
facetiously said, maybe we are striking a blow for liberty as we carry
on the proceedings.

When I came into the room a few minutes ago, Captain, Senator
McCarthy was commending you for your testimony and I join in
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those sentiments. The Chair on behalf of himself and the committee
thanks you very much for your cooperation. If you care to say some-
thing else, we would be glad to hear you.

Captain Cumpy. One thing. I would like to correct the figure on
the number of nonrepatriates that are still in China or wherever they
are, not in our control. I said that their number was 14, but actually
it is 18. It was originally 23. Batchelor and Dickenson came back.
Then three others came back. One is supposed to be dead. That is
the report. Soactually itis18,and not 14 as I said.

There is one other thing I would like to say. The results of all the
interrogations reveal and point toward one thing: That Red China
had two ambitions. Number one, she wanted to get in the United
Nations. Number two, she wanted to establish diplomatic relations
with the United States. That is her desire and her wish. It was
indicated in every report that indicated what does Red China want.
She wants international respectability and she expects to get it through
the United Nations and by establishing diplomatic relations with the
United States.

The CHairMaN. I hope you agree with us, at least with the Chair,
and I imagine I speak for all the committee, I hope she never realizes
that ambition.

Captain Cumey. Ihopenot.

The Caamyan. Thank you very much.

Mr. Kenneoy. Mr. Hunter.

(Members of the committee present at this point: Senators
MecClellan, McCarthy, Mundt, and Bender.)

The CuarrmaN. Will you be sworn, please. You do solemnly swear
that the evidence you shall give before the Senate Investigating Sub-
committee shall be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, so help you God ?

Mr. Ho~teR. 1do.

TESTIMONY OF EDWARD HUNTER

The CHATRMAN. Be seated. ]

Mr. Hunter, state your name, your place of residence and your
occupation or profession, please. o

Mr. HounTter. My name is Edward Hunter. My home is in Port
‘Washington, Long Island. . .

I have been studying this question and what has led up to it for
perhaps 30 years. I began with almost the birth of modern psycho-
logical warfare when in Japan I joined the newspaper there, the Japan
Ag;ertiser, when Premier Gi-ichi Tanaka took over the government.
He is the author of the Tanaka Memorial, the outline for the conquest
of the world which ultimately led to war and Pearl Harbor. I had
a part in disclosing that.

T later saw the creation of the State of Manchukuo, how a puppet
state was created through mind manipulation and war.

By some peculiar destiny that I can’t explain, I found myself
wherever this sort of thing was being advanced. I was in two civil
wars in Spain, witnessing the same type of warfare with mind manip-
ulation. I was in Ethiopia when the Italians took over that heroic

kingdom of Abyssinia.
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During the war I was with OSS where I saw psychological wat-fare
from the inside, and then after a short period at home, doing foreign
editing in America, I went back to Asia where, with my background
of experience, I had the privilege of discovering brainwashing, the
fundamental strategy of international communism for expansion and
control. I put those facts into a book called Brain-Washing in Red
China, at that time all I knew of how a mind could be destroyed. That
‘was what I had found.

To my great thrill later on, I came upon a second pattern, how a
mind could be preserved. That is what can save the free world and
the United States. I put that material into a second book, Brain-
washing, which has just come out.

That, in brief, is the story.

The Cuairman. The Chair didn’t get the opportunity to ask you
all the preliminary questions, but I assume you have already started
testifying and it is not necessary for the Chair to further qualify you.
You may proceed.

You have mentioned two books. I do not know whether the com-
mittee has copies of your book. If not, I would be very happy if you
would let us file a copy of each volume with the committee as exhibits
for reference.

Mr. Hu~TtER. I am happy to give you the second book. I do not
have a copy of the first book with me. I will have it sent to the com-
mittee tomorrow or get it for you.

The CraairmaNn. Thank you very much. It will be helpful to us, I
am sure. These books may be filed for reference without any further
identification.

Mr. Ken~nepy. Mr. Hunter, you are the one who coined the expres-
sion “brainwashing” as I understand it. Is that correct?

Mr. HunTER. Yes, but I will have to explain that. Because of the
word “coined.”

Mr. Kennepy. You are the one who first used the word “brain-
washing” %

Mr. HonTER. Yes.

bMI‘.'ZKENNEDY. Will you tell the committee briefly how that came
about?

Mr. Hoxrer. I am usually introduced as the man who invented the
word “brainwashing,” who coined the word “brainwashing.” I think
In these hearings we have heard reference to the word “brainwashing”
as a sort of coined, laboratory word.

Mr. Kennepy. Before you start, I would like to say that Senator
McCarthy has to leave early and he has some questions that he wants
to ask you about some of the things you are going into later on. So if
you could get through this preliminary part

Mr. HonTer. It isterribly important to understand.

Senator McCarrry. Mr. Kennedy means be a little more brief.

Mr. Hunter. Iam happy to say I brought the word into use. I was
the first man to put the word into writing in any language. I was
the first person to use the spoken word in any language—except in
Chinese. The word came out of the sufferings of the Chinese people.

Mr. Kennepy. Would you tell the committee how it was that you
came about using the word ?

Mr. Honter. I had been following the events that constitute brain-
washing for quite a long period. I had no realization except a pe-
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culiar feeling of how it all linked together. A young man came out
of Red China whose family I had known before as an editor in China,
and who let slip the Chinese for brainwashing—Hsi Nao. I immedi-
ately pinned him down to find out what that meant and that gave me
the clue that linked together a number of what seemed almost wholly
irrelevant events and developments.

Mr. KennNepy. You made a study of that since that time, have you?

Mr. HunTER. Since and before.

Mr. KenxNepy. You have written two books on the subject?

Mr. HuNTER. Yes.

Mr, Kennepy. Briefly can you tell us what you understand is brain-
washing?

Mr, Huxter. Brainwashing consists fundamentally of two proc-
esses, a softening up process and an indoctrination process. It 1s an
effort to put a man’s mind into a fog so that he will mistake what is
true for what is untrue, what is right for what is wrong, and come to
believe what did not happen actually had happened, until he ultimately
becomes a robot for the Communist manipulator.

Mr. Kexnepy. What are the methods that are used in order to
achieve that? You were here for Dr. Wolfl’s testimony this morning?

Mr. HuNTER. Yes.

Mr. Kexnnepy. Can you add anything to that?

Mr. Honter. Yes. I have to precede it with this explanation.
We have been talking only about the military. These methods are
applicable to civilians and military alike, men or women, people from
China or people from Czechoslovakia. I found in all cases, when I
talked to a person or when I got information on what has been done in
brainwashing, the same separate, distinct elements were all used to
greater or less degree of intensity. They constitute brainwashing.

These elements were, first of all, and in all cases, hunger. Hunger
could range between starvation on the one side and simple malnutri-
tion or excess feeding, with a diet that was lopsided, on the other side.
Anything in diet that would injure the alertness of a man’s mind.

Then in all cases, whether civilians, military troops, men and women,
it made no difference, you had fatigue, the pace that kills. There again
it did not have to be conscions fatigue that was being used against a
man. The man might do a day’s work and then be told, “You like to
play baseball. Play four hours of baseball. You have to study, too.
You know you have to improve your mind.” Day in and day out, with-
out a proper amount of sleep, gradually increasing that and making it
a torture.

Another element, which is present in all cases, as I have to stress
again and again, is what I call tenseness. The man who becomes a
prisoner wonders, “Why are they holding me?” “What are they
holding me for?” They never tell a man why he is held in the begin-
ning, or what he is guilty of. His tenseness includes worry about his
family. They tell him, “You have to help the ‘people,” or your family
will get into trouble.” His tenseness is increased by the dlaboh_cal
and unfortunately too often true statements that he was not being
given any help by anybody, that his country had let him down, that
everyone had simply ignore& him, in effect, as far as he was concerned.

I put tenseness under a separate category because it was used so
frequently in different ways. Threats constitute a separate element.
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Threats range very differently under brainwashing than what norm-
ally appears. A threat might be when a man puts his pistol on the
table or says, “I am going to kill you,” but a threat can be very differ-
ent. A threat can be simply listening to a buddy shrieking with pain
in another room, being beaten up, while you are being given a cigarette
and being treated well while being asked the same questions as he.

The brainwasher might not say a word that threatens the man him-
self. He will just let him hear the agonizing cries of the man in the
next chamber being put under torture.

The CraRMAN. That is somewhat like being in a room next to some-
one who is dying and you have the same disease.

Mr. HunTEr. Exactly.

Then there is violence. I have been horrified by our lack of knowl-
edge of what modern violence constitutes under communism. Violence
is not merely the old-fashioned atrocity in which you take an ax and
chop a man’s finger off. That is old-fashioned. Modern violence of
the Communist type is to take a man who has been frozen, whose hand
has gangrene, and say “I want to send you to a hospital, but you have
to help me send you to a hospital. You have to cooperate. The “peo-
ple’s’ beds are very few. We have given you a book to study. You
haven’t done your lesson. Now hurry up, be a good boy, study your
lesson and we can send you to a hospital.”

Meanwhile a finger drops off. That brainwasher hacked those fin-
gers off just as much as if he had an ax. That is the modern type of
atrocity which seems to confuse so many people. They say there is
no atrocity although that sort of pressure went on constantly.

Then you had more intense cases, more in Russia than in China, not
because there was any essential difference in the technique but simply
because the Russians were more trained in it, both drugs and hypno-
tism. There were cases of use of drugs and there was hypnotism, too.
We had a hint of it during the previous testimony when witnesses
spoke of the constant reiteration on one theme. That is a sort of
hypnotism in the way that the Reds imposed it.

These elements, together, can be found in greater or lesser extent
in all cases of brainwashing, not always every one of them, but a group
of them, enough of them to be brainwashing.

Mr. Kenneoy. As I understand it, under your theory and study
that you have made of the subject, not only individual prisoners but
whole groups can be brainwashed ; is that correct ¢

Mr. HonTer. Yes. This is not merely a theory, because I have
used no material in any of my writings that did not come either from
witnessing it, my own sight of it, or from first-hand evidence. Ifsome-
body said to me, “My buddy did so and so,” I did not use it. Every-
thing came from the individual who himself had experienced it.

Brainwashing—and this is the misconception that can be terribly
dangerous to us—is not a strategy used against prisoners alone. It is
not a strategy intended for foreigners. It is the basic strategy that is
used by Communist regimes for their own people. That is the funda-
mental purpose of brainwashing.

Mr. Kex~Nepy. You made a study of that?

Mr. Hu~nTER. I made anintense study of it.

Mr. KenNEDY. As far as what happened in the schools?

Mr. HunTer. In the schools in Communist countries, in Ching spe-
cifically.
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Mr. Kennepy. Could you give us some examples ?

Senator McCartHY. Don’t be so brief. Give us a little more detail.

Mr. HunTter. The way the Communists have kept this secret is by
making it so complicated that it cannot be told in Erief form. When
one makes it brief, one only takes out the doubletalk and makes it
what the Reds wanted us to believe all along. We voluntarily—that
is the Red word, “voluntarily”—indoctrinate ourselves the way they
want often even when we are against communism,

I have with me some little school books and magazines from Red
China that I will offer in evidence. These are all for use among the
Chinese people. Yet the identical subject, the identical themes, the
identical cartoons were also used, day in and day out, on the POW’s in
Korea. The same magazine which was distributed and sold in China
was one of the main elements in breaking down the minds of POW’s
in Korea.

T have here a very delightful little color book that any child would
like to see. You have on one page how to hoe cabbage. You have on
another page something about beautiful farm land. Then you have
another page on which there is an American plane dropping dolls and
fountain pens which explode and blow up little children. Then on the
next page you have a lot of children cheering and there is a Communist
Soviet plane. This page is divided into two halves—first the Red
plane is shown dropping DDT and fertilizer and then it is seen drop-
ping spawn fish, bringing prosperity to the people of China.

T%ne CHAIRMAN. Would you say documents of that character or
propaganda of that character is calculated to instill hate in the hearts
of the children ¢

Mr. Hux~ter. It is intended as a long-range program, making sure
that, no matter what these children hear later in life, they will hate
America. America will be a symbol of unpleasantness deep in their
mind. That is a part of the brainwashing. The same kind of thing
was done to the POW’s to make them ashamed and guilty and to hate
the society from which they came. There was no difference essentially.

This color book is one of the very pretty little pamphlets for all
the children in the standardized schools in China. This was used all
the way from Dairen in the north down to Canton in the south.

The Caamrman. That may be filed as an exhibit. You are going to
leave it with us, I assume. That may be filed as an exhibit for refer-
ence. Let all of the documents of his that are filed, including his books
for reference, be made the same number. They can be kept in a group
together.

.Hux~TteR. Thave one more of these little pamphlets.

The CrAIRMAN. We will make them “Exhibit No. 17” for reference.

(Exhibit No. 17 may be found in the files of the subcommitte.)

Mr. Huonter. This one stresses the dpoint the Senator brought out,
and it is something that a young mind will never, never forget. You
have a picture of a happy home on one of the pages, with pretty color
pictures. Then you have the American soldiers coming. They are
shown breaking into this home, maltreating the family and they are
shown—mind you, this is for little children of 6, 5, 7—having raped
the women of the family and leaving the bodies strewn while the
American soldier, unmistakably, walks out casually. That is long-
range brainwashing for children.



70 COMMUNIST INTERROGATION OF AMERICAN PRISONERS

The CrarrmanN. May I ask you one question: Is that official govern-
ment Iﬁopaganda? ;

Mr. Hunter. There is no difference between government and other
propaganda. This is a part of the textbooks used at government 1n-
struction in all the schools of Red China, for little children, and is
on sale in the Red bookshops.

The CHalrMaN. I just wanted for the record to make it clear that
it has official sanction.

Mr. Hunter. It has official sanction and is under official instruction.

That brings me to my next point—one of the most difficult things
for American minds to conceive. The official sanction is given through
a very subtle means. Whereas other countries traditionally issue
their propaganda directives, if they had such, secretly, marked secret,
distributed only to a certain number of people, in Red China under
communism you had these instructions simplified and made available
as magazines to be sold all over the country, which were obligatorily
used as instructions for cartoonists, writers, any one who had anything
to do with communications.

I have two such publications here, titled “Reference Material for
Propagandist Drawings.” Each month they take up a different sub-
ject. You will find, within a month, these things showing up every-
where, in different cartoons, how to represent the United States, how
to represent the American flag, every symbol, first in the Chinese pa-
pers and then in Chinese magazines, and then within a few months
you will find the same propaganda cartoons in the Communist and fel-
low traveller publications everywhere from New York to Paris.

I have two copies of these propaganda directives here. One has to
do a great deal with the United States, showing how to represent the
American flag, so a young child can learn how to draw, or a member
of a propaganda organization or writer for a blackboard newspaper
can know how to represent the United States. These two 1 will
present to the committee.

The CrairmaN. They may be filed.

Senator Muxpt. In your study of that material did you come across
any evidence indicating whether its inception was indigenous to China
or Russia?

Mr. Hunter. Either in greater or lesser extent, according to the
area, it is duplicated wherever communism extends its control.

Senator Munpr. It is part of the worldwide Communist apparatus ?

Mr. Ho~nTER. It is part of the worldwide indoctrination strategy
and propaganda technique of communism.

The next is something that I am unhappy to bring forth. It is
something that not merely circulated in China but in the POW camps
in Korea. Many an American POW who came out of the camps told
me it had a great effect in weakening his mind and at times in breaking
him—it is the magazine called “China Review,” that was gotten out
by an American staff in Shanghai. All the Reds had to do was say,
“Look, these writers are Americans. Look at their names. They write
for American newspapers, too. Read what they say. Read how your
country dropped germs. Read how you invaded Korea”

The American POW’s after sitting with nothing to read month
after month except heavy Communist propaganda, being shown this,
would look at it and study it and try to evade it, and then they would
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say, first, “It can’t all be lies. There is a picture of a dam, of a
bridge. That must be true.”

Gradually, this constituted one of the more important factors in
breaking down the minds of Americans who were prisoners. I have
two copies of the “China Review” here.

The CrarMaN. They may be filed.

Senator McCarray. Mr. Chairman, I hate to leave but I have an
appointment at 4:30, and I am 10 minutes overdue. You have a
quorum here without me.

The CHaAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Senator McCarthy.

Mr. Kennepy. Did Senator McCarthy play any part as far as the
Chinese propaganda ?

Mr. HuonTteR. One of the symbols that was universal was called Mc-
Carthyism, and McCarthy. He had perhaps more publicity in China
than he got in America.

Senator McCartry. PerhapsI should run for office there.

Thank you very much.

Mr. KexNeDY. Were there other means, other than reading mate-
rial? Loudspeakers?

Mr. Hunter. The means that were used on the people of China
were these elements I have been telling about that I listed, all in-
cluded in the type of indoctrination called “learning.” Therc you have
subtlety. They had a new word for learning. “Learning” as they
meant 1t was political learning and only political learning from the
Marxist viewpoint. While the word was pronounced the same, they
had a new character for it so they could always tell it apart, but in
translation there was no way of showing that the word was a different
word, so their propagandists were helped very much in confusing
our minds.

This “learning” was an indoctrination process that went along with
the prisons. In a Communist country more and more, the distinec-
tion between life in a prison and life in a village is gradually so
evaporating that you can hardly tell the difference nowadays. In
China, for instance, the man who is in a reform prison has his indoc-
trination lessons, has his group discussions. He is allowed to go
out to work in a factory, or in a field. He must not go any farther.
The man in the village does the same. He is allowed to go into a
factory and field and work and is not allowed to go any farther, either.
Except for terminology it is identical. It is all what they call
learning and all part of brainwashing.

You have in Soviet Russia an additional element to it. 'We had not
realized, or are only beginning to realize, that the huge prison
labor camps, slave labor camps, were part of this whole brainwashing
picture. The whole brainwashing picture, the unity of it, the one-
ness of it, is what makes it new and different. Brainwashing is not
what took place in the past, as many people seem to think, as was
shown very, very thoroughly by the exposure of the Pavolovian experi-
ments and by a moving picture that the Soviet Government made it-
self on this subject that I happened to see.

Mr. Kennepy. Do you have anything further on that?

Mr. HonTer. Onthemovie? That showed the fundamental strategy
of what brainwashing is, the unity of it. This is a film made by the
Soviet Government in 1928. The film was not for public showing.
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It is for hospitals, for training people in this technique. In one scene
you have a dog with Pavlov, and you have the dog shown with a _llttle
glass tube in its mouth so saliva can come through. You have differ-
ent lights or bells ringing so that the dog is accustomed to identify
these lights or bells with food and then we see its saliva flow. In an-
other scene which was first concealed and hushed up and which is still
being concealed and hushed up from the American people although
the movie is in America—you have a human being—a human being—
with a long pipe in his mouth, a hose, rather, a long thin hose, with the
same gadgets, the same experiment. ) )

He is inclined back, and tiny little food pellets are poured into his
mouth. Gradually, after he has been accustomed to that, the food
pellets are not dropped but the bell or the light with which the food
pellets were accompanied is allowed to ring or light up and the saliva
flows just the same as it did when the food was there.

This is brainwashing. If we had seen that and had been told that,
I would not have had so many POW’s come to me later and ask, “Why
wasn’t I told ?2”

Mr. Kex~epy. What is your feeling abont brainwashing itself? Is
itatruesystem? Can itbe combated ?

Mr. Honter. The reason I wrote my second book is that I came
across a second pattern. The people who answered the questions I
asked, the brainwashed men and women, very many of whom are now
very good friends of mine, when they were telling me how all this had
been done to them, as I finally understood, were telling me also how
they were able to combat it. I realized first of all, in the elements
that went into the destruction of a mind that it was a tremendous hoax.
I use the word “hoax” as a synonym for a quack activity. It was a
tremendous reality, but it was a hoax insofar as the Communists them-
selves created nothing new in it. All they did was to take all the var-
lous discoveries and improvements we had made in medical lines, in
publicity lines, in teaching lines, in pedagogy and to mix them all to-
gether into a calculated group and then to apply them in a way which
we never intended, in an upside down manner. It is as if St. Eliza-
zeths’ Hospital here, which I believe is one of the leading asylums in
the world for the mentally unbalanced, would retain exactly the staff
that it has now, but no longer treat the mentally upset in order to
restore their balance, but only treat those who have a strong mind,
a balanced mind, in order to upset them.

Mr. Kennepy. That is the system ¢

Mr. Hunter. That is the system.

Mr. Kennepy. From your study what do you feel can be done to
combat this? :

Mr. HonTer. That is the subject of my new book, and I can answer
you 1n the same brief fashion that I listed the elements that went into
the destruction of a man’s mind.

It made no difference whether I was talking to a man or a woman,
whether it was a man from Prague or a man from China or a POW
camp or from Siberia, I found when I asked, “What was responsible
for your being able to beat this thing to the extent you did?”, they
all gave me the same answer. I found a number of elements went into
preserving a mind, which I have enumerated.

The first element is one that I—and I believed myself to be a cal-
lous newspaperman—was first stunned to hear : Prayer and faith, It
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was something to hear a tough top sergeant or a lawyer or an engi-
neer, when you asked them, “What ena%led you to come out and sur-
vive this thing ¢”, say prayer and faith first of all.

The next element was clarity of mind. The man who was able to
say A is A; A is not B. The moment A is B, if only for the tiniest
bit of a second, it is no longer A. That man could not be brainwashed.
The Reds first had to put his mind into a fog so he would be unable
to distinguish the A from the B and say “Why, yes, B can be A.”
With that wedge cut in the break was sure to follow. bnfortunately,
a great deal of our so-called objective schooling softened up our men
to accept this even before the Reds got hold of them.

The next element that gave what I call mental survival stamina
was a closed mind, a mind closed on what is bad, on communism.
Many, many people have worried about that phrase, on what I mean.
One man who went under this and who broke and whose quick con-
fession enabled the Reds to pick up a number of his coworkers and
have them arrested and executed, said, “You can’t have a closed mind
on anything, can you?” I asked him whether having a closed mind
was expected on such matters as whether one may attack a young
girl. That we don’t even discuss. I asked him whether there was
any difference between that and what I had heard over the,radio
piped into the Chinese schools, to little children. You could almost
see them as you heard children screech, “Kill them, kill them !”, at pub-
lic trials of their own father and mother. Was that not evil?

I still remember how his jaw dropped. “I never thought of that,”
he told me.

The CuarMaN. The Chair wishes to announce that there is not a
quorum present for the purpose of taking testimony under oath and
therefore the remainder of your statement will be that of a statement
without the oath applying. You may proceed. I think we are about
to conclude.

Mr. HunTer. Another element required for mental survival stamina
is a purpose. One of the prisoners of war who went through Hell in
the “Death March” told me how, as he was marching along and saw
his buddies in front and behind him being hit over the head the mo-
ment they stumbled, so that they would fall dead and be kicked off
the freeze road to the side, how he was hoping to feel the same quick
thud on his head so he would be out of his misery. Then an American
officer exclaimed, in language I cannot repeat here, “The so-and-so
Communists! Men, I know why we are here. We are here because this
thing can never be solved at a conference table. It has to be solved
by force. We are here to see the face of communism so we can go back
home and tell our people what it is.” This man and others like him
who went through this, have told me that what had seemed to them
unendurable the moment before, what had seemed wholly impossible to
go through, so that you wanted to die, became a privilege the next
moment. They looked forward to going through it, because they had
been given a purpose, a sense of mission.

These elements for mental survival stamina must be taught. These
things must be made known. )

Another such element is keeping one’s mind busy. One of the main
strategies of communism, no matter where, is to deprive the individ-
ual of all possibility of thought except on the one subject of commu-
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nism. I know one case when they took an American lady and put her
into an empty room. They knew she had a very alert mind. They
took everything away from her that she could use to keep her mind
‘busy. She defeated them very simply. She made a hair belt of her
own hair, of the combings of her hair. We have heard of General
Dean, how he swatted flies and kept score to keep his mind busy.

Each of these elements came out of the experience of the people who
went through it. I have seen hundreds of them. Another element is
what I call high jinks, which is different from just wisecracks. Some
of us have heard about crazy week in prisoner-of-war camps, when
suddenly all the prisoners would engage in this sort of thing. The
Reds would see a prisoner walking down a path in the camp holding
out his arm, escorting his girl friend or wife, and having a beautiful
conversation, or sitting and having a flirtation, or riding a bicycle,
except there was no girl there and no bicycle there. This had the
Reds going simply wild. In fact, I know of one case where a Red
indoctrinator, a Red brainwasher, was sent back to Peiping because
he had been broken by the men he had been sent to brainwash by being
given such an experience, one of these high jinks that I am afraid
would take too long to tell. It would take about 5 minutes to tell.

THe next point is deceit. This is something like the closed-mind
aspect. We have softened our public up not to understand this. We
shy away from this deceit, not realizing that what I have explained,
this sort of brainwashing, has a streak of insanity in it. Therefore,
exactly as you humor an insane man—if an insane man walked in the
door waving a gun or a knife, no one would sit down and have a nice
Jogical discussion with him, but you would humor him—to lie to and
humor the Reds is exactly the same thing. A missionary, Dr. Olin
Stockwell, told me, for example, “I lied like a trooper.” He knew he
was dealing with 1nsanity. Communism has a streak of insanity in
it, which only today Moscow is admitting in their mutual accusations.

You have other elements of extreme importance, such as moral con-
victions. There are a number of these elements, and we have to learn
them the same as our high school boys had to be taught physical sur-
vival stamina, what to do if lost in a jungle, what berries to eat, how
to bunk up for the night. He now has to know what to do if lost in
an ideological jungle. One of these elements is adaptability, the abil-
ity to adapt himself to circumstances as they change. This was done
in the POW camps where in the beginning the prisoners did not allow
an individual act of defiance because then the whole group would
be punished. It wasn’t worth the candle. But later on when the
Reds tried the carrot part of the carrot and whip strategy, they adapted
themselves and allowed individuals to engage 1n frustration activities
against the Reds.

Group feelings is still another element of mental survival stamina.
The Reds use every possible means to break up any sort of group
feelings, so you have nowhere left to go but to the Communist group.
The Negro prisoners beat that with one of the most heroic things T
ever heard of in my life. Suddenly overnight they appeared with
punctured earlobes, with little bits of straw or little bits of tin any-
thing they could put through that earlobe. They called themselves
the Golden Cross Club Against Communism. It still exists. I have
seen colored men in America, in Baltimore, with a little golden cross
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in their ear. The Reds didn’t know what it was, but it was a group,
and they couldn’t do anything about it. The Reds were trying to tell
these people, “You have no hope. Everyone has let you down. There
is nothing to which you can belong.” Then they would open their
arms and they would say, “Come to us. Come to papa.”

Being yourself is the last of these elements I am listing just now
and it would be useless for me, for instance, to try throwing my phy-
sical weight about if I were in a POW camp, to start throwing punches.
I don’t have that sort of force. But another man who has a ham of
a hand, for him not to hit back under certain circumstances would be
evidence that he was weak and vulnerable. To be yourself and to
adapt your own character to your surrounding’s sticks to the needs
of a prison or a camp.

These are various elements which in a prison in Prague, in a POW
camp in Korea, anywhere, enabled the people who did come out hon-
orably to do so.

Mr. Kexnepy. Thank you very much, Mr. Hunter.

The Cuamrman. Thank you, sir. We appreciate your testimony.
I am sure your books and your writings and your experience will be
very valuable if we can get all that before the American people.

The staff advises that you have cooperated remarkably with it,
and for that the committee is grateful and we extend you our thanks.

The Chair will announce that we will recess until in the morning at
10 o’clock. It may be necessary later to postpone that hearing, but we
will undertake to proceed in the morning.

(Whereupon, at 5 p. m., the committee was recessed, to reconvene
at 10 a. m. Wednesday, June 20, 1956.)

[ ] .3
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The subcommittee met at 10: 10 a. m., pursuant to Senate Resolution
188, agreed to February 16, 1956, in room 357, Senate Office Building,
Senator John L. McClellan (chairman) presiding.

Present: Senator John L. McClellan, Democrat, Arkansas, chair-
man; Senator Joseph R. McCarthy, Republican, Wisconsin; Senator
George H. Bender, Republican, Ohio.

Present also: Robert F. Kennedy, chief counsel ; James N, Juliana,
chief counsel to the minority; Donald F. O’Donnell, assistant chief
counsel ; Ruth Y. Watt, chief clerk.

The CxamrmaN. The committee will come to order.

(Committee members present at convening of this session : Senators
McClellan and McCarthy.)

TESTIMONY OF EDWARD HUNTER—Resumed

The CHaigmaN. Mr. Hunter, yesterday afternoon because of the
absence of a quorum we continued hearing your statement but not
under oath, from the time that I announced that you might continue
to make your statement until you concluded. Do you state this morn-
ing 0211 oath that the statements you made yesterday for the record were
true?

Mr. Honter. I do.

The CHAIRMAN. All right ; thank you very much.

Are there any further questions?

Call the next witness.

Mr. Kennepy. Dr. Segal.
The CEaRMAN. Doctor, will youbesworn? You do solemnly swear

the evidence you shall give before this Senate investigating subcom-
mittee will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so
help you God ?
Dr. Secar. Ido.
77
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TESTIMONY OF DR. JULIUS SEGAL, RESEARCH PSYCHOLOGIST,
HUMAN RESOURCES RESEARCH OFFICE, GEORGE WASHINGTON
UNIVERSITY

The CuarrmaN. Doctor, state your name, your place of residence,
and your profession or occupation. )

Dr. SecarL. My name is Dr. Julius Segal, and my home address is
Silver Spring, Md. I am a research psychologist on the staff of the
human resources research office of George Washington University,
which is a civilian research agency doing research under contract for
the Department of the Army.

I conducted my agency’s research project on Army prisoners of war
in Korea about which I am to testify this morning.

The CHAIRMAN. You have discussed your testimony with members
of the staff and therefore you know generally the line of interrogation
to expect ?

Dr. SecaL. Yes, sir.

The CrairmMaN. All right, sir; you may proceed.

Mr. O’Donxn~EerL. Doctor, will you please tell us under what circum-
stances you arranged for a contract with the Army and what in essence
your study entailed ?

Dr. SecaL. This research grew out of the need by the Army, recog-
nized by us at the Human Resources Research Office for a comprehen-
sive survey of the experiences and behavior of Army prisoners of war
held by the Communists in Korea. I should state at the outset that
the research is based solely on Army POW’s and has no relevance to
members of the other branches of the Armed Forces.

The Cuairnman. Or for civilians?

Dr. Seear. Or for civilians. Qur study was based solely on the
experiences and behavior of United States Army POW’s in Korea.

r.g O’DonnELL. As a psychologist it is primarily an analytical
study ?

Dr. Secav. It is primarily analytical and beyond that it is primarily
statistical, as I can attempt to describe in the briefing presentation
which I have prepared.

Mr. O’DoxnEnL. I understand you have some slides which will
assist you in your presentation. Would you care to start with your
slides and go forward ?

Dr. Srear. Yes, I am prepared, and Mr. Runge, of the Human Re-
sources Research Office, will aid me in presenting these slides.

Mr. O’DonneLL. Will you identify Mr. Runge.

Dr. Srear. This is Mr, Dean Runge, R-u-n-g-e, on the administra-
tive staff of the Human Resources Research Office.

The CuarrmaN. You might let the record show that the assistant
General Counsel of the Defense Department, Mr. Stephen S. Jack-
son, is present. I believe, Mr. Jackson, you represent the Defense
Department at these hearings?

Mr. Jackson. Yes,sir.

The CrammMan. Let the record show your presence again today,
please.

If you are going to show slides T am sure they can’t be placed in
the record of the hearings, so you will have to give a word description
of them if you mean to have the record convey their import.
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Dr. Seear. Mr. Chairman, copies of these slides in another form are
avallable if you should desire to place them in the record.

The Crairman. Very well. The Chair will instruct the reporter
that in each instance where a slide is presented and you can copy or
incorporate it in the record of the hearing, that you do so. Without
any further instructions from the Chair, incorporate them in the
record at the proper place, so that he who reads may understand what
the witness is talking about.

_Dr. Seear. Before describing the major findings and conclusions de-
rived from our research I shall present a brief statement of the prob-
lem which we attempted to solve in our research and the manner in
which we conducted our research program.

The mission of our research was directed at the military problem
of increasing the resistance potential of Army troops who may one
day be taken prisoners by the Communists. Specifically, the Korean
prisoner of war experience indicated a need for a program of Army
orientation and training which would provide our troops in the event
of their capture with appropriate defenses against exploitation by the
Communists. In order to aid in the development of such a training
program this research was directed toward two goals as indicated on
the chart. ~

(Chart No. 1 follows:)

CuART No. 1

PROBLEM
Military Problem :
To increase the soldier’s resistance.
Research Problem: »
To differentiate resister and participator PW’s.
To describe the Korean PW experience.

Dr. SeeaL. First we attempted to identify those attributes, those
traits or skills which are required by soldiers to aid them in resisting
the enemy if captured. In order to do this, we identified those char-
acteristics which differentiated resister and participator prisoners in
the Korean experience.

I should state at the outset that we use the term “participator” in
lieu of collaborator, and “participation” in lieu of collaboration. That
terminology, as I will explain later, is comparable for purposes of this
presentation.

The CratrMaN. Do you mean that instead of saying that he coop-
erated, you say he participated in whatever program that was pre-
scribed for him by his captors?

Dr. SecaL. Exactly. )

A second major premise underlying this research was that resistance
potential would be enhanced if military personnel were made aware
of the experiences they might expect to meet in the event they became
prisoners of war. So a second research mission was to provide a com-
prehensive statistically based description of the experiences and be-
havior of Army troops captured in Korea. What were the enemy’s
goals? How did they go about achieving them? And with what suc-
cess did they go about achieving them ? )

The CuaIRMAN. May I inquire if this covered the entire period of
the war?

Dr. SeeaL. Yes,sir.
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The Cuarman. Both before and after Red China’s entrance ¥
Dr. Skear. Yes,sir. )

May I have the second slide, please.

(Chart No. 2 follows:)

CHmART No. 2

THE SAMPLE

3323 REPATRIATED PW'S

P215% M=80% 5“;‘}
) I ) f /
2 fs it
238 203 138

TOTAL=579 PW'S
Stratified by:

RANK

RACE

LENGTH OF MILITARY SERVICE
LENGTH OF CAPTIVITY

PRINGCIPAL. PLACES OF INTERNMENT

Dr. Skcar. As for the sample of prisoners we studied in our re-
search: In the prisoner exchanges following the Korean war 3,323
Army prisoners of war were repatriated. It was these men, as indi-
cabe(f7 on the top bar, who served as the population from which our
sample was drawn. I should make clear at the outset that not in-
cluded in this population from which we drew our sample are those
50 percent of the Army prisoners of war captured in Korea who died
during their captivity.  We do have some fragmentary data about
those deceased POW’s but they did not serve as a base from which
the sample was drawn.

Senator McCarrry. If I may interrupt, you said “died.” As I
recall it, was General Hodges the person who gave the information
that over 6,000 were murdered while captured ?

Dr. Seear. The matter of the circumstances of death, Senator
McCarthy, is something of which we have, as I say, only fragmentary
data. I think I can offer this much: A large proportion of the Army
prisoners of war who died in Korea, died during the early phases of
the war during the time that the North Koreans were the captors.
They died during the death marches, being captured in a wounded
condition. They died before the Chinese entered the war during the
initial stages of captivity before the well-planned exploitation pro-
gram of the enemy went into effect.

There is other evidence which I understand will be presented by
subsequent witnesses regarding the nature of the deaths of other
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prisoners of war during the whole effort. But our data indicate that
the largest proportion of men died early, men who were captured under
the North Koreans during the brutal death marches early in the war.

Senator McCartuy. In other words, the treatment was worse under
the North Koreans than under the Chinese #

Dr. SecaL. Yes, physical abuse was much more current under the
North Koreans than under the Chinese.

Senator McCartaY. I may be in error, but T think not. I have in-
formation that a sizeable number died during interrogation, that they
were tortured to the point of déath.

Dr. Srcar. Our data, sir, with regard to interrogation are some-
thing that I will go into subsequently, but for the moment I might say
that we have no evidence of any deaths which occurred among Army
POW’s during the interrogation procedures.

Senator McCarray. How would you know? If Hodges is right
that over 6,000 were murdered and the reports are that some of them
were murdered during interrogation, where would you get your evi-
-dence that this was or wasnot true?

Dr. Secar. These data, as I shall describe subsequently, come from
the interrogation records, the debriefings taken of American POW’s
who returned from Korea. I should state again that our data are not
based on the experiences of the men who were deceased. I can only
offer whatever information I have in that regard, and from these data
we find that the largest proportion of those deaths, of those 3,000
deaths among the Army POW’s took place early, before interrogation
procedures, indoctrination procedures, and other exploitative tech-
niques became current in the camps. However, I do not have the data,
sir, comprehensively, on the deceased POW’s, and I must say again that
.our research is based only on repatriated men, with whatever frag-
mentary data we have on the deaths coming from those men.

I understand, sir, that other witnesses will be able to testify regard-
ing the deaths which occurred far better than L.

%enator McCartray. If the Chair will bear with me for one more
.question : ) )

What information do you have as to what, if any torture, either
physical or mental, was imposed during the interrogation ¢

Dr. Secar. I do have certain data on that, again based on the reports
of the repatriated POW’s. With your permission, may I answer that
in the context of my presentation when I deal with that problem.

Senator McCarrHY. Certainly. )

The Cmamuan. Will you give us an explanation of the chart that
you have on the board.

Dr. Secar. Yes; I am about to do that. I should say that all of
the 3,323 repatriated prisoners of war were interviewed, debriefed by
the intelligence branch of the Army immediately upon their repatria-
tion.

The Cuamrman. All of them? _

Dr. Secar. Yes, sir. Late in 1954 when we undertook this research
the Army had completed its study of most of the files of these prisoners
of war, studying, that is the debriefing interrogations conducted with
each of them. Based on the prison camp experiences and behavior of
each of the repatriated prisoners of war they had determined at that
point, although not completely—this is a current process even now—
what action, if any, should be taken in each soldier’s case.
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For example, court-martial, dishonorable discharge, or decoration
for meritorious behavior.

Mr. O’Donnerr. What is the date of that, Doctor ?

Dr. Secar. Late in 1954, roughly, November of 1954.

These determinations by the Army

Senator McCarruy. May I interrupt to ask this question: You may
not be able to answer this. I don’t know. If you feel you can’t, I
will understand.

We had testimony yesterday to the effect that two colonels were
teaching communism to the prisoners of war. One of them was pro-
moted while he was doing that or immediately afterward. The pun-
ishment meted out to the one was that he was demoted with a reduc-
tion of 100 points in his promotion grade, nothing else. Then we
read about privates who got as much as 20 years for even less. Would
you be able to shed any light on the reason for that, or the reasoning
behind it ?

Dr. Secar. No, sir; absolutely none. May I make this clear at the
outset?

Senator McCarray. I thought you might not be able to answer
that.

Dr. Secar. No, sir. In elaboration of that response I simply want
to state that each prisoner of war who fell into our sample, which I
wish to describe now, and all of the men who returned from Korea
whose files we might have looked through, became for our research pur-
poses a number punched on an IBM card for statistical analysis.
There was never, after the initial survey of a man’s dossier, any attempt
on our part to identify a man as a man, but only to have him part of a
group to serve for statistical analysis.

Senator McCartay. Thank you.

Dr. Secar. From this processing that the Army conducted with the
repatriated prisoners of war, we grouped these men into three cri-
terion groups. Fifteen percent of the returning prisoners of war
were categorized as participators or, as I said earlier, as cooperators
or collaborators.

I think it is important at this point to explain very carefully the
bases of these criterion groupings. As I say, 15 percent of the 3,323
were categorized as participators by virtue of these criteria: These
were men who either were recommended for courts-martial at the time
we began our research or who had already been courts-martialed, men
who were suggested for dishonorable discharge or who were already
dishonorably discharged, and also men who were discharged from the
military service upon their repatriation prior to the processing of these
files; that is, men against whom some administrative action would have
been taken had they not already been discharged from the military
service.

There is an apparent discrepancy between this 15 percent and the
data which have been presented by the Defense Department commit-
tee on prisoners of war contained in the Code of Conduct which
they developed, but it is only an apparent discrepancy, and if I may,
I should like for the record to clarify that discrepancy.

This 15 percent of the returning prisoners of war who we termed
participators” in actual numbers comprised roughly 500 cases. For
purpose of bringing the committee up to date I would like to read

113
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from the Code of Conduct developed by the Defense Department com-
mittee on prisoners of war. These data, unlike our data, apply to all

prisoners of war, irrespective of the branch of the military to which
they belonged.

By joint action of the services, all of the prisoners recovered were screened by
military intelligence agencies.

Mr. O’DonnELr. What page are you reading from?

Dr. Skear. Page 25, sir.

Of these 565 whose conduct was guestioned—

and here the number is larger than our 15 percent of 3,323, simply
because this dealt with all of the branches—

of these 565,375 were cleared or dropped after investigation. Of the remaining
192 suspects, 68 were separated from the services, 3 resigned, 1 received repri-
mand, 2 were given restricted assignments, 6 were convicted by courts-martial.
As of July 20, 1955, 112 cases are pending.

I mention this simply to note that the processing of these cases was
a dynamic thing, something which was not at an end at the time we
conceived and began our research, and therefore the 15 percent who
fall into our category include a larger number than that small propor-
tion which Army administrative agencies have brought to trial and
have dishonorably discharged, and so forth.

Mr. O’DonnNEeLL. I think you said in November 1954 when your
study began these were cases which were scheduled for courts-martial,
dishonorable discharge, and other disciplinary action by the Army.

Dr. SeearL. Or men who had already been through that process by
the time we began our research.

Mr. O’DonneLL. All right.

Senator McCarray. If I could interrupt, Mr. Chairman, for a very
brief comment.

I must leave shortly to interrogate Secretary Wilson. May I say it
seems rather unusual that we court-martialed and gave dishonorable
discharges to men who under torture may confess certain activities,
and at the same time Army Secretary Brucker issued an order to the
effect that even belonging to the Communist Party in this country,
where there is no pressure whatsoever, is no ground for a discharge
from the Army. I am not asking you for a comment on that. I just
wanted to make the observation for the record because I have been
somewhat disturbed by the unusual picture which develops.

That is all, Mr. Chairman.

The Cmairman. That remark might include the Supreme Court.
It seems to me that it is beginning to hold that you can’t discharge
one from Government service just for the mere fact that he is a Com-
munist.

Senator McCarrrHY. Yes. This is neither the time nor the place to
comment on it, but I think the Supreme Court has come to a new low
since Governor Warren became Chief Justice. Again I say it is cer-
tainly unbelievable that we would court-martial and dishonorably dis-
charge a man who succumbs to the torture of the enemy and at the
same time have the Army Secretary and the Supreme Court hold that
you can’t discharge a man who is a member of the Communist con-
spiracy in this country who is under no pressure.

I
i
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Again I say I am not asking for any comment from the witness
unless you care to.

The CHAIRMAN. Let us proceed. . ) .

Mr. O’DonnELL. Doctor, in reference to what you just said, you in-
dicated that 565 were questioned, 375 were dropped after investiga-
tion. Do you have any information relating to that 375%

Dr. Secar.. None at all; no, sir. )

Mr. O’Don~err. Has your report been filed with the Department
of Justice ? )

Dr. Secar. Our report has been submitted to the Department of
the Army for review and approval just about 10 days ago, sir, and
at the same time it was submitted to the Director of my agency for
his review. Two copies of this report were submitted to members
of the committee staff for review prior to this testimony.

If T may now jump to the extreme right of that second bar chart:
5 percent of the prisoners we termed resisters. These were men who
were actually decorated for meritorious behavior in captivity as well
as those men who were, at the time we began our research, suggested
for decoration by the Army. Some of these cases may have reached
fruition in the sense that these men were decorated. Some of them, the
Army has judged, were not liable for decoration. In any case, the
resister group included all those cases then decorated or suggested
for decoration.

(Committee members present at this point: Senators McClellan,
McCarthy,and Bender.)

Dr. Secar. Eighty percent of the returning prisoner population, 80
percent of the 3323 cases, we termed a middle group, or middlemen, as
I shall refer to them in this report. These were prisoners concerning
whom at the time we began our research the Army had little or no
derogatory information, and those cases which were temporarily
marked “undetermined” by virtue of the conflicting evidence then
available regarding these men.

This I hope explains the basis by which these criterion groupings
were derived.

In our sample for research we studied every second participator
randomly chosen from among the 15 percent. We studied every 13th
middleman randomly chosen from the 80 percent, and we studied all
resisters who fell into the resister group. A very important point
in terms of our research analysis and design is the technique of
sampling which was utilized. Just a brief word about that.

The Cuarman. T would like you to state how you determined what
a resister was, how you judged them. By what criteria did you de-
termine that one was a resister whereas the other larger groups were
perhaps “middlemen,” as you term it.

Dr. Srear. The resister group, sir, contained all these men who
were decorated for meritorious behavior while in captivity and those
who at the time we began our research were suggested or slated for
decoration although their cases had not been fully processed. None
of the 80 percent of the middle group were so categorized.

The CrarmaN. How was it determined that they were entitled to a
medal? They were in prison. Who knew?
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Dr. Seear. On the basis of the interrogations of returning prisoners
of war contained in dossiers on each prisoner of war, the Army judged
the merits and demerits of each case. We as researchers, of course,
were not involved in those administrative procedures.

The CratrMAN. I understand. The resister, though, is the man who
refused to conform, who was obstinate, and who gave the captors the
most trouble insofar as their being able to regiment the group and
indoctrinate them.

Dr. Skear. May I say, Mr. Chairman, that a priori when we began
our research and categorized these men we didn’t know what traits the
resister had. We had some hypotheses but the results will indicate
answers to those questions. We accepted Army criteria, the ones
which I just described, for designating or slotting a man in one of
the three groups.

The CaarmMan. All right, proceed.

Dr. Sgcav. It is important to note in the sampling procedure that
these 579 prisoners of war which comprised our sample, 238 participa-
tors, 138 resisters, and 203 middlemen, were statified on the basis of
their rank, race, length of military service, length of captivity, and
their principal places of internment. That is to say, our final sample
of 579 prisoners of war reflects the same proportions of rank, et cetera,
as obtained in the total prisoner of war population of 3,323 repatriated
PW’s.

May I have the next slide, please.

(The chart follows:)

CaART No. 3
Sources of data :
1. G2 dossiers.
2. Medical statistics—SGO.
3. Walter Reed graduate school—SGO.
4, Battle casualty data—AGO.
5. Personnel forms 20 and 66—AGO.

Dr. Srcar. Just a brief word about the sources of the data for our
research. Not one prisoner of war was available to us for direct in-
terrogation or psychological testing. Our data were derived from the
following sources:

Primarily, they came from those dossiers which the Intelligence
Branch of the Army compiled in their postrepatriation interrogation
of these prisoners of war. These were made available to us at
HUMRRO, the Human Resources Research Office, for careful re-
search analysis.

In addition, we used four secondary sources: From the Surgeon
General’s Office of the Army we gathered medical statistics about the
PW’s, the physical and medical conditions under which they lived,
and clinical, medical, and psychiatric evaluations made with the PW’s
when they returned. From the Walter Reed Graduate School of the
Surgeon General’s Office we gathered certain psychological test data
derived from some of these prisoners of war. From the Adjutant
General’s Office, the Battle Casualty Branch, we got certain vital sta-
tistics about the prisoners. And we requested the Adjutant General’s
Office of the Army to provide us with photostatic copies of each man’s

ersonnel form 20 or 66 giving certain pertinent civilian and military
ackground characteristics.

May I have the next chart, please.

| |
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(The chart follows:)

CHART No. 4

TREATMENT OF BASIC DATA

CODED ITEMS

S

27 RATING SCALES

Dr. Secan. The treatment of those data contained in these very
voluminous dossiers posed a problem, and just a brief word about how
we did this. From each of these 579 dossiers, for each of the prisoners
of war in our sample, we codified over 300 items of information, in-
formation ranging from background characteristics, civilian, and so
on, to actual experiences and traits evidenced during captivity. These
data were punched on IBM cards for machine analysis.

In addition, because it was difficult to obtain quantitative assess-
ment on factors deemed to be of great importance, we developed 27
rating scales whereby each prisoner of war was rated on 27 factors
thought to be important. I shall cite just one example.

Each man’s dossier contained descriptions of the kinds of mistreat-
ment and pressure to which he was subjected, but no overall assess-
ment of this man’s pressure compared to other prisoners was available.
By means of rating scales we were able to assess the degree of pres-
sures, for example, to which this prisoner was subjected as compared to
other prisoners of war. Additional rating scales had to do with, for
example, degree of preferential treatment received, et cetera.

May I have the next chart, please.

(The chart follows:)

CHART No. 5

MEDICAL AND PSYCHIATRIC DATA

Civilian and military background.
Vital statistics on capture and internment.
Acts of participation.

Acts of resistance.

Interrogation experiences.
Indoctrination experiences.
Preferential treatment.
Mistreatment.

PW relations.

Contacts with outside world.

PW traits and attitudes.
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Dr. SeeavL. Overall, as a summary statement, these are the cate-
gories of information which our study includes:

Data on civilian and military background and characteristics, vital
statistics on capture and internment, acts of participation committed
by men in captivity, acts of resistance performed by these men, their
Interrogation experiences, their indoctrination experiences, kinds of
preferential treatment they received, mistreatment, relationships
among the prisoners, their contacts with the outside world, certain
traits and attitudes evidenced by the prisoners. h

Before going to the next chart I want to add this note about our
technique of analysis. In comparing the three groups of prisoners, the
participators, the middle, and the resistors, on any one item of informa-
tion from among the over 300 we gathered, rigorous statistical analyses
were used in order to determine the reliability or the statistical
significance of any differences found among these groups.

Because of the sampling procedures used it was possible also to de-
scribe the total prisoner population, all 8,323 men, with regard to any
and all items of information which we gathered.

If I may hold off the next chart for a moment, I should like to de-
scribe some of the characteristics of the total prisoner population
which may be of interest, some from among the many which are avail-
able in our report regarding the total repatriated prisoner of war
group.

May I have the next chart, please.

(The chart follows:)

Crrart No. 6

WHO WERE OUR PW’'S?

Average age at capture—21 years.
Average education—9th grade.
Three-fourths single men.
67 percent—Protestant.
30 percent—Catholic.

3 percent—no religious preference.
75 percent—Regular Army.
&5 percent—over 3 years’ military service.
50 percent—less than 1 month foreign service prior to Korea.
&4 percent—no combat prior to Korea.

1 percent—were PW’s before.

Dr. SecarL. Who were our prisoners of war? Before going into this
one additional note might be mentioned. It was mentioned yesterday
but it bears repetition, I feel. The Korean effort was a unique kind of
war, it would appear, a new kind of war for American fighting men who
served as a component of a U. N. police action. As was indicated yes-
terday, men who were fighting in XKorea were not necessarily drawn
together and put into combat under the same conditions which might
obtain under a large-scale effort such as World War I1.

In any case, who were our men? Their average age at capture was
21 years. Twenty percent were 19 years or younger. Fifty-nine per-
cent were between the ages of 20 and 25, and 21 percent were over 26
years old. Their average education was the ninth grade. Forty-four
percent of these prisoners of war had completed the eighth grade or
less. Thirty-six percent had some high-school education. Fifteen
percent had completed high school, with 5 percent having been to col-

lege for a year or more.

1
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In terms of their religious preferences, two-thirds were Protestant,
30 percent Catholic, 3 percent no religious preference. Less than 1
percent were Hebrew. .

Seventy-five percent of the Army prisoner population who returned
were members of the Regular Army. Seventy-five percent had over
3 years of military service. Half had less than 1 month of foreign
service prior to Korea. KEighty-four percent had no combat prior to
Korea. Only 1 percent were ever incarcerated by an enemy before.

In terms of their rank, 5 percent were officers, 38 percent were non-
commissioned officers, and 57 percent were enlisted men. _

These were some of the characteristics of our Army prisoners of
war who were confronted with a captor who viewed each of them
as having a mission to perform for the Communist cause.

What were the Communist goals with respect to this body of men?
May I have the next chart, please?

(The chart follows:)

CHART No. 7

THE ENEMY'S GOALS

1) TO SECURE PROPAGANDA MATERIALS
39% signed propaganda petitions
22% made records
11 % wrote articles

5% wrote petitions
5% circulated petitions
16% had fuli-time propaganda jobs

2) TO CONVERT PW'S TO COMMUNISM

Much

Moderate

Little

None 88 %
’ Acceptance of Communist Ideology

3) TO EXTRACT VALUABLE MILITARY INFORMATION

Dr. Secar. Essentially, the enemy had three goals with regard to
these men. First and perhaps foremost, to secure propaganda mate-
rials for psychological warfare efforts directed toward friendly popu-
lations, populations who were sought in the Communist camp.

Overall among our total prisoner-of-war population, 70 percent of
the Army prisoners of war contributed wittingly or unwittingly to
some degree to the Communist psychological warfare efforts. Thirty-
nine percent signed propaganda petitions, 22 percent made recordings,
propaganda recordings, 11 percent wrote articles for enemy newspa-
pers, 5 percent wrote petitions, 5 percent circulated petitions, 16 per-
cent had full-time propaganda jobs.

Mr. O’DonwzLL. Doctor, will you please explain what you mean by
the '}71 0 %ercent? It is not on the chart. Can you go into a little detail
on that?
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Dr. Seear. Yes,sir. 70 percent of all of the repatriated Army PW’s
made at least one contribution to the enemy’s propaganda effort. By
that I mean signed one petition or made one confession or made one
recording. We have no data on the number of times that each man
or any man-did such an act. These percentages running from 39 to 16
total more than 70 percent simply because some men may have made
and in fact did make more than one propaganda contribution. Does
that clarify it ?

Mr. O’'DoNnNELL. Yes, except for one thing. Would you explain how
you arrived at the 15 percent from the overall standpoint and deleted
from the 70 percent down to that 15 ¢

Dr. Secar. Our analysis as I indicated earlier was in two parts:
First, a description of the total prisoner population, irrespective of
their criterion grouping; that is, whether they were resisters or partic-
ipators or middlemen. These data apply in other words to the total
prisoner population. Secondly, I can provide data which describe the
proportions of each of the three groups who committed such acts, and,
of course, the results are obvious. Those men categorized as partici-
pators much more frequently than men identified as resisters or mid-
dlemen contributed to the enemy’s propaganda function. But for the
moment I am not dealing with a comparison of the three groups. Iam
simply describing the activities overall, irrespective of their grouping.

A second goal of the enemy with respect to our prisoners of war was
this: By means of a heavy barrage of indoctrination the captor at-
tempted to convert our men to communism as a way of life. There are
considerable data in our final report regarding the techniques of indoc-
trination, and the content of indoctrination which the enemy utilized.
May I ask, considering the testimony I heard yesterday, whether you
would want me now to go into some detail regarding the indoctrina-
tion efforts of the enemy directed toward our prisoners of war?

Mr. O’DonnErL. I might ask you to explain. You said to convert
POW’s to communism. Was that material or ideological?

Dr. Seear. Ideological. To make these men accept communism as
a social and economic system above and beyond their prior beliefs and
concepts. This is entirely ideological.

Ninety-seven percent of all Army prisoners of war were subjected
to indoctrination of one type or another, and those few, those 3 percent
who came away from their captivity with no indoctrination, were
captured for the most part in the spring and early summer of 1953 just
a few months before the end of the war, at the time when the cap-
tors’ exploitation program was coming to a halt.

The most common method we find used by the captor in his indoc-
trination program was the simple lecture approach which was experi-
enced by virtually all the prisoners of war.

In addition to these lectures, 83 percent were required to attend group
study periods, usually conducted following the lecture session as a part
of the regular daily regimen of indoctrination. Smaller discussion
groups or conferences were held at various intervals with almost half,
43 percent of the prisoners. Twenty-seven percent took part in so-
called spontaneous public gatherings called by the captors,

Beyond these primary techniques the captor used less frequently
such subsidiary methods as discussion groups run entirely by the pris-

!
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oners themselves. These were experienced by 9 percent of the POW’s.
Special or voluntary study groups were experienced by 11 percent,
and rarely, in 4 percent of the cases, personal individual contacts.

In addition they used a number of indoctrination aids or teachin,
aids, such as movies, plays, posters, pictures, exhibits, charts, an
recordings. .

Estimates of the most effective of these techniques were made by
some of the prisoners upon their return, and according to the prisoners
of war who returned those techniques which connoted a degree of face-
to-face contact, of intimacy, between the captor and the captive, were
regarded as the most effective. Forty-five percent of the prisoners
regarded the lectures as most effective, and beyond that personal con-
tacts were thought of as an effective indoctrination technique.

Mr. O’DoxnEerr. Doctor, does the personal contact refer to the walk-
ing conference which was explained by Captain Cumby ¢

Dr. Secar. Yes, sir; I would guess this as analogous to Captain
Cumby’s description. :

What about the content of the indoctrination, the themes which
were expressed: In general, the social and economic merits of com-
munism and the sins of American capitalism served as a major current
of thought stressed in indoctrination. What communism had done for
China and the well-being of the Russian farmer, for example, were
contrasted with the exploitation of the American worker and social
discrimination in the United States. The peaceful intentions of the
Communist world were detailed against the backdrop of American
aggression, germ warfare, atrocities, and corruption in American poli-
tics and government. Instruction in the idealistic lives of famous
Communist personalities such as Stalin, Marx, and Lenin, were pre-
sented together with the descriptions of warmongering predisposi-
tions of Roosevelt, Truman, and the Wall Street capitalists.

The indoctrinators may have hit closer to the immediate concerns of
the prisoners by stressing also the uselessness of the Korean war as a
concrete demonstration, along with the occupation of Formosa by the
Seventh Fleet, of the American propensity for starting imperialistic
wars—I am quoting now—for the benefit of the minority ruling class.

To what degree these ideas stirred in the prisoners a personal accept-
ance of communism as a way of life is something which I will describe
in just a moment. '

The captor also made special concerted attempts to persuade Army
prisoners that the United States had used bacteriological warfare tech-
niques during the Korean War. 82 percent of the Army prisoners
heard bacteriological warfare lectures, and these were given primarily
bf the Chinese themselves, but less frequently by Air Force prisoners
of war.

Ten percent of the returning Army prisoners of war report having
heard bacteriological warfare lectures by Air Force personnel. It may
have been the same Air Force man or any number of men. We have no
data on that score.

It is significant, we feel, that only 8 percent of the prisoners of war
were allowed to have personal contact with these Air Force prisoners.
The avoidance by the captor of this personal informal approach when
overall in his indoctrination efforts he used this to some degree may
have indicated to the Army prisoners that their lecturers were not
entirely convinced of their text.
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Very briefly, very much a part of the indoctrination program was
the heavy diet of Communist news received by the prisoners in contrast
to the virtual absence of non-Communist sources. All but a handful
-of the Army prisoners were exposed to enemy news media during their
internment. Without going into the percentages this included radio
broadcasts from Korea, a large number of periodicals from China,
from Western European countries, from the United States, radio
broadeasts, loudspeaker broadcasts—any number of media were uti-
lized by the enemy in flooding the American Army prisoners of war
with a steady unrelenting diet of communist controlled news.

Mr. O’DoxNELL. Was the Daily Worker among that group ?

Dr. SkcaL. Yes, sir. The Daily Worker of the United States and
of London.

Mr. O’DonnerL. San Francisco publication ?

Dr. SecaL. Yes, sir; a number of American publications. I don’t
have the data on that but I recall a number of such publications being
mentioned by returning POW’s.

In contrast to this heavy flood of Communist news only 11 percent, of
the prisoners received non-Communist news of any type during their
internment. Over half of these were simply in the form of sports and
local clippings from letters that came from home. Of the 11 percent,
twenty percent received non-Communist magazines sent from the
United States, five percent got non-Communist books, and only a small
handful of prisoners ever heard unbiased news broadcasts on POW-
built radios, radios which the prisoners themselves managed to build.

It is significant that only 1 percent of the Army prisoners of war
in Korea ever received friendly psychological warfare leaflets from
the UN or the United States psychological warfare team in Korea.

For the most part non-Communist news delivered to the prisoners
were innocuous kinds of things unrelated to the steady line of propa-
ganda and indoctrination given in the Communist news sources. We
have also data on a percentage basis which need not be detailed, on the
restrictions which the enemy placed on the amount and the quality
and the content of letters which the prisoners were allowed to receive.
These were censored in most instances, and the number which they
got was severely limited as well. Six percent of the prisoners got
none, and of the remainder half got less than 30 letters during their
entire internment. We have no data on the number of letters that were
written to these men. _

Mr. O’DonNELL. That would indicate a very strong censorship; is
that correct ? )

Dr. Secar.. There is evidence of a completely strong censorship on
the part of the captor ; yes, sir.

Mr. O’DoxneLL. Do you have any data as to the type of letter that
might have been available to the prisoner of war whether it might have
been disheartening to him in any way?

Dr. Secar. I have no data on that, but I have heard reports on that,
and I believe one of the subsequent witnesses has a firsthand account
of such purposeful malicious type of censorship. .

One point should be made clear, that there is a great deal of evidence
from basic psychological resea;'cil, not on prisoners but just in gen-
eral, that when an individual is subjected to a homogeneous flow of
opinion and news, even the most intelligent individual, has a tendency
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to modify his own opinion and even to reject known facts and conform
to the group, to the large majority. .

Returning prisoners frequently reported that in the restricted en-
vironment of the prison camp they soon began to doubt what they
knew to be true with regard to the ongoing Korean war, the battles and
so on. Some of them felt the need to check with new prisoners to find
out whether the captor was really telling them the truth in his news
reports and others said that one of the first things that they wanted
to do after liberation was to validate or reject the news that they had
been getting.

Under the circumstances in Korea it is not surprising to find prison-
ers doubting their own opinions and facts. This is an outgrowth, as
basic research has shown, of the intense one-way news and opinion to
which they were subjected.

The question which remains, considering this heavy flow of indoc-
trination-and news, is to what degree our prisoners of war, speaking
now again of the total prisoner population who returned, showed evi-
dence 1n their repatriation interviews of a conversion to communism
as a way of life.

Before identifying these figures, I want to describe the basis by which
we arrived at these figures.

Our results in this connection are based on the statements made by
returning prisoners of war, statements in response to direct questions
of attitude as well as descriptions by the prisoners of their response
to the enemy’s indoctrination program and content. There was room
here, of course, for defensiveness on the part of the prisoners of war
in not relating their true attitude, but we culled together every bit
of information relating to this that a prisoner of war may have given
in his interrogation by the Army.

As an example, a prisoner of war may have indicated that com-
munism is a fine system for an underdeveloped country like China,
but would never work in a country like the United States and should
be rejected obviously in a country like the United States. There were
large numbers who scoffed and jeered and rejected completely all of
the ideas which the enemy attempted to flood them with while they were
in captivity. There was also a small proportion who made statements
like, ‘,(,]ommunism is the highest system which man can attain on this
earth.

I cite these quotations simply to indicate the kinds of data on which
we based the results shown on this chart.

Our results indicate that 88 percent of the returning prisoners of
war accepted none of the ideology of the captor.

Of the remaining 12 percent, over half accepted little. That is, 7
percent. 4 percent gave evidence of a moderate degree of affection for
communism, and only 1 percent can be regarded as being converted
to communism to a large degree.

Mr. O’Do~nNELL. Do you have any information as to whether or not
those particular individuals before they went over had any degree of
affinity for communism ?

Dr. Secar. None whatsoever, sir. There are only fragmentary data
in these men’s dossiers, not enough for us to treat statistically. We
have no data regarding their previous attitudes toward communism,
nor, moreover, their attitude toward communism at the present time.
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Mr. O’DonNerL. Then the Defense Department or the Department
of the Army particularly does not know what the present-day status
is of that 1 percent ?

Dr. Sreav. I have, sir, no idea what the Army or Defense Depart-
ment knows. I only know that as researchers we stopped our research
and our evaluation of these men at the point that we processed these
data, and that there was no attempt by us as members of a civilian re-
search agency to follow through on these men.

What steps have been taken by military and civilian legal officers is
something on which I have absolutely no knowledge.

The Cramman. The Chair wishes to make an announcement.

There is not a quorum of the committee present at this time. We
will proceed as we did on yesterday. You may continue making your
statement. It will not be under oath at this time. When a quorum
is again present, you will be asked then if the statements you make
during the absence of a quorum are true under your oath.

Dr. Secar. Yes, sir.

The CHaiemMAN. You may proceed. We are making this departure
from the regularly established rules and procedures simply to expedite
this hearing, because the nature of the testimony is not controversial
in the sense that we anticipate that any one is going to take the fifth
amendment or to try to withhold information. Our witnesses are
all cooperative.

You may continue with your statement, and later you will be asked
to state under oath if it is the truth.

Proceed.

Dr. Secar. A third major goal of the enemy was to extract valuable
military information from the prisoners of war during the interroga-
tion procedure. Again we have certain data descriptive of these inter-
rogation procedures covered in part yesterday. I shall summarize
them at this point.

Virtually all of the prisoners of war who returned from Korea
were interrogated to some extent by their captors. The most
common number of separate interrogations among the prisoners as
a whole was two. Twenty-eight percent of the prisoners experienced
two interrogations, although 18 percent had five or more. The num-
ber reached 100 or more in the cases of some resisters who, from
our data, we find were resistive in yielding military information and
therefore had to be interrogated by the enemy to a larger degree. In
other words the resisters were interrogated to a larger degree, more
intensively and more extensively than were the participators, by virtue
of the fact that they were slower in yielding the information which the
enemy desired. ] o

Very briefly, the enemy covered autobiographical information in
their interrogatory procedures with virtually all of the prisoners of
war. That was presented explicitly yesterday. . )

In addition, trfley sought the following kinds of information: Half
of the prisoners were questioned about matters dealing with tables of
organization and equipment, Army organization techniques and other
military unit data ; 40 percent report being asked their name, rank, and
serial number and only isolated cases, less than one-half of 1 per-

cent of all the prisoners, report being asked only this information.

79951—56——7
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One-fourth of the prisoners were interrogated about military equip-
ment and supplies, and 15 percent about Army tactics and strategy
In addition, data regarding the prisoners’ personal political attitudes
and psychological attitudes were gone into to some degree by the enemy
captors, in addition to the written autobiographical statements which
were provided by the POW’s. . :

Mr. O'DonneLL. Can you tell us to what extent resisters or col-
laborators were subjected to interrogation insofar as percentages ?

Dr. Secar. As I noted earlier, every prisoner of war, with the excep-
tion only of those few captured late in the war, was subjected to enemy
interrogation to some degree. The only contrast I can draw between
resisters and collaborators is that the resisters were interrogated more
than the collaborators, but to some degree virtually all POW’s were
interrogated.

Mr. O’DonxeLr. Under indoctrination were more collaborators sub-
jected to indoctrination than resisters?

Dr. Secan. Yes, sir. Collaborators, or participators were subjected
to more indoctrination than resisters by virtue of the fact that they
volunteered for more. In other words, there was a required indoctrina-
tion procedure by the enemy which all prisoners had to attend. Be-
yond that, the enemy chose those seemingly cooperative prisoners of
war to engage in voluntary indoctrination procedures run by the
prisoners themselves about which descriptions were given in prior
testimony.

Mr. O’DonnEerr. Doctor, do you classify what happened to the
prisoners of war as brainwashing and would you define the term?

Dr. Secar. Yes. There are a number of definitions of brainwashin
which I have read and which are available. For my purpose I Wou1§
prefer to use the definition of brainwashing which is given in the
publication “Communist Interrogation, Indoctrination, and Exploita-
tion of Prisoners of War,” which was presented in evidence yesterday
by Captain Cumby, and to which Captain Cumby contributed the
major effort.

On page 51 of that publication we find this statement:

The term “brainwashing” has caught the public imagination and is used very
loosely to describe any act committed against an individual by the Communists.
Actually, brainwashing is a prolonged psychological process designed to erase
an individual's past beliefs and concepts and to substitute new ones. It is a
highly coercive practice which is irreconcilable with universally accepted
medical ethics. In the process of brainwashing the efforts of many are directed
against the individual. To be successful, it requires among other things that the
individual be completely isolated from normal associations and environment.

We cannot say that the environment in which the prisoner in Korea
lived was normal; but by abnormal is meant here, I am certain, com-

lete solitary isolation, deprivation of food and water, and face-to-face
indoctrination for long periods of time under conditions of extreme
mental and physical duress.

In terms of this definition, although of course we made no attempt
to draw parallels between this definition and the experiences of our
POW’s, I would say in answer to your question that very few of the
prisoners of war in Korea met experiences which fit this definition of
brainwashing.
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Mr. O’DoxnzeLe. Based on your study I understand you submitted:
to the Defense Department 10 days ago, would you submit any specific
recommendations you made for the Defense Department ?

Dr. Sgeav. Sir, that will form the final portion of my presentation
as soon as I conclude the description of the major findings of our
research. ‘

There is a point in elaboration of my response to your question about
brainwashing. Everything I say this morning has to do with the Army
prisoners who were the sole subjects of our research. This does not
apply to the experiences of members of the Air Force, Marines, Navy,
et cetera; or certainly to civilians, some of whom were in fact %y this
definition brainwashed. We have no data to present from my agency
regarding these other personnel.

What were the over-all techniques utilized by the captor in their
attempts to exploit the prisoners of war for these purposes?

May I have the next chart, please.

(The chart follows:)

CuART No. 8

THE ENEMY’S TECHNIQUES

1. Rewards and punishments.

2. Divide and conquer.

Dr. Secar. The primary technique utilized by the enemy was a
simple system of rewards and punishments to be described in more
detail subsequently. The Communist captor called upon no hypnotie
powers to influence our men, nor did he wantonly physically mistreat
and abuse all prisoners of war. In their very debased and deprived
condition in captivity, the very deprived conditions which obtained
within the prison camps in Korea, the enemy instituted a system of re-
wards and punishments and appealed to the drive among human beings
to search for pleasure and to avoid pain. By cooperating with the
enemy the drives were satisfied. Cooperation meant reward. Resist-
ance frequently meant punishment.

A secondary overriding technique is what we might call divide and
conquer. Quite apart from the normal prison camp separation of
officers and men, the captor successfully encouraged divisiveness and
suspicion among the prisoners. The prisoners themselves ha:lly
helped the situation since, as will be shown later, there was a glaring
lack of espirit and cohesiveness and mutual concern among theim.
Among the more potent techniques with regard to divide arld conquer
was tﬁe encouragement and rewarding of informers by the enemy.

Our data indicate that 10 percent of the Army prisoners of war
in Korea informed on a fellow prisoner at least once during their
internment. .

The CaHAIRMAN. What percent?

Dr. SecaL. Ten percent, sir.

The Caamrman. Informed on their fellow prisoners?

Dr. SecAL. Yes. )

If I may, we shall now contrast the groups of prisoners whom we
studied, the resisters, middlemen, and collaborators. For the purpose
of clarity we shall speak first about the comparison between the two
extreme groups, between the resisters and the participators, and sub-
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sequently I shall describe how the middle group, that large propor-
tion of the prisoner population, differed from both of the extremes.

Did the participators and resisters differ in their civilian back-
ground? Very little. No significant differences between these two
groups were found with respect to age, education, civilian occupation,
marital status, or geographic origin, that is, the region of the country
from which they came or in which they were born. We did find that
the intelligence level of the participators was somewhat lower than
that of the resisters.

Mr. O’DonneLL. Was any pattern established as to geographical
location, religious conviction, education, or anything like that?

Dr. Seear. No, sir; there are no statistically reliable distinctions be-
tween these two groups based on those points.

May I point out just this: Our data on religious preference con-
cerned only those data on a man’s personnel form or dogtag
indicating simply what his religious preference is. We have abso-
lutely no data to indicate a man’s religious orientation within any
preference, within any denomination or the intensity of his religious
experience. These were data which we would very much have wanted
to have, but were nowhere to my knowledge available for this large
sample of prisoners of war.

The same applies to education. We have data describing the level
of education which a man achieved, his grade, but nothing to describe
the quality or content of that education. That was nowhere available
to us.

What about the military background of the prisoners? No signifi-
cant differences were found between participators and resisters when
they were compared with respect to their ranks, their branches of the
Army, or the degree of their prior military experience or their prior
combat experience. One major difference did appear. We found that
the resisters were more frequently decorated by the Army prior to
Korea than were the participators. The implication of this finding
is simply that the aggressively resistive prisoner tended to act in a
meritorious fashion even before he was captured as far as the Army
was concerned, and lends support to the efforts of the Defense Depart-
ment to view soldiers in no different light as combatmen in the field and
asmen who are fighting the enemy behind barbed wire enclosures.

Altogether the few differences in background found between re-
sisters and participators give us little insight into the dynamics of
their behaVior in captivity.

‘What role did attitudes toward communism play? We found little
relationship between the degree to which a man accepted communism
as an ideology and the extent to which he complied with the captor’s
demands for collaboration. All of our results point to the conclusion
that participation with the enemy was based on grounds other than
ideological ones. )

How did the participators and resisters compare on this score?
May I have the next chart.

(The chart follows:)
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CHarT No. 9

ACCEPTANCE OF COMMUNISM

YES NO

i R i
S R s A
wl|n 77775

Dr. Secar. Upon their repatriation it was found that 45 percent of
the participators gave some evidence of accepting Communist ideology
to some degree. Again the bases for these data are the very same as
I described earlier for the total prisoners population. Only 4 per-
cent of the resisters gave any evidence of accepting communism to
any degree.

Among these 45 percent of the participator group who accepted
communism to some degree over half accepted little of the captors
teachings and only a few were strongly sold.

The Cuamman. Will you suspend for a moment? A quorum of
the committee is now present.

Will you state under oath that the testimony you have given during
the brief period that a quorum was not present is the truth?

Dr. Secar. Ido.

The Cuammuman. Allright. Youmay proceed.

(Committee members present at this point: Senators McClellan and
McCarthy.)

Dr. Secar. To summarize our findings with respect to ideological
orientation of prisoners of war: as I said earlier all of our results point
to the fact that participation with the enemy was based on grounds
other than ideological. It is questionable, in other words, whether
more than a handful of our prisoners behaved in the way they did
either out of love or contempt for communism as a way of life.

What role did preferential treatment play? This is the next ques-
tion which we will discuss. It is here in the character of the prisoner’s
response to the blandishments of the enemy, that we find the major
key to the riddle of the prisoner’s behavior. Itywas material rather
than ideological inducements or considerations that made a strong
difference. . o

How susceptible were our prisoners of war to the material induce-
ments of the enemy? How prone were they, in other words, to bend
to the captor’s demands in the face of offers of special treatment and

privileges?

|
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. The contrast here between the participator group and the resisters
is a very striking one. 91 pércent of the resisters were not in the least
swayed by the enemy’s promises of reward. The same can be said of
only a minor handful of participators. The participators were by
and large opportunists in their behavior. It is important to point out
at this point, as Secretary McCarthy mentioned yesterday, that this
tvpe of behavior, of accepting a reward in return for cooperation with
the enemy, of collapsing in the face of the enemy’s blandishments
and coercion, did not take place in the middle of a metropolis like
Washington or any other city, but in an environment of deprived and
unwholesome and physically and psychologically sick conditions which
obtained in the Korean prison compounds.

So when we say that a proportion of our men succumbed to the
enemy’s blandishments, in return for cooperation, this has to be put
in the setting in which it occurred. It occurred in the Korean prison
compound, and everything that the Korean prison compound entailed.

The question is now raised, opportunistic for what? Were the re-
wards of the captor real or just promises? Our data indicate they
were very definitely real for those who paid the price. The Com-
munist captor in other words was not so unrealistic as to think that a
prisoner of war would cooperate if the rewards which motivated him
were found to be unreal.

May I have the next chart, please.

(The chart follows:)

Craarr No. 10
PREFERENTIAL TREATMENT
PARTICIPATORS
Great 42 %
Moderate 32 %
Little or None 26 %
RESISTERS
Great 1%
Moderate / 4 %
Little or None 95 %

Dr. Seear. This i¢ the degree of preferential treatment meted out
to our prisoners of war comparing the two groups, the participators
and the resisters. Forty-two percent of the participators received a

reat amount of preferential treatment. Only 26 percent received
ittle or none. Among resisters, only 4 percent can be described as
having received an extensive amount of preferential treatment with




COMMUNIST INTERROGATION OF AMERICAN PRISONERS 99

95 percent having seldom or never been the recipient of any rewards
given by the captors.

The nature of those rewards included cigarettes, candy, alcohol,
better food, better medical care, parties, sleeping late, freedom from
physical labor details, and so on. Again % must repeat that all
of this is not to say that the life of the participator prisoner was plush
by any normal standard, but only that it was improved considerably
by his yielding to the enemy’s demands.

- For those who craved such rewards or whose value systems permitted
it, somehow the bargain was worth making.

Now, if we may, let us turn to the other end of the captor’s pain and
pleasure technique, the mistreatment. It has been commonly believed
that participators cooperated with the captor only after they were
subjected to cruel mistreatment and tortures of a physical sort. This
was not the case. May I have the next chart, please.

{The chart follows:)
CHarT No. 11
PRESSURE
PARTICIPATORS
Great 3%
Moderate 20 %
Little or None / 77 %
RESISTERS
Great 37 %
Moderate / 40 %
Little or None 23 %

Dr. Seear. On the contrary, participators who returned from Korea
were rarely the victims of any considerable mistreatment or physical
abuse. It was not the participator but the resister, the prisoner who
never really did give in, who actively thwarted the enemy, who bore
the brunt of the enemy’s pressure, including both threats and actual
physical abuse and mistreatment.

As shown in this chart, over three-fourths of the participators who
returned from Korea received little or no pressure in their internment
and only 3 percent were severely mistreated. Roughly three-fourths
of the resisters received moderate to extreme pressures and less than
one-fourth got by with little or none,

This should be made clear: It was not necessary of course for a
prisoner to personally experience mistreatment at the hands of the
captor to know that the threat of punishment was always present.

|
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The loaded pistol on the table between the interrogator and the pris-
oner spoke its own message. We found that participators were very
much more susceptible to threats, direct ang implied threat, than
were the resisters.

In summation, one of our most important conclusions, supported by
many specific items of information analyzed, is this: )

Participators, those few participators who cooperated with the
enemy, did so so as to avoid the threat of pressure and, moreover, to
reap the reward of preferential treatment. The resisters resisted in
spite of considerable pressure to participate, while at the same time
refusing the offers of rewards which the captor extended.

Senator McCarray. Do I understand you correctly to say that
aside from any physical torture there was the mental torture, the
threat of physical torture, the thought that there might be torture?

Dr. Seear. Senator McCarthy, even the experience of being cap-
tured itself, without any explicit threat being made, and the stories
of brutal abuses that the Koreans early in the war meted out, was
itself an anxiety producing situation. But quite beyond that, as you
point out, sir, implied and explicit threat was very tellingly used
by the captor in inducing cooperation among our prisoners of war.
So it didn’t necessarily take actual tissue damage to induce coopera-
tion.

What were the relationships among the prisoners of war in Korea
themselves? In other words,in what setting did the enemy’s system of
reward and punishment operate? Our data indicate that 38 percent of
the prisoners showed little or no concern for their fellows and that
only 13 percent showed an extreme concern and compassion for their
fellow prisoners.

(The chart follows:)

CHART No. 12

CONCERN AND GOMPASSION FOR FELLOWS
PARTICIPATORS

Great 7%

Moderate 33 %

Little or None 60 %
RESISTERS

Great 31%

Moderate // 60 %

Little or None U 9%
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Dr. Secar. In this connection there are some remarkable differences
between the resisters and participators. Almost two-thirds of the
participators showed little or no concern for their fellow prisoners as
compared to only 9 percent of the resisters and at the other extreme a
third of the resisters evidenced strong concern for their fellows as
against only a very small proportion of the participators.

I should point out, however, that the concern for fellows which the
resisters showed was reserved primarily for fellow resisters. Toward
participators, toward men whom the resisters saw and knew were ac-
cepting rewards in return for collaboration and even in some instances
informing, the resisters felt very little other than hatred and contempt;
in fact many of the resisters’ organizations which sprang up in the
Korean compounds, cliques in which resisters banded together, many
of these were designed primarily for the abuse, mistreatment, and even
murder of collaborators. These attitudes remained evidently beyond
repatriation, for in their post-repatriation interviews these resisters
give strong evidence of feelings of hatred and contempt for their fellow
POW’s who were participators.

Senator McCarray. May I interrupt, Mr. Chairman.

I was absent for half an hour over in appropriations. Seeif I under-
stand your testimony. You are using a lot of statistics which I have
difficulty following. Is it safe to say that the vast majority of the
soldiers who fought in Korea refused to go over to the Communist
cause and remained good loyal Americans?

Dr. Seear. That 1s correct, sir. There was only a small proportion
who behaved in the ways which I have just described, who cooperated
in return for rewards.

Senator McCartay. And the reason for the cooperation, I gather,
was in many cases their mental or physical torture? Largely mental?

Dr. Seear. Largely mental, defined by the environment in which
they were living, and in part, perhaps, by the personality traits and
value systems which these men had, traits which we might find in any
civilian population as well. Opportunistic behavior is not restricted
to Korean prison camps, but is to be seen in civilian life as well, from
which life these men were drawn.

Senator McCarray. The reason I asked that question was that I
was afraid that from these statistics the story might go out that a
sizeable number of the soldiers were easily misled and disloyal. I
understand now, if I may repeat, that your testimony is that the vast
majority were good, loyal Americans even under tremendous pressure.

Dr. Seear. Yes, sir. Up until this point, Senator McCarthy, I have
contrasted the very small percentage of men who were participators
against the small percentage of men who were out and out active
resisters.

I shall say something in a very few moments about the large mass of
our prisoners, the 80 percent who fell into neither category. That will
fill in the picture.

In summarizing this particular item of information we might say
that there was little esprit or cohesiveness or mutual concern among
the POWs, this by design of the captor and not helped by the situation
which obtained among the prisoners of war, by the suspicion and divi-
siveness which the captor encouraged among our men.

May I have the next chart, please.
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(The chart follows:)
CHarT No. 13

THE MmpLE MEN

(1) Did less

(2) Gotless

(8) Were more isolated and withdrawn

(4) Background:

less active in sports

less entertainment talent
smaller percent married

less education

less intelligent

lower rank

higher proportion AUS

shorter military service

less foreign service and combat
interned for shorter period

Dr. Seear. It is at this point that we get to the description of the
middlemen, the large majority of prisoners of war, those 80 percent who
were neither participators nor resisters; it is a subject of some con-
cern since, as I say, these are 80 percent ; the largest proportion of the
men who returned.

First of all, 2 word about their behavior toward the captor. These
men simply did less than their fellows in either direction. Like the
participators, they infrequently performed acts of resistance. Like
the resisters, they seldom committed acts of participation. Neutrality
best describes their position. How did they fare with the captor, the
captor who had rewards in one hand and punishments in the other?
In the same way that they did less they got less. Like the participators
they were seldom the objects of physical pressure. Like the resisters
they were seldom the recipients of preferential treatment. In the
same way as I say that they did less in either direction, they got less of
either of the captor’s “rewards.”

The CrarrMAN. Would you describe that large percent, or middle
group as you speak of them, as passive resisters?

" Dr. SecaL. Perhaps that is a term that might be used, sir, but not if

we were to use the term “resisters” to mean men who actively thwarted
theenemy. Perhaps we can drawan analogy between this and combat.
The man who charges the hill at all costs may be analogous to our re-
sister. The soldier who doesn’t go AWOL but who doesn’t actively
charge that hill either—and this is pure analogy—may be a middle-
man. Itishard to describe. I can only describe the middleman in the
terms in which we found them and also the terms by which we cate-
gorized them—men toward whom or against whom the Army had
little or no derogatory information or minor derogatory information
or conflicting kinds of evidence.

The CHAIRMAN. At least they were not active participators.

Dr, Seear. That is true.

The CramrMaN. Whatever participation, if you use that term, they
engaged in was of a passive nature. There was no enthusiasm in it.
It didn’t reflect any conviction on their part with respect to accepting
or embracing communism or any of its ideology.

Dr. Seecar. That is exactly right. And thisisin response to Senator
McCarthy’s question of a moment ago, filling in the picture. It was
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only a very small proportion of our POW’s who actively participated
with the enemy under thosd conditions, with another small proportion
actively resisting. The remainder were these middlemen who by no
means and under no circumstances can be deseribed as participators or
cooperators.

The CramrMaN. They were just making the best of an unhappy and
unfortunate situation. They didn’t want to do anything to antagonize
their captors, and thus bring punishment upon themselves, and at the
same time they didn’t want to cooperate and assist their captors in their
program of indoctrination.

Dr. SecaL. That is right, sir.

How did they get along with their fellow prisoners? This pattern
of isolation from the captor, of refusing to move in either direction,
applied interestingly enough to their relationships with their fellow

risoners of war. They were more isolated and withdrawn from their

ellows than were either resisters or participators. They joined or-
ganizations less. They were more cften alone than with others in cap-
tivity. They were a withdrawn group.

As a matter of fact, psychological test data gathered by the Surgeon
General’s Office, Walter Reed Graduate School, would indicate that
these men were in fact more introverted and withdrawn. When faced
with a conflict situation their mode of adjustment was to withdraw
into a position of neutrality and, as you pointed out, sir, to ride the
storm in the best way possible.

We went, as we did with our other prisoners, into the background
data on these men, and here we have evidence that this tendency to
withdraw, this tendency to remain neutral and not mix either with
their fellows or with the captor in either direction, is in line with their
civilian attributes. We found, as indicated there on the chart, that
they came nto the Army less frequently with records of sports activity,
and with less entertainment talent. We find that a smaller proportion
of the middlemen were married than were either participators or re-
sisters. In alighter moment, we have interpreted this as another indi-
cation of the propensity of these middlemen to avoid conflict, no
matter what the cost. [Laughter.]

This may sound facetious, but we could hypothesize, if we view mar-
riage as a willingness on the part of the male to enter into close social
and physical contact with another member of a social unit, that this
may be another piece in the puzzle, although up to now we have viewed
it rather facetiously.

The middlemen were also less educated and less intelligent than
either the participators or the resisters. In terms of their military
backgrounds they were lower in rank. There was a higher proportion
of draftees among them, members of the Army of the United States.
They were in the Army for a shorter time than either of the other
groups. They had seen less foreign service and combat. They were
interned for a shorter. period by virtue of the fact that they came to
Korea at a somewhat later date than did men of the Regular Army or
Enlisted Reserve.

This is the pattern of the middlemen.

In concluding this presentation I should say that the final portion of
our technical report submitted to the Army fulfills the purpose for
which our research was done. There we draw certain implications and

e
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conclusions and recommendations from these findings which would aid
the military in their ongoing program of devising training procedures
to implement and help a soldier in resisting the enemy’s exploitation
when and if he becomes a prisoner of war. )

This is recorded in detail in the final chapter of our technical re-
port, and I should like to summarize some of these items here.

The last chart, please.

(The chart follows:)

CHART No. 14

IMPLICATIONS

1. Orientation—Specific recommendations for content :
Interrogation
Indoctrination
PW treatment
Captor’s demands
Avenues of resistance
Group cohesiveness
Physical hygiene

2. Training
The “price” for opportunism
Simulated pressures
Resistance skills

Organizations
Escape and survival
Physical care
Ideological training
A mission

Dr. SecarL. As indicated yesterday and this morning, one of the
major premises on which we based our research was that the stand
that a prisoner takes toward the enemy is considerably strengthened
by a knowledge of the facts, a knowledge of the enemy that he is to face.
In this instance any and all findings derived from our study are trans-
latable into items of information which Army educators in training
programs may utilize in the training of men. So in our report we
make specific recommendations for orientation procedures either
through film or lecture, regarding what the potential prisoner can ex-
pect with regard to enemy interrogation, indoctrination, and treatment,
what kind of demands he may face, what avenues of resistance are open
to him, the importance of group cohesiveness and of physical hygiene.

Senator McCarray. In other words, what you are saying in effect
is that it is fairly easy to be a hero in this country but a little more
difficult if you are in the hands of a brutal enemy.

Dr.Secar. Yes, sir; and a knowledge of that brutal enemy is what
we hope the items of information of our study are translatable into.

As I pointed out earlier, we studied over 300 items of information,
and it would be unrealistic I believe, sir, for me to go into every
finding which is translatable into orientation content for the training
soldier. But the major categories of orientation content which are
covered in our technical report are presented, as listed earlier, on the
chart.

Beyond orientation there are certain training procedures which are
implied from the findings and conclusions of our research. I would
like simply to summarize those very briefly.

We found, as noted earlier, that the single factor which served
most clearly to differentiate the partcipator from the resister was the
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degree to which each behaved in an opportunistic fashion. In other
words, the participator somehow was easier prey for the lures of re-
wards than the resister. We find also that very few among any of the
prisoners of war knew the implications of their behavior.

That is, for example, the participator who signed a petition in
return for an extra meal did not in all instances view that petition
as something inimical to the interests of the United States. It was
somehow a bargain that was well worth making. He was, he thought,
getting something for nothing.

Senator McCarTHY. Mr. %hairman, may I suggest in view of the
fact that we have some very important witnesses waiting to be heard
sitting in the room that the witness—I appreciate the detail he is going
into, but I would suggest to the chairman that maybe he could cut it
down a little more and summarize it and make it briefer.

The Cuairman. Be as brief as you can. I don’t want you to leave
out any vital or important factor in your report.

Dr. Seear. T am about to conclude with this statement :

To summarize very briefly, one of the recommendations made as a
result of our research is that soldiers should be taught the price that
is paid for opportunism. That is, the soldier should know the real
meanings of these propaganda contributions which he might malke in
captivity.

Secondly, because of the fact that participators were more suscep-
tible to threat than other prisoners of war, because they acted in such a
way as to avoid the possibility of pressure, and because in many in-
stances they viewed the pressure that would have been theirs had they
resisted as worse than in fact it may actually have been, the question
of simulating the pressures of internment in resistance training is
brought to light in this report. That is something worthy of study,

In addition, we recommend from the results of our study that cer-
tain resistance skills are necessary for the captured soldier: techniques
by which he can implement the organization and activation of resister
organizations, of cohesive units, in captivity ; techniques for escape and
survival under difficult conditions; and techniques of physical hygiene
which were glaringly absent among many prisoners of war, techniques
by which he can care for his body in order to live and be a resister.

The matter of ideological training, that is, training with regard to
Communist ideology, is something which from the results of our re-
search would appear to have a rather low priority. This doesnot mean
that it should be absent altogether, but only that it was less important
than some of the other glaringly important factors which differen-
tiated these two groups.

Finally, it is apparent from our research that each soldier must feel
that he has a mission to perform as a prisoner of war. That is to say,
his role as a combat man is not ended when he becomes a prisoner, but
he is fighting the enemy at the psychological level in internment, a
level equally as potent as bearing arms.

The Cuarrman. Thank you, Dr. Segal. Are there any other ques-
tions of the witness?

We thank you very much. 1 think you have made a splendid con-
tribution to the study and inquiry that the committee is making.

Call the next witness.

Mr. Kexnepy. Major Anderson.
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The CrARMAN. Major Anderson, will you come around, please.
You do solemnly swear that the evidence you shall give before this
Senate investigating subcommittee shall be the truth, the whole truth,
and nothing but the truth, so help you God ?

Major Axperson. I do.

TESTIMONY OF MAJ. CLARENCE L. ANDERSON, UNITED STATES
ARMY MEDICAL CORPS, LETTERMAN GENERAL HOSFITAL, SAN
FRANCISCO, CALIF.

The CuairmManN. Major, state your name, place of residence, and your
profession.

Major AnpeErsoN. Maj. Clarence L. Anderson, United States Army
Medical Corps. I am presently stationed at Letterman Army Hos-
pital in San Francisco, Calif.

The CuarrmMan. How long have 1you been in the military service ?

Major AnpErsoN. Approximately 11 years.

The Caairman. You have discussed with the staff the information
which you have to present to the committee ¢

Major ANDERSON. Yes, sir.

The Cuamman. All right; you may proceed.

Mr. Kennepy. Major Anderson, you are a doctor, is that correct ?

Major ANDERSON. Yes, sir.

Mr. Ken~epy. You served in the Korean war?

Major A~nperson. Yes; I did.

Mr. KenNeDY. You were captured ; were you not ?

Major AnpErsoN. Yes: I was. .

Mr. Kennepy. For how long a period of time were you in a prison

canﬁp?
ajor ANDErsOoN. About 34 months.

Mr. Kennepy. Since you have come back you have been making a
study, have you not, of some of the treatment of the prisoners in prison
camps and particularly as far as the medical picture is concerned?

Major Anperson. After we returned, the five American physicians
who returned made a comprehensive study of their own experiences
along medical lines.

Mr. Ken~nepy. Would you give the committee the benefit of the
study that you have been making and the experiences some of the
prisoners underwent in these prison camps? I think you are going
to tell us something about what the different phases that the prisoner
went through first after he was captured at the beginning of the Korean
war, how he was treated at that time, and then carry it along.

Major Axperson. Ithink before we can understand and evaluate the
conduct of the prisoners of war in Korea it is necessary to have some
basic understanding of the time divisions of this war.

Insofar as the prisoners were concerned, approximately the first year
of the war ending in the late spring or early summer of 1951 may be
looked upon as a softening-up period, a period during which, as I will
describe in more detail later, living conditions were so substandard as
to cause a high death rate. The second period, which started in the
spring of 1951 and ended in the spring of 1952, was a period of intensive
indoctrination, which has been described by previous witnesses. The
period following the spring of 1952 and on to the time of repatriation
may be looked upon as a period of reflection or a period of individual
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:pdoctrination, certainly not a period of any large group indoctrina-
lon.

I would like to discuss in considerable detail the first period, or the
softening-up period, because virtually all the deaths occurred during
this time.

The military discipline and control of the prisoners and the intimate
haison between the prisoners vanished during this time. Suspicion
of other persons within the prisoner group was created during this
time.

Senator McCarray. Did I understand you correctly to say that
most of the deaths occurred during the first year?

Major ANDERSON. Yes, sir, with the exception of 1, 2, or 3 deaths,
all of the deaths occurred prior to September 1951.

How was this softening-up period accomplished and what were tha
purposes of the softening-up period ?

Senator McCarray. Could I interrupt again? When you say prac-
tically all of the POW deaths occurred during the first year, do you
mean in the camp in which you were imprisoned or do you mean all
over Korea ?

Major Anperson. All over Korea, among all of the American pris-
oners of war in Korea. ‘

Insofar as the softening-up period, the first year of captivity is
concerned, the general living conditions were extremely poor. Food, as
an example: The basic food which was given out by the captors was
either corn or millet, occasionally kaoliang, which is an equally tasteless
grain. Very little, almost nothing, in the line of vegetation was given
out during this time, also almost nothing in the line of meat or protein
substitute.

From the caloric standpoint the average caloric intake during this
time was somewhere between 1,200 and 1,600 calories. To bring this
into understandable perspective, if any of us were to stay at complete
bed rest we would probably be able to maintain our weight at approx-
imately 1,600 calories or a bit more than that. These men were active,
primarily actively scrounging for food and heat.

Ag a result of the absence of adequate quantities of food, virtually all
of the men who were prisoners during this time lost up to 40 or 50
percent of their body weight. There was much illness associated with
malnutrition.

So far as clothing was concerned, a good number of the prisoners were
captured during the summer of 1950 or during the fall of 1950 before
winter clothing had been issued to our troops. No supplementary
clothing for all practical purposes was given to the prisoners during
the first intensely cold winter. ) )

The housing also contributed to keeping the prisoners cold all the
time. Men froze to death literally. The housing for the most part
was these typical small Korean farm-houses constructed of mud with
a thatched straw roof. The heating system was a floor vent system
which allowed for 1 extremely hot room in the house and 2 or more
freezing cold rooms.

These houses had been abandoned by the North Koreans and were
in an extremely poor state of repair. On occasion an entire wall was
missing.

Thesge housing conditions took place during the winter of 1950 when
the temperature got down to 30 and more degrees below zero.
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Senator McCarray. Could I interrupt you, Doctor. As I under-
stand your testimony on this point, if I may summarize it, these men
were housed in houses in which sometimes an entire wall would be out,
they had nothing but summer clothes, and the temperature was 30
degrees below zero?

Major ANpersoN. Yes,sir.

Senator McCarTHY. You say a number of them froze to death under
those circumstances ¢

Major ANpERrsoN. Yes,sir; that is true.

The CHairmaN. In that connection, would you say any actually
starved to death ?

Major AnpERsON. Yes, sir; I think a fair number of men actually
starved to death. A much larger percentage of deaths may not have
been due directly to starvation but were certainly due indirectly to
starvation.

T}91e CuamrmaN. In other words, sometimes a combination of the
two?

Major ANDERSON. Yes,sir.

The Crairman. The cold and the hunger.

Major ANDERSON. Probably the majority of the men who died with
pneumonia, for example, died as a result of both cold and hunger.

As far as individual and group sanitation was concerned, as Dr.
Segal has pointed out in previous testimony, individual and group
sanitation was glaringly absent. This was true in the face of extremely
low outside temperatures. The inability to secure adequate heated or
boiled water even for drinking, let alone for washing, the obvious dif-
ficulty of taking one’s clothes off for purposes of delousing, the fact
that if one were to merely wash his hands it would usually have to be
accomplished, one, without soap, two, in water of just above freezing
temperature—I think under these conditions it is somewhat under-
standable that individual sanitation was deficient.

Insofar as group sanitation was concerned, there was no adequate
provision whatever for latrine facilities. What latrines were present
were for the most part constructed for the size of one Korean family,
whereas the number of individuals who would be living in that house
as prisoners of war would be 60, 70, or 80 men. Therefore, group
sanitation was lacking.

Insofar as medical care was concerned, I was allowed to practice
under the auspices of the captors during the first eight months of my
captivity. During this time I had considerable personal experience
with the problem of attempting to fight the illness of the prisoner
without proper, without, for practical purposes, any facilities. Com-
pounds were designated as hospital compounds. I would like to de-
scribe one such compound for you.

It was an abandoned temple. It was of wood construction. The
average distance between boards in this wood construction was about
half-inch. A half-inch of cold air came in between each two boards
in the sides and floor and roof of this temple building. The hospital
patients were quartered on the floor of this hospital building with a
straw mattress affair which was used. They were housed, more or
less stacked side by side in this hospital building. There were no
provisions for help insofar as getting these men back and forth to
the latrine, for example. Therefore, this building soon became a
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stinky mess. It was for practical purposes a death house, not a
hospital.

The CaarMAN. In that connection, Doctor, were you provided with
medicine for the men that you were permitted to treat? If so,in what
quantities? _

Major ANDERSON. Yes, sir; I am going to cover that point now.

Insofar as medications were concerned, we were given sporadically
on a day-to-day basis a few sulfonamides. On one occasion we were
given enough penicillin to adequately treat one individual. We were
told to use this penicillin on 300 individuals who at that time were
suffering from pneumonia.

The §HAIRMAN. It was adequate to take care of just one patient?

Major ANDERsSON. Yes,sir.

The Craarrman. You had 300 patients suffering from pneumonia ?

Major AxpersoN. Right. The sulfonamides were given out more
or less along the same line. The total dosage of any sulfonamide
which the captor would allow at any given time for the treatment of
one patient with pneumonia was 6 grams. This, translated to under-
standable figures, when we were using sulfonamides in this country
to treat pneumonia, 6 grams would be the average dose for the first
day. We would treat the pneumonia for approximately 7 days.

enator McCarray. May I ask a question at this point. How about
anesthetics? When you operated did you have an anesthetic or did
you have to operate without them ?

Major AxpErsoN. Some operations were carried out without anes-
thesia. In my own case I did one amputation of a finger without
anesthesia, an unfrozen finger. Many amputations of frozen extrem-
ities were carried out without anesthesia. The surgical equipment
which was available and the anesthesia equipment which was avail-
able were available briefly from time to time. The most ether I saw
during the time I was practicing was approximately 2 ounces in a
vial. This we used on one individual, and it was not enough for him.

Insofar as other anesthetic agents were concerned we had approxi-
mately a half dozen vials of pentothal, an intravenous anesthetic agent.

Insofar as doing any surgery was concerned, if it were done it was
done again in a mud hut with no means of adequately preparing for
the santation of the wound. On one occasion where an amputation
of a leg was carried out the total surgical equipment available con-
sisted of one rather badly used and old scalpel, two hermostats, or
blood vessel clamps, one small-sized butcher-shop saw which was used
as a bone saw, and one wood rasp which was used as a bone rasp.

Getting back to the medication for one moment, the medications
which were available were never available in sufficient quantity to be
of any significant importance in curing illness.

Going back one step further, the basic problem in curing the illness
of the American prisoners of war in Korea had to do with lack of
proper food, lack of proper clothing, lack of proper housing and heat-
ing. Without medication the death rate would have been far, far
smaller if there had been any attempt on the part of the captor to
adequately feed and clothe the men. .

The CHARMAN. You spoke a few moments ago about having, I
believe, 300 pneumonia patients at one time.

Major ANDERSON. Yes, Sir.-

79951—56——8
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The CHalRMAN. How many of those survived? You may not have
the figure.

Major AnpErsoN. I don’t have the exact figures. I am reasonably
certain that not over 10 survived. I can think of only about half
a dozen at this moment. .

The Caairman. Possibly 10 survived. If you had had the medica-
tion and other facilities comparable to what we provided for their
prisoners of war, how many of those lives might have been saved?

Major AnpersoN. In the first place, if we had had proper facilities,
if we had had comparable facilities, the chances are slight that we
would have had 300 cases of penumonia at one time. We should have
had perhaps 3 or 4 cases of pneumonia.

The Ciramraan. I understand.

Major AnpErsoN. We should have had no deaths if they were
properly cared for. These were healthy young soldiers. Their native
resistance to disease should have been good. Therefore, we should
have had no deaths out of this group.

The Cramrman. If they had provided comparable facilities as we
provided and if they were given comparable medical attention and
service as we did for their prisoners, first you say if they had been
given proper food and clothing and housing, there probably would
have been only 2 or 3 cases of pneumonia rather than 300, and in the
second place 1f they had provided the medical facilities comparable
to that which we furnished there would have been no deaths.

Major ANDERSON. Yes, SIT.

The Cuairman. Whereas practically all died or some half dozen to
a dozen survived.

Major ANDERSON. Yes, sir; that is true.

The CHAIRMAN. All right, proceed.

Major AnpersonN. After the spring of 1951 the American physicians
were prohibited from practicing medicine. They were sent back to
the prison compounds with the statement that “After all, you are here
to learn.” When questioned about this by one of my colleagues, one
of the English speaking Chinese said, “Your education in the past has
been very inadequate. You have been taught only how to cure. At
the present time we will teach you whom to cure.”

Senator McCarrHY. If I may interrupt to go back a step, Mr. Chair-
man, you referred to 300 pneumonia cases, that was merely in your
camp, and I assume there were like number in other camps.

ajor ANDERSON. Yes, sir; that was in one camp at one time.

Senator McCarrHY. So you can multiply that many times over if
you wanted to get the full picture?

Major AnpErsoN. Yes, sir.

Senator McCarray. Thank you.

Major AnpErson. After we were sent back to the prison compounds
for the indoctrination program, the Chinese doctors took over the
treatment of the American prisoners.

The Cuarman. I was going to ask—and maybe you will point it up
at this time—why the privilege of treating the patients was with-
drawn from you.

Major ANDERsON. Yes, sir. That was so we could learn who to
cure.

The CrairmMaN. Learn whom to cure?

Major ANDERSON. Yes, sir.
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"The CaarrMaN. Give us a little explanation of that.
_ Major AnpersoN. The Chinese felt that, although we were properly
indoctrinated in how to cure illness, we were not properly indoctri-
nated in what types of people we should practice medicine upon.

The CHARMAN. In other words you had not had proper instruction
as to whom you should let die ?

Major ANDERSON. Yes, sir; right.

Senator McCarraY, Could you tell us roughly what percentage
of the prisoners died ?

Major AnpErsoN. Yes, sir. Approximately 38 percent of all the
prisoners of war in Korea died.

Senator McCarrHY. At what camp were you?

Major AnpErsoN. I was first at a camp known as the Valley Camp.
Following that I was at Camp 5. Following that I was at Camp 2.
Camp 5 was at Pyukdong. Camp 2 was at Pichong-ni. Camp 5 at
the time I was there was a major collecting camp and a major effort
camp insofar as getting prisoners together and starting the indoc-
trination program.

The Chinese doctors who practiced medicine on our prisoners of
war were a sort of motley crew insofar as their background in medi-
cine was concerned. On the average, although there was one excep-
tion to this, their medical training had consisted of everything from
no formal training whatever to approximately 6 months in a hurry-up
aid-man course designed for bandaging, something similar to the
course which we send our aid men to.

These men did several interesting things insofar as the practice of
medicine was concerned. One of them whom we called the needle
doetor was a pure out and out quack. Any prisoner who would come
on to sick call complaining of pain in any part of the body, for ex-
ample, I will say headache, was treated by the needle doctor in the
following manner:

A short, rather blunt needle, which was connected to a spring device
and a handle, was placed immediately under the skin in various mys-
terious spots on the head. After the needles were placed the doctor
would very scientifically thump the handle of the needle so the spring
would cause a vibration of the needle. This was hardly scientific med-
icine, but it did cure some headaches.

The CrairMan. Was the purpose of that sort of treatment to dis-
courage the prisoners of war from complaining and coming for treat-
ment?

Major AnpErsoN. I am certainly not sure about that. I believe
that that treatment was probably a manifestation of the ignorance of
medicine which was present among the so-called doctors who were
practicing medicine on our American prisoners.

The Caamman. I think that would tend to discourage a fellow
from going on sick call for a headache.

Major ANDERSON. Yes, sir; it certainly would.

Another practice of Chinese medicine was the administration on a
group of some 50 American prisoners of chicken-liver treatment. In
this ease a piece of chicken liver approximately the size of a 25-cent
piece was implanted in the prisoner under his skin at a site on the
right side of the chest wall somewhat in the region of the liver. This
treatment was designed as a sort.of cure-all. It would cure anything.
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The prisoners who were selected as subjects for this treatment were
men who were suffering for the most part from malnutrition and the
various diseases associated with malnutrition.

This, incidentally, was a purely voluntary treatment. The Chinese
doctors would come around to the various patients and say, “If you
don’t want this treatment you don’t have to have it. Of course this is
treatment under controlled conditions. If you get this treatment we
will feed you well. If you don’t get this treatment you get the same
old food.”

Amazingly enough, with the simple addition of proper food, the
caloric content, the vitamin and mineral content of the prisoners’
diet, that is, those people who had been subjected to the chicken liver
treatment, was boosted up tremendously and, strangely enough, those
people didn’t die. Those people survived.

The Cruarman. Would you attribute that to the chicken liver or to
the better food ?

Major Anxperson. I would attribute it to the better food entirely.

Had the general nutritional quality of the food been present, these
men would never have suffered from the disease of malnutrition to
start with.

The Cuamman. I know, but after it having been present and they
were suffering, would improving the dietary quality of the food pro-
duced the cure without the chicken liver?

Major AnxpersoN. Yes, sir. The chicken liver in each of these in-
dividuals did 1 of 2 things. It was a foreign body. Either it became
liquified into a pus and was sloughed out of the abscessed cavity or it
was surrounded by a layer of calcium and scar tissue and became a
hard, somewhat tender knot. For practical purposes, either the
growth qualities or the vitamin content of the chicken liver itself
were not, utilized, were not capable of being utilized by the sick men.
The chicken liver treatment was another pure hoax.

This, incidentally, was a demonstration of the fact that although
the Chinese were capable of giving us an adequate diet, they were not
doing it. This occurred during the midsummer of 1951, when the
death rate was still quite high among the prisoners of war.

The Caammman. That interests me a bit. You say they were capable
of giving adequate diet to the prisoners, but there was a willful with-
holding of it.% '

Major AnpERsON. Yes, sir.

The CratrMaN. There is no question about it ?

Major AnpersoN. Not in my mind.

The CaarMAN. You were there.

Major ANpErson. Yes, sir.

There were numerous other examples of inept diagnosis and treat-
ment among the so-called Chinese doctors. I will give you only one
additional example.

During the second and third summers of the prisoner experience,
the suffering from dietary insufficiency, that is, in the case of vitamin
insufficiency, was still quite prominent. This was particularly mani-
fest in the loss of day vision and night vision. The Chinese felt that
the loss of vision on the part of the prisoners was probably due to
glaucoma. This was entirely incorrect. They used a treatment which
I think in some previous time has been used for the treatment of
glaucoma. This was injecting a strong salt solution into the eye just
outside the globe of the eye. ’
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_Again, this was a treatment which discouraged men from going on
sick call. So far as I know, only 4 or 5 men received this particular
treatment.

Senator McCarraY. Mr. Chairman, in view of the fact that we are
going to adjourn, I understand, at 12: 15, I would like to go back to &
very interesting statement you made, Doctor.

That is, you say, you were being indoctrinated on whom you should
treat.

Major Anperson. Yes, sir.

Senator McCartaY. I would like to know whom you were instructed
to treat.

Major Anpersox. This statement was made by one of the English-
speaking Chinese in all seriousness. In actual fact the physicians
were certainly given no special indoctrination course. They were
merely shuttled into the regular indoctrination program which was
designed to point out that our American leadership is composed of war-
mongers and that their interests and operations are inimical to our
own interests. We were given the routine indoctrination. We were
not specifically told who not to cure.

Senator McCarrry. Roughly, what impression did you get? Who
did you think you should allow to die and whom did you think you
should treat?

Major AnpersoN. The obvious intended impression was that any
member of the proletariat was deserving of our sympathy and our best
efforts in administering medical care and that any of the wealthy, any
of the directors of our Government—I don’t think in that connection
your name was specifically mentioned. However, it was mentioned in
many connections.

Senator McCartaY. I would not have gotten treatment, is that it?

Major Anperson. No,sir; I don't believe so.

The CrarMAN. You understood that was more or less a criticism
of your profession here generally, that while you may have learned
the science of medicine, you had not accepted the right ideology, and
so forth, in the practice of medicine ) ]

Major AnpErson. Right; we had not learned “Truth,” in capitals
and quotes. ]

The CrarmaN. May I inquire, Major, how much more testimony
you are prepared to give us? I was thinking of recessing soon.

Major AnpERsoN. I cansummarize briefly. .

The Cuamman. All right. Understand, I am not trying to have
you omit anything that you think would be helpful to the committee
at all. I just am trying to ascertain about adjournment.

Senator McCarTHY. May I suggest, the doctor has been giving some
very interesting testimony, and I wonder, instead of rushing him now,
if we should not ask him to come back this afternoon.

The Cuarman. That is why I was trying to determine how much
more time you required. We can finish, I am sure, within a reason-
able time this afternoon, and I believe we will recess until 2 o’clock,
if you can be back at that time.

Major AnpersoN. Allright, sir.

The CuarmMaN. The committee stands in recess until 2 o’clock.

(Whereupon, at 12: 15 p. m. the committee was recessed, to recon-
vene at 2 p. m. the same day.)
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AFTERNOON SESSION

(Members of the committee present at time of convening: Senators
McClellan and McCarthy.)

The CrarMAN. The committee will come to order.

Major Anderson, if you will resume the stand, please.

TESTIMONY OF MAJ. CLARENCE L. ANDERSON, UNITED STATES
ARMY MEDICAL CORPS, LETTERMAN GENERAL HOSPITAL, SAN
FRANCISCO, CALIF.—Resumed

Major AnpErson. All right, sir.

I would like actually to make one or two summary remarks. I would
like to start them off by saying that my impression is a subjective im-
pression in spite of the fact that I have access to objective data. The
fact of being a prisoner of war is an emotional state, and it is impossible
to get away from that. Therefore, some of the things I say may
appear to contradict what again appears to be objective data. I think
it 1s more apparent than real, but 1 would like to make a few specific
comments with that idea in mind.

From the standpoint of the goals of the enemy in relation to the
indoctrination program and in relation to the conduct of the prisoners
of war, I believe on the chart you saw this morning two goals were
listed: No. 1, propaganda; and No. 2, conversion. I think these are
both secondary problems. I think the No. 1 goal of the Chinese in
approaching the prisoners of war was control or neutralization. They
dingJ not want an effective force behind their own lines. Therefore,
their program was primarily designed at neutralization of the destruc-
tive ability of the prisoners. I think in that respect they were quite
successful.

In that connection I think it is worth while to look at another chart
which was used this morning and the terms resisters, participators,
and middlemen. I think that the effectiveness of the Chinese in their
No. 1 aim, neutralization, may be shown in this large number of so-
called middlemen.

Obviously there is no such thing as a middleman in relation to the
ideological warfare or the interrogation program which the Chinese
came out with,

Senator McCarrrY. Could I interrupt you ?

Major Anprrson. Yes, sir.

Senator McCarTay. You just used the phrase saying the neutraliza-
tion of the destructive ability of prisoners. I don’t quite understand
what that means.

Major AnpEersoN. The potential ability of a group of any enemy
behind the line for harassment, for the demand to have large numbers
of troops, who would otherwise be on the fighting lines, guarding them
is great. This potential was tremendously reduced by the interroga-
tion and indoctrination program by the neutralization of this poten-
tial for harassment of the enemy and therefore for forcing the enemy
to utilize large numbers of troops to guard and control relatively small
numbers of prisoners.

Senator McCarTHY. In other words, you mean by that taming down
the prisoners so they would need less guarding ?
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Major Anperson. I think in this respect they were effective in their
No. 1 aim of their program. I think propaganda certainly was an
aim. However, the value of propaganda obtained under these circum-
stances is somewhat limited to us in the United States and even to peo-

lte tl: Communist and non-Communist nations other than the United
ates.

As far as conversion is concerned, a very small number of prisoners
were converted. I think part of this has to do with the fact that this
was a low priority item. Neutralization was the main part.

It has been previously mentioned that 10 percent of the prisoners
were informers. One out of every ten men informed on his fellow
prisoners. I have no statistics to back up my impression, but my im-
pression is that there were actually very few informers. Ten per-
cent is not very few. I think that this information and the statistics
in this line are probably not correct statistics. They are based in
part at least on uncorroborated accusations by other prisoners.

In the prolonged, intimate contact at interrogation and indoctri-
nation sessions, it was relatively easy, in fact it was difficult not to—
it was relatively easy for the prisoner of war to inform on himself
without having any idea that he was doing it.

The CHarRMAN. If your viewpoint is correct, isn’t that evidence of
the fact that the Communist captors were able to create suspicion
among the prisoners, that caused them to suspect each other? There-
fore, it may have been reported and the statistically based reports and
information given us this morning may be correct, but that could be
1 think, perhaps, from what you say, because of the very fact that
suspicion was instilled in the prisoners, suspicion of each other, of
their fellow prisoners. Therefore some may have been suspect who
were actually innocent.

Major Anperson. 1 feel that the majority of those suspected of
informing on their fellow prisoners were probably not guilty of doing
that.

The CuairMAN. Although they may have been accused by some of
their fellow prisoners who had been repatriated ?

Major ANDERSON. Y es, Sir. ) .

In that connection I would merely like to re-emphasize that a situ-
ation such as a prisoner of war camp where the enemy is holding the
power, there can be no such thing as a middleman or a neutral force.
I feel that all nonparticipators were not middlemen but resisters, and
the degree of resistance varied tremendously with the amount of fear
that had been instilled in the individual through the phase one, the
softening up phase. _ )

In very brief summary I would like to point out that the death
rate among prisoners of war in Korea is officially estimated at 38
percent. Over 1 man out of 8 died. This is roughly compared to 1
man out of 10 among the prisoners of war in World War II. These
deaths were caused by starvation, exposure, and harassment by the
enemy. It is quite true that torture in its classical form was not com-
mon. Every prisoner, however, was the victim of prolonged, calcu-
lated cruelty and inhuman treatment. o

With these facts in mind, it is not at all surprising to me that a
minority of our men can be legitimately looked upon as cooperators

with the enemy. It is surprising to me that the majority acquitted
themselves with honor.
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Senator McCarTHY. Just one question: You said that 38 percent
of the prisoners held by the Communists died. How does that com-
pare with the death rate of the Communist prisoners held by us?

Major AnpersoN. I have no figures on that score at all, sir.

The Cuamman. Can we get those figures? )

I think they should be inserted in the record at this point if we can
get them.

Mr. Jackson. We will get them for you, sir. ]

The Cramman. Will you get them so they may be inserted at this

oint ?
P Mr. Jackson. Yes, sir.

Senator McCarraHY. Without having the figures available maybe
Judge Jackson might be able to answer this: Am I correct in the
assumption that there is no comparison at all, that the death rate of
the Communists held by us was extremely low compared to the 38
percent of our men who died?

Mr. Jackson. Knowing what I know about the facilities and the
care that we gave the prisoners under our control and knowing from
what we have heard here this morning, I would certainly assume that
there would be a very marked difference. I don’t have the figures, sir,
and I will be glad to get them for you.*

The CruairkMaN. You were given some commendation or some cer-
tificate of merit for your resistance to the enemy during your prison
stay ?

Major AnpersoN. No, sir; I was given a commendation for my con-
duct as a medical officer while a prisoner of war.

The CHairMaN. After you were denied the right to practice medi-
cine what duties were assigned to you?

Major AnpersoN. No duties other than that of the so-called student.
However, within the confines of my own compound I continued to
practice medicine and continued to see patients.

The Cuarrman. Did you see patients and consult with them and
advise them? Were you prohibited from doing that?

Major ANpERsON. No, sir; not within my compound. |

The CuarrmanN. But you had no medicine with which to treat them?

Major AnpersoN. There were several medical officers within a rela-
tively small compound, the officer compound, and we cooperated to
the extent of sending men on sick call with specific complaints in an
attempt to get and secure adequate amounts of medicine so when our
men actually became ill they could be properly treated as far as possi-
ble. This was attempted.

The CHairmaN. Any other questions?

Senator McCarTHY. Just one question, Mr. Chairman.

Would you care to relate your own experiences as a prisoner and
how you were treated or would you rather not do that ?

Major A~xpErsoN. I have no objection to going into it at all, Senator
McCarthy. However, no generalization can be made from my per-
sonal experiences. They are not in any way comparable to the expe-
riences of the majority.

Senator McCarraY. In other words, you don’t think it would be
of any benefit to the committee to consider your own personal ex-
periences?

1The information supplied by Mr. Jackson will be found on p. 139.
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Major ANpErsoN. No,sir; I don’t think so.

Senator McCartrY. No further questions.

Major ANpErsoN. May I say one thing in partial answer to Senator
McCarthy’s previous question. This was told me by physicians who
were working on the Communist prisoners held by us. They were
working under the control of the International Red Cross. On one
occasion we were reprimanded for using penicillin which was out-
dated, and this was corrected. As I have emphasized before, on one
occasion in our experience we received penicillin sufficient for treat-
ment of one person and we weren’t particularly concerned about the
date of that penicillin.

Senator McCartay. So far as you know we gave the Communist
prisoners good medical care ?

Major Anprrson. Yes, sir; so far as I have been able to find out,
we gave them excellent medical care.

Senator McCartay. As far as food was concerned, did they get
sufficient to eat ?

Major Anperson. Ican’tanswer that question.

Senator McCarraY. Very well.

No further questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, major.

Major Mayer, will you come around, please, sir.

You do solemnly swear the evidence you shall give before this Sen-
ate Investigating Subcommittee shall be the truth, the whole truth,
and nothing but the truth, so help you God ?

Major Mayer. Ido.

TESTIMONY OF MAJ. WILLIAM E. MAYER, MEDICAL CORPS, UNITED
STATES ARMY, SAN ANTONIO, TEX.

The CuarMAN. Major, state your name, place of residence, occupa-
tion or profession, please.

Major Maver. Dr. William E. Mayer, Major, Medical Corps, United
States Army. Ilivein San Antonio, Tex. I am permanently assigned
to the faculty of the Army Medical Service School where I teach
psychiatry. I am temporarily assigned at the Continental Army
Command Headquarters at Fort Monroe, Va., for the purpose of
assisting in the preparation of doctrine relating to the teaching of
the Code of Conduct.

The Crareman. How long have you been in the military service ?

Major Mayer. Thirteen years.

The Cuairman. All right, Mr. Counsel, you may proceed.

Mr. Kenxepy. Major Mayer, you have been working, have you not,
with some of the prisoners who came back from the conflict in XKorea?

Major MaYer. Yes,sir.

Mr. Ken~epy. You did some of the interviewing, did you not?

Major Maver. Yes,sir.

Mr. Kenvepy. Will you outline some of your background in that
field, briefly ?

Major Mayer. My attention to this problem began when it became
possible that there would be a prisoner exchange of sick and wounded.
That is at the time of Operation Little Switch, which Captain Cumby
described yesterday. At that time I was placed on a board called the
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Joint Classification Board in Japan, set up for the purpose of both
conducting and reviewing and supervising the interrogations and ex-
aminations of all people recovered from the Communists in Korea.

Subsequently, I served in the same capacity as the medical member
of a board set up to supervise the examination and inquiries of all
the United States and U. N., with the exception of British, personnel
repatriated during operation Big Switch, the principal prisoner ex-
change. I continued this study of data that we derived from those
studies and in addition in connection with this, in order to provide
material of value within the military, I reviewed much of the litera-
ture available written by and about prisoners of war from World
War II, to give us a basis of comparison and I have interviewed a
number of them.

Mr. Kennepy. Supplementing what has been said already, do you
have any information regarding the method used by the Chinese Com-
munists and North Koreans in interrogation and indoctrination of
American prisoners of war? .

Major Maver. Yes, Mr. Kennedy, I think I can possibly throw
light on the entire process from a slightly different point of view. I
should like to explain what that is.

First of all, I am concerned, as is every member of the medical
service, with the implications of Communist handling of these pris-
oners from the standpoint of what it does to the man himself, what
effect it has on him. Our primary mission is to conserve his well-
being. So we have examined the whole procedure from the stand-
point of its effects on him insofar as it is possible.

Secondly, however, my principal area of concern has been with the
military implications and fairly strictly limited to the military impli-
cations of Communist handling of prisoners in relation to how these
methods affect our fighting strength and in relation to what advan-
tages the Communist method gives him in the battle which is repre-
sented by a prisoner of war camp.

We have heard from Dr. Wolff a magnificent discussion of Soviet
methods in the police state, particularly as they relate to the indi-
vidual state criminal and the adaptations the Chinese have made of
this same procedure. I would like to emphasize that one of our in-
itial findings was that while the war criminal, individual criminality
subject did come up, was introduced by the Communists in their han-
dling of Americans, in spite of this the handling of these people by
and large was not exactly similar to the methods Dr. Wolff described
but was clearly derived from those, some of them very ancient police
methods.

_Mr. Hunter’s interesting exposition of the Communist indoctrina-
tion procedure also throws a good deal of light on what actually was
done to Americans, however, with certain qualifying remarks.

For example, he talked a good bit about hunger and fatigue. These
undoubtedly affect behavior and can affect behavior very profoundly.
In fact, many ordinary, well-adjusted people react emotionally if they
miss a meal. You multiply this by hundreds of instances and by a
generally inadequate diet such as Dr. Anderson described, and you
can imagine what the effect is.

These things were factors in Korea in whatever happened to the
American soldier, unquestionably. However, to be realistic about the’
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whole situation and to put it into its proper perspective it is necessary
to remember that this is probably going to be the case against the
Communist enemy. There is certainly no indication that he is going
to start giving people plenty of food and the kind of good treatment
we give them. Secondly, it is undeniable that in Japanese and Ger-
man POW camps the inadequacy of the diet, the terrible conditions
of working in coal mines, on road gangs, and so on, particularly in
Germany, were comparable at least to these elements of hunger and
fatigue among the Korean prisoners.

Also, the subject of the use of drugs and of hypnosis and of the
Pavlov conditioned reflex have been introduced here. Our findings
based upon what now amounts somewhere between 800 and 1,000 com-
plete files of intelligence and medical data on returned United States
and U. N. prisoners indicates that drugs and hypnosis were not in the
K(l)ggan POW camps significant factors in the handling of these
soldiers.

Relative to the Pavlov conditioned reflex which does play a part
in human learning, it is dangerous, I believe as a psychijatrist, to over-
emphasize this kind of human learning. We can demonstrate the con-
ditioned reflex even in the unborn child. It certainly has been dem-
onstrated on all kinds of laboratory animals. Dr. Pavlov, when he
described it, pointed out how inconsistent this response is, how easy
it is to extinguish. I would merely like to add a cautionary word rela-
tive to the Pavlovian conditioned reflex, namely, that its use or its
absence, neither, says anything about the inevitability of succumbing
to something that the Communists have.

I would like to try to avoid any implication that they have some-
thing magic, because that is what Pavlov sounds like, or something
you can’t resist because that is what Pavlov sounds like. That simply
isn’t true.

One other thing that was mentioned was destruction of the mind
and the word “insanity,” which is not a medical but legal term, was
introduced several times. This issue was fought out at great length
in relation to at least one trial that I know of, and it is an important
one, because this, too, lends credence to the idea that the Communists
have something which can destroy people’s minds and drive them in-
sane and relieve them of their personal responsibility for their actions.
This, too, I don’t believe to be true in any sense in this restricted en-
virgnment of the Korean prisoner of war camp.

I am not talking about the rest of the Communist world.

Mr. Hunter did say something about tenseness, which, as a psy-
chiatrist, I call anxiety. Whatever you call it, this is a tremendously
important factor in determining what behavior is going to be. Every
prisoner of war is anxious. He comes ultimately to a realistic realiza-
tion that the captor can do anything he wants to him. He is relatively
defenseless. He is unarmed, certainly, in the face of a captor who may
exercise any form of brutality. No prisoner ever really forgets this.
To a lesser extent we see the same kind of anxiety among prisoners
in county jails and in penitentiaries.

Captain Cumby emphasized the minimal use of physical torture.
It was quite natural, therefore, to turn to a consideration of mental
torture. I think this needs some defining. I don’t know exactly what
mental torture is. Certainly a great many mental patients who come
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to me, particularly in a combat zone, who are emotionally disturbed
and who feel that they can no longer function for some reason, de-
scribe things that to them are torture of a mental sort. For example,
the separation from their home and their family. Sometimes it is the
food. Sometimes it is what they consider to be a punitive superior.
These things to different men constitute mental torture.

If I am right in assuming that by mental torture implied.a system
of actively terrorizing people, of trying to create in them horrifying
images of what might occur if they don’t absolutely toe the line, I
don’t think we can say properly that mental torture in this horrendous
atmosphere was a very important nor a necessary part of the Com-
munist method for handling prisoners.

I have said a great deal about what it isn’t. I would like to try to
point out as simply as possible some of the important things that the
Communist handling of prisoners does involve.

Dr. Segal this morning talked about dividing and conquering, and
certainly every opponent in history who wants to conquer has tried
some variation of this and the Communist is no exception to this.
However, there is a limit on how many solitary confinement cells you
can build for prisoners, and if you can possibly divide them without
physically isolating them from one another you have accomplished a
miracle, certainly a great achievement.

So they set out—again I am talking from this somewhat provincial
point of view of applied psychiatry—they set out to isolate them from
one another just as effectively as if they were in cells. The informing
that you have heard about was part of this. As Dr. Anderson pointed
out, any figure that you give about informing is likely to be mislead-
ing, because informing in these camps was given an entirely different
atmosphere. You will recall that someone has described the recep-
tion of the prisoner by the Chinese that frequently he was received in
a more or less benign fashion. He was told that they were glad to
have him, glad to have liberated him from the clutches of the Wall
Street warmongers, glad that he was free from further dangers on
the battlefield, that they would demand nothing of him, that they
weren’t going to mistreat him, that they merely wanted to give hini
a chance to learn the truth as they understand the truth to be.

This goes further than just mere propaganda. This begins to alter
the soldier’s preconceived idea about the captor in a significant way,
and a relationship begins to develop between the prisoner and the
captor which is somewhat new from the standpoint of our previous
experiences with how prisoners feel about those who catch them.

In line with this rather privileged and more secure, unusual rela-
tionship, seemingly, between the captor and the prisoner, the prisoners
were encouraged to talk about themselves principally, secondarily
about others, not as an exercise of some vindictive, punitive police
state. It was always interposed as talking about your own activities
or the activities of other people. It was always interpreted as a
worthwhile service to the people, you see. This was an evidence of
your increased civic consciousness in the sense of civic responsibility.

So much informing, if you can even call it that, was simply the un-
witting dissemination of material by prisoners who were in a very
real sense seduced into this since it was called something else and it
wasn’t done in a bitter or vituperative manner. Had the original
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stages of informing led to severe punishment of other prisoners, the
informers would have suffered the same fate as in previous wars.
Men who have been informed upon or their friends Woufd have ganged
up on the informers and destroyed them. This has been almost in-
variably true.

The informer holds the lowest run of our social hierarchy. But peo-
ple didn’t ordinarily suffer when some of this information came out
beyond being required to have one of these walking conferences or a
heart-to-heart chat with one of the Chinese instructors, who generally
begged him to try to see the error of his ways and improve his sense
of responsibility for the welfare of the group. That was misleading.
Ultimately, of course, it was possible as a result of informing for
serious things to happen, but by then the whole process had gone too
far. It was typified by the statement by many returnees, “While
there was a lot of informing, they seemed to know everything we were
doing and sometimes I even had the feeling they even knew what I
was thinking, but I don’t know who was informing.”

As Dr. Anderson clearly pointed out, sometimes you were informing
on yourself, sometimes on others with nothing punitive intended. This
wasn’t a renunciation of principle on the part of the man who did it.

Another method of isolating these people from each other was
through their selection of mail, which you have also heard described.
This effectively separates people one from another by shearing away
what ordinarily serves as a common basis for unified effort and unified
activity. When two soldiers get together and compare their letters
from home about their kids and about their family and about their
house, this has a unifying effect. This binds men closer together.
But when your letters are restricted to letters very often which an-
nounce some major or minor domestic crisis, when your letter turns
out to be a notice from a collection company, or what a soldier calls a
“Dear John” letter, this isn’t the kind of thing you get together with
your buddy and talk about. Consequently, men were deprived of this
common emotional basis for sticking together.

They also used this control of the mail to make men feel that what
the Communist says about capitalism and what it does to its members
was demonstrably true, in this respect : It said that our system of free
enterprise leads to selﬁshness, grasping, caring only for what is in it
for you, little regard for another individual, especially if he is not
there. They said, “Your people at home have forgotten about you.
They don’t really care about you.” What little mail you got was likely
to bear this out. Of course this helped make men feel that they were
alone and abandoned and isolated.

The self criticism meeting is still another step and an important
one psychologically.

Senator McCarray. May I interrupt at this point? By control of
the mail, you mean censorship ¢

Major Maver. Yes, sir. Not only censorship, Senator McCarthy,
but withholding of mail, allowing only certain letters to go through.
In other words, not just censorship in cutting things out. It was in-
teresting that they routinely did not allow a photograph to come
through. A man might get an intact letter in which it said “Here is
a picture of me and the kids.” No picture. This was almost in-
variably true, because they didn’t want this kind of reminder. They
didn’t want to give him supports of an emotional kind. It is a diaboli-
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cal kind of censorship and it is bound over a period of time to be ex-
tremely effective. .

They cut these people apart, making them isolated and thus ob-
viously much more helpless by this self-criticism which has received
a good deal of attention. I think even Mr. Molotov published a self-
criticism only a few months ago. )

The self-criticism is not so different from the exportation of your
minister to look inwardly and see what you have not been doing that
you should have been doing, and vice versa, except that like every-
thing in the Communist state, it is collectivized. You are gathered
together in a group frequently for a self-criticism meeting. Some of
the Chinese prisoners that we captured on the front lines told us this
was being done in the Chinese army, right within the combat unit,
that they had self-criticism meetings. This was certainly done among
the prisoners.

In a self-criticism meeting, which resembles in some ways group
psychiatric treatment, group psychotherapy, in this meeting you exam-
ine and criticize your defects of attitude or of character or of behavior
in terms of the standards which are often impossibly high, which are
stated to be the ideal standards of a people’s state.

First, this seems or seemed at least to many of our soldiers to be a
kind of a joke, kind of ridiculous, but inevitably over a period of time
something occurs when you do this. This is why this group psycho-
therapy in the treatment of patients we control such sessions very
carefully. What would happen otherwise is that eventually you be-
gin to run out of superficial or joking things to talk about. Eventu-
ally you begin to talk about beliefs I have which maybe you can’t
support logically but which you nonetheless have.

You begin to talk about rather personal things. You may even be-
gin to talk about your family and how they developed your attitudes.
Pretty soon you do indeed feel naked and vulnerable, and you are
not quite so sure that your listeners are as friendly as you once thought.
You have the feeling that you have talked too much, you have gone
too far. They know too much about you.

This produces not only the tendency to withdraw from other people,
but a real feeling of guilt and a feeling of anxiety which you can’t
pin down and therefore you can’t solve. You don’t know exactly what
you are guilty about, but you do know you have this feeling which is
very unpleasant. This, of course, as Dr. Wolff pointed out, is one of
the factors that makes people vulnerable to Communist pressure. The
individual with a sense of guilt.

One other thing about the self-criticism. Oral self-criticisms are
one thing, but a frequent next step was to say, “You have now said
this. We want you to write it out. There can be no harm in this.
You have said it publicly in front of witnesses. So write it down, not
an essay on it exactly, but describe it in writing and sign it.” These
were carefully picked up. Of course they found their way into the
dossier that was kept on each man. Self-criticism might be for some-
thing minor, selling a turnip, let us say, but 100 self-criticisms—and
this was somehow communicated to the prisoner—might eventually
add up to enough to constitute a real indictment of you as a war crimi-
nal, you see, or certainly at least as not a worthwhile member of the
people’s democracy.
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Senator McCartrY. May I interrupt again at this point. I read
once about the attempts to induce a man to sign a confession, and
after he signed the confession he would then be told he was no longer
a prisoner of war, but he was treated as a war criminal. How much
of that was there, 1f you know ¢

Major Mayer. Not very much.

Senator McCartrY. There was not too much of that ?

Major Maxyer. No, sir; although it happened enough that a great
many people knew about it. So it is the kind of thing that un-
doubtedly affected people, but you can’t say exactly how much it
affected people.

Senator McCarraY. In other words, if I understand it, as I get
it from reading various articles, they would promise a man special
consideration if he would sign a confession, and once he signed the
confession about germ warfare or something along that line, he was
then told “You are no longer a prisoner of war, you will now be treated
as a war criminal.”

Major MaYer. Which of course means you have none of the pro-
tections of a POW. I believe this was true, Senator, in relation to
the people who were handled individually or specially. These peo-
-ple were mostly not in the Army. My data, perhaps I should empha-
size this, is almost entirely restricted to Army plus about 300 U. N.,
other than United States. It is not drawn to any significant degree
at all from the experiences of Air Force people or any other group.

Senator McCarrHY. You would not have any idea how many times
this occurred, I suppose?

Major Mayer. No, sir. There may be someone in a subsequent hear-
in% who will have dizect access to that information.

enator McCarray. Thank you.

Major Maver. Yes, sir.

The educational program has been well described. I would like
merely to add to its previous description that this education pro-
gram is not just to disseminate information. Obviously, by the re-
sults which have been described by, for example, Dr. Segal, it isn’t
very effective in selling people ideas or at least political philosophy.
It certdinly didn’t succeed 1n turning Americans into Communists.
But the education program psychologically is a step beneath that, a
step deeper into the individual, by devaluing those values which really
are the strength of a democratic nation, the dependability of the in-
dividual and his right to function as an individual and his sense of in-
dividual responsibility. By devaluing these things, one takes away
or whittles away at personal character traits which otherwise could
defend a man in this situation. .

In other words, having nothing to do with politics, having to do
with the immediate reality of being in a POW camp. If you no
longer think that American principles of fair play and of intense per-
sonal loyalty and of speaking your mind individually—that these
things are no longer so important, then—— .

Senator McCarrry. I hate to interrupt the witness too often, be-
cause he is a very intelligent witness, but I would like to get some
additional comment in this connection.

I understand that the Turkish soldiers deviated practically not at
all. Isthatright? . .

Major Maver. Yes,sir; thatis correct.
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Senator McCarray. Regardless of what type of mental or physical
torture was inflicted, we have practically no record of any Turkish
soldier deviating.

Major Mayer. That is correct, sir, and we interrogated them all.

Senator McCartay. How about the Marine Corps? I ask that as
amarine.

Major Mayer. Asa former marine psychiatrist——

Senator McCartry. There isn’t such a thing as a former marine.

Major Maver. I agree. Among the Marine ground troops held
prisoner—and I must point out that I have had access to only probably
less than 60 of their complete reports—among these men the incidence
of giving in to Communist pressures was almost—well, it certainly was
extremely low.

Senator McCartrY. That might indicate, taking the Turkish troops
and the Marine troops, that the Indoctrination and the esprit de corps
had a tremendous amount to do with whether or not they would give
in; right?

Ma{]gor Mavyer. I think most emphatically, Senator. There are other
factors involved, surely, but here 1s one factor that we think is undeni-
able and it is something we can work on in any branch of the military
service and something we can work on in fact throughout the whole
society. I would like to come to that in a couple of minutes, if I may.

Senator McCartaY. I understand that there were only 230 marines
captured during the entire Korean war; is that correct, if you know?

Major Mayer. The figure to the best of my recollection 1s approxi-
mately 231. That may be 10 numbers off one way or the other.

Senator McCartHY. I am not here now to extol the virtues of the
Marine Corps over the Army, because I have a tremendous respect for
all the boys who serve in the Army, but how do you account for the
much lower percentage of Marines and Turkish soldiers who sur-
rendered as compared to the percentage of Army boys? Was that the
result@of the indoctrination they got during training or the esprit de
corps?

Major Maver. I think there are a number of possible factors in this,
Senator, although training, esprit de corps, and the quality of leader-
ship and discipline in particular are, we believe, of critical importance
in preparing a man to stand anything that the Communist tries to do,
in fact, that any enemy tries to do to him, whether on a battlefield or
ina POW camp.

Senator MchRTHY. The chairman just mentioned a point which I
think is very important, the fact that all of the Marines are volunteers
might also have some effect, T assume.

Major Mayer. I have some interesting data on that, Mr. Chairman.
When I was a psychiatrist in the First Marine Division in Korea this
was largely true, yes. Most Marines have volunteered. If you pick
apart the reasons why they volunteered, sometimes the reasons are
fairly simple ones or immature reasons. Nonetheless they are volun-
tar(iily in this situation, and this undoubtedly makes them a good
soldier.

The Cuatrman. Ididnot quite understand that.

Major Maver. They are voluntarily in the position of being com-
mitted to be a marine, and therefore this can help them to become
better soldiers. On the other hand, we in Korea did serve with drafted
marines. We had drafted marines in the Marine division.
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The CrarMAN. Did they elect their branch of the service after they
were drafted ?

Major Maxer. I don’t believe this was true, sir.
ﬁlil_‘h% Cramman. I was just inquiring. Or were they assigned to

in?

Major Maver. They were assigned, sir. Most of them were of
Puerto Rican extraction and had come from New York. Many of
them spoke very little English. I merely want to say about these
drafted marines that they became quite good marines. ~ So you can’t
write it all off just by the mere fact of their being volunteers.

The CuairMaN. I did not think that was a factor exclusive unto
itself that might control, but it just occurred to me than one who vol-
unteers to serve in the military has possibly weighed the responsibili-
ties and obligations, and he more readily can be indoctrinated than
one who perhaps is drafted. This is no reflection upon those who are
drafted. Many who are drafted have purposes or ambitions in life.
They have a different code. Their career and plans are disrupted or
interrupted for a brief time in the military, whereas the voluntary
marine has chosen that for at least his immediate occupation. There-
fore, some may be drafted who are reluctant to go in the first place.
In other words, they have not that buildup of character and resistance
to conditions that maybe the marine volunteer who chooses that pro-
fession would naturally have by reason of his stronger conviction
about it.

Major Maver. I agree wholeheartedly, although I believe that even
among drafted citizens, with more emphasis upon the service aspects
of being in the service on the part of the public in general, we would
get something that more closely approaches, even in the men who have
been drafted, an attitude that while he didn’t initiate the act, he volun-
tarily and wholeheartedly puts himself into it.

The Cmarrman. I am sure most of those who are drafted do that.

Major MAYER. Yes, sir.

The CaamrMan. I am sure the majority of them do. But I can ap-
preciate that in a draft you occasionally bring somebody in who is
very reluctant and unhappy about it in the first place, and unless he
actually gets in combat where he has to defend himself, he is a little
bit lukewarm about the training and discipline and all of the other
things associated with military life. ) ) .

Senator McCarrrY. May I say, Mr. Chairman, that I did not bring
up this question of the Marine Corps and the Turkish solp'liers for the
purpose of comparing them with our excellent Army. It is merely be-
cause we are here studying what can be done to prevent defectees in
some future war, and I thought we should at some time try to find
out why, for example, none of the Turkish soldiers and none of the
marines defected. I understand three marines were tried, but all
were found not guilty, and not a single marine prisoner defected. So
1 think it might be well for the military to examine the different type
of training and to determine, if possible, how we can prevent as many
defectees as possible in a future war. It was not just because I was
in the Marines that I was bringing this up. )

The CuarmMan. I think at this point I would like your comment—
or perhaps you would rather wait until you have concluded your for-
mal presentation—about what we are doing now in the military.

79951—56——9
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What lesson have we learned from this and what are we doing abeut
it? That is the important conclusion to this.

Major Maver. I should like to comment on that, sir, if I may wait
just a moment or two.

Mr. Ken~epy. May I say something in regard to your statement,
Senator McCarthy? During the course of the study which we have
been making together with the Army they have been most coopera-
tive so far as turning over records and making people available. As
far as we can find, they are realistic enough to see that there are cer-
tain problems. I think they are aware of certain facts which are
coming out in these hearings which perhaps are not most favorable
to certain people or certain branches of the service, and they are try-
ing to take steps to correct them. I think that before they have
finished they are going to outline what steps they have been taking
and are taking.

Senator McCarraY. I am sure you are right, Mr. Kennedy. They
are taking whatever steps they think are necessary. I am sure that
these hearings will help.

I should like to take up with the chairman a matter which he may
not wish to decide now. I think we should make a part of this record
the hearings which we held about 2 years ago, I believe, in which we
introduced a sizable number of the books used to indoctrinate soldiers,
some of which were just rank and complete Communist propaganda.
We had them as part of the record then, and I think they should be
put in this record to make it complete. I do not wish to ask the chair-
man to rule on it now, but I should like him to look over the books
which we now have in his committee and decide whether or not they
should be put in this record. I think-indoctrination by the type of
books which we found were being used may have had a considerable
effect on many of the soldiers who defected.

As I said, I am not asking for a ruling at this point.

The Crairman. I assume that the books which the Senator refers
to are already on file.

Senator McCarTHY. Yes; they are.

The Cuairman. We will give proper consideration to that later.
I will say at least that some of the books are not conducive to making
American soldiers more patriotic, and this committee severely con-
demned their use where those were found. Of course you have in
mind, I am sure, that much corrective action has taken place since,
just as we expect to occur as we explore and develop the facts in con-
nection with how our prisoners of war were treated, how they re-
sponded, the defections which came about. We are learning from our
experience of the past and expect to take every corrective measure
indicated to be necessary or proper to prevent a recurrence in the
future.

Senator McCarraY. May I say, Mr. Chairman, in fairness to those
in charge in the Army that while I have no proof of it, I have been
informed that they have withdrawn many of the books that were
introduced before the committee at the previous hearings.

The CrairmMAN. All right, you may proceed, Major.

Major Maver. Up until now I have been discussing some of the
things we heard about before in the context of isolating people psycho-
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logically from one another in an attempt to make them alone and help-
less. The next logical area to examine is, Did it work? Was it effec-
tive? What was achieved by doing this? This must be done with any
enemy weapon, whether that weapon is made of metal or whether it is
a technique or a set of techniques like this.

In relation to this it is necessary to review just momentarily what
the Chinese objectives were in the whole program. I wish to second
most emphatically Major Anderson’s contention that all desires to
communicate ideas and develop propaganda to the contrary nct-
withstanding, the Chinese principal objective was the control of the
prisoners. It is dangerous to have several thousand enemy soldiers
behind your lines even when they are not armed. The Germans found
that out. The Japanese found it out. Americans in captivity are not-
ably difficult to control.

So, in terms of this objective, did the Chinese accomplish what the
program primarily, in my opinion, was designed to accomplish ?

They did to a degree to which you cannot assign a precise value.
However, it appears that it was possible in North Korea to maintain
security in the prison camps holding Americans with less expenditure
of cnemy military strength than we expected them to have to expend
to control these people. In other words, it didn’t take as many guavds
or as many guns or as many barbed wire fences. That is important to
us from the standpoint of simple military operations.

As far as their selling ideas, getting acceptance of communism by
Americans, one can only speculate about this. You certainly can’t
assign degrees of acceptance of Communist indoctrination, particularly
from a man’s own statements if he is under the emotional stress of
just coming out of a prison camp and is being questioned by an Intelli-
gence agent. It is impossible to get anything except a wild guess at
best. It is my impression that, as Dr. Segal pointed out, they were ex-
tremely unsuccessful in selling the ideas. They did, however, accom-
plish the production of a certain amount of propaganda material and
they did, I repeat, manage to control these men with less expenditure
of troops and materiel on their part than we think would have been
ideal.

You heard all kinds of discussions of what the results are in terms
of resisters and collaborators. I don’t honestly think that is our area
of principal interest, at least not in my particular field of endeavor.
I am interested in the 80 percent that they said were in the middle. I
am interested in the average soldier, if there is such a thing, the ordi-
nary fighting man who finds himself in this situation, who is not a
hero of the Nathan Hale variety and is not an out-and-out oppor-
tunistic informer or collaborator. You will find a few such people in
any large collection of men.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you mean we are not interested in the defectors?

Major Mayer. Iam interested, sir.

The CmairMaN. I did not quite get the significance of that.

Major Mayer. I mean that my primary area of concern is with the
large general group in the middle rather than either of the two ex-
tremes. In considering the future welfare of soldiers in the American
Army in this situation this is going to be the majority. These are the
people that possibly the most can be done with. These are the ones who
deserve a good deal of our attention. I don’t mean that the others are
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inconsiderable. I just mean that this is where I have focused my
principal interest in terms of corrective measures.

Senator McCarray. Could I interrupt to ask a question which I
asked a witness this morning? I should like to ask you the same ques-
tion, if I may. Am I correct in the assumption that the vast majority
of the men who served in Korea—Army, Navy, Marine Corps, Air
Corps—proved themselves really good Americans, good soldiers, and
that the group who defected or did not come through were just an in+
finitesimal part of the military ?

Major Mayer. You are certainly correct in saying that the great
majority of Americans——

Senator McCarruY. So, as a whole there is no reason that we can-
not be proud of the military conduct in Korea.

Major MAYER. Yes, sir; we can be proud of the behavior in Korea,
but we have to recognize what lessons are still involved, because no
matter how well they did, we would like ideally, if we are going te
have to fight this enemy, to do even better. Otherwise there would be
no point in improving any of our weapons.

With this large central group, the 80 percent you have heard de-
scribed before, we came across a number of things which we would like
to correct from the standpoint of the welfare of the soldier him-
self. For example, we found that apparently they had some difficulty
in developing close buddy relationships. We would like to see these
relationships as we have in previous wars, because they give strength
to the soldier. They protect him. They help keep him alive. The
more and the better your buddy relationships are, the more strength
you have against any threat.

Secondly, we would like to see active and continued resistance on
the part of soldiers who are in enemy hands. Our new code of conduct
says almost at the very beginning, “If T am captured by an enemy I
will continue to resist.” This, of course, is the mission of the soldier,
whether he is in a POW camp or on the battlefield.

‘We would like to see more engineered escapes. We would like to
see a continuing, active program to get people out, because not only
does this demoralize the enemy but it does good things even for the men
who don’t escape. It does good things for the emotional life of the
man left behind in camp. For every man who escapes, the fellow left
behind escapes just a little bit. At least he knows there is somebody
going home who is going to fire up the people about what is happening
to us. Maybe it will hasten our repatriation. So we would like to see
that.

The Cuarrkman. What are the chances of escape ¢

Major Maver. The chances of escape, Mr. Chairman, are related
very closely to the presence or absence of escape groups. Escape as a
solitary individual pastime is doomed to almost certain failure. How-
ever, even under the conditions existing in Korea, with the escaping

risoner being surrounded by people of a different race and therefore
ge is more easily recognized, even there it is conceivable. Based upon
what Americans have done in previous wars in similarly difficult situa-
tions, if enough people work on the preparation and enough people
cover up his movements, if enough people are engaged in the escape
committee, it is concelvaiﬂe. that a man can escape. In fact, we expect
escapes to occur in this fashion. ‘ .
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The CramMaN. Did they succeed in escaping from our compounds?
. Major Maver. I am not qualified to answer that in any quantita-
tive sense, sir.

The CaatrmMaN. I can appreciate this one point which is made. I
don’t know how tremendously important it is, but, of course, the more
resistance the more threat of escape, the more danger of escape that
the prisoners can create, the more it taxes the strength, the manpower,
and so forth, of the enemy, and thus insofar as combat that many
troops are neutralized, so to speak. They are occupied with something
other than on the front line killing. Taking it overall, I don’t know
how big a factor it would be, but I assume that in war everything that
taxes, obstructs, or hinders the enemy from putting his maximum force
of destruction where our troops are, which detracts from it to any
extent, therefore helps the cause.

Major Maver. Absolutely; but also it is important for what it does
to the prisoner himself.
~ The CaaRMAN. To the man himself.

Major Mayer. Even if no escape ever actually takes place, the con-
stant sustained activity—you remember Mr. Hunter said something
about, keepin% your mind Zusy-—is a good defense against the best the
Commfunists ave. Escape and preoccupation with 1t is an important

art of it.

P Senator McCarray. If I may interrupt again, Mr. Chairman, there
is a big difference, of course, between urging your soldiers to try to
escape when the enemy is following the Geneva Convention rules of
warfare. You know if a man is apprehended he will not be mistreated
so badly. But as far as the North Koreans were concerned, as far as
the Japanese were concerned, frankly I would not have advised any
of my men to try to escape. Am Irightin that?

Major Maver. Certainly it is a point very well taken. The Japa-
nese used to threaten, for example, if 1 man did escape they would
shoot 9 others. This has a deterrent effect on escapes, but not a total
deterrent effect. I can’t believe that we can ever retreat from the posi-
tion that one of the primary duties of the soldier who is for the moment
held captiveis to try in some way to escape. Thisisan opinion.

The CHAIRMAN. That has to be left up to the soldier.

Major MayEer. Yes,sir.

The Caairman. He should not be directed-to try to escape because
it might mean immediate death not only to himself but to some of his
fellow prisoners. It is something which has to be left to his discretion
after he has been properly trained and indoctrinated and has become
a good soldier. When he is on his own like that he certainly has to
be the final judge.

Major Mayer. This emphasizes the fact that escape has to be done
as an organized community effort, that it cannot be just the isolated
efforts of individuals.

The CuarmMaN. All right; let us go ahead.

Mr. Kexnnepy. Major, on the question of the participation or coop-
eration with the Communists are you using the figure 15 percent or
have you used in the past a larger figure? I want to get 1t straight
now for the record.

Major Maver. I have in the past said that the total number of
people that the Communists managed in one way or another to get
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to engage in activities ultimately detrimental to the prisoner him-
self or to the country was probably closer, in my opinion, to 30 per-
cent. Based on this, 15 percent were the hard core that we have
heard described several times before. From the point where one is
completely cooperative with the enemy to the point where he does
absolutely nothing is not just one big jump. It is a series of little
steps. It is possi%le, therefore, to have an opinion as to the serious-
ness of any given amount of cooperation. It seemed to me that an
additional 15 percent beyond the hard core were active enough in
what the Communists wanted them to do, like the study group.

Mr. Kenneoy. Major, isn’t that other 15 percent one of the problems
or difficulties, and to a lesser extent those who did not participate
or those who did not resist? Isn’t that group one of the biggest prob-
lems that we have to face?

Major MaYEr. Yes.

Mr. Kennepy. I wanted to make sure we understood that that is
one of the difficulties. I don’t think we should pass over it as just
the 80 percent, but this other group which did participate and did
cooperate.

The Cuamrman. The Chair will have to announce at this time that
a quorum is not present, and therefore you may proceed and make
a statement for the record. If later a quorum returns, we can then
verify what you now say under oath.

Mr. Kennepy. Mr. Chairman, if you are going to have to leave
shortly, we have one other witness who has to leave the city. How
long will you be, Major ?

Major Maver. I was going to leave tonight. You mean how long
here? Justa very few minutes.

Mr. Kex~epy. We have another witness also.

The CHairmMaN. The Chair has to go to a conference at 4 o’clock,
a meeting of conferees on the public works appropriation bill. I
have a little interest in the outcome of that conference, and I think
I had better be present to look after that interest.

All right, go ahead, Major. We will proceed as expeditiously as
we can.

Major Maver. In relation to what you were just asking about,
Mr. Kennedy, invariably the question arises, Did this experience in
Korea reveal that there was something defective about Americans
or that our people can’t stand up to the Communists? I wish to say
emphatically that this is not what the Korea experience showed at
all. It did, however, point out for us areas for maximum effectiveness
of our fighting forces in any future conflict, particularly against a
Communist enemy—areas that, however good they are now, desirably
could be strengthened. This is what the Code of Conduct in the
military service attempts to do.

We know in studying combat soldiers and what makes them fight
and why they break down during battle that there are certain factors
which defend a man against terror and anxiety and being unable to
go on in the face of this terrible threat of being dismembered or
killed in battle. These factors are pretty simple, and they are classical.
They are not the private property of the psychiatric department.

htI‘hey include certainly adequate, firm, consistent, predictable leader-
ship.
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They include a definite, well-defined system of discipline, and by
this I do not mean punishment. I mean the kind of discipline that is
internalized, a system of values, as Mr. Hunter talked about and as
Dr. Wolff even suggested, the kind of discipline that arises from
within the individual and makes it possible for him to function effec-
tively as a member of a group and as actually a member.

‘We know that the sense of group identification, of belonging, is ex-
tremely important in defending a man against fear and anxiety in
battle. We know that morale and esprit de corps are essential. We
know that his training and his knowledge of the situation of the enemy
can defend him.

The Code of Conduct simply reemphasizes, in relation to each of
those things I have mentioned, what we have been trying to teach
all along. The Code of Conduct, although it uses the language of a
prisoner of war, talks about loyalty to other individuals. It talks
about continuing to resist. By Executive order of the President it
states, “I will try to escape and assist others to escape.” The Code
makes other statements, such as keeping faith not only with one’s
comrades but with the United States of America in prohibiting any
statement which would hurt the United States.

Thg CuairmaN. Perhaps a copy of that should be supplied for the
record.

Major Mayer. Yes, sir. I have a copy right here which belongs to
the judge.

The CumairMan. I think it might be printed in the reocrd at this
‘point for the information of those who read the record.

(The document referred to follows:)

CopE OF CONDUCT
For MEMBERS OF THE UNITED STATES ARMED FORCES

I

I am an American fighting man. I serve in the forces which guard my country
and our way of life. I am prepared to give my life in their defense.

II

I will never surrender of my own free will. If in command I will never sur-
render my men while they still have the means to resist.

I1I

If I am captured I will continue to resist by all means available. I will make
every effort to escape and aid others to escape. I will accept neither parole nor
special favors from the enemy.

v

If I become a prisoner of war, I will keep faith with my fellow prisoners. I will
give no information or take part in any action which might be harmful to my
comrades. If I am senior, I will take command. If not, I will obey the lawful
crders of those appointed over me and will back them up in every way.

v

When questioned, should I become a prisoner of war, I am bound to give only
name, rank, service number, and date of birth. I will evade answering further
questions to the utmost of my ability. I will make no oral or written statements
disloyal to my country and its allies or harmful to their cause.
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Vi

I will never forget that I am an American fighting man, responsible for my ac-
tions, and dedicated to the principles which made my country free. I will trust
in my God and in the United States of America.

Major Maver. In summary I would like to say that this Code of
Conduct, which is new as a document, is simply a restatement of the
very things we have been trying to teach and emphasize in the military
all along. The Korean experience more than anything else has em-
phasized the fact that these things need continuous and increasing at-
tention on our part. So we are attempting to do this, not just in read-
ing people a Code of Conduct, but every branch of the military service
has devised a program of formal instruction, a program of field instruc-
tion, not just to teach people how to be prisoners but how to be the kind
of soldier who will also be a good prisoner on the basis of these same
principles.

One thing needs to be said in addition, and it was said by the men
who drew up the Code of Conduct and by many others who have re-
viewed this. We don’t pretend that we can teach the elements of char-
acter within the limits of the military service strictly. We can’t teach
a man about loyalty or dedication to a cause or continuing to resist in
the face of adversity, unless he has within him from his previous 18
years of education, particularly in his home, some understanding of
those same values. Those values basically are moral and ethical prin-
ciples. They are not things restricted to fighting a war. They are
things which give the country its strength as it is. We are trying to
teach it within the service, but we need a great deal of help, mostly from
parents, and public attention to this code.

The CaarmAN. In other words, if they have had the proper training
at home, if it has been instilled in them from childhood, you have much
better material to work with in making the kind of soldiers that we
need and that we desire.

Major MaxyEr. Yes, sir; because in any future conflict, particularly
against a Communist enemy, if he further refines and further develops
his techniques, which is predictable, and if we don’t take the lessons
from the battlefield of the Korean war, then particularly if we are
engaged in a general war, if he can manage to isolate these people from
one another and neutralize them and not have a problem holding them
and extracting information from them, this can be an extremely serious
fact from the standpoint of the consequences militarily.

The Crairman. Thank you very much, Major.

I hope we may be able to get through the next witness. Will you
come around, please ?

Mr. Kennepy. Major Panell.

The CralrmMaN. Major, will you be sworn? You do solemnly swear
that the evidence you shall give before this Senate investigating sub-
committee shall be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, so help you God ?

Major PaneLe. I do.

TESTIMONY OF MAJ. MARION R. PANELL, ARTILLERY, UNITED
STATES ARMY

The CHarMan. Be seated, Major Panell. Will you state your
name, your place of residence, your occupation, how long you have
been 1n the service, and what your duties are at the present time ¢
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Major PaneLr. Marion R. Panell, major, Artillery, United States
Army. I am presently assigned to the Assistant Chief of Staif, In-
telligence, at the Pentagon. I have been in the Army for 16 years,
and I am presently residing in Baltimore, Md.

Mr. KennNEpY. You are m Army Intelligence, are you?

Major Panerr. Yes, sir.

Mr. Kennepy. One of your duties in the past has been to inter-
rogate all the United Nations troops who fought in Korea, other
than American and British; is that correct?

Major Panerr. That is not entirely correct. While in Japan I
served on two joint boards of the Army, Navy, Air Force, and Marine
Corps, which processed the results of the interviews and interroga-
tions of all the American prisoners of war who were returned %o
Japan and all of the United Nations prisoners of war who were re-
turned, with the exception of the British.

Mr. Kexnepy. Then you have examined the records of all the pris-
oners of war other than the British ; is that right ?

Major Panerr. That is correct.

Mr. Kex~nepy. Specifically were you working on the other United
Nations troops who fought in Korea and were captured ?

Major PaneLL. No; I was not working specifically on that.

Mr. KexnNepy. You did work with their records.

Major Panerr. Right; and I did examine in detail the record of
each returned United Nations prisoner of war.

Mr. Kennepy. Will you give us the number which you have ex-
amined ?

Major Panerr. During the first sick and wounded exchange there
were approximately 14 Turkish prisoners. During the general pris-
oner exchange, referred to as “big switch,” there were 299 Turkish
prisoners returned, 40 Filipinos, 22 Colombians, 12 French, 2 Greeks,
2 Netherlanders, and 1 Belgique, a total of 307 prisoners other than
United States and British.

Mr. Kenxepy. Did you find from an examination of their records
that these prisoners were subjected to the same kind of indoctrina-
tion and interrogation that the United States prisoners were?

Major Paxerr. As far as we could determine, all these prisoners
were subjected to the same treatment, lived under the same conditions,
and were subjected to the same indoctrination and interrogation pro-
cedures.

Mr. KeNnNEDY. Major, was there one particular group which stood
out as far as resisting the interrogation and indoctrination of the
Communists ? .

Major PaxecL. There was. Actually I think there were 2 groups
that stood out, although 1 group, the Turks, being in the number that
they were, are the only one from which I think we can draw a com-
parison to the conduct of our own prisoners of war.

Mr. Kennepy. What was the second group ?

Major PaneLL. The second group that I remember specifically were
the 22 Colombians.

Mr. Kexnepy. They did very well also? )

Major PaneLs. Yes; as far as we could determine, in the degree of
acceptance of indoctrination or cooperation.

Mr. Kennepy. Would you tell us a little bit about what you found
as far as the Turks were concerned ?
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Major Panerr. I said the Turks were subjected to the same condi-
tions that our people were, and I think that is accurate. These 229
were captured in two increments. Roughly one-half of them were
captured in November of 1950, and the second half were captured in
April of 1951. So they were in prison with our people at the same
time that we had a very high death rate. They were on the same so-
called death marches that some of our people were on. During both
experiences they had a very high survival rate. In fact, on one march
it 1s alleged that we lost about a man a mile, as it was referred to. I
think it was about a 90-mile march, and about 90 Americans died dur-
ing the course of this march. T believe there were approximately 900
Americans in that group, so approximately 10 percent of them died
during the course of the march. There were 100 Turks who made the
same march, and no Turk died.

Also I might mention that, although I do not have any specific
figures, the large majority of the Turkish prisoners who were cap-
tured were wounded. Although I have nothing to compare it to, I
believe probably a larger percentage were wounded than our own

peﬂ)le.
A r.e Kennepy. They were wounded prior to capture? Is that the
oint
P Major PanerLr. Yes. After both groups went into temporary camps
where we had a very high death rate between October of 1950 and, I
believe, approximately the 1st of September 1951, no Turk died or is
known to have died during that time, although at 1 camp it was re-
ported by various prisoners that we had about 1,600 Americans die in
that 1 camp. I think this can be attributed to several factors. Oneis
that the Turks were possibly in better physical condition than our peo-
ple. Their unit was no doubt one of their best because it was a brigade
which represented their country, whereas we had initially in Korea
the troops that were immediately available, that had to be pulled out of
other duty, occupation in Japan, and put in piecemeal into Korea.
It was from this group that the majority of our people were captured.

The CrAIRMAN. Major, have we Jearned the lesson to keep our men
trained and to keep them in physical condition ?

Major Paxnzrr. I hope we have.

The Caatryan. Were they in this instance ?

Major PanerLL. Initially I don’t believe they were, sir.

; The CrairMAN. So you attribute part of the loss of life to that very
act.

Major PaneLL. I think there is no doubt about it.

Mr. Kennepy. Is there any other factor that you want to mention
in connection with that?

Major PanerL. Yes. The Turks had a very high esprit de corps.
They were very much concerned with the health and welfare of each
other. If one Turk happened to get sick he was babied and nursed
back to health by his fellow prisoners.

Another thing is that they live in their army under a very rigid
disciplinary system whereby the line of authority goes from the top
down to the lowest man. Whoever happens to be the ranking in-
dividual in the group assumes command, and there is no question
about it. Although the group may be all privates, the man who has
been in the army the longest or the oldest person, one of them assumes
command and the other people recognize that command authority.
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A little bit of it may be attributed to the fact that these people
knew that if they didn’t follow the orders of this individual in charge,
when and if they were repatriated they would have to answer for their
failure to do so.

Another factor, I think, is the fact that in their own country they
had probably lived a little closer to the earth than we had, for in-
stance. Because their native life is a little more primitive generally
than ours, I think maybe they are just a little bit more rugged. They
recognized the fact that they could supplement the diet which Dr.
Anderson mentioned. They supplemented it by boiling various herbs,
weeds, and so forth, which I think possibly contributed to their high
survival rate.

They were subjected to the same indoctrination program. They at-
tended forced indoctrination lectures. There was a language barrier.
As far as we could determine, the Chinese had only one well quali-
fied, fluent Turkish linguist, who was of Turkish descent and whom
the Turks had very little respect for. Apparently they paid no at-
tention to his lectures. He didn’t accomplish much. As far as could
be determined, they didn’t accept to any appreciable degree the ideol-
ogy that was being preached.

t must be kept in mind also that this whole program was more a
hate America campaign, and certainly it was not a hate Turkey pro-
graml. So they might have had a little less interest in it than our
people.

Mr. Kennepy. Was their degree of cooperation or collaboration,
or whatever word you wish to use, with the Chinese Communists or
the North Korean Communists slight or negligible?

Major PaneLL. There were two Turkish prisoners who were ac-
cused fairly universally by their own fellow prisoners of having co-
operated.

Mr. KenNepy. Just two out of the group?

Major PaneLL. There were a few more who were accused by one or
two individuals, but universally only two.

Mr. Kennepy. What was the degree of cooperation that these two
had given to the Communists ¢

Major PaneLr. These people participated in the preparation of a
petition. Actually we considered it pretty minor. They signed a
statement, a sort of selfcriticism statement, in which certain deroga-
tory or uncomplimentary remarks were aimed at their Government.
It was something that I certainly would not generally consider to be
very serious. However, after reading this before the assembled Turk-
ish prisoners, these two were completely ostracized by the group.

Mr. Kennepy. By the rest of the Turks? .

Major Panerr. By the rest of the Turks. When they were repatri-
ated, after they were brought back to Tokyo, these two particular
Turks asked for and received from the Americans protective custody
against their own fellow prisoners. They were repatriated to Turkey.
At least they got on the ship and started to Turkey and I have often
wondered if they did get back to Turkey.

Mr. Kennepy. There was that much hatred and feeling toward
those acts on the part of the rest of the prisoners.

Major Panerr. That is right.

Mr. Kennepy. To what do you attribute that, Major?
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Major PanerL. Of course their discipline and their esprit de corps
certainly were factors. Another thing. They had lived next door to
communism. Possibly they didn’t know too much about it from the
theoretical standpoint, but certainly they had seen it in operation.
They had no use for it. I think those were the primary factors. They
just did not buy it.

While the Turks were incarcerated they pretty well flaunted the
authority of the Chinese captors. They broke rules. They refused
to obey actually pretty reasonable requests. They just refused to
cooperate in any way, to the degree that eventually the attendants
left them pretty much alone. In fact, I think it was generally be-
lieved that they were a little bit afraid of them because they stuck
together as a group and resisted as a group. A lot of them underwent
a degree of punishment, having to stand out and face the sun for a
long period of time, or stand on rocks or sticks or stand out in the
cold, and so forth. Things that are commonly referred to as brutality
were inflicted on them for breaking the camp rules and regulations.

The other group that made an impression on me was the group of
Colombians, although there were only 22, certainly not enough to
make an accurate comparison with the Americans or the British or
any other large group. There again of course there was a little bit of
a language barrier because these were Spanish-speaking people, and
the Chinese had few, if any, fluent Spanish linguists to deal with these
people. So they had to rely on English-speaking Filipinos or in some
cases some of our people who also spoke Spanish, to relay their mes-
sages to these Colombians.

These people were 100 percent devout Catholics. From all appear-
ances they did not succumb to the indoctrination and seemed to hold
on to their religious beliefs, which I believe certainly was a factor,
and I believe that any person who had a similar belief or hold on any-
thing would have resisted equally well. The result would have been
the same with any person with strong family ties or any person who
was strongly patriotic. Their lack of cooperation was certainly
noticeable.

Mr. Kennepy. Major, from examining the files of our troops and
also those of the Turks and Colombians who had resisted, did you
come back with any ideas as to our training or as to what could be
or should be done in the field ?

Major PaneLL. Yes, I think I did. I think anyone in the same cir-
cumstances would have. I believe a lot of our people who were cap-
tured initially had no strong unit identifications. They had been in
the unit for a small period of time and hadn’t had an opportunity
to train on maneuvers and really become a part of the team. During
the last war and up to the Korean conflict we have used a system of
individual replacements within the unit, so eventually there is nobody
left in the unit who was in it originally. They don’t become attached
to the unit, as do the Turks and the British, for instance, who use a
unit rotation system. Since that time, as is commonly known, we have
adopted the divisional and large unit rotation system. When we re-
place a division overseas, we replace it with an entirely new division
and bring the old division back to the States, which I think is partly
an outgrowth of our experience in Korea. I think it will aid immeas-
urably in creating the pride of unit and strong unit identification.
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Mr. Kennepy. Having some attachment to some person or some

oup or organization, or whatever it might be, you think is a major

actor.

Major Panerr. Yes, I do.

Mr. Ken~epy. Have you anything else on this whole situation ?

Major PaneLr. No, I have not.

The CaAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Major.

We appreciate the attendance of all witnesses and the help they have
given us.

The committee will resume hearings on this matter early next week,
possibly Tuesday or Wednesday of next week. Unfortunately and
unhappily, the Chair has some other committee work to do, and we will
have to alternate between this committee and another one which has
a function to perform. Therefore, we will have to defer further hear-
ings on this until sometime next week.

The committee will stand in recess.

(Whereupon, the subcommittee recessed at 3:45 p. m., subject to
call of the Chairman.)

e il






COMMUNIST INTERROGATION, INDOCTRINATION, AND
EXPLOITATION OF AMERICAN CIVILIAN AND MILI-
TARY PERSONNEL

TUESDAY, JUNE 26, 1956

UNITED STATES SENATE,
PERMANENT SUBCOMMITTEE ON INVESTIGATIONS
oFTHE CoMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT (OPERATIONS,
Washington, D. C.

The subcommittee met at 2: 07 p. m., pursuant to Senate Resolution
188, agreed to February 16, 1956, in room 357, Senate Office Building,
Senator John L. McClellan (chairman) presiding.

Present: Senator John L. McClellan, Democrat, Arkansas, chair-
man; Senator Joseph R. McCarthy, Republican, Wisconsin.

Also present: Robert F. Kennedy, chief counsel; James N. Juliana
chief counsel to the minority ; Donald F. G’Donnell, assistant chief
counsel ; Ruth Y. Watt, chief clerk. .

The Caamman. The committee will come to order.

(Members of committee present at convening: Senators McClellan
and McCarthy.)

The Craamman. Dr. Sander, will you come around, please.

Mr. Kennepy. And Mr. Biderman.

The Crarrman. And Mr. Biderman. Will you both come around.

Mr. Jackson. Mr. Chairman, if I may before you start the testi-
mony, at your request at the last hearing during the testimony of
Dr. Anderson you asked for information concerning the number of
prisoners whom we held who died and also some data on the food. I
bave it, sir, if you would like to have me read it into the record.

The CEATRMAN. Just one moment. Let me get the witnesses sworn.
You have a seat by them there, Mr. Jackson, and we will proceed.

The witness will be sworn. You do solemnly swear that the evi-
dence you shall give before this Senate investigating subcommittee
shall be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help
you God ?

Dr. Sanper. I do.

Mr. BmoerMan. I do.

The Cuamman. Have a seat, gentlemen.

All right, now, Mr. Jackson. You have some information the com-
mittee requested. You may supply it.

Mr. Jackson. Mr. Chairman, pursuant to your request at the hear-
ings before your committee on June 20, 1956 * the following informa-
tion is submitted: ) . .

1. Total personnel interned by United Nations Command in Korea,
173,219.

9, Total personnel who died while in United Nations Command

2 §ee p. 116,
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custody in Korea after being processed and prisoners of war, 3,432,
This figure includes deaths from all causes, including disease, battle
injury, riots, and other causes. i

If you will accept my arithmetic, this percentage of deaths of prison-
ers in our custody is slightly under 2 percent, as opposed to, if you re-
call, 38 percent of our people who died in their hands. )

In line with a question concerning the food provided, the prisoner of
war food ration established by the United Nations Command was de-
signed to take into account the national diet of the prisoner and to be
of such quality and quantity as to maintain their weight and health.
This ration was subject to seasonal fluctuations but generally consisted
of the following primary components for one prisoner for one day:
Rice, 0.7 pound ; other grains, barley, wheat, et cetera, 0.7 pound ; vege-
tables, 0.6 pound ; fish, 0.1 pound ; meat substitute for fish, 0.1 pound;
dried beans or lentils, 0.2 pound ; condiments, 0.1 pound.

That adds up to approximately 214 pounds of this varied diet per
day. Prisoners who performed work involving arduous physical labor
received supplementary rations.

The Cuarman. Thank you very much, Mr. Jackson.

Mr. Jacgson. You are welcome.

TESTIMONY OF DR. HERMAN J. SANDER AND ALBERT D. BIDER-
MAN, OFFICE OF EDUCATION RESEARCH LABORATORY, THE AIR
FORCE BASE AND RESEARCH CENTER, MAXWELL AIR FORCE.
BASE

The CrairmMan. The Chair will note for the record that there is not
a quorum, but we will proceed to hear the testimony of the witnesses,.
and thereafter when we do have a quorum present you will be asked
under oath if the testimony you have given is true. We do that in or-
der to expedite this hearing. It is not a matter which is controversial
as far as any of the witnesses are concerned. It is a matter of instruc-
tive information which the committee is trying to develop and record.
It is not anticipated that we will have any problem with the witnesses.
who are testifying and, therefore, to expedite the work of the com-
mittee we are proceeding in this way.

The questions I now ask are directed to both witnesses, and each of
you may answer.

You gentlemen have discussed with the members of the staff of the.
committee the nature of these hearings and the information that it is.
hoped that you will give to the committee. Have you?

Dr. Saxper. Yes.

Mr. BipErman. Yes.

The CuairMaN. You therefore have a general idea of the line of the-
questions and interrogation that will be followed ¢

Dr. Sanper. Yes, sir.

Mr. BiperMaN. Yes,sir.

The Crargman. On that basis, you have no desire to have counsel
present representing you when you testify? I understand Mr. Jack-
son here, representing the Defense Department, is an observer and
is not counsel for the witness. ,

" All right, Counsel, you may proceed.
Mr. O’DonneLr. Will you tell us with which unit you are affiliated..




COMMUNIST INTERROGATION OF AMERICAN PRISONERS 141

- _Dr. SanpEr. I am the Director of the Maxwell Field Research
Unit of the Air Force Personnel and Training Research Center, which
is in an air research and development command unit,.

Mr. O’DonnELL. In what capacity is Mr. Biderman ?

Dr. Sanper. Mr. Biderman is one of my section chiefs and the
project officer of the subject under discussion.

Mr. Q’DonnEeLL. This particular subject that you are going to dis-
cuss is in relationship to the Air Force exclusively ?

Dr. Saxper. Right, sir.

Mr. O’DonnerL. Will you please proceed with it in essay form, if
you will.

Dr. Sanper. Mr. Chairman, with your permission I should like to
give the general background of our work and studies carried on the
subject of Communist exploitation of our Air Force personnel, but
since I am the Director and have other problems under my jurisdiec-
tion of this research unit, Mr. Biderman will be better able to answer
questions regarding details which may come up.

The CHAIRMAN. You may proceed and give the general background
and basic information.

Dr. Sanper. In the fall of 1953 after the return of the large group
of Air Force prisoners under Big and Little Switch our unit was
charged with the responsibility of making a long-range study of the
nature of Communist exploitation techniques as they were experi-
enced by Air Force prisoners.

The purpose of our studies which, -incidentally, are still going on,
was to supply information and guidance or advice as it became avail-
able for the formulation of Air Force policy and training materials
for the handling of air crew personnel.

The committee has heard much testimony during the past week, I
understand, regarding general Communist methods of controlling,
handling, indoctrinating, and using prisoners of war for propaganda
purposes. Much of what has been described and said applies to Air
Force prisoners as well, but there is enough distinction, we feel, about
the way Air Force prisoners were treated and handled so that we
do not need to bore you with repetition of what has gone on and
still be able to contribute something to your committee’s concern
here.

Practically all Air Force POW’s, 235 of which returned, were
considered by the Communists as useful subjects for special attention
and particularly rigorous and persistent pressure toward two ob-
jectives. The primary objective was to use them for propaganda pur-
poses, particularly in connection with the obtaining of confessions
from tlll)em on germ warfare activities.

Second, they selected Air Force prisoners for particularly thorough
interrogation for military information.

The reasons for these emphases on Air Force prisoners, I think, are
fairly obvious, but I will enumerate them. In the first place, the air
weapon, the airplane and what it drops, is, of course, a dramatic one.
It is able to go behind enemy lines and affect civilian populations as
well as military forces. So, Air Force personnel would logically be
selected as susceptible for charges of having dropped germ warfare
bombs behind enemy lines.

79961—56——10
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In the second place, Air Force personnel generally are higher range
than ground-force prisoners. Our figures show that 70 percent of the
Air Force returnees, 161 out of 2385, were officers and were, therefore,
more valuable for propaganda purposes and as intelligence informa-
tion sources than the mine run of ground prisoners.

In the third place, Air Force prisoners generally are, I think we can
say, more knowledgeable than ground-force prisoners. They have a
high degree of specialized ‘training and technical skills. They have
generally, our figures again indicate, a better education. Fifty-three
percent of our returnees had at least some college training. The Army
comparable figure is 3 percent. :

Alr information also has a very high priority for enemy interro-
gators because it is one of the primary and fast-moving weapons. In-
formation about aircraft, new equipment, as well as information about
training for air-crew duty, does not become obsolete quite so rapidly
as tactical information that ground-force prisoners normally are able
to furnish, if at all. :

So for these reasons, Air Force personnel were particularly suitable
and were selected and separated or segregated and given isolated treat-
ment for the purpose of gaining primarily false confessions for having
carried bacteriological warfare or for military information.

For the same reason, however, they were less apt to be subjected to
group indoctrination because they were either isolated as individuals
for interrogation or they were isolated in small groups or they were
put, later on in the course of the Korean campaign, about October
1951, into a special camp which came to be known as a reactionary
camp, one that was rather intractable to enemy efforts.

As to the nature and sources of information for our study: Most
Air Force prisoners, as I have indicated, were segregated in one form
or another after October 1951, including the 68 captured prior to that
time. Forty-five of those captured after 1952 never got to an organ-
ized camp at all. They were kept completely in isolation throughout
their whole prisoner-of-war experience. '

Our study, therefore, felt itself called upon to concentrate mainly
upon Communist pressures exerted on the individual in isolation,
Since the number of our cases was relatively small, that is, 235, we
could make a more intensive study than some of the other studies
which have been carried on of this type concerning which the com-
mittee has already heard.

The nature of our development responsibility under Air Research
and Development Command also caused us to focus on the intslli-
gence, propaganda, and psychological warfare methods employed by
the enemy in dealing with our prisoners.

The sources for our information were of course 235 returnees, the
interview reports on these that we had available to us. We also sent
out a questionnnaire shortly after their return and received a 90 per-
cent response. This was a questionnaire on their attitudes and opin-
ions regarding certain things that happened in their captivity.

We had the opportunity of conducting personal interviews with
approximately 30 of the 285. These were very intensive, lasting from
4 to 40 hours per person. A small selected number of interviews con-
ducted by other services of their personnel was also available to us
as comparative samples. We, of course, carried on coordinated studies
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‘with the Army organization, the Human Resources Research Office,
which I think was represented here by Dr. Segal. We agreed with
them that they should be most concerned regarding the activities and
reactions and methods used upon the prisoners in the mass camps,
while we would concern ourselves primarily with Air Force pris-
oners who were largely kept in some form of segregation or isola-
tion.

Mr. Biderman, my project officer, who is with me, also acquainted
himself with a considerable amount of background information on
World War II, slave-labor camps, purges, trials, and pertinent in-
formation of this type.

We should like to call the committee’s attention to the fact that of
.all the Air Force personnel known or believed to have been captured,
we had only the cases of 235 returnees. As someone has said, ob-
viously we could not interview the dead.

The CuamrMaN. Do I understand from that that the 235 are ac-
.counted for? Other Air Force personnel are missing and you have
no account of them? They could be prisoners or they could still be in
the custody of the Communists, is that it

Dr. Sanper. Yes, sir.

The CrarMaN. You have no information about that?

Dr. Saxper. We have not.

The Cuairman. How many Air Force personnel are missing or are
not accounted for?

Dr. Sanper. Sir, I think I am not in a position to answer this ques-
tion. Our concern was not with these data, but I think that we can
get the answer for you.

The Cmairman. I don’t want to ask anything that would be im-
proper or to hamper any effort to locate them or bring about their
Tepatriation. If that information can be made available for the rec-
.ord, I would be very glad to have it.

Mr. BioErMaN. Senator, we were primarily interested in the cases
in which we had some very definite information on the people who
.didn’t return, where we knew something about the background of
these people who didn’t return, where other prisoners could tell us
about what had happened to them. As far as those on whom there
was no information whatsoever, this material obviously we could not
handle as part of the particular kind of study we were doing.

The CuairMaN. I will leave it to your discretion in this matter to
supply such information and figures as you think proper.

r. Jackson, did you have something ?

Mr. Jackson. In the total of 450 for whom we have not had a sat-
isfactory accounting, which we mentioned previously——

The Cuamman. Thatis Air Force personnel ¢

Mr. Jackson. This is the total, sir. In that 450 whom we do not
say are living necessarily but we say “You have not given a satisfactory
accounting,” there are listed 190 Air Force.

The CHAIRMAN. 1907

Mr. JacrsoN. Yes,sir.

The CEAIRMAN. In a comparison of the number of personnel from
each service, there is a much higher percentage of Air Force personnel
in that 450 than from any other one, Army, Navy, or Marines. It
would be a much higher percentage, in fact, practically 45 or 50 per-
cent Air Force personnel.
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Dr. Sanper. It is clear from the record of the experiences of Air
Force prisoners and the events which took place during the period of
the Korean War that much of the use that Communists can and do
make of prisoners for their own objectives is quite independent of
what the prisoners themselves do. We should like to call particular
attention to that. Obviously Communist methods can get prisoners to
do many things themselves for their own purpose, such as give intel-
ligence information, engage in propaganda activities, and participate
in indoctrination sessions. But using the grisoners in ways in which
they themselves have very little to say or do about it simply because
of the fact that they are prisoners, is something that is often lost
sight of.

For example, they used them as hostages, as every one knows, during-
the peace negotiations; and used them as hostages after the Korean
armistice in connection with possible negotiations with the Chinese
Communists at Geneva. They also used them to humiliate the West
in the eyes of their own people by marching prisoners in haggard,
ragged, unkempt, bearded conditions through the streets of Seoul to-
let the population of Seoul see that these imperialistic conquerors,
so called, were not such conquerors after all.

Conversely, for dissemination to the outside world, propaganda use
was also frequently made in a distorted fashion of taking snapshots
at unexpected moments of prisoners when they had a smihng face or
perhaps when the Communists were making propaganda efforts at
trying to have a special dinner or a special celebration for outside
benefit for the prisoners and took pictures of this occasion.

The objectives of Communist exploitation methods varied from time
to time and were not followed through in any logical and systematic
order, but as I have indicated, our findings indicate that the most per-
sistent and important objective, at least so far as the Air Force
prisoners were concerned, was that of making propaganda use of them,,
particularly in connection with the germ warfare confessions.

The Cmateman. That signal is a rollcall vote on a conference re-
port on the road bill. For that reason the Chair will have to suspend
these hearings briefly so I can go over there and vote. I will return
asearly as I can so that we may continue.

(Brief recess for rollcall vote.)

Senator McCartay (presiding). The committee will come to order.
Mr. Kennedy ?

(Member of the committee present: Senator McCarthy.)

Mr. O'Doxnerr. Will you please continue with your testimony,
Dr. Sander.

Dr. Sanper. Just before the interruption I had pointed out that
the main objective of the Communists as far as Air Force personnel
was concerned in exploiting them was to make propaganda use of
them in connection with the germ-warfare confessions. The second
objective in importance so far as Air Force prisoners were concerned
was that of obtaining military and intelligence information from
them. Our findings indicate that the effects of the attempts of polit-
ical indoctrination upon Air Force personnel were practically neg-
ligible because so few of them were kept in the mass camps where
the majority of that type of indoctrination was carried on.

In order to make clear the Communist treatment of Air Force
prisoners it might be well to divide the Korean war into three phases.
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“The first phase I need only mention, from June 1950 to December of
1950, which was the period when all prisoners fell into the hands of
the North Koreans. As we recall, this was the period of death
marches and executions, in which the captors resorted to the most
inhuman treatment and physical brutality, physical neglect, mal-
nutrition, and complete disregard for wounded and sick. So of the
total Air Force prisoners only 14 of the returnees were captured
-during this period, and we presume they were lucky to come back alive.

The Eattern of their treatment is about the same as was that of
‘most other prisoners concerning which you have heard.

Military interrogations from point to point after capture were fre-
-quent but not very thorough until they arrived at one or the other of
‘the small interrogation centers such as the notoroius Pak’s Palace. As
.a general bit of information over 50 percent of all military interroga-
tions during the Korean war were performed at these small centers
-which were little more than a Korean house surrounded by huts, shacks,
'i:{aves, or holes which had to serve as places where the prisoners were
kept.

(Senator McClellan entered the hearing room.)

Dr. Sanper. Roughly 75 percent of all military interrogations were
.conducted on prisoners while they were in solitary confinement as far

as the Air Force is concerned, and the remainder had communication
with only a small number of prisoners and a few were returned to the
“prison compound.

Senator McCarraY. Could I interupt to ask you to describe the soli-
itary confinement, the type of facilities, the type of place they were kept
‘in 1n solitary ?

Dr. Sanper. During the early period when the North Korean cap-
tors handled them, these places of confinement were the crudest sort
.of shacks, holes, caves. Often the holes were half filled with water,
and then after interrogation they were compelled to remain in them for
long periods of time. Wounds of course were untreated, and many
-died.

Senator McCarrraY. Does long periods of time mean hours or days?

Dr. SaNDER. Sometimes days, 1n some cases 7 or 8 days.

Mr. BmoerMan. There are cases of weeks at a time in that sort of
-condition.

Senator McCarrry. Mr. Chairman, may 1?

The Cuarrsan. Goright ahead.

Senator McCartaY. In other words, they would be in a cave filled
with water and sometimes they would be kept there for days, some-
‘times for weeks, and many of them died as a result of that?

Mr. BioerMmAN. Yes, Sir.

Senator McCartriy. Pardon me for interrupting your statement.

Dr. Saxper. We know of five officers who died as a result of mis-
‘treatment under interrogation during that period.

Senator McCarray. Mr. Chairman, may I interrupt again for a
-question ?

Roughly what type of mistreatment ¢

Dr. Sanper. Of the type that we have mentioned: sheer neglect,
malnutrition, no treatment of wounds, and long interrogations in
-which the men had no rest whatever.

Senator McCarrrY. How about any beatings and that sort of thing ?
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‘Dr. Saxper. Beatings were quite prevalent under the North:
Koreans. The treatment there was direct and brutal.

Senator McCarrry. Thank you. ) ) )

Dr. Sanper. The North Koreans, you see, had Russian advisers im
their camps to help direct the proceedings. ] .

From January 1951 until January 1952 was a slightly different
story. During this period Chinese Communists began to take over-
control of prisoners, and this marked a transition from the overtly
obvious brutal methods to the more subtle psychological and wearing-
methods which were just as unscrupulous, of course, but were more apt
to make better use of the prisoners for Communist objectives than the-
- direct methods. . ) )

This was the period of the so-called leniency policy. During this.
period 84 of the 235 Air Force returnees were captured.

Methods of controlling and getting prisoners to cooperate changed
from sheer brutality to the friendly approach. The prisoner, perhaps
half expecting the kind of treatment that he had heard his predecessors-
captured under the North Koreans had received, would be faced with
a grinning, smiling interrogator, who told him, “Brother, you are now
at the crossroads. You are to be congratulated that you have finally
been freed from the control of imperialistic powers and are now in the:
hands of peaceful people. We leave it to you in the crossroads that
you are facing. If you cooperate with us you will join the movement
for peace. If you fail to cooperate we can’t guarantee the results.
You might be considered war criminals.”

Food, shelter, and medical care were always at a premium and pris—
oners suffered for lack of them during this period also, but at least
the Chinese made some effort to keep them in good enough condition
to make better use of them. Their efforts were more calculated and
rational.

The rod of punishment was alternated with the carrot of reward
and relief occasionally.

Interrogations for military information was also much more thor-
ough, calculating, and rational than under the North Koreans. There
were still kicks and slaps and positions of attention for Iong periods
which were applied, but these were more clearly alternated with a
pattern of what one might call efforts to gain the prisoner’s coopera-
tion through the promise of rewards and the easing of the situation
by an occasional cigarette and the improvement of food, conditions,.
and so on.

The Chinese seemed to know what they wanted and that the pa-
tient, persistent approach would get more results than direct brutality.

Incidentally, one of the, we feel, rather startling findings of our-
results on at least the Air Force prisoners was that the North Korean
methods of sheer brutality less frequently failed to get results than
the more subtle methods of the Chinese Communists. That is, when
a man was directly and brutally treated he was apt to be more resist--
ant and hold out longer than 1f these brutal treatments and threats
were alternated with rewards and easing of the situation.

Much emphasis in the interrogations was placed upon the personal
background data on the prisoner, and lengthy forms were frequently
placed before him for completion of his personal history.

During the Korean war in entirety Air Force interrogations, of
course, were usually very long and many interrogators were used up
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in the process. For example, each prisoner would have 1 interrogator
virtually living with him and sometimes it took 2 or 3 to give him
the conveyor method of interrogation around the clock 24 hours
without relief by having one interrogator relieve the other, but not
the prisoner.

Many Air Force prisoners kept a whole platoon of guards busy
keeping them under guard in their separate isolated camps.

Senator McCarrHY. Could I interrupt again, Mr. Chairman?

The interrogations were designed to obtain military information, is
that right ?

Dr. Sanper. During this period primarily, yes.

Senator McCartray. In other words, to get the disposition of our
units, the size of them, the type of armament being used, and that sort
of thing.

Dr. §ANDER. Yes, sir.

Mr. BmerManN. There was tremendous emphasis on getting detailed
background, the entire life history of the individual. They wanted
all information about the kind of organizations to which he belonged,
about what his parents did for a living, how much property they
owned, the nature of the property, the kinds of recreational activities
in which he participated, and so on and so forth, building up an entire
biography of each man.

Senator McCarraY. I have heard that from a number of prisoners
and I have always been curious to know why they would spend so
much time trying to get the life history from childhood on up of a
war prisoner. I wonder what use they thought they could make of
that.

Mr. BroerMman. I think it is part of the tremendous emphasis they
place upon things political. I think they were trying to satisfy their
own ideas about the nature of American society by getting this kind
of information from the prisoner, and what the vulnerabilities of the
United States and its armed forces were.

Senator McCarrEY. Am I correct that this was a complete de-
parture from the type of interrogation that was conducted by the
enemy during World War II? There they restricted themselves to
an attempt to obtain military information, information about equip-
ment, the dispersal of various forces, and that sort of thing.

Mr. BiErMaN. Yes, sir; the Russians in handling Japanese and
Germans, however, also placed a great amount of emphasis on this
social and political background of prisoners whom they interrogated.

Senator McCarraY. Thank you.

The CratrmaN. Did it also serve the purpose of creating anxiety
on the part of the prisoner and also possibly instilling a measure of
fear as to what might happen to his family ¢

Mr. BmerMaN. Sometimes they were very explicit in making
threats against the prisoner’s family. They would say that they had
ways of getting at his family.

The CramMaN. I would assume they would make the threat after
they had secured this information or at least part of the threat.

Dr. Saxper. Another factor that should not be overlooked is that
very often personal information about an individual, also personal
information that he may be asked concerning other people in the Air
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Force could be used in dossiers in the interrogation of other prisoners,
playing one man against the other. ‘

The CrarmaN. (o right ahead.

Dr. Sanper. Patterns of the coercive practices followed in these
interrogations were similar to the general patterns of pressure which
I can either discuss later or leave in evidence inasmuch as I believe
previous witnesses from other services have gone into these in con-
siderable detail.

In October of 1951, as I have previously indicated, all but a few
officers captured from the United States forces and also the Air Force
enlisted men were transferred to a single camp which was considered
later a reactionary camp, camp No. 2, near Yalu River.

The Cuamrman. Is that where they placed those who offered the
most resistance, whom they regarded as hopeless so far as being able
to break them down?

Dr. Sanper. That was one of the recalcitrant, resistive camps.
Some of the Air Force enlisted men were surprised when they found
themselves in a camp with officers and couldn’t understand why this
was so, but they later determined that it was, for one, because the
Communists wanted to give them special treatment in the way of
interrogation, and so on, along with the officers, and didn’t want them
to mingle with the masses of prisoners in other camps.

This camp at first attempted a mass indoctrination program, but it
was so unsuccessful, there was so much ridicule from all the officers
and airmen, that it was given up after a few months and was then
Jabeled as a reactionary camp.

Almost all prisoners at this camp were, however, subjected to con-
siderable interrogation for military information prior to 1952. They
were taken out of the camp compound and put into one of the huts,
with no other contacts except the interrogator or the guard. Here
some of these long interrogation sessions which I have mentioned
which ran something like 61 hours at a stretch without relief, conveyor
system, day and night, were carried on.

The purpose of these was, as has been pointed out, Senator McCar-
thy, to obtain military information on the quipment and organiza-
tion of the Air Force and one item of particular interest was Air
Force training methods, particularly that of B-29 crews. Then the
personal history information which we have mentioned.

We come now to the climax, the final period from January 1952 to
the end of the war. For those prisoners who had been captured earlier
conditions had improved by January 1952 to the point where life was
a little more secure because they had been moved to this reactionary
camp, although it still wasn’t very pleasant. For fliers captured
during this period, that is, from January 1952 on, the situation was
anything but rosy.

On February 21, 1952, as we know, the Communist’s worldwide germ
warfare propaganda campaign went into high gear and its impact was
experienced by all Air Force POW’s captured during this period, but
particularly those who were selected for intensive pressure to obtain
confessions from them for having participated in germ warfare mis-
sions. :

We can establish with certainty that 48 Air Force prisoners who
have returned and one other enlisted man who died as a result of
brutal efforts to coerce a confession from him were involved in a highly
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deliberate, systematic, centrally directed campaign carried out by the
tS})lhmese; Communists to extort false germ warfare confessions from
em.

The one airman who died, from the records which were turned in
to the peace negotiations at Panmunjom, had a rather macabre twist
because the Communists recorded him as having died—one, from
tetanus, lockjaw, and fracture, when in actuality he did die from lock-
jaw but because he locked his jaws and wouldn’t talk and the frac-
tures amounted to the beatings and mistreatment that he received
during the process.

The CuarmaN. Did they imply that his fractures were occasioned
by war service?

. Dr, Sanper. That was the implication on the report.

Eighteen other Air Force prisoners were also subjected to intense
pressure for confessions, although we can’t quite link these cases to the
centrally directed propaganda effort, because many of them were
carried on by a North Korean at another location who apparently was
interested in forcing confessions from people on his own and was not
part of the regular campaign. But the pressure and the system were
equally severe and just as serious so far as these men were concerned.

Senator McCartay. Mr. Chairman, may I interrupt for one or two
questions ?

I wonder if you would care to comment on this. It is something
which has disturbed me considerably. You were talking about the
beatings, the punishment, the brutality in connection with the
attempt to get confessions in regard to germ warfare, et cetera. We
find that some of those people who under this tremendous pressure
confessed to things that were not true as a matter of escaping the
courts-martial were courts-martialed and some of them given consid-
erable punishment. At the same time I read in the paper about 3 days
ago that Secretary Wilson has adopted the Brucker rules on loyalty
and security. One of the Brucker rules, which apparently has been
adopted by Wilson for all branches of the service, is that you could
not consider membership in the Communist Party as a ground for
giving a man a dishonorable discharge or any punishment. I just
wonder if you would care to comment on this contradictory situation
where the head of our military says we won’t in an% way discriminate
against a member of the Communist conspiracy, but we will court-
martial loyal Americans who succumbed to the pressure and brutality
of the North Koreans and the Chinese. You might rather not com-
ment on that. I don’t know. I would like you to comment if you
feel free to do it. '

Dr. Sanper. Sir, as the representative of the Air Force research
organization I would not care to comment on that question, if you
don’t mind.

Senator McCarraY. I won’t press the question.

Dr. Sanper. It would be only my own opinion on the subject, which
would not be worth anything.

Thirty-eight of the total number of 59 Air Force personnel who
were moderately or severely pressured made some kind of confession
after duress and the Communist used 23 of these for propaganda

urposes. The confessions of the two Marine fliers were also widely

roadcast by the Chinese. As you know, and as everyone knows,
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all confessions were Fublicized throughout the world. Films of the
confessions of six of these men were shown as part of the major
propaganda effort. .

There appeared to be quite a broad range of variation in the ability
of Air Force people to hold up under this stress and duress of extort-
ing false confessions from them, but the wide variations was some-
times just as much dependent upon the variations in scale and per-
sistence on the part of the interrogators as it was on the part of the
prisoner, whereas, it is obvious that in any situation of this sort 'the
foreman of the interrogators would expect some results, and if a man
botched the job, as he often did, it was of course something of a
victory for the prisoner. )

Whatever those differences may be, some men, we know, gave in
rather quickly to the demands for a false confession. Fifteen percent
of those pressured agreed to confess after 1 month of pressure or less.
Others held out, however, for extremely long periods of time. I should
like to point out that almost one-fourth of those pressured still refused
to confess after 24 weeks of intensive inlerrogation and treatment of
the type that we have mentioned and which has been described before
this committee previously.

If one wants to compare the ability, for example, of our own
personnel to hold out in the course of such duress under pressure, one
could do it by referring to the time it took, for example, the Bolshevik
leaders in the Moscow trials to break down such people as Karl Radek
who was pressured for 3 months before he finally confessed to his
“crimes” and B. O. Norkin 2 months, A. A. Shestin 5 weeks, N. K.
Bukharin over a year. Cardinal Mindszenty, as everyone knows, in
his final plea, spoke of his 35 days of “meditation”; in other words,
roughly 5 weeks of intensive pressure. One other British source
sstimated the duration

The Cmamrman. Is that called pressure or meditation?

Dr. Sanper. That is what he was forced to call it in his statement.

One other British source estimated the duration of imprisonment
previous to confession at something in the nature of 3 months, which
seems the likely average for the most rugged individual to be able
to hold up in a situation of this sort.

In the face of these comparisons, I think we can say that our Air
Force and Marine people hold out pretty well.

I would like to illustrate just a few cases, not mentioning names
but indicating some of the incidents that occurred.

In one case a first lieutenant, who is an example of perhaps some
of the most directly brutal treatment that the Chinese Communists
gave, even though their practice was generally a little more subtle and
prolonged, after being classified as a war criminal was interrogated
and pressured for 4 months by the Chinese Communists. Eight times
he was ordered to confess, offered relief if he did, death if he didn’t.
Eight times he refused. He was stood at attention for 5 hours at a
time, confined 8 days in a doorless cell less than 6 feet long, held to
the ground by two guards while a third kicked and slapped him, stood
at attentlon at another time 22 hours until he fell and then hit while
lying down with the side of a hatchet and stood up for 2 hours. He
was Interrogated 3 hours with a spotlight 6 inches from his face. He
was ordered to confess while a pistol was held at the back of his head.




COMMUNIST INTERROGATION OF AMERICAN PRISONERS 151

‘He was placed under a roof drain all night during a rainstorm. He
was left without food for 3 days. He was put before a firing squad
and given a last chance, hung by hands and feet from the rafters of
a house. When he still refused, the Chinese Communists let him alone.
"They 'had apparently given him up as an impossible case. He came
back alive. -

Ancther first lieutenant was interrogated over 50 times, was tried
four times for being a war criminal and sentenced to death three
‘times. The Chinese Communists repeatedly told him he could avoid
all these trials and pressures by a simple confession, but he never
confessed.

Another first lieutenant was interrogated for over 1,800 hours.
He was tried twice for refusing to confess to germ warfare activities.
"The first trial ended in a sentence to death by a firing squad. This
‘was a bluff. The second trial ended in a sentence to a corrective labor
camp. This was also a bluff. But at all times he was kept in solitary
‘confinement. He never wrote a confession.

We know that among those who did confess were two officers who
‘held out for almost a year until Big Switch was already in progress,
and then when they were threatened in the last few weeks with not
‘being repatriated they finally agreed to sign some sort of confession.

The pattern of pressure through all of these ordeals, varying in
intensity, length and sequence, of course are generally familiar. They
usually began after capture and initial interrogation, and the pris-
«oners were accused of having participated in germ warfare missions.
‘For this reason they would now have to be considered, they were
told, as war criminals. They were also told that they were not entitled
-to be treated as prisoners of war unless they repented. They would
‘have to be held in solitary confinement and discuss their alleged
«crimes with the interrogators until they were ready to confess them.

At this point I would like to suggest to the committee that since
Dr. Wolff and I believe several other witnesses that you have had
have already given lengthy testimony on the Communist assault
against the individual, that the techniques that were applied against
these men for germ warfare confessions as well as to obtain military
information were essentially the same. Variations of course to suit
different objectives.

So I would like to put into evidence this document that we have
‘here, which is a detailed account of Communist pattern of interroga-
tion and an outline of this document, and then I have concluded my
testimony, if that is satisfactory.

The CaarMaN. The document will be marked “Exhibit 18.” (Ex-
hibit No. 18 will be found in the appendix on p. 202.)

Mr. O’DonneLL. Dr. Sander, do you consider this brainwashing
.and, if not, will you please ex%)lain why ?

Dr. Sanper. You have reference to the treatment of our prisoners
-with reference to getting germ warfare confessions out of them /?

Mr. O’DoNNELL. Yes.

Dr. Sanper. Frankly, we don’t particularly care for the term
“brainwashing” because it has been misinterpreted. The reason that
‘we do not is that wrong inferences can be drawn from this term. We
Jnow that terror is a prominent weapon in the hands of the Com-
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munists, and the mere misinterpretation of the word “brainwashing’
has, for example, lent additional terror to people who have the idess
that the system that is used has some mysterious, irresistible tech-
niques for converting minds and bending people’s wills to their pur-
pose which are impossible to do anything about, and therefore creates.
additional terror. N

This is one reason why we are very dubious about using the term
or any other, such as menticide, which might give people the idea that
the methods that have been used here are different from methods that
have been used for hundreds of years and that are prevalent in the
Communist arsenal all along. This is our conception on that point.

Mr. O’DonnELL. Do you think the methods used by the Chinese
Communists were successful ¢

Dr. Sanper. Successful to the extent that they were persistently ap-
plied, to the extent that they were willing to give the time, and the
continuous application of these methods in obtaining certain objec-
tives. Obviously they did get some germ warfare confessiens.

Senator McCarrrY. Could I interrupt, Mr. Chairman ?

Did I understand you correctly to say that the methods were more
brutal than anything that has been known for several hundred years¥

Dr. Sanper. No, sir. I would qualify that by saying that the meth-
ods are not any more mysterious or irresistible than have been known
for some hundreds of years. The methods that were used in Korea
are not too much dissimilar from those practiced by the Communists
against their own personnel in political extortion of confessions.

Senator McCarruy. In view of what you related here about the
brutality of the Communists and the methods they used, what would
you think about a suggestion that we furnish military aid to a Com-
munist country? Would you care to answer that ?

Dr. Sanper. Sir, I am not competent to answer that question.

The CaramrMaN. Do you want to ask Dr. Sanders or Mr. Biderman
further questions?

Mr. O’DonnELL. Doctor, is there any method that you can think of
which would aid in training our men to offset this type of treatment?

Dr. Sanper. Here I am offering only my own opinion in as much:
as the object of our research was to furnish information to the Air
Force for implementing its own training program, but I would say
the best thing we can do is to acquaint our potential personnel in the
Air Force, for example, our United States fighting forces, and the
people generally with Communist methods of treating them. To be
warned is to be forearmed. The kind of thing this committee is
doing right now in exposing the methods that have been used is the
best kind of preparation.

The Caarman. I was going to ask you, do you think public hear-
ings of this nature, spreading on the record for every one to see and
know, including all the civilized world as far as we can disseminate the
information which is being recorded here, might build world opinion
and resentment that would be calculated to deter any such further
practices?

Dr. Sanper. I should think it would have a good chance of doing so.
I was answering Mr. O’Donnell’s question primarily in terms of the
kind of preparation that we were advocating for our own Air Force
personnel.
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. The Caamwman. Yes, I realize that. Sometimes I find myself ask-
ing the question, are we accomplishing anything? We are taking a
great deal of time here to spread this on the record. Is it a construe-
tive job the committee has undertaken, assuming we can get this in-
formation on the record and make it available as information not only
to our own troops and those who may come into the service hereafter
and who may some day have to face similar conditions and experiences,
but to the world at Jarge? Would there not be some resentment among
civilized countries that probably places a different evaluation on com-
munism and different appraisal of it from what we have had hereto-
fore? Would they not realize that there is associated with it such
inhuman treatment and brutality as has been demonstrated ?

Dr. Saxper. I would concur in that personally, certainly. I would
also like to add that I think one of the main services that this com-
mittee is rendering by exposing these methods is to show that the
methods were so severe that if any blame is to be assessed upon the
returnees, whether they be Air Force, Marines, or Army, that the blame
should be placed upon the Communists rather than upon the personnel
who returned.

The CrarMaN. In other words, it is very easy for those of us who
sat over here in comfort and safety, not exposed to such treatment, to
-condemn those who may succumb under such circumstances without
knowing the ordeals that they have endured.

Dr. Sanper. Precisely.

The Crarman. I think it is well that we should keep that in mind.
You might say to yourself, “I wouldn’t,” but we don’t know what we
would do until we had to suffer it.

Are there any further questions?

Senator McCarray. Thave just 1 or 2 more questions.

Doctor, we have had testimony from the Defense Department and
the State Department and I believe from some other branch of the
military—I don’t recall which—before the committee to the effect that
the Chinese Communists are still holding 481 prisoners who are un-
accounted for. Of course some of them may be dead, but they are not
accounted for. They were known to be living and in the hands of the
Communists at one time. I think that figure has now decreased to
465 or thereabouts. It is somewhere in that general area. Do we
have any way of knowing what is happening to those prisoners now ¢

Dr. Sanper. In this relationship we are completely dependent upon
the Department of Defense and the casualty departments of the var-
ious services. I believe Mr. Jackson gave some figures a while ago.
I have nothing further to add to that.

Senator MoCartay. Could you tell me how the Department of
Defense feels about my proposed legislation that we cut off any aid
to countries shipping to the Red China area as long as they hold
American uniformed men prlsoner 7

Dr. Sanprr. Sir, I can’t speak for the Department of Defense. I

m Sorry. .
: Senat}(r)r McCartaY. You are working for the Department now ¢

Dr. SANDER. Yes. )
S:nator McCartaY. I guess under the circumstances I should not

to give your personal opinion. )
aSI’}‘izuCgfllZMZN. Before you go the Chair would like to ask each of

you: During the course of giving your testimony there was a short
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feriod of time this afternoon when we did not have a quorum present..
should like to ask you if the testimony you gave during that period.
of time you stated under oath is true?

Dr. SANDER. Yes, sir.

Mr. Biperman. Yes, sir.

The CrairmMan. Thank you very much. We appreciate very much:
your cooperation and your appearance and the assistance you have
%iven us in trying to do this, we hope, constructive legislative job..

hank you very much.

Captain Harris? Will you come around, please.

Captain, will you be sworn, please. You do solemnly swear that
the evidence you shall give before this Senate investigating subcom-
mittee shall be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth,.
so help you God ¢

Captain Harris. I do.

TESTIMONY OF CAPT. THEODORE HARRIS, UNITED STATES AIR
FORCE

The CHamrman. Captain Harris, will you state your name, your
rank, and the service that you are in, please, sir ?

Captain Harris. Theodore Harris, captain, United States Air
Force.

The CrAIRMAN. How long have you been in the Air Force, Captain

Captain Harris. Active duty 8 years,no months.

The CmairmaN. Have you talked to members of the staff and do
you know generally the line of interrogation that may be followed ¥

Captain Harris. Yes,sir.

The CHAIRMAN. You do not desire personal counsel present?

Captain Harris. No, sir.

The CratrmaN. Thank you very much.

Captain, you may proceed.

Senator McCarray. May I ask one question first. I think for the
record, Captain, it might be well for you to tell us what decorations
you received. I see you have a sizable number.

Captain Harris. Silver Star, Distinguished Flying Cross, Bronze
Star, Air Medal, Purple Heart. That is all in the way of medals.

Senator McCartaY. I noticed there was a sizable number. ¥ was
anxious to have them made a part of the record.

The CrairMan. I think that was very appropriate.

Mr. Kexnepy. What is your home address, Captain? Where are
you from ?

Captain Hagris. At present it is 710 West 12th Street, Reno, Nev.

Mr. Kennepy. Captain, did you fly in Korea during the war?

Captain Harris., Yes.

Mr. Kennepy. What were you flying ?

Captain Harris. I was the aircraft commander on a B-29 aireraft.

Mr. KennEDY. You were shot down in Korea, were you ?

Captain Harris. Yes, sir,

Mr. KexnNepy. What month of the war?

Captain Harris. July 4, 1952.

Mr. Kennepy. Captain, based on what you saw and the experiences
that you had, would you tell the committee what the treatment of the
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American grisoners was in the Korean war, based on your personal
experience? Would you tell us first about what happened to you after
you were shot down? What happened to the plane? Evidently you
were badly burned at that time ; is that correct ?

Captain Harris. Yes, sir.

Mr. Ken~epy. Would you tell the committee the circumstances?

Captain Harris. While we were on a normal night reconnaissance
mission we were attacked by five of the at that time MIG’s with radar
equipment. After the third pass they had set seven separate fires in
our aircraft and we were forced to abandon it.

As Mr. Kennedy said, prior to abandoning the aircraft, most of
{,)he crew were wounded in one way or another, and I had quite a few

urns.

Senator McCarray. I have some difficulty hearing you. I wonder
if you could speak a little louder.

Captain Hagrris. Yes, sir.

Shortly after midnight we were forced to abandon the aircraft. I
was the last to leave. I parachuted out and landed in a rice paddy,
which everybody lands in in Korea. I was in quite a state of shock.

Mr. Kex~epy. Could I go back just a minute, Captain. As I un-
derstand from your record, you received a message from one of your
other crew members that he was trapped in the plane; is that correct?

Captain Harris. Yes, sir. )

Mr. KennNepy. And you were trying to put the fire in the plane
out or keep it away from where he was?

Captain Harris. Yes, sir. I will back up just a little.

As I said, after the third MIG attack we had seven separate fires
burning in the aircraft. When I finally decided it was hopeless to get
out of North Korea—we attempted to get out over the water away
from the mainland—1I gave the crew the order to bail out. When that
happened my tail gunner called and said that he was trapped, that
he had fire all around him and couldn’t get out. I notified him to stand
by until the rest of the crew got out and I would ship the aircraft, or
attempt to, and blow the fire away from his escape hatch so he could
make a successful escape. About that time the intercom went out and
I couldn’t contact him any further. I continued to try to fly the air-
craft and blow the fire away from him. Since I had no contact with
him I didn’t know if he was in the aircraft or had gotten out. As it
turns out, he had gotten out quite a while before.

The Crairman. Does that mean that you stayed with the aircraft
longer than was necessary for you to except that you were trying to
save and protect him ?

Captain Harris. That is the way it worked out ; yes, sir.

When I finally couldn’t stand the fire any longer I abandoned the
aircraft. In doing so I knocked myself unconscious. I hit my head
on a part of the aircraft. I came to about three or four thousand feet
above the ground, opened my parachute and landed.

As I said before, I was in what I considered a severe state of shock
and, being quite badly burned, I had to cut myself out of my parachute.
I couldn’t open the buckles and release myself from it. So I cut myself
out of the chute and stomped it into a rice paddy to hide it and went up
to the highest terrain I could find in that area, which was about a half’
or three-quarters of a mile from the scene of my landing.
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I soon realized that I wasn’t in any shape to travel right then,
primarily due to my burns and shock. So I elected to conceal myself
n the brush and try to rest and get my mind cleared up to where I
could formulate some type of escape plan.

Mr. Kennepy. How badly were you burned, Captain ?

Captain Harris. Most of my face was burned. That was more or
less flash burns which just took the skin off. It didn’t get into the flesh
too deeply. .

Senator McCarruy. You say “just” took the skin off? That iy
rather serious. :

Captain Harris. Unfortunately I had my flying suits rolled up and
no gloves, violating all the rules of the Air Force, and both hands and
arms were burned fairly severely. My oxygen caught fire and I
breathed it before I discovered it so my mouth and throat were pretty
badly burned inside and part of the way down my back.

The parachute had eight panels burned nearly completely out of it.
It was a little lopsided but it worked pretty well.

After I concealed myself in the brush I can’t say I went to sleep. I
either went to sleep or passed out. When I woke up it was about 5
o’clock in the morning. The first thing I noticed were UN aircraft on
one of their early missions. I had no way to contact them so I
decided—incidentally, that hill was right next to the Chong Cheng
Gang River and I decided I would use my Mae West after dark that
night and attempt to move down the river by the aid of my Mae West
and possibly steal a sampan or some kind of a boat and possibly get:
out to an island off the west coast.

At that time the local militia, as I assumed they were, Koreans in
varied uniforms—it seems like every one designs their own uniform
there—were searching the area quite extensively. I had no particular:
difficulty in evading them. They are just normal like everyone else.
They soon tired of the chase and left the area. But my burns, particu-
larly my throat and mouth, began to give me a lot of trouble. I was
rapldly becoming dehydrated from the burns weeping. I attempted
to get water at a Korean home. I approached a woman working in a.
field and indicated I wanted water, which she furnished through her
little girl in the house. After drinking the water an old man, who I
assume probably was the grandfather, came up and was quite upset
at my presence. I thought maybe they were just afraid they would get
in trouble if they helped me any further. Since they had given me the
water that I needed so badly, I didn’t press the issue. I just left.

Later on in the early afternoon I decided if I didn’t get some kind
of medical attention I couldn’t go ahead with any attempt to escape.
1 just wasn’t physically up to it.

By that time my tongue had swollen to where I couldn’t keep my
mouth closed. It was pushing my mouth open, just about like havin
a hardboiled egg in your mouth. So I started down the trail towar
a small village which was close to Sinanju. In the meantime I had
buried all identification and as I approached the village I discarded
my .45. I felt that I would have less chance of getting shot if they did
pick me up without the weapon in view rather than obviously being‘
armed. I felt if I could get help I would come back out the same trail
and gather my weapon on the way and go ahead with my original plan.

I ran into an old woman coming up the hill carrying a water jug.
She appeared quite shocked at my appearance. I used my hunting
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knife and drew a cross similar to a Red Cross on the ground. She
acted as though she understood and indicated I should follow her.
Sure enough, she took me to a doctor.

As soon as she took me to this doctor—he had a small type hospital,
just a Korean house, but there were several patients lying around—the
old woman disappeared. I was pretty sure that she was probably
running for the authorities, but I was a little bit desperate at the time.
I was trying to get the doctor to give me some medical attention. Be-
fore I could accomplish anything with him two Chinese troops ap-
peared on the scene with Russian burp guns and picked me up. They
took me to a small square in the center of the town where all the militia
had gathered and for the next 4 or 5 hours they attempted to interrogate
me but they had no one who could speak English clear enough for me
to understand and none of them could understand me.

Later that afternoon they took me about 12 or 15 kilometers up the
river to, I assume, a corps headquarters. It was a larger nilitary
organization and appeared to be the regular Korean Army. There I
met a civilian who had a white Western style suit. He spoke fairly
decent English. For the rest of the night he interrogated me for
each one of the branches of their service. They all asked identical
questions, strictly military questions, name, rank, what type of air-
craft, and so on.  When I would fall asleep during the interrogation
they would wake me up and continue.

Karly in the morning they took me to a small house which was part
of the headquarters and let me rest for about an hour. By that time
the peasants from around the local area evidently had gotten wind
of me and they came in and, curiosity seekers, wanted to see the
prisoner. They began to peer at me. A few of them spit at me and
chewed the fat with their neighbors about the situation.

I was feeling so rough then they didn’t particularly bother me.
Later that day they took me out in the middle of the crowd and sat
me on a little three-legged stool so they could all get a good look
at me.

Senator McCarrrY. May I interrupt, Mr. Chairman.

Had you received any medical attention ¢

Captain Harris. No.

Senator McCarraY. No medical attention at all?

Captain Harris. No, sir.

The Caamrman. I am sorry, Captain, we will have to suspend at this
time. That is a signal for a roll call vote. We will return just as
SooNn as we can.

(Brief recess for roll call vote.)

(Members of the committee present upon reconvening: Senators
McClellan and McCarthy.)

The CaarmMaN. The committee will come to order.

You may resume. We probably will have to return for another
vote in a few minutes but we will proceed as promptly as we can.

Mr. Kennepy. Thev had taken you to the square and you were sit-
ting in the middle of the square. Senator McCarthy just asked
you what medical treatment you had received up until that point.

Senator McCarrHY. I believe your answer was no medical treat-
ment whatsoever, even though you were badly burned in your throat
and mouth and the skin was all burned off your face. So they started
to interrogate you and interrogated you all night long. They gave

79951—56——11
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you an hour’s rest and then took you to the square. I think that is
as far as you had gotten.

Captain Harris. After they left me out with the civilian popula-~
tion for an hour or so, they let me return to the board that they had
me lying on to rest and left me alone except for the guard. Shortly
after noon, as near as I can recall

Senator McCartay. Could I interrupt you, Captain. I hate to be-
cause your story is extremely interesting, but when you were in the
square you said they sat you on a three-legged stool so the populace
could look at you ?

Captain Harris. Yes, sir.

Senator McCartry. Did you get any mistreatment from the civilian
population ? .

gaptain Hagris. Nothing in particular, Senator. Once in a while
one of them would be particularly upset ard spit in my direction
or something like that, but nothing violent at all.

Senator McCarrHY. Just one more question, combining two ques-
tions, if I may : How cold was it and how were you dressed ?

Captain Harris. I was dressed in a summer flying suit. It was in
July and quite warm.

Senator McCartay. The clothing was satisfactory.

Captain Harris. Yes, sir; at that time.

Senator McCartay. Pardon the interruption.

Captain Harris. After I went back the flies were beginning to bother
me pretty bad. It seems they have several billion flies per square inch
in Korea anyway. Of course they were getting all over me and giving
me a bad time. A girl walked in. Everybody says this is Harris’
“Dragon Lady.” )

The Cuaieman. This 1s what?

Captain Harris. Everybody I have told about this says this is
Harris’ “Dragon Lady.” She was outstanding in the fact that she
was dressed in smart western clothing, even down to high heels and
hose. I wasn’t so bad off I couldn’t notice a few things. [ Laughter.]
L Sder}%tor McCarruy. I am curious. You say this is Harris’ “Dragon

ady”?

Captain Harris. That is what several of my friends have called her
after hearing the story.

Senator McCartuy. Your name is Harris?

Captain Harris. Yes, sir. As I say, she was western all the way.
Her hair was curled, and she ‘was a very attractive woman. She spent
the rest of the afternoon and early evening fanning the flies off me
with a piece of cardboard and talking to me. It was strictly friendly
talk. It was not in the form of interrogation at all. She appeared
anxious to help me and to do anything she could for me.

I asked her if there would be any possibility of getting medical
attention. She turned around and asked the Korean who was guard-
ing me and he shook his head negative. So she said “Would some mor-
phine help you?” T thought it would. So she disappeared and shortly
came back with a hypo which I assume had morphine in it and gave
me a shot. She said that she had to go to work. She was the telephone
operator of that particular headquarters, but she would return later
with a doctor.

Late that night or possibly it was early in the morning she did re-
turn with a civilian in tow who was also dressed in western style
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clothing, and he was obviously quite perturbed because she had brought
him over there. He was obviously doing it against his will.

Senatory McCarray. May I interrupt, Mr. Chairman %

Was this girl a Korean?

Captain Harris. She was oriental. I can’t pin them down too
close.

Senator McCartay. And the man also oriental ?

Captain Harrts. Yes.

Senator McCartay. Pardon me.

Captain Harris. The guard didn’t want to let the doctor attend
to me, but she said something in, I assume, Korean, and evidently
she had some authority or power because the guard backed off and
he told the doctor to go ahead. About all he did, he had some dirty
white materjal that looked like sheeting or shirt material. He opened
the blisters on my back and drained them and wrapped my hands
and arms quite tight with that material. He wouldn’t clean anything
or put any kind of medication on it. I knew I was going to get in-
fected badly because when I lit in the rice paddy I jackknifed and
rammed both my hands and arms down into it, so I was covered
with filth to start with.

After he bandaged my arms she told me that is the best she could
do and stayed there a little while and left. But she appeared early
the next morning and continued to fan the flies off me. In the early
afternoon some time a truck with soldiers in it came and picked me
up and told me that they were going to try to find a doctor. We
spent the rest of the day and all that night until about five in the
morning riding about the countryside under the pretense of looking
for a doctor.

We went up and down the same roads and crossed the same spots
innumerable times. I finally got to recognize them. Of course they
didn’t find any doctor.

One thing that happened en route, they stopped at a civilian house
and had them prepare a meal. There was enough food for 20 people.
The soldiers didn’t eat. So I assumed it was all prepared flz)r me.
I kept trying to explain to them that I couldn’t eat, that my mouth and
throat were burned. I indicated to the civilian lady that I would like
some water, in sign language. She brought me a glass which I
assumed had water in it and gulped down without looking at it and
it was some kind of a liquor, a clear liquor, because it made me quite
ill. I felt like a bomb had gone off in my stomach.

Anyway, very early in the morning, 5 or 6 o’clock, we stopped and
rested an hour and then another civilian appeared and told me that
they were going to take me to a hospital, that I didn’t have to worry
about anything.

We drove all that day again in an open vehicle. It was raining,

and naturally we got quite drenched. Toward evenin% they did place -

me in, I think, a schoolhouse. They had a troop of soldiers there.
One of them was obviously mentally affected in some way. He
wasn’t all there. They called him Russky. Evidently he was of
Russian-Chinese extraction. He was far enough mentally unbalanced
that he would try to get by trying to push you around as though
you were teasing an animal of some kind, just meanness. They kept
him away from me pretty well. '

Iln
p
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Later that evening a corpsman appeared and worked on my face
and neck. Actually I think he did the best job that he was capable
of doing. He did clean me up and put some kind of petroleum jelly
on and bandaged my head and neck.” Later that evening they brought
my copilot in and we conversed just for a couple of minutes and they
took him away.

Senator McCarTHY. Were they Chinese or Korean ?

Captain Harris. They were Koreans.

Senator McCarray. Koreans.

The Caarman. The Chair has concluded that we cannot finish this
afternoon and therefore we will take a recess until in the morning,
We have to go back and vote again and I don’t know how long we
will have to be there.

Can you return in the morning, Captain ¢

Captain Harris, Yes.

The Caamrman. Thank you very much.

We will reconvene at 10 o’clock in the morning. Thank you very
much.

(Whereupon, at 4 :25 p. m. the committee was recessed, to reconvene
at 10 a. m. Wednesday, June 27, 1956.)
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The subcommittee met at 10: 12*a. m., pursuant to Senate Resolu-
tion 188, agreed to February 16, 1956, in room 357 Senate Office Build-
ing, Senator John L. McClellan (chairman) presiding.

Present: Senator John L. McClellan, Democrat, Arkansas, chair-
man ; Senator Karl E. Mundt, Republican, South Dakota.

Present also: Robert F. Kennedy, chief counsel; James N. Juliana,
chief counsel to the minority; Donald F. O’Donnell, assistant chief
counsel ; Ruth Y. Watt, chief clerk.

The Cuamrman. The committee will come to order.

1We will proceed with Captain Harris. Will you come around,
please.

Senator McCarthy has sent word he will be here in a little while
and we will proceed. I understand we have three other witnesses.
After Senator McCarthy or some other Senator arrives to make a
quorum you may again confirm that what you have said is true and
we can move along and expedite the matter by starting now.

All right, Captain Harris, you may proceed and resume where you
left off yesterday evening.

TESTIMONY OF CAPT. THEODORE HARRIS, UNITED STATES AIR
FORCE—Resumed

Captain Harris. I believe I left off where I had just received the
first medical attention from a Chinese corpsman.

As I stated before, I sincerely believe he did the best job that his
skill and equipment allowed him to do.

Later on that evening my copilot was brought into the hut that
I was being held in, and we exchanged just a few brief words as to
what had transpired since being shot down. )

Early the next morning my copilot and I were loaded into a vehicle
and taken to a village, I would say approximately 30 kilometers to
the south, where we were again marched several blocks through the
village and the civilian population all gathered around to look us
over. We were placed in a hut similar to a toolshed adjoining a
Korean house, and a guard was placed right at the door of the hut.

161



162 COMMUNIST INTERROGATION OF AMERICAN PRISONERS

Later the same day my en%ineer, Sergeant Rivers, was also brought
in and placed in the attic of the same quarters we were in. He had
a few slight burns, but other than that was uninjured.

We kept indicating to whoever stopped by—and there were several
Korean and Chinese military who seemed to come in groups to look
us over. However, they didn’t ask us anything in the initial stages.
We kept indicating we desired medical attention. Finally, they had
a guard march me to an aid station, and a young fellow, I imagine 14
years old, possibly a year or two one way or the other, took the bandage
off my left arm and didn’t put any medication on it, but wrapped 1t
again, this time with regular bandage material. He started on the
right one, but evidently he had a change of heart in the middle of the
proceeding, so he just wrapped it back up with the old bandage and
sent me back.

The next day both my copilot and the engineer were called out for
approximately 4 or 5 hours of interrogation. They were called out
separately. 1 could still talk well enough that I told them to be
sure and be military, if they reported before an interrogator, to salute
and act as military as they possibly could. My engineer had no par-
ticular difficulty other than the fact that they had him quite frightened
when he returned as a result of the interrogation. The copilot went
in and evidently before he could salute he was struck in the face and
they began to interrogate him from that angle. They were going to
rough him up first, I guess.

Throughout the interrogation they both got the same idea from the
interrogators, that as soon as they made complete statements and gave
all the information that the Koreans desired they would be put on a
shrimp boat and sent back to South Xorea.

Neither was interrogated the next day, and I wasn’t interrogated at
all at that stage. I believe it was due to the fact that I was so full of
infection and smelling so badly that they didn’t want to get around me.

About the sixth day after being shot down, which was about our
second day,there, I guess, they did come in and sprinkle lime all over
me and all over the hut that I was in, I assume in an effort possibly to
cut the stench a little.

On the night of the seventh day we boarded a truck, and the last T
could recall we were headed in a southerly direction. We traveled all
night until about 4 or 5 o’clock in the morning. Most of the time I was
unconscious, but I can remember coming to on occasions and finding
my copilot beholding me. After we arrived at our destination, which
turned out to be the interrogation camp in the Pyongyang area—I be-
lieve it was called the mines, occasionally the twin peaks, by the ex-
POW’s—I was led up to a Korean house which served as a hospital.
I was told to sit on the porch and wait for the doctor. At that stage 1
felt that X was in real bad shape. The maggots were beginning to just
about drive me wild, a sensation similar to having ants crawling. They
were getting in my nose and ears. I was just about to get panicky.

So I sat there from 4 until 7 with a stick digging the maggots out
of the bandages, trying to relieve some of the pressure.

The doctor came and instructed a couple of the Chinese male nurses
to remove what bandages I had on and to clean me up. They had to
cut my flying suit off. It was stuck to the flesh. So they cut it off and
buried it. After they had me stripped down naked—I Was out in the
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ya_rd and all the Korean peasants around there came down to observe
this thing. Two of the female nurses gave me a bath. Then they gave
me an 1ssue of the regular cotton POW uniform and put me to bed.
"They took a door off the building, actually, and laid it down in the tool
shed, and that served as my bed.

The interrogator dropped by just momentarily, and he soon dis-
covered that I wasn’t in any condition to be interrogated. He couldn’t
get anything, anyway. So he left me. At that time they gave me the
initial issue which I assume they give all the prisoners, a little bowl
and toothbrush and a bar of soap.

We were in that hospital for approximately 2 weeks, and then for
some reason they elected to move the hospital. They had a couple of
nurses carry me down to an oxcart, and they moved us about 2 kilome-
ters downstream to another set of civilian buildings that they had set
up a hospital in.

I noted at the time that none of the hospital buildings either at that
early stage or later while I was around the camp had any identification
01111 them ait all in the way of red crosses or anything to identify them as
a hospital.

Alt%gether I spent about 514 weeks in the hospital before they felt
that I was strong enough to be interrogated. At that time I was taken
back about 2 kilometers upstream to the interrogation camp proper

and placed in a trench dug back in the side of the hill. They were
about 30 to 45 inches wide, and about 614 feet long. They had an A
frame in front, a ridgepole, and a little thatch over the top. Those
were the quarters that most of the prisoners were living in.

I spent the next month or month and a half in that particular trench,
and during that time I was interrogated extensively, practically con-
stantly. The method of interrogation employed then—well, I never
forget the first question that was asked. It was“What is the SAC plan
in the event of total war ?”

The CraIRMAN. Whatisthat?

Captain Harris. They asked what was the SAC plan in the event
of total war.

At that time I kind of laughed and explained to them I was a first
lieutenant and not a general, so naturally I would not know what the
SAC plan in the event of anything was. But for some reason they
referred to me as “Major.” I don’t know what the object of it was,
unless possibly it was to justify all the pains they were taking. They
probably thought they had a very important deal there or were trying
to leave that impression.

When they began to refer to me as “Major,” I told them then that
T hoped the finance officer heard about it. That was strictly a capital-
istic way of looking at things and wasn’t much of a joke to them.

Throughout the interrogation at that particular point the first inter-
rogation lasted about 4 or 5 weeks. Our particular interrogation to-
gether ended when he struck me on the head with a board. He got
upset about the way the interrogation was going. He had been using
a}i)oa,rd on his lap to write on. When he struck me I lost my temper
and struck him back. I was immediately put in handcuffs and left
alone the rest of the day. ) )

Before dawn the next morning the same interrogator reappeared
with six troops and they marched me down to a lower area where a



164 COMMUNIST INTERROGATION OF AMERICAN PRISONERS

group of Army and Marine prisoners that they had been using for a
work detail around there were constructing a basketball court. At
that point they drew out a plot of ground approximately the size of a
grave and instructed me to go ahead and dig. They had a pick and
shovel lying there. I dug and got the approximate size and shape of a
grave, approximately 3 feet deep. They told me to stop, that that
was enough. Then they gave me the choice then of either signing a
confession that I had been dropping bacteriological bombs on North
Korea and northeast China and give them my word that I wouldn’t
strike any of their officers again and they would let me go, otherwise
they were going to shoot me.

I agreed I wouldn’t strike any of their officers, provided they didn’t
abuse me, but I couldn’t confess to something I hadn’t done.

They went ahead and lined up the firing squad and went through
all the motions, but when they pulled the triggers their weapons were
empty. Evidently I must have looked pretty badly shaken up be-
cause it must have been the funniest thing this particular interrogator
had even seen. He just rolled on the ground laughing.

He went ahead after that, after he had calmed down and gotten hold
of himself and explained to me that was just an example of what was
going to happen to me if I didn’t soon come to my senses. That was
the last he interrogated me.

They sent another one and he approached it from a different angle.
He started off being quite nice and went through a long rigmarole how
he was trying to help me. The particular techniques I will skip be-
cause they would take up quite a bit of time.

He lasted approximately 2 months and he finally flew into a rage
and declared me a war criminal and had me thrown in handcuffs again,
in shackles, and left. It seems as though when they would reach a
certain point where they would lose their temper, it must have been
some sort of a sign of losing face or something because then they would
change interrogators. The original one wouldn’t come back any more.

Over the period of the remaining time I was in Xorea, which was
until early January 1953, I had 4 or 5 interrogators and was interro-
gated more or less constantly. There is one period right after they
declared me a war criminal that they left me shackled for 30 days and
never did come around. I didn’t see any of them.

Mr. Ken~nepy. Were you in solitary all the time ?

Captain Harris. Yes, sir; the 14 months I was a prisoner I never
got out of solitary.

Mr. KennNepy. You were by yourself, other than the interrogators?

Captain Harris. Other than the interrogators.

Mr. Kennepy. You were shackled for this 30 days?

Captain Harris. For that particular period, yes, sir.

Mr. Kennepy. Your hands were shackled ?

Captain Harris. My hands were shackled, handcuffed. The first
time they had my hands handcuffed in front of me, and the second time
when they declared me a war criminal they handcuffed my hands be-
hind me.

Mr. Kennepy. For how long was that second time ?

Captain Harris. Three or three and a half weeks. At that time my
burns had healed and my system was pretty badly upset. I had a
series of blood boils. I had about 30 or 32 altogether. I had about
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18 on my back at one time. That is the time when they decided to
handcuft my hands behind me so I couldn’t do anything or give myself
any treatment at all. And of course they wouldn’t. So that was a
rather bad period.

Mr. Kennepy. Did you get medical treatment during that time?

Captain Harris. No, sir; not at that particular time. At a later
date, late September, 1 think, possibly early November, I developed
a skin rash, and amazingly enough so did my interrogator. He came
around completely upset and claimed I had given him some weird
American disease. They thought possibly since both of us got it right
away it might be an epidemic. So for the next 7 days we marched
down to the hospital each day and received the latest Soviet treatment
for everything from pneumonia to hangnails called self blood injec-
tion. After the completion of that that was the last I saw of the
hospital or medical attention. .

They moved me several more times about roughly the same area,
but each time I would move the quarters would get worse and the food
would get worse.

Mr. Kexnepy. Captain, during this period of time were you under
the control of the Chinese or the Koreans ¢

Captain Harris. These were Chinese so-called volunteers.

Mr. KennNepy. When you first came to the camp and they removed
your bandages, were they giving you medical treatment when you
were discussing about the maggots? Did they give you medical treat-
ment at that time?

Captain Harris. Yes, sir. As long as I was in the hospital, what
they were using for a hospital, I am pretty well convinced that their
doctors and nurses made the best efforts that they were capable of to
treat me. I think they did the best they could.

Mr. Kexnepy. What about when you were in solitary? The medical
treatment ceased then, is that right?

Captain Hagrris. It ceased. The corpsman would come around once
a week. He would take the old bandage off and replace it. It didn’t
take me long to see that I had better start saving everything I could
possibly lay my hands on, so that time—this is backing up quite a
way—he would throw the bandages into the brush by the latrine pit.
Since they were quite full of infection, these large ants would get on
them and eat the infection out and just leave holes in the bandage.
So I would gather them back up and roll them up for future use.
During the winter I used them for socks to wrap my feet in to keep
from being frostbitten. So they did come in quite handy.

Mr. Kex~xepy. Were you in considerable pain during this period
of time?

Captain Harris. I was for about the first month. 1t is just a matter
of getting used to it. When they put us into the trenches they would
make us sit on the floor, on the ground, and in the sitting position of
attention, with your feet out in front of you. For the first few days
you think your back is going to break, but you gradually get used to it.

Mr. Kennepy. Could you walk around ?

Captain Harris. Just to the latrine and back or to the stream in the
morning to wash your hands and face,

Mr. Kennepy. Otherwise you had to sit in that position the rest
of the time ?
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Captain Harris. Yes,sir.

Mr. Kennepy. How long were you in that type of place?

Captain Harris. I was in that interrogation center for about 6
months or 7 months, from the first of August, roughly, until the lat-
ter part of January. At no time would they let us exercise or walk
around. We had just to sit. )

Mr. Kenvepy. When you were sleeping could you lie down ¢

Captain Harris. Then they would let you lie down.

Mr. KEnnepy. But the rest of the time you had tosit ¢ .

Captain Hagrris. That is right; yes, sir. On two occasions they
caught a prisoner in the next hut—he and I were trying to get together
and work out a little deal to share tobacco. They would give him
tobacco and matches but they would just give me tobacco. They knew
I smoked a pipe which I had in my flying suit. I had the pipe and
the tobacco but no matghes. This other fellow—I never have iden-
tified him—tried to leave matches for me by the latrine. They caught
us on our little exchange and put us on a work detail for a couple of
days. That is the only time we got any exercise at all. Actually it
was a good deal for us because we did get a little exercise.

As I say, later as time progressed and I moved from one hut to an-
other, the huts became worse and the food became worse. It seemed
that when they wanted to move you they would do it under the pre-
tense—everything was done under the pretense of improving your
condition. One time, for example, in the middle of a pouring rain
they decided to move me, so they had me gather up all my stuff and
2 guards marched me around for about 4 hours in the middle of the
night, in the rain, and then put me in a different hut which was an
olg kitchen, which had been a Korean kitchen at one time. The floor
was about 2 feet below ground level. Of course that was all full of
water. But there was a little bench that they used for a stove. They
let me sleep on that. That hut was so rundown and dilapidated that
the rain finally washed the walls to the point where they fell in on me.

Each hut you went to was progressively worse. The last one was
a lean-to outside of a Korean house, and that was in the real cold
season. It was probably 20 or 30 below. I don’t know for sure, but
1t was mighty cold. There was no heat and the food was to the stage
that it was rotten. I had a lot of difficulty getting it down then.
Before I hadn’t had too much trouble, but that was real foul, soured
and filthy, full of pine needles. In fact, most of the time I shoved it
back to the guard and he would throw it out. They had a little
Korean dog there. They will eat anything, but that dog wouldn’t
eat that stuff.

Mr. Kennepy. What about the weather at that time?

Captain Harris. It was bitterly cold by then.

Mr. Kennepy. Did you have clothes? Did they furnish you with
clothes?

Captain Harris. They furnished us with regular POW Chinese
winter uniform, two layers of cotton with cotton padding in between,
a quilted affair, in late November, as near as I can recall. It was a
mighty welcome sight because it was plenty cold already.

Sometime in January it got so cold that I got frostbitten, my toes
and fingers. My toes turned black, and I thought they were frozen
completely, but evidently they weren’t. They sent the medic up that
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time. The medic had one remedy for everything and that was to paint
1t with iodine. Actually I believe all that kid knew was iodine, be-
cause that is all I ever saw him use.

I will bring up one thing. They made a great issue out of the lenient
and their humane treatment. It is hard to explain, but everything
that was done, regardless of whether it was good or bad, was done
trying to give you the impression that it was either the best they had
or you were very lucky, that they were really giving you a good deal.
Little things like—evidently it was their policy to let the prisoners
celebrate Thanksgiving, Christmas and New %ears.

Those three times they gave us a very good meal. But they spoiled
the whole meal. About the time you were eating it they would come
around and work you over psychologically, showing you how good
everything was and how nice you were being treated and what a lousy
character you were because of all the crimes you had committed against
the Chinese people and you wouldn’t repent for them. That was just
one of their techniques. That was one of the few that they pulled
that I hadn’t been more or less ready for. It was rather hard to cope
with. I don’t know how to explain it. Your mind evidently gets a
little warped after a long period of solitary because they just about
have you believing you are a kind of crummy character.

The Cuamman. They almost convinced you?

Captain Harris. Yes.

I guess it was late in January that they came and told me I was
going to be taken to the big camp in the rear, as they described it.
They described it as a sort of a country club back there where all the
food boys got to go. I was to be quiet and not shout or do anything

1ke that while they were transporting me. So they blindfolded me
and handcuffed and shackled me and put me in a truck and covered me
up with a blanket. That was about 1800 in the evening. We traveled
all night until daylight the next morning. Just about daylight we
crossed a long temporary bridge. It was I would estimate a mile or
a mile and a half long, just by the length of time it took us to cross
it. I thought right then, huh-oh, this is Yalu. They are taking we out
of Korea. As it turned out, I was right.

During the course of the next day we traveled. They would take
the blanket off when we were out of towns, but they still left be blind-
folded. But I could wiggle the blindfold just enough that I could
peek out from under it on occasion and I could tell I was traveling
northwest and I was absolutely certain I was out of Korea because the
trains were running in the daytime, aircraft were flying, I could see
transmission lines intact. As we came through cities or villages they
would cover me up.

The CrarrmMaN. What was the reason for that?

Captain Harris. I don’t know unless they didn’t want the civilian
populace to see that they were taking an American or Caucasian
through there. Evidently they wanted to keep it rather secret.

Mr. Ken~epy. Captain, may I ask you a question, going back to
the other camp? Did you go on a hunger strike while you were at the
other camp ? .

Captain Harris. Yes, sir. That was in regard to interrogation. I
guess it was the third interrogator. He explained to me if I didn’t
change my hostile attitude and lay down my arms, as they called it,
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he just didn’t see how they could afford to feed an individual like me
and that my food would probably get progressively worse.

The CuakmaN. Captain, was your copilot with you ?

Captain Harris. He was in the same camp, sir.

The CrarrMaN. Did they move him with you?

Captain Harris. No, sir.

The Cuamman. Did they carry other prisoners along with you?

Captain Harris. Not to my knowledge.

The CuairmMAN. You were the only one in the truck ?

Captain Hagris. As near as I know; yes, sir. I was the only pris-
oner. There were 6 or 8 guards, but I was the only prisoner.

Back to your question, Mr. Kennedy: He explained to me that if
I didn’t change my attitude the food would probably get worse and
less. So from the time that they had me in front of the firing squad
I made up my mind right then that the only way to beat them was to
call every bluff that they threw. When he mentioned that, I said,
fine, all right, I will end the interrogation now. I will starve. 1
won’t eat any more. I said as long as you keep persisting on this ridic-
ulous questioning and insist on confessions to something I haven’t
done, I just won’t eat. I will starve. He just chucked and left.

I went somewhere between 12 and 13 days without eating. Evidently
he though I was going to go through with it because I was getting
pretty weak. I could hardly get out to the latrine. I drank the hot
water in the morning and in the evening, but I wouldn’t eat the food.

Finally he came back around with a big grin on his face. Well, he
had had a talk with the commander, and through the kindness and gen-
erosity of the Chinese they decided to drop the subject. So I started
eating again, and they didn’t bother me as far as bacteriological war-
fare or atomic warfare or chemical or psychological or anything else
they charged me with, for about a month after that. Instead, he
changed his tactics and was trying to indoctrinate me. He brought
literature for me to read, and he was explaining the blessings of com-
munism. Actually we had a pretty fair month.

Does that answer your question ?

Mr. Kennepy. Yes. Was there another time that you had the
same problem? What about the interrogators? Did they all speak
good English?

Captain Harris. In most cases very good.

Mr. Kennvepy. Did any indicate he had been in the United States?

Captain Harris. Yes, sir; one in Korea, we nicknamed him “Bas-
ketball Boy” because he ran around in basketball shorts a lot and
claimed to be quite an athlete. He spoke pretty good English and
used quite a good deal of slang. He spoke more American than
English. Of course he knew I was from southern California, and
he kept referring to the valley, which everybody knows is the San
Fernando Valley. He just talked so much about it I asked him one
day. Isaid, “Where did you go to school—SC or UCLA ?” He said,
“UC——O0h, I have never been to the United States. I have just
read about it.” But he got the “UC” out, so I figured UCLA.

Does that answer the question ?

Mr. Ken~Nepy. Yes.

Now they were taking you across the Yalu.
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Captain Harris. Probably about midnight of the 25th of January,
as near as I could keep track, we arrived at a prison. I wasn’t sure
if it was Mukden or Port Arthur, because after dark I lost my sense
of direction and I wasn’t sure exactly where they had taken me. They
}f?lut me in a prison and brought me some hot water and took all my

Ithy clothes and stuff. They brought me some bedding and put me
in a large cell, probably 20 feet by 30 feet.

The next morning they called me in for my first meeting with them.
They went through a long dissertation that they would allow no fabri-
cations on my part, their typical jargon that they use when they
interpret. At that time 1 asked them by what authority they had
removed me from Korea, that if the Chinese Communists were not
involved in the Korean campaign other than so-called volunteers, by
what authority had they removed me or were we at war with China
proper. Of course they told me that I was in no position to demand
any explanations for anything, and passed it off in that manner.

For the next 6 weeks or so I was interrogated daily, but it was more
of a formal interrogation. It wasnt just with an interrogator.
Mostly the people sitting in judgment on the interrogation and asking
the questions worked through an interpreter, and they had a recording
clerk. It was a more formal type of deal.

However, it was quite similar as far as questions to the interroga-
tions in Korea. However, they weren’t quite as crude. They were
more subtle about how they approached a question.

The food was better than it had been in Korea, and of course the
quarters were far superior.

At times when the interrogation would not be going exactly the
way they wanted it—they used a radiant type of heat. They built
fires in the walls between the cells. The walls were about 4 feet
thick. They built the fires in there for heating. They would build
roaring fires and get your cell I would imagine away over 100 de-
grees. Suddenly they would put the fire out and open all the windows,
and it was 30 below or so outside in Manchuria at that time. They
would get you dripping with perspiration and then they would cool
you off. It is a similar technique to that which the Germans used,
only they didn’t have the facilities to work it as smoothly as the Ger-
mans did.

On one occasion while I was in that particular cell they had one
officer who used to come around daily and inspect the cells, but he
evidently didn’t speak English because he usually brought an inter-
preter with him. I don’t know why but he continually was unhappy
with me for some reason. Every time he would come in he would
scream and rave and tear up the bed and act like a 2-year-old child.
This one particular time he came in—what few clean clothes I had I
had stacked in the corner in an effort to keep them as clean as pos-
sible. The Chinese have a bad habit of spitting and clearing their
throat and blowing their nose on the floor. The guards walked out-
side. It was just sticky. He walked in. After he tore up my bed
and stood me at attention and ranted and raved, he just walked over
and wiped his feet all over my clothes. I couldn’t—IX kind of lost
control for a minute and struck him. Of course the guard came rush-
ing in and the interrogator and the particular officer rushed out.

Again they handcuffed me and shortly thereafter they brought in a
box. Actually it was a folded up contraption about the size of this
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table when it was folded out. It was about 30 inches square and
hinged. They forced me to sit in the center square and then they
folded up the sides and the ends and put a lid on it and made a box.
I spent, as near as I can recall, about 9 hours. The guard changed
every hour, and I counted nine changes of the guard before they
let me out. It is very cramped. Your head is down between your
legs and in just a short period your extremities go to sleep. It is
quite miserable until you just get more or less paralyzed all over,
and then you don’t mind it so bad.

In about 9 hours they let me out, but they left me handcuffed. I
had a shackle, a peculiar type of shackle. They used a rope shackle,
with metal ends, but a large rope, on my ankles. Then they hand-
cuffed my respective arms to my ankles, so I was in a stooped posi-
tion. Previously they had let me walk around the room and exercise,
but of course now that was out. They left me in that position about
3 or 4 days, and then they removed the handcuffs from my wrists
and my ankles and used them in the conventional manner, just hand-
cuffed in front of me.

About 6 or 7 weeks of that went on. They would take down any
testimony or any answers to any questions that I may have given.
They would keep a record. They had a clerk keeping a record of the
minutes, presumably, but always in Chinese. They would try to
get me to sign the minutes. I refused to sign them. I said, “Any-
thing I have said, if it is in English I will sign it, but I won’t sign any-
thing in a foreign language.”

They wonld never put anything in English for me.

I guess it was the latter part of March or the 1st of April some
time they handcuffed me and covered up my head and put me in a
jeep and moved me to the center of the city into an old prison which
evidently was below the water table because my cell had water in it.
It was a musty, mouldy, slimy sort of place. The cell was just a little
bit bigger than this table. There they called me in and informed me
that I was going to stand trial for my war criminal activities and to
conduct myself in a manner of respect to their military court. It
was a different group of officers, and usually 2 or 3, again with a clerk.

The so-called trial lasted 6 weeks, I guess, or a month.

The CrarmManN. How long?

Captain Harris. A month to 6 weeks. At thattime——

The CrammmaN. You speak of it as a trial. What was it—just an
interrogation ?

Captain Harris. Actually it was no more or not a great deal more
than normal interrogation.

The Crammaw. They had no witnesses against you, did they?

Captain Harris. They had no witnesses.

The CrairmaN. The trial was just an effort to get some confession
out of you? Thatis what it amounted to?

Captain Harris. Yes. I was allowed no counsel, and the only way
I could get a word in one way or the other was just to be able to shout
louder than they could. On occasions like that when they would
see that I was really getting angry and would begin to shout back,
then they would take a recess and we would knock it off for the day
and start again the next day.

The Cra1rMAN. Recess over until the next day?

Captain Harris. Yes,sir.
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At one time, at one of the night hearings they showed me some
pictures. One of them was my former operations officer, Baumer,
who was shot down with Colonel Arnold’s crew. At the time they
asked me to identify him and I refused. I said I didn’t know him
and had never seen him before. But of course they knew what outfit
I was from. I wasn’t really kidding anybody. I just wouldn’t
admit it.

At that time Major Baumer looked like he was in real bad shape.

The CHAIRMAN. Was that a recent picture of him?

Captain Harris. It was one that they had made, yes, sir. I men-
tioned, I think, in an interrogation at another place that he looked
to me like he was insane. They must have really worked him over.
His eyes were protruding. He just looked terrible.

The CrarMaN. Did you tell them that?

Captain Harris. No, since my return to the Z. I.

Mr. Kennepy. Did he come back afterward ¢

Captain Harris. Yes, sir. Major Baumer came out through Hong
Kong last year. They held them, as I recall, a couple of years after
the war.

Mr. Kennepy. Was there any discussion during this time about
your own family, about your people back home?

Captain Harris. No, sir; not at this time. I had forgotten about
that. While I was in Korea they discussed it. One interrogator made
quite a to-do—in fact it was the same one that I think went to UCLA—
made quite an issue of the fact—worked on you from the standpoint
he wanted to get you worried about your family, their well-being,
derogatory remarks about the morality of your wife. They even got
to the point where they suggested that if I didn’t come to terms they
would be forced to have their people in the United States pay my fam-
ily a visit. Just a vague threat. They didn’t say what they were going
to do, but pay them a visit which, incidentally, affected some of my
crew quite strongly. That same threat was used on others of the crew.

The Crairman. It did affect some of the other prisoners?

Captain Harris. Yes, sir. I discovered that after I was released,
talking to some of the boys.

The Cuairman. How long did the so-called trials last ?

Captain Harris. As near as I can recall, about 5 to 6 weeks.

dTheZ Caamman. What was the decision? What finally was tne
order?

Captain Harris. They finally called me in and said I had been found
guilty and they would sentence me at a later date. After they said they
would sentence me at a later date they moved me back to the original
prison. It was just like going from black to white. The whole at-
mosphere changed. I was in a different wing of the prison, but I knew
it was the same place. I was in a good-sized cell. I had a sort of GI
type cot with a grass mattress. They brought me clean clothes. They
gave me smoking material. The food was good or comparatively good,
better than it had been. They began to bombard me with literature.
Of course you will read the stuff because there is nothing else to do
while you are in solitary. They also gave me a little book and a pen.
They wanted me to record my feelings about some of the things I was
reading. I was reading everything I could get hold of. I believe that
some of their so-called geniuses—they say the line between genius
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and insanity sometimes is pretty close, and I am not sure but what a
few of theirs have slipped over the line. I would read the stuff, as
much as I could stomach. Qccasionally a meek little interpreter would
come in and discuss the things I had been reading with me. I asked
him one day how long they intended to keep me in solitary and was
I ever going to be put in with other prisoners in a regular camp. He
said that depended entirely on my political consciousness. So I got
to adding 2 and 2 and figured, well, I will read this stuff a little more
thoroughly now. I didn’t ask him as many embarrassing questions
about it from then on as I had in the past.

During this period about every 2 weeks they would let me take a
bath and about once a week they would let you wash some clothes,
Actually things were pretty good then other than the fact that I was
still in solitary.

About the 4th of September of 1953 they called me in one evening
and told me the war was over, that I was going to be repatriated, but
before I could be repatriated I would have to sign a document indicat-
ing how well I had been treated as a prisoner. So I wrote a little note
saying that during my 14 months in captivity I had received more
education than I had mn the previous 29 years of my life, which was
true. It wasquite an education.

The CuairMaN. But they didn’t understand how you meant it, I
suppose.

Captain Harris. They bought it anyway.

The Caamman. The Chair will note now that a quorum is present.
You may now state under oath, Captain, that what you have testified
to this morning up until now is true.

Captain Harris. Yes,sir;itis.

The Cuarrman. Allright. Youmay proceed.

(Members of the committee present at this point: Senators McClel-
lan and Mundt.)

Ca%tain Harris. The Major brought up something that I had by-
passed.

‘While I was in the prison somewhere in the downtown section of
Mukden about half the guards didn’t annoy you too much and the
other half would pester the life out of you. You couldn’t shut your
eyes or you couldn’t slump over. You had to sit straight up at atten-
tion. They would just bother you all the time, just keep you miserable.

I told the court on two different occasions that they had one guard
who was giving me a bad time and if they didn’t make him stop I
couldn’t be responsible for what I might do. So they asked me what
I meant by what I might do, just what did I think I was going to do.
I told them that an insane man never knows what he is doing or what
he is going to do next, and that guy has just about got me off the deep
end. Evidently they took it lightly, because he kept after me and kept
after me. One night after a particularly trying day at the court he
finally got to me. He was standing outside of course in the corridor
peeking through this little Judas window in the door. He would get
his face right up in it and hiss. He didn’t speak English but he was
always making you sit up and just annoying you in general. From the
edge of the little wooden platform they had me sleeping on to the
door was just one long step. I lost control of myself and took that
long step and was swinging at him as I went.
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The CaaRMAN. You were what ?

Captain Harris. I was attempting to strike at him through the door.
He just pulled his head back out of the door and slid the little sliding
panel shut, but it was too late for me to stop and I hit the panel with
my fist and the panel was between my fist and his nose. He screamed
like he had been killed. His nose evidently was broken, I am not sure,
but it was cocked off to one side. I thought my hand was broken.
My hand swelled up and turned black so fast that I thought I had
really broken it. I was screaming around for medical attention for
my hand and didn’t get any effect out of them.

They took me from my cell that time down to another room where
they had the box set up for me. They placed me in it that time for
16 hours as near as I can recall. Ilostthe count toward the end. That
time they pounded on the lid all the time I was in it with sticks. When
I came out that time I couldn’t walk. In fact,I couldn’t walk until the
next day. I couldn’t hear clearly for it must have been a month or
so because of the buzzing in my head. I overlooked that and the
Major brought it to my attention.
h.lele CaarMaN. What became of that guard? What happened to

im?

Captain Harris. I never saw him any more. They put him some
place else, I guess.

The Caairman. Isthat what they would term losing face ?

Captain Harris. Possibly. It upsets them to lose any kind of an
argument.

The night that we were instructed that we were to be repatriated
they took each one of my crew members and put us in a2 weapons car-
rier. The rest of my crew were all up there with me.

The Cuamrman. During the time had you seen any of them and been
able to converse with any of your crew members?

Captain Harris. No,sir. I do know that they had my navigator in
the cell next to me because I could hear him spelling his name to the
interrogator louder than normally, and I did the same so he would
know where I was. I could hear my copilot screaming at the guards
occasionally. I just recognized his voice. We were all in the same

wing.

T%ey put us on a train and we started toward Kaesong for repatri-
ation. We traveled until the evening of the 4th of September. When
we arrived at Kaseong we were still kept separated and isolated. On
the trip down we had not been allowed to converse, but we could see
one another in the train. As near as I can remember there were
the 11 of us and about 50 guards. While we were in China proper
they kept the shades drawn on the train and wouldn’t let us look
out. The minute we crossed the Yalu they raised the shades and
instructed us to observe all the devastation and what-not that our
Air Force had caused and keep it in our minds.

We got to Kaesong and they put us in separate tents. Each one
of us had a guard, but also each one of us had a troop assigned with
a Red Cross band on his arm. He would bring you anything you
wanted, all the hot water you wanted. He brought you food. He
was a kind of a batman. The next morning after we got there they
called us up to a little open-air theater on the hill above the tents.
I know that we were the only people up there. There were lots of

79951 —56——12
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tents, but we were the only Americans or U. N. personnel. They
called us into this open-air theater and got to reading a long docu-
ment as to why we had been taken to Manchuria and what we had
been suspected of, that they decided that possibly we were innocent
of all and through the kindness and generosity of the Chinese they
were going to release us. They also added that during this time:

Theodore R. Harris and the rest voluntarily admitted that the United States
Air Force had been engaged in bacteriological warfare against the Northeast
Province of China.

I remember those words verbatim.

About that time I jumped up and screamed that it was a lie and
we hadn’t admitted to any such thing. My copilot Lieutenant Strieby,
also voiced objections to it. He couldn’t go along with that, either,
The rest of the crew remained silent.

I demanded a copy of the document they had just read in English
with an amendment to it deleting that last phrase because it wasn't
true. They refused to give it to me.

So they took us back to our tents. As we went back I mentioned
that for 14 months I hadn’t given them that, and I will be blankety-
blank if I will now.

The Cuaarman. Did they expect you to sign that document?

Captain Harris. No; it was unsigned.

The CuarrMAN. Iknow;but did they ask you to sign it?

Captain Harris. No, sir.

The Cuarrman. It was just the declaration. ‘

Captain Harris. That 1s right. After a period of time up there I
found out there was only one thing they couldn’t take away from
you in one way or another, and that was your self-respect, and I
wasn’t going to give that up on the last day just to get back across
the line.

The Cuarrman. Was there any threat or implied threat that if
you didn’t agree to it you wouldn’t be repatriated ?

Captain Harris. No, sir. They just said that we had admitted it
and we hadn’t, or some of us hadn’t.

Senator MunpT. They said you had admitted it ?

Captain Harris. They said we had voluntarily admitted it.

The Crairman. What was the penalty? What did they do to you
when you protested ¢ .

Captain Harris. Nothing at the time. We stayed the rest of the
night, and the next morning the trucks arrived. That was the 6th
of September, the last day of Big Switch. The trucks arrived to
take us to Panmunjom. During the previous afternoon I talked to
the interpreter 2 or 3 times and I told him I wasn’t going to go until
I got what I wanted. Again he took it lightly, I guess.

Mr. Kenneny. You said you wouldn’t go back home unless you
got what you wanted ? )

Captain Harris. That is right. I refused to be repatriated.

The CramrMan. What you wanted was a document——

Captain Harris. I wanted a copy of the document in English and
an amendment to it deleting that last phrase because it wasn’t true.
Anyway, in the morning they came around and told us to pack u
and get ready to go. I just sat down outside the tent and starte
smoking. My crew got all packed. They came around to march them
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to the trucks. The interrogator seemed to be completely surprised
that I wasn’t ready to go. So he called one of the troops and they
packed what few belongings I had and took the tent down. I still
wouldn’t get up and go to the truck. So they went ahead and waved
the trucks on out and my crew left. They brought some jeeps up,
the new Russian jeeps. Several guards and interrogators were
around. We went through the whole hassle again. They would tell
me to get in the jeep and I would say “No,” and they would say why
and I would tell them why, probably just like the truce talks, over
and over and say nothing.

That went on for quite a period. Finally they tried to force me
into the jeep. We struggled around a little bit and broke the wind-
shield on the jeep and dented the hood a little bit. Evidently the
driver of the vehicle is completely responsible for it because I thought
Iﬁe wa(s1 going to cry. He was really upset about his vehicle getting

anged up.

Finally they decided to leave me alone. So they brought my belong-
ings back, put the tent back up, and left me. Just put me under guard
and left me sitting there.

About an hour later the same political civilians, civilian Chinese
and North Koreans and some military, some kind of political outfit
that had sat in attendance at the theater the day before, returned. A
whole string of jeeps came up and they stopped and all got out and
stood out there and looked at me and conversed. One of the excuses
they said that they couldn’t give me what I asked for was the fact that
the people who could sign it were not available. So I changed my
story a little bit when I saw all them. I asked for the same document
in English but an amendment deleting my name. Since my crew had
decided to accept repatriation under those conditions I was disgusted
with them and decided I would just worry about me from here on out.
They refused it. They all drove off. Shortly a jeep and an old truck
arrived, with 20 or 25, maybe 30 troops. They all huddled around,
and a brand new interrogator or interpreter I hadn’t seen before. We
went through the same routine for about 15 minutes. Finally, he just
said something in Chinese and they piled all over me and threw me in
the truck and 5 or 6 of them sat on me and away we went to Panmun-
jom. The last regular repatriation vehicle was crossing. They took
me out of the truck they had me in and put me in this last vehicle with
a guard and we went to through to Freedom Village.

As far as my personal experience goes, that is about it.

Senator Munpr. What happened to your copilot ?

Captain Harris. He was repatriated with the rest of the crew about
4 or'5 hours before I was; 4 hours, I guess.

When I got to Freedom Village the officer who was checking off the
list was quite surprised to see me because I was supposed to have come
out several hours earlier and they had already checked me off the list
as probably being held for some reason or other. They didn’t know.

The Cramrman. Hadn’t the copilot reported to them as to why you
were being detained %

Captain Harris. They just said I was still there. Maybe they
thought that they had decided to hold me at the last minute. It is dif-
ficult to say.

That is generally the story. Ifthe committee would be interested,
I jotted down a general outline of techniques. After discussing it with
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several other prisoners in my own crew, there seemed to be a set pat-
tern as to the indoctrination methods or interrogation methods that
the Communists use. Of course we have hundreds of concrete exam-
ples for every technique that I have here.

The CrAIRMAN. Do you have the list or memorandum with you?

Captain Harrrs. Yes, sir.

The CraRMAN. Would you like to read it into the record or submit
1t for the record ?

Captain Harris. I can just submit it for the record.

The Cramman. Have you generally covered it in your testimony?

Captain Harris. Generally; yes, sir.

The CHalRMAN. It is short, apparently. Just read it into the record.

Captain Harris. This is just in outline form.

The CaamrmaN. I understand. Use that as a kind of summation of
your testimony, then, and read it into the record and comment on it
as you care to.

Captain Hagrrs. All right, sir.

Of course one of the prime techniques that the Communists ap-
peared to use is that they go out of their way to wear the prisoner
down prior to any extensive interrogation. They wear you down both
physically and mentally, denying you sleep. If they are supposedly
letting you have your rest, they usually will wake you up every hour
through the night, trying to wear you down physically. Mentally,
they wear you down by writing your biography, and not just once but
over and over and over and over, or any answers to questions or any-
thing that you should write they have to have it over and over and
over.

Of course it just depends on your answers. If you are giving them
true answers it is not too hard but if you are building up a big story,
the second and third time you write it you might leave a word out here
and there, and of course that is what they are after. Then they really
jump on it.

They will deny you adequate medical attention. They always try
to be subtle about their denying of the medical attention. They at-
tempt to make you think you are getting the best that they have to
offer or that there was some mistake and the corpsman didn’t get the
word.

They always have some flimsy excuse for denying medical attention.

Another one of course is one of their strongest weapons, the isola-
tion. After you spend a few months in solitary, regardless of how well
you think you are holding up, when I look back now I find that at
times I wasn’t quite rational and wasn't as clear thinking as I would be
normally.

They attempt to keep your thoughts localized on your own situation
and your own discomforts. In other words, they won't let you close
your mind to your particular predicament and try to forget it for a
few hours. They force you just to sit there and think about that one
thing. They deny you exercise or won’t let you read or write, little
things like sitting on the floor at attention or sitting on the edge of
your bed at attention, in very cramped quarters, with the door usually
shut to where you can’t even see any outside light at all.

The attempt to keep you worried or distraught, referring to your
family and wondering how they are getting along, or in some of our
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cases telling us that they would have their people in the States pay our
families visits. They told me on numerous occasions, particularly
their commander of the first camp, that if I didn’t cooperate and con-
fess I would be kept in complete isolation for the rest of my life.
They said, “We will just put you in a hut some place in the hills and
keep you there. You won’t be repatriated at the cessation of hostilities.
We will just keep you.”

Then of course they used the old war criminal threat, which denies
you benefit under the Geneva Convention. Once they declare you
a war criminal, evidently they feel they can just carry on and violate
any of the principles if they so desire.

Of course, they will threaten you with death on occasion. In my
case that mock firing squad. These are all attempts to keep you
upset and worried and to keep your thoughts close to your own
predicament and not let you forget the spot you are in.

They make a great issue of degradation. They attempt to degrade
the prisoner just down to the animal state if they possibly can, if
you will allow it, like existing in the filth that you have to live in,
not being allowed to keep yourself or your clothing clean, things
that Americans particularly are touchy about, having to answer
nature’s calls in public, and of course handcuffed and shackled a lot
of the time; constantly being insulted in one way or another, derog-
atory remarks about your family or your wife, particularly about
Jour country.

I got the impression that they got some kind of sadistic satisfac-
tion out of particularly degrading white men. They capitalized on
the fact of some people’s feelings of white superiority when dealing
with any other race. The shoe of course was really on the other foot
over there. They really made capital of it.

They were always enforcing ridiculous or absurd demands, things
that were of no consequence one way or the other, other than the
fact that they upset the prisoner. Ihave listed just a few.

You were required to get permission from the guards even to
change the position you were sitting in or to exercise or to stand up
or if you were standing up, to sit or to go to the latrine, anything, if
you moved, you had to get permission. o .

They would ask you completely irrelevant and ridiculous questions
which had no basis whatsoever and make you continue to answer over
and over and over. .

From my experience about the only time that they ever resorted to
open or direct violence or torture was, as I recall it, if you strongly
resisted. Usually they get you so upset mentally or so angry that
they force you—you either had to fight or crawl, take your choice.
If you wouldn’t crawl, you would have to fight back in some way,
ang I found that is what got me in trouble all the time. You either
had to acquiesce or attempt to fight back. I think it was all pre-
planned. They would just push you and push you and push you
until you had to go one way or the other. ]

The CuairMaN. They put the pressure on you so you either had
to confess or conform to what they wanted you to say or they pro-
voked you into such action as warranted them in applying physical
punishment. .

Captain Harris. Yes, sir; that is true.
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The CHAIRMAN. So there was no way to escape it under their tech-
nique. You had either finally to confess or to endure whatever phys-
ical torture they decided to apply.

Captain Harris. During World War II I used to chuckle at the
Japanese and the extremes they went to to save face, as they called it,
but during my tour of captivity I found out that it is very important
to some people. It was to me. By saving face I mean I decided if I
was going to return at all I would return with my self-respect and not
ashamed of anything I had done. I figured if I couldn’t come back
that way I wouldn’t come back.

As I say, it becomes very important. One of the other things that
they do is the more subtle forms of discomfort. The quarters that you
live in, unheated in the winter. Of course they explain to you that
that is the best they have. They are doing the best for you they can.
Or, as I mentioned, taking you for long walks in the rain and getting
you completely drenched and then throwing you into worse quarters
than you had before.

One thing that is difficult to cope with is that they will constantly
show you evidence, as they call it, of other crew members or other Air
Force people’s confessions, regardless of what it may be. They might
be confessing to flying a particular mission on a particular day. They
bring volumes of that stuff around and show it to you.

The Crarman. Would that be in English ?

Captain Harris. Yes, sir. They would have missions drawn out,
targets and IP’s. One in particular I recall that we were supposed to
have flown was to Peking. They had the day and the time and the
whole business, presumably submitted by one of my crew members.
The man who presumably submitted it had signed a blank piece of
paper. It wasn’t the piece of paper that this mission was drawn on at
all. It was a blank piece of paper, nothing on it but his signature. It
was attached. That was supposed to be conclusive evidence that we
had done certain things.

They also made an effort to rattle the prisoner or shake him up with
the war criminal trials, for example, which I think were designed pri-
marily to work on you psychologically and get you upset. One tech-
nique that they employed was a kind of mystery type of affair. They
would call you out in the middle of the night, maybe at 1 or 2 or
3 o’clock in the morning, and march you to a hut someplace where
you had never been before. They had it decked out in very weird
atmosphere. Usually it would be a long, narrow hut and they would
have a long table down the center. It probably would be covered
with blankets, completely blacked out. All you could see would be a
high-ranking Chinese sitting at the far end with a candle on either
side of him, with the candlelight glowing on his features, probably as
far as from here to you, Mr. Chairman. Then he would go ahead and
interrogate, that he was from higher headquarters and had come down
to settle the case. One of my crew members particularly said that he
was very susceptible to that. It really had him shook up. It was just
zla, k.induof Charlie Chan atmosphere. They worked on them psycho-

ogically.

Thosg are the main things that I think were used in the majority
of the cases I have heard about. I suppose there are isolated cases
of other treatment that I have not had a chance to become familiar
with. Thatisall T have.
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The CHATRMAN. Are there any further questions?

Mr. Kennepy. Captain, I am wondering why you were able to
hold up so long during this period of time.

Captain Harris. Natural stubbornness, I suppose, had a lot to do
withit. In my early life that was a kind of sore spot with my parents,
but now they are kind of glad I am stubborn. I think a lot of it is
just blind faith. In many cases I was unable to argue the point with
them or refute things that they would say, particularly when they
were making degrading remarks about our country, our social system,
and form of government. Perhaps it is a little bit like religion. In
some cases you are going on blind faith. I made up my mind that
in the previous 29 years I had pretty well enjoyed life where I was
in our system and I couldn’t see changing it at that late date.

The Cuairman. May I ask you, Captain, if you can give us any
ideas or comments regarding any program that we should have in
our military or even broaden it to include civilian, particularly the
youth, young men of the country who may become soldiers and get
Into the service, any program of instruction or education that might
fortify them and make them stronger and more able to resist what
they might have to endure should they ever become prisoners? Have
you any thoughts along that line ?

Captain Harris. The only thing I wish I had had particularly
prior to my experience is a more thorough knowledge of the truth
of communism, what it was, how it affected people, just exactly what
they were accomplishing or not accomplishing. I don’t think people
can learn or understand too much about something which is making
every effort to engulf them. I am a long way from a student of it,
but I have sure studied it since I have been released.

The Cuarman. Do you think it would be worth something if our
troops or servicemen and even our citizens could be better informed
as to qust what communism is and how it operates and how it func-
tions?

Captain Harris. Yes, sir; I certainly do. The Air Force has recog-
nized the need for that, particularly in the combat personnel, and it
does have a program in being at this time out at the survival school.
In fact, I am assigned to the school now.

The CHamrMAN. Are you one of the instructors?

Captain Harris. Yes, sir.

Senator Munpt. Captain, may I ask how much education you have
had before you went into the service ?

Captain Harris. Yes,sir. High school graduate.

Senator MunpT. At any time in your high school studies did you
have any instruction in school as to the vicious and malicious features
of communism ¢

Captain Harris. No,sir.

Senator MunpT. You never had any training in that at all? Do
you think it would be helpful to people who might have to undergo
the same kind of experience that you underwent if in high school—
because practically all Americans now go to high school and most of
them graduate—some attention were paid to teaching these vicious
features of communism? If you had had that training in high school
do you think it would have been helpful to you in your period of
captivity?
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Captain Harrrs. I personally—again this is a personal opinion—
I think anything that I had known about communism previous to my
capture would have been an asset to me in protecting myself. I think
1t is important that we all become more informed so far as communism
is concerned. Some people already seem to be getting caught up in the
new smile campaign and being susceptible to this new friendly ap-
proach that we are getting lately.

Senator Munpr. There are two places, aren’t there, where the aver-
age young man can get that kind of training: One would be in school,
at the high school or college level, and the other would be through his
church. It is not quite possible to expect the average parents to become
.authorities on communism and to tell children about it individually,
but it seems that perhaps the tax-supported school system and the
churches of the country might have some responsibility in that area.
Don’t you kind of feel that way about it?

Captain Harris. I don’t feel qualified to answer that, sir.

Senator MunpT. You have said it would be helpful if you had the
training, I am trying to find the place where we can give the people
that kind of tralning.

Captain Harris. 1 believe it would have been helpful to me. I
wouldn’t want to go on record as saying that I advocate teaching com-
munism in the schools.

Senator MonpT. I don’t say teach communism in the schools. I say
that in schools and churches perhaps the vicious features of commu-
nism should be pointed out, that they should take documented facts
such as are now available as to the methods employed by Communists
to subjugate people, so you couldn’t have this kind of thing happen
to you without having some forewarning if you were faced with that
kind of situation.

Captain Harris. It might possibly be advantageous.

The CrarMAN. You received a decoration, did you not, for your
resistance to the enemy while you were in prison?

Captain Harris. Yes, sir.

The CaalrMaN. What was that?

Captain Harris. The Bronze Star.

The CHAIRMAN. So your splendid record as a prisoner and the re-
sistance you offered to your captors has been recognized by our Gov-
ernment, by your superior military authorities, and that recognition
has been given to you?

Captain Harris. Yes,sir.

The CrHAIRMAN. Are there any further questions?

We thank you very much, Captain. You have told us a story here
which I wish every American citizen could hear. I hope many, many
millions of them will read this record.

Thank you very much.

Captain Harris. Thank you.

The CrAaIrRMAN. Who is our next witness?

Mr. Kennepy. Colonel Frash.

The CrarmMan. Come around, please, Colonel. Will you be sworn.
Do you solemnly swear that the testimony you shall give this Senate
investigating committee will be the truth, the whole truth, and noth-
ing but the truth, so help you God ?

Colonel Frasn. I do.
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TESTIMONY OF COL. WILLIAM N. FRASH, UNITED STATES MARINE
CORPS

The Cramman. State your name, rank, and your record. Colonel,
how long you have been in the service.

Colonel Frasa. I am Colonel Frash, United States Marine Corps.
I have been in the service 18 years.

The CHAIRMAN. You have discussed with the staff the subject mat-
ter of the inquiry ?

Colonel Frasa. I have, sir.

The CmamrmaN. You have a general knowledge and idea of the
questions which may follow ?

Colonel Frasu. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. You do not care to have counsel representing you
when you testify ?

Colonel Frasua. No, sir.

The CrarMaN. All right, Mr. O’Donnell.

Mr. O'DonnEeLL. Colonel, how many marines were captured as pris-
oners by the Koreans or the Chinese ?

Colonel Frasu. There were 227 marines captured during the Ko-
rean conflict.

Mr. O’Donnerr. How many marines came back /

Colonel Frasa. We lost 31, who died in prison camps. The re-
mainder returned.

The CHarMaN. The Chair will note for the record that a quorum
1s not present at this time. If later we have a quorum, we will con-
firm the testimony which has been given.

Mr. O’DonNeLL. One hundred and ninety-six were repatriated ?

The CrarrmaN. That is right.

Mr. O'DonnNeLL. Were all of the marines who were captured billeted
in the same prison compounds as the Army after they were segre-
gated as to officers and enlisted men ?

Colonel Frasua. That is right.

Mr. O’DonnELL. Were they subjected to the same basic treatment
as to interrogation, indoctrination, and exploitation ?

Colonel Frasu. Yes, sir.

Mr. O’DonneLL. How many marines were subjected to disciplinary
action by the Marine Corps for their collaboration, if you want to
say that, in Korea?

Colonel Frasu. Fifty-two marines were investigated, and of that
number three were subjected to—I wouldn’t say discipline. One went
through a board of inquiry, and two went through a court of inquiry.
The two who went through the court of inquiry were cleared, subject
to restricted assignments. The remaining one was given a letter of
reprimand and is no longer in the service.

Mr. O’Donxerr. Those who were cleared are still in the service at
the present time?

Colonel Frasu. That is right.

Mr. O'DonnELL. How many marines took part in the Korean war?

Colonel Frasu. 129,500.

Mr. O’DonnELL. Was that the number constantly or was there an
interchange of men and so forth?
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Colonel Frasu. There was a rotation of men. There were never
129,500 marines in contact with the enemy at one time.

Mr. O’DoxNELL. At any given time how many marines would there
have been in Korea ?

Colonel Frasu. The 1st Marine Division was approximately 26,000
men, and the First Wing approximately 5,000.

Mr. O’'Don~ern. In addition to the three marines that you have
mentioned, were there any other marines who may have been deemed
to be collaborators with the Chinese or the North Koreans?

Colonel Frasu. No.

Mr. O’DonnEern. Did any of the marines participate in any Com-
munist sponsored oratorical contests?

Colonel Frasa. No.

Mr. O’DonnErn. Did any marine take part in any Communist
debating society?

Colonel Frasu. No.

Mr. O’DonneLr. Did any marine take part in any Communist
sponsored play?

Colonel Frasa. No.

Mr. O’DonneLe. Did any marine participate in the Communist
publication which was called Toward Truth and Peace?

Colonel Frasu. No.

Mr. O’Dox~EeLr. Did any marine participate in any activity of
the so-called Central Peace Committee ?

Colonel Frasa. No.

Mr. O’Don~EeLL. Did any marine sign any peace petition?

Colonel Frasa. Fourteen marines admitted signing appeals or
petitions of some nature.

Mr. O’DonNELL. But not to the extent where that in itself would
classify them as a collaborator?

Colonel FrasH. That is true. This was thoroughly investigated by
the Marine Corps to the satisfaction of the Commandant of the
Marine Corps that these men had not degraded themselves, their
country, or their Corps.

Mr. O’DoxnnEeLL. Did any marine sign any confession other than
the three that you have mentioned ?

Colonel Frasu. No Marine signed any other confession, that
1s right.

M% O’DonneLL. During the course of the activity of the prisoners
were the marines fairly close together or did they adopt an attitude
of every man for himself among the marines?

Colonel Frasa. No, they did not adopt this attitude. They main-
tained their military organization within the prison camp.

Mr. O’DonnEeLr. Did the marines generally take care of one another
when an individual would become sick ?

Colonel Frasu. It is one of the prides of the Marines Corps that
we take care of each other under any conditions.

Mr. O'DonneLL. How do you account for the fact that the Marines
did so well from the standpoint of not collaborating with the Chinese
communists ?

Colonel Frasu. The basic fundamental upon which the Marines
Corps relies is our training. From the day a man enters the Marine
Corps he is under training of some sort or other. He is trained to
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rely on his fellow Marine. He is trained to rely on his noncommis-
sioned officers and on his officers. His officers are constantly under
training. They are inspired to give the best leadership within their
ability. So you get the combination of leadership, discipline and
training combined, and leadership, discipline, and training wherever
the individual may find himself and under whatever conditions he
may be subjected, and the men hold up much better. They rely on
each other. They have faith in each other, they have faith in their
organization.

Mr. O’DonnerL. To what extent does the command responsibility
in the Marine Corps go down to the last man ¢

Colonel Frasu. The chain of command within the Marine Corps
does go down to the last man. The private in the ranks is trained
to realize that he might have to replace the corporal. The corporal
knows that he might have to replace the sergeant. The sergeant
knows that he might have to step in for the lieutenant. The chain
of command is never excused. It exists wherever Marines might be,
be it at a swimming pool in the States, in a movie, on a train, and
certainly be it in battle or certainly be it in prison camp. The chain
of command, the military organization, exists and continues to exist
and Marines are trained that this is a fact and I believe they accept it,
as demonstrated by the results in the Korean prisoners of war.

Mr. O’DonnNeLL. To what extent would the esprit de corps of the
Marine Corps have played a major part in that?

Colonel Frasu. I think esprit de corps has played a considerable
part. Iknow Marines would do almost anything rather than bring dis-
honor to their Corps. Esprit de corps means to a Marine pride, and
believe me there is nothing proud in being defeated and nothing proud
in being captured.

hMr.e O’DonneLL. Colonel, how many Air Force prisoners were
there?

Colonel Frasa. Do you mean how many Marine aviators or Marine
aviation personnel ¢

Mr. O’DoNNELL. Marine personnel.

Colonel Frasa. Marine aviation had 31 pilots captured in the Ko-
rean conflict.

Mr. O’DonNEeLL. To what extent were they subjected to the treat-
ment that we have heard related by Captain Harris, as distinct from
the Army’s indoctrination ?

Colonel Frasu. Ididn’t understand your question.

Mr. O’DonnELL. To what extent were they subjected to the treat-
ment related by Captain Harris as distinet from Army indoctrination

Colonel Frasu. As distinct from Army indoctrination? I don’t
understand that phrase.

Mr. O'DonnNEeLL. Did you hear the testimony related here by Cap-
tain Cumby ?

Colonel Frasu. I just heard Captain Harris, but I didn’t hear the
Army captain.

Mr. O’Donnern. All right, let’s change the question.

Did their cases parallel Captain Harris’ or were they subjected to
more indoctrination as distinct from one isolation ?

Colonel Frasu. I think our people received the same treatment as
an over-all group in the prisoner-of-war camps. I don’t think they
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were given easier treatment and I don’t think as a rule they were
given any more difficult treatment.

Mr. O’DonneLL. None of the Air Force, of your 31 personnel, other
than those who were subjected to the board of inquiry, in any way
gave confessions? '

Colonel Frasu. That is right.

Mr. O’'DonNELL. To what extent did you have any draftees in the
Marine Corps in the Korean war ?

Colonel Frasa. We had quite a few draftees in the Korean conflict
because of the great need of men in a hurry. Thirty-two of these
POW’s were inductees. Thirty-one of them returned. One died in
prisoner-of-war camp,

Mr. O’DonNEeLL. As T understand it, you had at least 26,000 Marines
at any one time, and you had captured a total of 227. The troops were
generally in front line activity. Can you explain why such a small
amount of prisoners were captured ?

Colonel Frasu. May I correct you on the figure. We had 26,000
Marines engaged on the ground and we also had 5,000 additional Ma-
rines in daily contact with the enemy in the air. Of those 5,000 they
were not all pilots. Those include enlisted men backing the pilots up.

The division of 26,000 men was out of the lines for only a little less
than 2 months during the entire Korean conflict, so they were in daily
contact, constant contact, with the enemy with the exception of those
2 months. The wing was never out of contact with the enemy.

Mr. O’DonnerL. How do you account for the fact that a small num-
ber of Marines were actually captured ?

Colonel FrasH. I believe it goes back to the common code of the Ma-
rine and the esprit de corps you have mentioned, the training and the
leadership. We had companies out in Korea that were surrounded,
cut off completely by the enemy. The only contact they had was by
radio. Those companies held out, piling the Chinese dead in front of
them, using them as barricades. Since I talked to you I have had a
chance to investigate one of these companies, and 1 was really proud
to find out that when they got the word that relief was coming to
them the company commander sent word back to the battalion com-
mander who was coming to his relief and wanted to know if he wanted
any help they would be glad to come on back and lead them up.

This is the undefinable spirit of which Marines are very proud.
Obviously those men weren’t defeated. They weren’t shaken. They
stuck together and they did not give prisoners to the enemy.

Mr. O’DonNeLL. Do you think that a training program patterned
after the Marine Corps adopted by the Army, for example, would
have resulted in less collaborators in China?

Colonel Frasu. I think so. I would like to say that I have a great
deal of respect for the United States Army. I think their problem is
something different and certainly is in magnitude from the problem,
that the Marine Corps has. Our program I think would have pos-
sibly reduced the number, but I don’t think it would have eliminated
the problem. As you know, we have only two training establish-
ments, Parris Island and San Diego. Being relatively smaller than
the Army, we are able to supervise them better and the problem of
numbers of trained personnel is reduced and I think our problem is
easier.
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Mr. O’DonNELL. No further questions, Mr. Chairman.

The CrarMAN. Do you have any questions?

Mr. Kennepy. No.

_The CratRMAN. As I understand you, no Marine made any confes-
sion or did anything to cooperate with the enemy at all, other than the
few who signed some kind of petition.

Colonel Frasu. Other than the three that Mr. O’Donnell mentioned,
Senator.

The CrairMAN. In what way did they collaborate ?

Colonel Frasa. Two of these officers were subjected to treatment
quite similar to that which Captain Harris outlined this morning.
They were alleged to have signed germ warfare confessions. These
officers appeared before a court of inquiry and were exonerated of
the accusation by the Marine Corps and the Board. The finding of
the Board was approved by the Secretary of Navy and the Secretary
of Defense.

The CmamrMaN. Did they ever admit to having signed such a
confession ?

Colonel Frasa. Yes, sir; they did but the finding of the Board was
such, they were under such duress that they were found—not being
a legal man I am a little at loss for words here. They were exon-
erated.

The Crmairman. I was asking if the Board of Inquiry found that
under the pressure and the torture they were enduring they were at
least justified from the humane standpoint in having protected their
life by signing something that was not true. In other words, I would
think the Board of Inquiry had enough compassion and understand-
ing to realize that almost any human being under the same circum-
stances might have involuntarily signed a confession.

Colonel Frasu. Yes, sir. You have stated the case better than I
could. One of these men, as you possibly know, was of high rank and
had possible knowledge or the Chinese thought that he had a great
deal of possible knowledge. I know that he was subjected to a great
deal of punishment.

The CaarMAN. Only one of them, then, was reprimanded ?

Colonel FrasH. Yes, sir. This other man was reprimanded and is
no longer in the Marine Corps.

The Cuairman. He was dismissed from the service?

Colonel Frasna. Yes, sir.

The CuarmaN. What was he found guilty of?

Colonel FrasH. I just went through and picked out a few of the
statements that were made against him.

The Cuamrman. Just in general terms.

Colonel FrasH. These are very general. He pretended interest to
gain favor. He was an opportunist. He talked too much but did
nothing intentional. He walked with Chinese officials. He seemed to
be seeking better treatment. He is described as having “oral diarrhea.”
He talked politics. He visited with camp officials.

The CHAIRMAN. In other words, he took an attitude that he would
do whatever was necessary to gain favors for himself and he didn’t
play on the team, in other words. )

Colonel Frasa. That is right. I was interested to note an Air Force
officer’s comment that the rest of the marines were very ashamed of
this man.
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The CratrMAN. Isee. He didn’t have to cooperate. He didn’t have
to show that interest.

Colonel Frasa. They didn’t feel so, no, sir. He is no longer with
the Marine Corps.

The Crairman. He was condemned by his own people ?

Colonel Frasa. Yes, sir. .

The CuairmMaN. I am going to take a recess until 2 o’clock. I will
ask you, if you will, Colonel, to come back at 2 o’clock. We will pro:
ceed then. The other witnesses will return at 2 o’clock, please.

(Whereupon, at 12: 05 p. m. the committee was recessed, to reconvene
at 2 p. m. the same day.)

I, Colonel William Frash, do hereby certify that all of the testimony given by
me on Wednesday, June 27, 1956, before the Senate Permanent Subcommittee
on Investigations in connection with “Communist Interrogation, Indoctrination
and Exploitation of American Civilian and Military Prisoners” is true and
correct.

WM. M. FrasH, Col., USMC.

Subseribed and sworn before me this 29th day of June 1956.
BEATRICE B. ENNIS.
My commission expires March 9, 1957.

DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE,
OFFICE OF GENERAL COUNSEL,
Washington, D. C., July 10, 1956.
RoBERT A. KENNEDY, Esq.,
Counsel, United States Senate Subcommittee of the Permanent Committee
on Investigations of Government Operations.

DeArR MRr. KENNEDY: In line with our telephone conversation last evening I
am submitting the attached data giving the figures with respect to the Marine
and Army personnel engaged in the Korean conflict.

1 believe this material should be inserted at the close of Colonel Frash’s testi-
mony given at the end of the morning session on June 27, 1956.

Sincerely yours,
STEPHEN 8. JACKSON,
Assistant General Counsel (Manpower and Personnel).

Data referred to in above letter:

“The total number of Army personnel participating in the Korean conflict
during the period June 1950-53 is approximately 900,000.

“The number of American Army personnel who became prisoners of war under
the Gommunist forces has been reported to be 6,656. Included in this number,
however, are 650 Army personnel who were isolated from their units for at least
24 hours. 63 of this group fell into the hands of the Communists but returned
to United States control prior to Little Switch. The remaining 587 who in some
instances were isolated from their units and without support for as long as
3 weeks fought their way back to our lines. The more accurate figure therefore
is 6,006.”

AFTERNOON SESSION

The Cuairman. Colonel, if you will stand aside for a little while
until another Senator comes.

Colonel Grabb, will you come around. Just have a seat. I am going
to let you make your statement. When another Senator comes and we
have a quorum I will swear you in order to expedite it. Since we are
making a record I will let you proceed with your testimony.

Mr, Jackson. Mr. Chairman, may I at the conclusion of Colonel
Frash’s testimony make this request on behalf of the Department of
the Army with respect to certain areas of testimony that were given
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by the Colonel. They would like to submit later on—they have not
had an opportunity—figures along the same line as to the incidence
of numbers of those captured and the numbers of those participating.
There isn’t any intent, I am sure the Colonel would be the first to con-
firm, of any implication of odious comparisons. These figures aren’t
very firm to draw conclusions. But to round out the record I would
like to request when they are prepared merely to submit them to you,
sir, for rounding out the record.

The CraarMAN. They may be submitted, and if prepared in such
form as to permit it, they will be inserted in the record immediately
following the Colonel’s testimony. That will give some continuity to
the reading of the record.?

Mr. Jackson. Thank you.

The Crarrman. All right, Colonel, state your name, rank and po-
sition and so forth, please.

TESTIMONY OF LT. COL. ROBERT F. GRABB, INTERNATIONAL
AFFAIRS DIVISION, OFFICE OF THE JUDGE ADVOCATE GENERAL,
UNITED STATES ARMY

Colonel Grae. My name is Lt. Col. Robert F. Grabb, and I am in
the International Affairs Division of the Office of the Judge Advocate
General of the Army. I am here not as one experienced in the Korean
episode, but with two propositions; first, to point out to the committee
for the record the legal status of the four Geneva Conventions during
the Korean conflict and, second, to indicate those articles of the con-
vention which may or may not bear upon the topic into which your
committee is inquiring, sir.

Having heard you before, I have discussed the matter with the staff
and am prepared to proceed if you wish.

The Cramrman. All right.

Mr. Kennedy.

Mr. Kennepy. What was the situation as far as the Geneva Con-
vention was concerned regarding prisoners of war in the war in
Korea?

Colonel Grase. Geneva Convention was not recognized as being
legally in force with respect to the parties in Korea, although both
sides did state that they would apply it stringently. As a matter of
fact, at the time of the conflict neither North Korea nor the Commu-
nist Chinese regime nor the Republic of Korea were even signatories
to the convention. We of course were signatories as were many of the
United Nations countries involved.

However, upon the outbreak of hostilities the international commit-
tee of the Red Cross in Geneva urged upon both the North Korean re-
gime and the Republic of Korea the application of the humanitarian
principles of the convention. They specifically referred to common
article 3 of all four conventions which in essence called upon bellig-
erents to apply the humanitarian principles of the convention even in
a civil war.

As a result of this inquiry or plea on the part of the international
committee of the Red Cross—incidentially, sir, I have a copy of each
of these messages in full if you wish that they be inserted in the record.

3 The information supplied by Mr. Jackson appears at the conclusion of Colonel Frash’s
testimony on p. 186,



188 COMMUNIST INTERROGATION OF AMERICAN PRISONERS

The CratrMAN. They may be inserted in the record at this point.
Colonel Graes. The first one is a telegram from the international
committee of the Red Cross to the belligerents.

[Telegramme]

GENEVE, le 26 juin 1950.

International Committee Red Cross Geneva, founded 1863, neutral and non-
political institution composed exclusively Swiss citizens and whose humanit
trarian intermediary is provided for in cases international or civil war and internal
disturbances, wishes assure you at your disposal to accomplish according means
available traditional tasks in existing situation Korea. Intercross refers this
connexion to two 1929 Conventions, Firstly for amelioration condition wounded
and sick, Secondly relative to treatment prisoners of war, likewise Geneva Con-
ventions 1949 same subjects, plus Convention protection civilians. In our
opinion fact that Korea not party or signatory these international agreements
signed by 61 states should not prevent de facto application humanitarian prin-
ciples protecting war victims contained in said Conventions. Refer specially
article three common to all 1949 Geneva Conventions reading:

“In the case of armed conflict not of an international character occurring in
the territory of one of the High Contracting Parties, each Party to the conflict
shall be bound to apply as a minimum the following provisions :

Primo. Persons taking no active part in the hostilities, including members
of armed forces who have laid down their arms and those placed hors de combat
by sickness, wounds, detention, or any other cause shall in all circumstances be
treated humanely without any adverse distinction founded on race, colour,
religion or faith, sex. birth, or wealth or any other similar criteria. To this end
the following acts are and shall remain prohibited at any tme and in any place
whatsoever with respect to the abovementioned persons :

(1) violence to life and person, in particular murder of all kinds, mutilation,
cruel treatment, and torture;

(2) taking of hostages:

(3) outrages upon personal dignity, in particular humiliating and degrading
treatment;

(4) the passing of sentences and the carrying out of executions, without pre-
vious judgment pronounced by a regularly constituted court affording all the
judicial guarantees which are recognised as indispensable by civilised peoples:

Secundo. The wounded and sick shall be collected and cared for. An impar-
tial humanitarian body, such as Intercross, may offer its services to the Parties
to the conflict. The Parties to the conflict should further endeavour to bring
into force by means of special agreements all or part of the other provisions of
the present Convention. The application of the preceding provisions shall not
affect the legal status of the Parties to the conflict.”

Intercross anxious learn views and intentions Southern Korea Government
this subject. Intercross prepared send delegate to your Government, to examine
with you possibility humanitarian action, especially measures for application
above principles. In view protection on both sides military wounded and sick,
war prisoners, civilian internees and civilian population, we are sending identical
telegram Pyongyang. Would appreciate your earliest reply with view further

action. Highest consideration,
RUEGGER, President Intercross.

The President of the Republic of Korea in reply to this message
announced on 4 July 1950 that his Government would apply the 1949
Conventions, specifically common article 3. His message back to the
committee is my second insertion.

The CrairMaN. It may be inserted at this point.

Nore.—On 5 July 1950 the International Committee of the Red Cross was in-
formed that the President of South Korea had signified his acceptance to the ap-
plication of the Geneva Convention and that, in witness thereof, he had sub-
seribed on 4 July 1950, at 1230 hours the text of Article 3, common to the four

Geneva Conventions of 1949.
This document is reproduced below.
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[Extract from the Geneva Convention of August 12, 1949]
CHAPTER 1. GENERAL PROVISIONS
ARTICLE 8

In the case of armed conflict not of an international character occurring in
the territory of one of the High Contracting Parties, each Party to the conflict
shall be bound to apply, as a minimum, the following provisions :

1. Persons taking no active part in the hostilities including members of armed
forces who have laid down their arms and those placed hors de combat by sick-
ness, wounds, detention or any other cause, shall in all circumstances be treated
humanely, without any adverse distinction founded on race, colour, religion or
faith, sex, birth or wealth, or any other similar criteria.

To this end, the following acts are and shall remain prohibited at any time
and in any place whatsoever with respect to the above-mentioned persons:

(a) violence to life and person, in particular murder of all kinds, mutilation,
cruel treatment and torture;

(b) taking of hostages;

(¢) outrages upon personal dignity, in particular humiliating and degrading
treatment;

(d) the passing of sentences and the carrying out of executions without pre-
vious judgment pronounced by a regularly constituted court, affording all the
judicial guarantees which are recognized as indispensable by civilized peoples.

2. The wounded and sick shall be collected and cared for.

An impartial humanitarian body, such as the International Committee of the
Red Cross, may offer its services to the Parties to the conflict.

The parties to the conflict should further endeavor to bring into force, by
means of special agreements, all or part of the other provisions of the present
convention.

The application of the preceding provisions shall not affect the legal status
of the parties to the conflict.

July 4, 1950.

SYNeMAN REEE.

Colonel Graes. On the 7th of July he also issued a public proclama-
tion stating that Korea was proud to be a signatory and that Korea
will live up to the conditions of the convention.

On July 5, 1950, then Secretary of State Acheson assured the inter-
national committee of the Red Cross of the United States Govern-
ment’s intention to abide by the terms of the convention. His reply
I have here which is marked in my numerical sequence as “Tab D.”

The CHAIRMAN. It may be printed in the record.

[Telegramme]
ToxYo, le 7 juillet 1950.

B/39. For your information. Copy press release G. H. Q. F. E. C. Public In-
formation Office 13.30 hours 7th July:

“Korean President’s proclamation. The Korean diplomatic mission in Japan
announced today that the President of the Republic of Korea has issued the fol-
lowing proclamation :

“On behalf of the Republic of Korea, I signed the Geneva Convention of
1949. I also made an appeal to the International Red Cross for assistance in
supplying medicine, food, and clothing to our suffering people, and I know this
appeal will be answered generously. The Geneva Convention of 1949 has been
signed by most of the civilized nations of the world. Our ally, the United
States, has also announced its intention of abiding by these terms. Korea is
proud to be a signatory and Korea will live up to the conditions of the convention.
I therefore direct all soldiers, sailors, airmen, marines, police, South Korean
members, and all other citizens of the Republic of Korea that, in accordance with
the Geneva Conventions of 1949 :

“l. Enemy prisoners, whether soldiers or civilians, shall be treated
humanely. They shall not be denied food, clothing, or medical care. Regard-
less of their barbaric attack, they shall be treated in a civilized manner.
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“2. No enemy, whether military or civilian, shall be punished, whatever

his crimes, excepting by determination of a legally constituted court.
“We, the citizens of the Republic of Korea, will not model our conduct on
the barbarism of the Communists. Our action, in accordance with the Geneva
Convention of 1949, will be proof, not only of our high civilization, but also of

our gratitude to other people of the civilized world who are aiding us at this
tragic time.

“Signed Syngman Rhee, President of the Republic of Korea.”
Note—After “Police South Korean” not stated what members of.

BIERI
[{Telegramme]

W ASHINGTON, le § juillet 1950.

United States Government appreciates assurance in International Committee
message June 28 of readiness to act in humanitarian interest of victims of hos-
tilities in Korea without regard to legal applicability to conflict of Geneva
Wounded and Sick and Prisoners of War Conventions of 1929 and Geneva
Conventions of 1949. United States Government will of course be guided by
humanitarian principles of Conventions, particularly article 3 of Geneva Con-
vention of 1949. Should Government of Republic of Korea see fit to accept In-
ternational Committee’s offer of humanitarian aid Committee would receive
full cooperation of United States authorities. Request for assistance for Interna-
tional Committee delegate Bieri and instructions to proceed southern Korea via
Tokyo forwarded to MacArthur for appropriate action.

AOHESON.

Colonel Graes. He stated, inter alia, that the United States appre-
ciated the assurance of the international committee that it would assist
in the conflict and stated that the United States was ready to act in the
humanitarian interests of the victims of the hostilities and that the
United States would be guided by the principles of the Convention.

As you are aware, sir, the Senate did not give its advice and consent
to ratification to the Geneva Convention until the 6th of July 1955.
These conventions became legally binding upon the United States on
the 2d of February of this year.

On the 4th of July of 1950, the commander in chief of the United
States forces in the Far East issued a proclamation stating that
North Korean personnel captured by armed forces under his command
in Korea would be treated in accordance with the humanjtarian prin-
ciples applied and recognized by civilized nations.

Then on the 23d of July 1950, General MacArthur announced the
handling of prisoners of war by forces under the command of General
MacArthur as U. N. commander, will be in accordance with the 1949
Geneva Convention. This message is marked by me as “Tab F.”

DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY

STAFF COMMUNICATIONS OFFICE

From : CINCFE, Tokyo, Japan.

To: COMCENARMYEIGHT (Adv), Korea.

Info: DEPTAR, Wash,, D. C, Secretary of State, Wash., D. C., (Crypto DA
Pls Pass), COMCENFEAF, Tokyo, Japan, COMNAVFE, Tokyo, Japan,
COMGEN EUSAM, Korea, Pass to Muccio.

NR: CX 58474.

23 Jor 50.
Decided here that the handling of prisoners of war by forces under comd of
Gen. MacArthur as U. N. Commander will be in accordance with 1949 Geneva
Convention, copies of which are being safe-handed to your Hgs. Gen. MacArthur
as Commander of U. N. Forces has accepted Mr. Frederick Bieri as international
Red Cross delegate in South Korea. Mr. Bieri has been authorized by this Hgs to
operate in South Korea under the provisions of the 49 Geneva Convention.
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Desire Mr. Bieri be accorded nec logistic support including opportunity to carry

out his mission assigned. Rgst extension of courtesies that would normally be
accorded a gen off.

Note.—This message has been relayed to Dept. of State.

%ON&'rIE.—Dispatched Tokyo time: 231411. Dispatched Washington EDT:

Note.—Regraded unclassfied as per DA Cir 127, 1953.
Action: G2,
Info: AF, G3, SEC DEF, OSA, CSA, NAVY, JCS, PMG, G1.
CM in 14857. (23 Jul50) DTG :230411Z rje/c.

On the 13th of July 1955, the Minister of Foreign Affairs of the
Democratic People’s Republic of Korea stated in a message to the
Secretary General of the United Nations that:

I haye the honor to inform you that the people’s army of the Democratic
Peopl€’s Republic of Korea is stricetly abiding by the principles of the Geneva
Convention in respect to prisoners of war.

This message, a copy of which I offer, is marked as “Tab G.”
[Telegramme])

DocuMENT No. 16

Le Secretaire General de ’'ONU au CICR.
LAKRE SUCCESS, le 15 juillet 1950.
2295. Reply your cable, Pyongyang Government sent message as follows:
“In reply your telegram 12 July, I have honor to inform you that People's Army
of Democratic People’s Republic of Korea is strictly abiding by principles of
Geneva Conventions in respect to prisoners of war.

Pak-hen-yen, Minister of Foreign Affairs of the Democratic People’s Republic
of Korea, Peyeng Yang. July 13, 1950.”

Note steps you have taken to send Intercross representative North Korea.
TrYGVE LIE,
Secretary General, United Nations.

There is no record indicating whether either the People’s Republic
of China or the commander of the Chinese Communist forces explicitly
undertook to apply the terms of the convention to the Korean hos-
tilities,

Nevertheless, the foreign minister of the Central People’s Republic
of China informed the Swiss Government on July 16, 1952, that the
Central People’s government had decided to recognize the 1949 con-
vention with certain reservations. These reservations were in all re-
spects identical to the four reservations made by the Soviet bloc to
the convention at Geneva in 1949. These reservations are set forth in
a message by the Chinese Communist regime which I have marked
as “Tab H.”

LEGATION DE SUISSE,

Washington, D. 0., July 18, 1952.
The Honorable DEAN ACHESON,

Secretary of State, Washington, D. C.

Sie: Upon the instructions of the Federal Political Department, I have the
honor to inform you that the Swiss Government has received from the Minister
of China in Berne, on July 16, 1952, the following declaration :

Statement of Chou En-Lai, Minister for Foreign Affairs of the Central People’s
Government of the People’s Republic of China on the recognition of the Geneva
Conventions of August 12, 1949,

Mr. Chou En-Lai, Minister for Foreign Affairs of the Central People’s Govern-
ment of the People’s Republic of China, was authorized on July 13, 1952, to make
the following statement :

In accordance with article 55 of the common program of the Chinese People’s
Political Consultative Conference, which provides: “The Central People's Gov-
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ernment of the People’s Republic of China shall examine the treaties and agree-
ments concluded between the Kuomintang and foreign governments, and shall, in
accordance with their contents, recognize, abrogate, revise, or reconclude them
respectively.”

The Central People’s Government has examined “the convention for the
amelioration of the condition of the wounded and sick in armed forces in the
field, the convention for the.amelioration of the condition of wounded, sick, and
shipwrecked members of armed forces at sea, the convention relative to the
treatment of prisoners of war,” and ‘“the conviction relative to the protection
of civilian persons in time of war,” which were signed in Geneva on August 12,
1949, in the name of China.

The Central People’s Government considers that the contents of the above-
mentioned conventions are basically conducive to a lasting peace amongst all
nations and are in conformity with humanitarian principles and, therefore, has
decided to recognize them.

The Central People’s Government declares at the same time, that, in connec-
tion with these conventions, there are certain principles which the Central
People’s Government deems to be of extreme importance and must insist upon.
These principles are, for instance, that the substitute for a protecting power
shal be subject to the consent of the power to which the protected persons
belong, that the detaining power shall not be allowed to be absolved of its lia-
bility even after the prisoners of war, or the wounded and sick, have been trans-
ferred to another power, that the protection provided for in the conventions
shall be equally applicable to civilian persons outside the occupied territory,
and that the prisoners of war who have been convicted as war criminals accord-
ing to the principles established by the International Military Tribunals of
Nuremberg and Tokyo shall not be entitled to the benefits of the convention
concerned.

The Central People’s Government is prepared to make reservations in regard
to the provisions relative to these points, at the time of ratification, in order
to assure more effective and satisfactory implementation of these conventions.

The Minister of the Republic of China to Switzerland has been instructed to
transmit the present statement to the Swiss Federal Council by note, for com-
munieation to the governments of the contracting powers of these conventions.—
PEKING, JULY 13, 1952,

Accept, Sir, the renewed assurances of my highest consideration.

BRUGGMANN.

I will come back in a little more particular to one of those reserva-
tions in just a moment, sir.

The pertinent articles of the convention with respect to prisoners
of war which have been touched upon in the testimony which you
have heard are articles 13, 14, 16, 17, and 38. These articles are in
some measure very specific. I don’t think that it would assist if I read
them into the record, but I will tell you that they do require humani-
tarian treatment with respect to food, clothing, medical care, freedom
from insult, public curiosity, the requirement that they give name,
rank, serial number, and date of birth, that they are entitled in all cir-
cumstances to respect for their honor and person, and that they shall
be treated alike by the detaining power, without adverse distinction
based upon race, political beliefs, and so forth.

The CHalRMAN. May I inquire whether any of those were con-
tained in the reservations of the Communist countries ?

Colonel Graee. No, sir.

The Cmarrman. They acceded to all of those ?

Colonel Graes. They are bound by all of those; yes, sir.

Article 38 I would like to read, however, which states:

While respecting the individual preferences of every prisoner, the detaining
power shall encourage intellectual, educational, and recreational pursuits, sports,

and games among prisoners and shall take the measures necessary to insure the

exercise thereof by providing them with adequate premises and necessary
equipment.
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The convention thus allowed prisoners of war to participate in in-
tellectual, educational, or recreational pursuits which might include
activities which it actuality were designed for Communist indoctrina-
tion or the fostering and development of attitudes favorable to such
indoctrination.

The convention does prohibit the detaining power from compelling
a prisoner to participate in such activity. There would, however, be
no violation of the convention if a prisoner voluntarily engaged in
these activities. Thus there is a slight loophole, if you would call it
that, through which the Communist nations, engaged upon a program
of mass indoctrination, might be able to drive a wedge if they were
willing to overlook in many cases, as testimony before you has indi-
cated, the fact that this must be a voluntary endeavor on the part of
the prisoner.

The one reservation which I said I wanted to point out is the reser-
vation by the Comunist bloc and by the Chinese Communists to article
85. Article 85 states that:

Prisoners of war prosecuted under the laws of detaining power for acts com-
mitted prior to capture shall retain, even if convicted, the benefits of the present
convention.

This was, of course, an effort to make it certain that even if a so-
called “war ciriminal”—I use it in quotes—were captured by one of
the parties to the convention and tried by their laws, at least until
the end of hostilities when things might be sorted out, he would con-
tinue to have the protecting power available to him, to have the right
to clothing, food, and all the other privileges of the convention.

However, the Chinese Communists and the Soviet bloc stated as
follows. They did not consider themselves—
bound by the obligation which follows from article 85 to extend the application

of the convention to prisoners of war who have been convicted under the law of
the detaining power in accordance with the principles of the Nuremberg trial
for war crimes and crimes against humanity, it being understood that persons
convicted of such crimes must be subject to the conditions obtaining in the
country in question for those who undergo their punishment.

It is my feeling that this reservation appeared to detract from the
value of the ratification of the convention by the Communist states,
that a prisoner of war convicted of war crimes by such state would no
longer be regarded by them as protected by the 1949 prisoner of war
convention. This reservation assumes particular importance in the
event the prisoner has made an oral or written statement or confessions
which could be used by his captors as the basis of charges against him
of war crimes or crimes against humanity. It does not appear, how-
ever, although we heard this morning testimony from Captain Harris
that he was accused of being a war criminal and he went through a sort
of mock trial, that this particular, I will call it gimmick, was used in
any marked degree by the Chinese Communists to attempt to escape
the obligations of the convention.

In other words, these people had already been denied the very basic
fundamentals of the convention, the basic protections, and they did
not appear to go through the machinery of calling them a war criminal
and having a mock trial.

The CuarmaN. They just didn’t go to that much trouble in most
instances.
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Colonel Grase. Right, sir.

The CuairmaN. They treated them as war criminals, or substantially
so, without any trial or anything else, while still retaining them as
prisoners of war only. Isthat correct? .

Colonel Grase. Yes, sir. It was suggested to me this morning while
listening to Captain Harris’ testimony that I might take 2 or 3 minutes
to point out to the committee what I consider to be violations of the
convention specifically taken from his testimony. I can say at the
outset that it is almost a catalog of utter and complete contempt for
the convention as if you set out from the outset to violate it in toto.

Among others, the convention provides that solitary confinement
may not be imposed except in the most rare of circumstances and then
for the shortest possible period of time. Prisoners shall not be
shackled. They shall not be exposed to the curiosity and insult of the
local populace. They shall receive adequate medical attention. Their
food shall be of sufficient caloric intake and quality to be able to main-
tain them in a healthy condition. Account shall be taken of their
native diet. The clothing of the PW must be marked as must the
hospital facilities and, more important, the prisoner of war camp itself
must be marked to protect it from attack by the prisoner’s own side.

Clothing must be adequate. There must be permission to communi-
cate with the homeland, the family, and friends. They must be paid.
They must be given identity cards if they don’t have one of their own.
They must be free from mental torture. They must be free from physi-
cal maltreatment. They must be given ample opportunity to exercise.
Officers may not be forced to work, although I notice that Captain
Harris said one time they were forced to work and he looked upon it
as one of the better days that he underwent in the camp.

Most important of all, of course, is the failure of the Communist
nations to provide a protecting power. There was no one to whom the
prisoner could turn in the event that he felt he was being deprived
of rights under the convention. The convention is very specific on
the point that the prisoner must at all times have ready access to the
representative of the protecting power who has been appointed to
watch over his interests.

The CaairMan. Who was the protecting power?

Colonel Graes. Throughout the entire conflict, sir, Switzerland did
its best to get protecting power personnel] into North Korea and never
succeeded. They were met with such obvious push-offs as North Korea
statigg that they couldn’t get into North Korea except through China,
and China would refuse to give them a visa. Then when China would
give them a visa, they would be met with refusal by North Korea to
give them a visa out of China into North Korea. The Swiss repre-
sentatives spent months in Hong Kong trying to get in through China.
They spent months in Russia, in Moscow, trying to get in through the
North Korean and Chinese Embassies there. They were always told
that no one was home.

Despite the efforts of this independent Swiss organization, the In-
ternational Committee of the Red Cross, whom I am sure you are
aware is an independent organization which has no real connection
with the Red Cross as we know it, the American Red Cross—it is the
International Committee of the Red Cross—the Swiss endeavored
throughout the entire period of the conflict to get someone in snd



COMMUNIST INTERROGATION OF AMERICAN PRISONERS 195

never succeeded. As you are aware, we did permit the Swiss to police
our camps.

The CHAIRMAN. Any questions?

Mr. Kennepy. The matters that you have enumerated about Cap-
tain Harris’ testimony are violations of the Geneva Convention, as
you view it?

Colonel Grars. Specific, clear and flagrant violations of the conven-
tion.

Mr. Kexnepy. Much of the testimony which has been given to this
committee, which you have heard, have been violations of the Geneva
convention regarding treatment of prisoners?

Colonel Grass. Clearly, I would say, with the exception that in
Captain Harris’ testimony I am sure I missed a few incidents which I
would consider as violations,

The CrARMAN. Thank you very much, Colonel. You may stand
aside. If we do not get another Senator present, we will just let the
record stand as it is.

I, Lt. Col. Robert Grabb, do hereby certify that all of the testimony given me
on Wednesday, June 27, 1956, before the Senate Permanent Subcommittee on

Investigations in connection with “Communist interrogation, indoctrination, and
exploitation of American civilian and military prisoners” is true and correct.

ROBERT F. GRABB.
Subscribed and sworn before me this 2d day of July, 1956.

Howarp 8. LEVIE, Colonel, USA.

The CrAlrMAN. General Erskine, you may come around, please.
You may proceed by stating your name and your rank.

TESTIMONY OF GEN. GRAVES B. ERSKINE, MARINE CORPS (RE-
TIRED), ASSISTANT TO THE SECRETARY OF DEFENSE, DIRECTOR
OF SPECIAL OPERATIONS

General ErsgiNe. Graves B. Erskine, General, United States Marine
Corps, retired, now Assistant to the Secretary of Defense as Director
of Special Operations.

The CrairMAN. General, you have discussed with the staff the sub-
ject matter under inquiry and I believe you also appeared in execu-
tive session and testified ¢

General Ersgine. Yes, sir. )

The Cuamman. If you are ready to proceed without counsel, you
may do so, and give us your testimony. )

neral Ersx1ine. I have a brief statement which I should like to
read.

I appreciate the opportunity that you have offered the Department
of Defense to present any additional information that might not have
been brought out by previous witnesses. )

You have heard a number of witnesses, many of whom are highly
qualified in specialized fields and have had close personal observation
and contact with many of the prisoners of war. .

The conclusions which you will form as a result of the hearings will
undoubtedly be similar to the conclusions which we have already
reached within the Department of Defense and on which we have based
corrective actions. .

We have an abundance of evidence to attest to the fact that in Korea
we faced, and we will continue to face in the future, a clever, deter-
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mined enemy who, by any civilized standards must be classified as little
better than common gangsters. They have shown utter disregard for
international law except when it serves their own cynical purposes.
Their failure to abide by the provisions of the Geneva Conventions
on Prisoners of War during the period of hostilities have been matched
by their extensive violations of the Armistice Agreements for the last
3 years.

ySince the Communists have given no indication of changing, we
must be prepared for more of this in the future. The problem of
resistance to Communist indoctrination by our military personnel re-
quires corrective action in two different areas. The first of these is in
the field of military training. For a military solution to this prob-
lem, we are turning to military discipline, more enlightened training,
esprit de corps and morale. These are the most essential ingredients
of any fighting force. .

In May of last year, the Secretary of Defense appointed an emi-
nently qualified committee of civilian and military membership to ad-
vise him concerning all aspects of the prisoner-of-war problem. The
committee was in continuous session until they completed their report
on July 29, 1955. On August 17, 1955, the President issued Executive
Order 10631 which, for the first time in our history, established a Code
of Conduct to guide and sustain our servicemen in the event of their
capture. Under the guidance and supervision of the Department of
Defense each of the services have developed a three-phase training
program designed to strengthen the serviceman as to enable him to
adhere to the principles of the code which are designed in his own
best self-interest. Let me dispel any thought we are training young
men to be prisoners of war. We are not. Our training is designed to
teach our men how to evade capture, escape where possible, and if cap-
tured how to cope with the diabolical techniques known to be employed
by the Communists.

The first training phase is designed to strengthen the character and
moral fiber of all members of the Armed Forces. Each man is given
a carefully planned program of motivational and educational train-
ing which extends throughout his service career. In addition, to the
purpose and meaning of the Code of Conduct this training includes
development of resistance to Communist political and economic in-
doctrination, a knowledge and appreciation of our American heritage,
familiarity with our national war aims and character guidance includ-
ing encouragement of religious beliefs.

The second phase is designed for all units and individuals in prep-
aration for combat. Men are especially trained to develop mental and
physical stamina under all conditions of combat, including capture.
This phase stresses individual capability in evasion, escape and sur-
vival techniques. In addition, the serviceman is taught how to com-
bat and survive the physical and mental conditions we know he must
face as a prisoner of war under Communist control. He is taught
to combat them individually and by organized resistance. He is
taught to deal with informers, collaborators, and all other proponents
of cooperation. He is trained to combat interrogation and indoctri-
nation techniques such as false confessions, questionnaires and peace
petitions. Technical training centers around the use of ruses, strata-
gems, evasion of disclosures, and the necessity for concealing vital
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information. This phase of training also includes instruction as to
his rights under the Geneva Conventions.

The third training phase is designed for specially selected units and
individuals., These special operations are used to bring the aid and
support of the United States Government to servicemen even while
in custody of the Communists.

These are not mere plans which are under study. This training
program has been in actual operation for nearly a year. It is now
part and parcel of the normal training systems of the services. It
i1s emphasized in realistic field exereises and in maneuvers. It is con-
tinuous, coordinated and now closely supervised. 3

We recognize that patriotic attitudes and character are largely
formed prior to service entrance. In conjunction with other depart-
ments and agencies of the Government, assisted by representatives
from labor, industry, and patriotic organizations, we are cooperating
in extending our training in character and patriotism into the home,
church, and school prior to entry into the service. We have continued
in existence the Defense Advisory Committee which continuously
audits progress in all phases of our program. They have reconvened
only this month and reviewed in detail service operations and train-
ing over the past year. In addition, members have made personal
field inspection. In their most recent assessment the Chairman called
to the attention of the Secretary of Defense the commendable progress
made to date. -

In the event of another war—a thermonuclear war—the doorstep
may become our Nation’s first line of defense. Under such circum-
stances the Serviceman’s Code of Conduct may well serve every Ameri-
can citizen. -

I would like to emphasize that military training and education is
not the complete solution. When our military personnel were cap-
tured in Korea they were removed from the field of military warfare.
Under Communist control, however, they were immediately projected
into the field of ideological and propaganda warfare. o

If yon examine closely the Communist utilization of prisoners of
war in ideological and propaganda warfare and if you examine the
Communist line of argumentation used in indoctrination, you will
see that on the one hand they managed to hide: the terrible cost in
human life and misery of their own subjects that the Communist re-
gimes willingly pay for each and every accomplishment. Slave labor

or economic gain of the state finds its military counterpart in the use
of “human sea” tactics through which they willingly accept the most
frightful losses in order to take a tactical military ebjective. On the
other hand, in their “hate America” campaign and in their efforts to
cause dissension among Americans, they cleverly: manage to distort
out of all balance the small inconsistencies of the American way of
life, thereby hiding its great accomplishments.
Not only among the military, but also among the American people
as a whole, there is a lesson to be learned here. This one-sided Iine
of -argumentation leads us to.various forms of self:criticism and
to the guilt complex wlich some of our people displayed. To
state it somewhat differently, we work ourselves into a position where
we attempt to .form American performance to match Communist
promise. Inevitably this course becomes increasingly unprofitable.
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I am very much gratified to note that the committee’s hearings have
managed to bring out the reprehensible and illegal nature of the
deliberately applied techniques which the Communists used on our
prisoners of war. To the degree that the responsibility for these
uncivilized activities should be attached to the Communist regimies
of China and North Korea, we should make sure that this is not
forgotten. The Communist-bloc nations stipulated certain reserva-
tions when they signed the Geneva Conventions on Prisoners of War,
Through this subterfuge they have kept the door open for future
classification of prisoners as “war criminals” when it suits their pur-
poses. To this day, they have refused to admit their guilt for wide-
spread violations of these conventions. As I mentioned earlier, we
nay expect more of this. We may expect them to use prisoners as
hostages for bargaining and blackmail, and as mouthpieces and trans-
mission belts for harmful propaganda whenever it is possible for
them to do so.

To the extent that our military personnel were not prepared for
this type of trickery and treachery, we intend to see to it that they
are prepared to cope with it in the future. ‘

That is my statement.

The CuairMaN. Thank you, General. I think it is very %Tatifying
to the people of this country to know that a program is already ac-
tivated and in effect and that this review of it made recently by the
committee finds that it is operating with a considerable measure of
success.

I don’t know just what can be done. I wouldn’t know the answer
or the solution. Those of you who are trained in this area should
certainly be complimented for doing everything you can to meet
this problem in the future. I can hardly conceive of punishing
someone after he is repatriated for maybe yielding under torture. I
think they should be punished where they seemingly do it voluntarily
in a spirit or desire to benefit and get some advantage for themselves
over their fellow prisoners, but where a man is tortured, to the point
he has to yield on some of these things to prevent pain and severe
suffering, I don’t know what I would do. I would hate to punish
someone for doing something that under some circumstances I might
do 'myself. I think, too, that a program acquainting military per-
sonnel with what they might expect if they become the captives of
the ' Communist enemy would fortify them to meet those difficult
situations much better than if they are not trained or not informed
or prepared more or less by knowing what has happened to others
and anticipating what they can expect if they are captured.

Isthere anything further, Counsel ¢

Mr. Kenneoy. I was wondering, General Erskine, if the story of
the violations of the Geneva Convention and the mistreatment of at
least a good portion of the troops has been told adequately, do you
think, throughout the world? Have you any suggestions as to what
might be done in that area ?

General Erskine. I think we should do everything possible to
bring the truth of this matter to the attention of the public and to
the attention of the people of the world. "I feel that it might be
worth while if we could have this Code of Conduct which has been
accepted by the Defense Department for our servicemen brought
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before the UN in some way, to have it recognized there as a Code
of Conduct at least by our allies. That would give us some propa-
ganda advantage, I think, to show that we have this and this is where
we stand in the future.

I was surprised to learn mpyself that we had never had a formal
code adopted for our people in military service until after this Korean
session when the President came out with his recent Executive order.
I had always been under the impression, I had been instructed what
to do, and so forth and so on, but I didn’t realize that we had no
accepted and approved code of conduct.

The CraRMAN. Thank you very much, General Erskine.

General Ersgine. Thank you, sir.

The Cramrman. We certainly appreciate your comments. I think
we have had an excellent summation in your presentation as well as
in the testimony of other military personnel who have appeared
béfore us.

I may say to the two of you who testified that I will have the
counsel send you an affidavit which you may sign and return for the
record stating that the evidence you have given is true. Thank you
very much.

The committee is in recess.

I, Gen. Graves Erskine (retired), do hereby certify that all of the testimony
given by me on Wednesday, June 27, 1956, before the Senate Permanent Subcom-
mittee on Investigations in connection with “Communist interrogation, indoctrina-

tion and exploitation of American civilian and military prisoners” is true and
correct.

GRAVES R. ERSKINE.
Subseribed and sworn before me this 29th day of June, 1956.

E. W. HERL.
My commission expires December 29, 1959.

(Whereupon, at 2:40 p. m. the committee was recessed subject to






APPENDIX

EXHIBITS
HxHIBIT No. 15
[International Red Cross stamp here]

This form will serve to give international organizations information with which
to provide protection to prisoners in the custody of the Peoples Government
of China.

Day. mounth year.
Name of prisoner Number.
‘Where born Day____month____year of birth____
Your military organization ‘Where located
Name of commanding officer Personnel strength_.______
‘What kind of weapons used Objective.
Name of mother and father
Father’s occupation Mother’s occupation
Father’s income Mother’s income.
Radio, automobile, electric refrigerator in your home.
Names of sisters Address City, Town, or Village
Names of brothers Address City, Town, and Village

What is your political faith

‘What is your religion : Bducation

What labor organization do you belong to

What was your monthly fee_.._.________ ‘Who was the leader of your local
union Political faith

Address City, Town, or Village

Names of friends Address City, Town, or Village

Remarks: Note: Write your good impressions of the Chinese Volunteers and
how they treated you when you were captured.

Sign your name here

(Bxhibits Nos. 16 and 17 are on file with Committee.)
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ExHIBIT NO. 18
COMMUNIST PATTERNS OF COERCIVE INTERROGATION

By Albert D. Biderman, Intelligence Methods Branch, Air Force Personnel and
Training Research Center, Air Research and Development Command, Maxwell
Air Force Base, Ala., April 1955

INTRODUCTION

Terror is a paramount Communist weapon of conquest and control. A major
objective of the Communists is to create the fear in the minds of their opponents
that they possess mysterious, irresistible techniques for bending individuals to
their will. Speculations about the extortion of false “bacteriological warfare
confessions” from American airmen in Korea and about similar events have
helped foster this fear. Labels such as “brain washing” and “menticide” rein-
force the impressions of mystery and awe relating to Communist techniques of
coercion.

In actuality, the means by which Communists extort false confessions or other,
compliance from persons under their power are neither new, mysterious, nor
always irresistible. The various devices of coercive interrogation employed by
the Communists have been known and used for centuries. They are based pri-
marily on simple, easily understandable ideas of how an individual’s physical
and moral strength can be undermined, rather than upon subtle or startling
psychological theories, Pavlovian or otherwise. Without ever capitulating, nu-
merous individuals have withstood@ for months and even years the most detet:
mined Communist efforts to wring false statements from them and have survived
to tell of their experiences. N

This does not mean that men who have capitulated to such coercion, even after
very short periods of time and seemingly slight duress, are weaklings, cowards,
or fools. Cases of completely successful resistance to the most skilled and de-
termined coercive interrogation represent spectacular feats of courage, endur-
ance, and resolution. Not infrequently, extraordinary intelligence and insight
have contributed as well. Sometimes, however, successful resistance is attribut:
able as much to blunders of the inquisitors as to the singular strengths of the
viectim. For despite the fact that the Communists apply measures for inducing
compliance in a more artfully calculated manner than has been encountered
before, they are neither all-knowing nor all-powerful even when dealing with a
seemingly powerless victim. :

The impression that the Communist coercive methods create a zombie-like
creature is a false one. Viectims are not stripped of all independent will, of con:
sciousness of what they are being forced to do, or of all ability to continue at-
tempts at resisting and evading the demands of their captors. Men are seldom
“broken,” is in theory a horse can be, 8o that they cease all attempts at resisting
the demands of their masters. Their physical and moral strength may be so
enfeebled that the amount of resistance and evasion to successive demands may
appear ingignificant in relation to the enormity of the acts they are compelled
to commit. But however feeble the ability, the will to resist remains and reasserts
itself as strength and means are found. Thus, one of the Air Force officers whom
the Chinese Communists exploited most extensively for bacteriological warfare
propaganda can be seen in the Communist film of his “confession” indicating to
the world, by gesture, that he has his “tongue in his cheek.” A recent analysis
of the notorious Soviet purge trials of the late 1930’s provides an extensive
analysis of the veiled language the victims used in their “confessions” and in
cross-examination to communicate what their real thoughts and feelings were?

There are several reasons for stating the above considerations, and for giving
the description of Communist coercive methods which follows.

First of all, false notions should be combated which exaggerate the power of
Cior:nnulnists over men and which contribute to the terror on which the Commu- '
nists rely.

Secondly, the aura of mystery and dread which has long been associated with
these methods is in itself a major factor in their effectiveness. The anxieties the
victim may already have at the moment of his capture, from what he has heard |
about “brain washing” and the like, may be sufficient in themselves to weaken hig
ability to resist, with no particular effort from his captor needed. Disseminating ' '

mgf)athan Leites and Elsa Bernaut, Ritual of Liquidation (Glencoe, Ill., The Free Press,
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realistic information may thus aid any who may fall into Communist hands in
the future.

Thirdly, this is indeed a matter in which “to be forewarned is to be fore-
armed.” The Communists place great rehance on the poor understanding of the
victim of what is happening to him. Deceiving, tricking, and confusing the vie-
tim are important. It is also significant that certain individuals have main-
tained their moral strength under Communist interrogation and in similar stress
situations by virtue of their ability to understand their experiences in a de-
tached manner.?

The description of Communist coercive methods, below, attempts to contribute
to an understanding of the measures used by Communists to induce compliance
from an individual prisoner. It is possible to do this since Communists, the
world over, utilize a mode of pressuring the individual which is identical in its
essentials and even in many of its details wherever and whenever used. Its ap-
plication varies only slightly from place to place, from time to time, and from
objective to objective. Soviet Russian secret police, Chinese Communist inter-
rogators in Korea, and satellite purge trial “investigators” have all employed
essentially similar methods. Slight variations make the techniques adaptable
to such objectives as: extracting information from reluctant POW, extorting
“confessions of guilt,” making forced laborers more tractable, converting honest
men into spies and false informers, or keeping domestic populations in line.

The dispassionate, generalized kind of description attempted here cannot
substitute for the appreciation of the feelings experienced by a victim which
only the personal accounts of the most insightful, honest, and eloquent victims
provide. For anyone whose life involves the potential hazard of falling into
Communist captivity, as is.true of all Air Force combat personnel, the reading of
such an account is recommended.’ Not recommended are sccounts motivated by
desires for self-justifiication and self-glorification, or laden with bitterness,
vengeance, and propaganda, as many unfortunately but understandably are.

For the present purposes, different emphasis are required than in treatments
of the same subject which aim primarily at informing the world of the monstrous
barbarity of the Communist system. Probably no other aspect of communism
reveals more thoroughly its disrespect for truth and the individual than its resort
to these techniques. This, at the same time, is a demonstration of the funda-
mental weakness and insecurity of the Communist enemy—his unprecedented need
to coerce the individual will, to falsify truth, and to attempt to reshape it and the
individual man into that mythical world in which communism alone could thrive.
No more important purpose could.be served than to bring these facts home to the
peoples of the world. To do this, the most brutal, ugly, and insane examples ought
to be portrayed vividly.

This study, however, seeks to show that Communist attempts at individual
coercion can be and ought to be resisted, and it is hoped that this paper will pro-
vide information which may help future victims resist. One important principle
that requires emphasis here is that Communist purposefulness frequently limits
Communist brutality. Although the Communists will attempt to utilize the
anxiety which their notorious brutality has almost universally instilled, many
interrogation victims will never be physically exposed to violence, even though
they refuse to capitulate. The reasons for this vary, but an important one is that
the Communists have learned that physical violence more frequently than not
stiffens the resistance of the American prisoner, rather than the reverse.

Another significant principle which should be emphasized here is that com-
munism assumes many disguises. At various times and places, it may seek to
achieve its purposes by representing itself as a kindly, solicitous, smiling crea-
ture—at others, it may wantonly display its brutality in all its nakedness. Some
prisoners have encountered communism in both guises; others in only one or the
other. Many have been impressed by its abilities as a quick-change artist. Any-
one falling into its hands should be well prepared to encounter communism in

3 Good examples are: Alexander Weissberg, The Accused (New York, Simon & Schuster,
1951) ; Anton Ciliga, The Russian Enigma (London, Labour Baok Service, 1940) ; Elie A.
Cohen, Human_ Behavior in the Concentration Camp.(New York, W. W. Norton_& Co.,
1953) ; Bruno Bettelheim, Individual and Mass Behavipor in Extreme Situations, Journal
of Abnormal and Social Psychology, XXXVIII (1948), 417-452. A view contrary to that
expressed here is held by some former victims. See, for example, Gustav Herling, A World
Apart (New York, Roy Publishers, 1951), p. 91.

8 See works cited above, as well as the following: Maj. Gen. Willlam F. Dean, General
Dean’s Story (New York, Viking Press, 1854) ; F. Beck and W. Godin, Russian Purge and
the Extraction of Confession (New York, Viking Press, 1951) ; Z. Stypulkowskl, Invitation
to Moscow (London, Thames and Hudson, 1951).
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any of the forms it assumes—not even excluding indignant denials that it ig
communism at all.

The outline below is restricted to those measures which are used to undermine
the resistance of the victim. This omits the positive, primarily verbal, measures
which are used to fashion the vietim’s compliance in the manner desired for par:
ticular objectives; i. e., the verbal content of the interrogations themselves. A
more extensive treatment than is possible here would be required to depict the
plays on meanings, the verbal tricks and traps, the endless repetition of questions,
the special language of Communist interrogation.

The material presented here is an outgrowth of a larger classified study of
Communist exploitation of USAF prisoners of war being conducted jointly by
the Officer Education Research Laboratory of the Air Force Personnel and
Training Research Center and by the Evaluation Staff of the Air War College.
While considerable reliance in preparing this outline has been placed upon the
reports by USAF personnel who were POW of the Communists in Korea and
Manchuria, a rather extensive review has also been made of the experiences of
others who have been subjected to Communist coercive interrogations. Included
were accounts by World War II POW of the Soviets, Soviet and satellite purge
trial victims, and slave laborers. While this review indicated that the full
repertoire of exploitative techniques was used against Americans during the
Korean war, relatively few POW encountered them in their most skilled, inten-
sive, and refined form. The North Koreans had comparatively few trained per-
sonnel for the effort. The Chinese Communists during the later stages of war
were in some respects restrained in their methods by the likelihood of a truce
and the necessity for repatriating prisoners.

It is likely that Americans who fall into Communist hands in the future will
encounter captors who are better prepared. Perbaps the captives, too will be
better prepared to thwart the captor.

OUTLINE OF BASIC COMMUNIST TECHNIQUES OF COERCIVE INTERROGATION

The major categories below are each essential elements of the Communist
techniques for forcing false confessions, “self-criticisms,” information, and other
collaboration from reluctant prisoners. The major purposes believed to underlie
the use of each element is given. Each general technique may take one or
several of the various forms indicated. Almost all victims will encounter every
one of the general techniques in some form or other. The success of the entire
interrogation, however, frequently depends upon the careful combination of the
specific kinds of stress into a pattern adapted to the particular victim and the
particular objective. The selection and timing of the specific formg of the tech-
riques are varied—apparently in accordance with estimates of the temperament
and weaknesses of the subject, the nature and degree of his resistance, the char-
acter of his interrogator, the significance and urgency of the collaboration sought,
and variations from time to time and place to place with regard to the overall
policies governing the treatment of prisoners. Both the prisoner’s compliance
and the cessation of the interrogation process without any compliance have oc-
curred after the application of only the mildest of these measures. On the other
hand, many prisoners have had “the whole book thrown at them.”

Purposes: To develop an intense concern with self; to make the vietim
dependent on the interrogator; to eliminate support of the victim’s resistance,
including mutual encouragement, praise, and blame from his fellows in terms
of the moral standards of his own group.

(@) Complete solitary confinement: The prisoner is held for a prolonged
period with no social contact whatsoever-—not even with enemy personnel.

(b) Complete isolation: The prisoner is held with no contact with his fellows.
The prisoner may live alone or together with his interrogator or with a guard.

(¢) Semi-isolation: Two prisoners (less frequently, 3 or 4) under similar
pressure are isolated from all others for prolonged periods. Frequently, one of
the pair is regarded as more disposed to capitulation and hence likely to influence
his partner in that direction.

(d) Group isolation: Small groups of prisoners (8 to 30) are held under
extremely crowded and difficult conditions, with no communication outside the
group. Individual prisoners are periodically pulled out for periods of intensive
interrogation in complete isolation. Scarcity of space, food, and clothing are
calculated to promote destructive competition and dissension among the group.
Frequently, harsh punishments are inflicted for “violations of rules,” which not
only are expected to condition cooperation but are also calculated to alienate
the members of the group from one another and to provoke fear of informers.
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2. Monopolization of aitention

Purposes: To fix the prisoner’s attention upon his immediate predicament and
discomforts. -

(e) Physical isolation: The prisoner is held in a small, bare, windowless
cell—sometimes in complete darkness.

(b) Other restrictions of sensory stimulation: The captors strive for control
over the sights, sounds, and feelings that the prisoner experiences. Potentially
gratifying or diverting sensations are reduced by denying the victim materials for
reading, writing, or diversion; restricting the pleasure of movement by for-
bidding exercise or even, in some cases, any deviations from a fixed posture;
serving monotonous food ; etc. Exceptions are experiences which may orient the
thoughts of the victim in accordance with some Communist purpose. Examples
are the provision of the prisoner with Communist reading material as the only
escape from boredom or worry ; the hearing of real or feigned cries of anguish
of another victim ; a visit from a “friendly” interrogator; ete.

(¢) Prolonged interrogation and forced writing: The thought and attention
of the prisoner are concentrated in the manner sought by the captor through
prolonged interrogation and through forced writing and rewriting of answers to
very general questions. (See also 3 (f), below.)

8. Induced debilitation, exhaustion

Purposes: To weaken mental and physical ability to resist.

(a) Semistarvation: Rations restricted to minimum necessary to maintain
life.

(b) Exposure: Subjection to intense cold, intense heat, or dampness.

(¢) Exploitation of wounds and induced chronic illness: Dysentery, colds,
skin disorders, and other chronic illnesses which do not present immediate
threats to the life of the prisoner are allowed to progress unchecked to keep the
individual in a state of intense discomfort and debilitation. Wounded prisoners
may be told they can be treated only after completing the interrogation.

(d) Sleep deprivation: The victim is robbed of sleep when he is forced to at-
tempt to rest in uncomfortable positions, with a minimum of protection from
cold, and on a hard, vermin-infested floor or platform. Sleep is frequently in-
terrupted by waking prisoners for interrogation or a “bed-check.”

(e) Prolonged constraint: Long periods of forced sitting or standing at atten-
tion or in other strained positions; confinement in a box, hole, or shackles per-
mitting only painful, unnatural postures.

(f) Prolonged interrogation or forced writing: Persistent interrogation for
many hours each day over a period of weeks or months; round-the-clock “con-
veyor belt” interrogation by successive interrogators; wearying, forced writing
and rewriting of answers to interminable repetitious guestions. (See also 2-c,
above.)

4. The cultivation of anziety and despair

Purposes: To develop disorganized and irrational responses; to make com-
pliance appear trivial in relation to the victim’s peril; to make eventual com-
pliance appear inevitable, with not even death possible as an avenue of escape.
(See also 5, below.)

(a) Threats of death: In addition to verbal threats, prisoners are forced
to dig their own graves ; undergo or observe fake executions; and to endure trial
and sentencing to death by fake tribunals.

(b) Threats of nonrepatriation: Prisoners are told they will never be re-
patriated unless they comply.

(e¢) Threats of punishment as a “war criminal” : Prisoners are told that they
will be considered “war criminals” until they comply; that they will be tried
as “war criminals’ ; that they will be turned over to the civilian population for
punishment.

(d) Threats of endless isolation: Prisoners are told that the interrogators are
not in a hurry; that they will be held continuously in isolation and constantly
interrogated until they capitulate.

(e) Vague threats: Threats may sometimes be vague, either with the inter-
rogator is veiling his threats in an attempt to maintain the fiction that he has

.4 benevolent interest in the prisoner, or when he is attempting to convey the
impression that a fate more terrible than words can express is in store for the
prisoner if he persists in resisting.



206 COMMUNIST INTERROGATION OF AMERICAN PRISONERS

(f) Threats against prisoner’s family: Some Korean war prisoners were told
that injury would be inflicted on their families by the Communist underground
in the United States if they did not cooperate. :

(g) Mpysterious changes of treatment or place of confinement: The POW may
frequently be moved from place to place, either temporarily or permanently
(“with belongings”) with no explanation as to the reason for the move. The
objective appears to be to make the prisoner anxious regarding the consequences
of the move. Great changes in treatment occur for no apparent reason. :

() Changes in questioning and interrogators: Interrogations frequently take
new and puzzling directions. Interrogators may frequently be changed.

5. Alternating punishments and rewards

Purposes : To “condition” the victim to comply; to hinder adjustment to pri-
vation ; to indicate possibilities of “a happy future” in captivity.

(a) Occasional “favors”: Almost never do the Communists allow the treat-
ment of the prisouer to be completely negative in tone for any long period of
time. Even when the most extreme deprivations are being inflicted, the prisoner
may well receive his customary tobacco ration; a surprisingly good meal; some
liquor in celebration of an American holiday; solicitous inquiries from his tor-
mentor; ete. The intent is probably to convince the prisoner that the Commu-
nists are really “good people,” to remind him of how pleasant things can be, and
to prevent him from completing an adjustment to “doing without” various com-
forts.

(b) Extreme fluctuations of interrogators’ attitudes: Interrogators will fre-
gquently switch from a calm or kindly manner to violent excoriations of the pris-
oner. Frequently, differént interrogators will take different attitudes. One,
sometimes appearing as of higher authority, will pretend to be the prisoner's
benefactor who does not quite approve of the methods of his subordinates.

(¢) Promises of improved conditions: Prisoners are told that they will be
given regular POW status, that their isolation will end, that they will receive
&mail, good food, medical attention, ete., if they comply with the interrogator’s

emands.

(d) Special promises: POW may be promised special jobs or privileged status
as rewards for cooperation.

(e¢) Rewards given for partial compliance : Most improvements of the prison-
er's condition are represented as a reward for cooperativeness. Short of com-
plete capitulation, and generally even then, rewards are trivial—cigarettes, 2
blanket, somewhat better food, or merly a good word from the interrogator.

(f) Tantalizing : Prisoners may be shown rewards (e. g., good food, pictures
of other POW at play, or a well-fed and well-groomed POW may be brought in),
which they are told will be given to them if they cooperate. Cigarettes may be
given in quantity, but matches withheld. Tasty food may be given, but in
miniscule quantities.

6. Demonstrating “omnipotence” and “omniscience” of captor

Purpose: To suggest futility of resistance.

(a) “Omniscience” : Painstaking efforts are made to collect minute facts about
the prisoner, his unit, his friends, and his previous life, generally. This informa-
tion is fed to the prisoner to bolster the interrogator’s assertions: “We know all
about you!” Useful information for this purpose is gained from fellow prisoners;
information given by the prisoner himself in prevoius interrogations and ques-
tionnaires; letters the POW has written or received; and United States news-
papers and radio broadcasts. The interrogators attempt to create the impression
that they already know the answers to all the questions they ask and that the
interrogation is “a test of the cooperativeness and veracity of the prisoner.”
Subjects are constantly accused of lying and being caught in lies.

(b) “Omnipqtence”: The prisoner is shown evidence, real or false, that other
POW have capitulated—especially those with whom the subject is-acquainted.
Other POW may be forced to tell him that resistance is futile. Interrogators
behave at all times as if cooperativeness on the part of the subject is taken for
granted. Refusals are reacted to with feigned surprise. Noncooperation is
treated as a strange and foolish aberration. Interrogators may make frequent
mgntion of the might of the Communists. Many heavily-armed guards are in
gv'l)dolence.) Strict obedience to many rules is required of the prisoner. (See alse

, below, :

7. Degradation

Purx_)o_ses: To make capitulation appear less damaging to self-pride than the
indignities and debasement inflicted because of resistance; to reduce the prisoner
to simple, “animal level” concerns.
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(a) Personal hygiene prevented: Facilities for maintaining bodily cleanliness
are withheld ; combs and shaving equipment are taken away ; in extreme instances
the individual may be forced to live in his own filth.

(b) Filthy, infested surroundings: The problem of personal sanitation is ag-
gravated by the deliberate choice of filthy, vermin- or rodent-infested places of
confinement.

(¢) Demeaning punishments: Slapping, ear-twisting, and other degrading, but
physically mild, punishments may be inflicted.

(@) Insults and taunts :» Interrogators verbally abuse the prisoner. An insult
which appears to affect the prisoner will be repeated, e. g., information regarding
the personal life of the prisoner which the interrogators possess from other sources
will be distorted so as to cast aspersions against his own or his wife’s morality ;
an ailment complained of may be falsely diagnosed as venereal disease.

(e) Denial of privacy: Prisoners may be subject to constant surveillance; if
vulnerable to embarrassment, they may be forced to perform private functions in
public.

8. Enforcing trivial end absurd demands

Purpose : To develop habit of compliance.

(@) Forced writing: Most POW are required to write and rewrite answers to
numerous questions—frequently, exceedingly trivial questions. They are given
only very general instructions and forced to rewrite answers over and over again
until “an acceptable” version is completed. 'In this way, the tendency to seek to
understand and satisfy the interrogator’s wishes is fostered.

(b) Enforcing rules: Numerous rules are stipulated (and punishments are
given for violations of rules which have never been stated). These rules may
even include the position which is to be assumed when sleeping, the prisoner be-
ing awakened if he changes position. Permission may be required from the inter-
rogator or guard for the performance of almost any act; to stand up, sit down,
sit in the sun, wash, or go to the latr.ne.

(¢) “Upping the ante”: Either at the outset of an interrogation, or when
faced with resistance to a consequential demand, the interrogators will pretend
that all the prisoner needs to do to end the interrogation is to comply with a
relatively trivial demand. In seeking a false confession, for example, the interro-
gator may ask a resistant prisoner to write a denial of the accusation, then suc-
cessively more and more detailed denials, and finally, to eliminate all the negative
statements in the denial, thus changing a *‘denial of charges” to a “confession of
their truth.” Similarly, in attempts to extract true information from prisoners
who maintain a rigid silence, the interrogator indicates that no information is
required from the prisoner, but that some simple statements are needed from
him “for the record” or to “insure that you are a pilot and not really a spy,” etc.
The interrogator may plead with the prisoner not to remain endlessly in solitary
confinement, or “be shot as a spy’”’ because of such a trivial matter.

SUPPLEMENTARY COMMENTS

Violence and torture

Physical violence and torture have not been included in the above list, despite
their frequent use by the Communists. This omission is intended to emphasize
the fact that physical torture is not an essential part of the Communist repertoire.
The available evidence suggests, in fact, that torture may intensify, rather than
weaken, the resistance of the prisoner and that more skillful and experienced
Communist interrogators avoid its use.

POW of the Communists are apt to encounter physical violence as a coercive
measure, however. This seems especially likely to occur (@) when a prisoner
displays unusually intense fear when threatened with violence; or (b) when the
interrogator is poorly trained, inexperienced, or sadistically inclined.

POW of the North Koreans, especially in very early stages of the war, were
more likely to encounter crude torture methods than the more calculated tech-
niques described in the above outline.

Relf-inflicted pain

Increased understanding of the patterns described above can possibly be gained
by noting one characteristic of these techniques: The emphasis in the pattern is
on the individual doing things to himself, rather than on things being done to
him,

The assertion that physical violence is not an essential element of these Com-
munst techniques should be qualified accordingly. In a way, it would be more
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accurate to say that external violence—external torture—is not essential to the

pattern, and in fact, seems to conflict with it. Self-inflicted torture is a fregueft

part of the pattern, however. Requiring the individual to stand at attention

for extremely long periods or to assume other strained, painful positions is the

typlcal form this takes.

" Self-inflicted pain has distinct advantages for rendering the subject coopera-
ve.

In the simple torture situation—the bamboo-splinters technique of popular
imagination—the contest is clearly one between the individual and his tormentor,
Can he endure pain beyond the point to which the interrogator is able to go in
inflicting pain? The answer, from the standpoint of the interrogator, is all too
frequently yes.

‘Where the individual is brought to inflict pain on himself, however, as when
he stands for long periods at attention, an intervening factor is introduced. The
immediate source of pain is not something the interrogator is doing ot the
victim, but something the victim is doing to himself. The contest becomes one
of the individual against himself. The motivational strength of the individual
is likely to exhaust itself in this internal struggle.

Bringing the subject to act against himself has other advantages to the in-
terrogator. As long as the subject can be brought to do this, there is no show-
down on the actual ability of the interrogator to injure the subject. Although a
few former victims assert that they continue self-inflcted tortures out of pride,
most have felt that something worse would happen to them if they disobeyed the
interrogator’s orders to assume some pain-producing position. More frequently
than not, the extent to which the interrogator was willing or permitted to in-
flict physical punishment actually was very limited. In most of the Korean and
Manchurian POW situations, it appears to have been limited to cuffs, slaps, and
kicks. Frequently, it seems to have been limited to shouted threats and insults.
Returnees who have undergone long periods of sitting or standing assert that no
conceivable experience could be more excruciating.

A corresponding advantage of self-inflicted torture from the standpoint of the
interrogator is that it is consistent with formal adherence to the mythical princi-
ples of legality and humaneness important to the Communists. These principles
are important in the interrogation situation itself; for example, in facilitating
the adoption of a positive attitude by the subject toward the interrogator and
the forces he represents. Adherence to these principles protects the interrogator
from potential punishment at some future time for mistreating prisoners. There
also is considerable propaganda advantage when victims are released if to be
truthful they must admit that the no violence was actually used against them.

As a reading of the outline of coercive techniques will disclose, this emphasis
on having the subject do things to himself, as against things being done to him,
is not confined to the matter of physical punishment. The techniques, in general,
seem to strive for a maximum enlistment of the subject’s energies in the en-
counter. The environment of the prisoner is structured so that it is next to
impossible for him to avoid thinking about things the interrogator wishes him to
thing about. He is led to ask himself the questions of fact that are of importance
to the interrogator. He himself must figure out what his crime was. He is
brought to develop in his own mind the consequences of continued resistance.
His own pride is the measure of the degradation he suffers. And, as is explained
later, his own guilt is likely to become the key factor in the outcome.

Ideological appeals

An almost universal feature of Communist interrogations is the frequent in-
jection of political and moral arguments. Appeals are made for the cooperation
of the prisoner on the seeming assumption that he accepts the Communist view-
point of the matter at issue. Almost all interrogations feature attempts by the
interrogator to arouse the class consciousness, the “love of peace,” or some similar
attitude of the prisoner as a basis for securing his cooperation. This aspect of
interrogation is necessary to the Communists when a confession is sought for
propaganda use, since the confession must include expressions of repentance and
other ideological references to fit its propaganda objective. In the case of interro-
gations of American POW by the Communists, when the interrogation objective
was true informaion, the use of these Communist politlcal appeals generally
seemed to hinder the attainment of the objective. The alien political appeal gen-
erally intensified the prisoner’s determination to resist. Not infrequently, it made
the interrogator appear a ludicrous figure for believing in cobvious absurdities.
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Mind reform

It should be pointed out, however, that much of the interrogation which captives
of the Communists experience is oriented toward gaining their total submission,
rather than any single act of collaboration. As Communist interrogators put it:
“You do not have the correct attitude. I am trying to help you adopt the correct
attitude. You must change your attitude.” The correct attitude, of course, in-
volves viewing everything from the Communist political and moral perspective.
It involves not only submitting to the expressed demands of Communist authority,
but learning to act in terms of correct anticipations of what its demands will be.
This is the broader concept of mind reform as it figures in the coercive interroga-
tions of individuals. Analogous measures are applied to groups within Com-
munist society and, through mass campaigns, to the society as a whole.

Much concern has been aroused by instances of victims of Communist coercion
continuing to show an apparent acceptance of Communist political and moral
beliefs for varying periods after they have been freed from coercion. Not even
in cases where individuals had some earlier predisposition to Communist ideology
is it readily comprehensible to many how these victims could have any feelings
other than hatred for everything for which the perpetrators of the abominable
outrages against them stood.

It is not the intention here to suggest that the behavior of these individuals, or
human behavior, generally, is other than an exceedingly complex matter. None-
theless, it is felt that a basic, readily understandable explanation of succumbing
to mind reform exists. This is a principle upon which communism, and all
states based upon terror, rely for whatever mobilization of the wills of their
subjects they can secure. Communist terror confronts the individual with a
choice between external punishment if he does or thinks what he regards as right,
and internal punishment (guilt) if he begins to do or think as the Communists
demand. One way out, of course, is for him to change his conscious ideas of
what is right and wrong to accord with that of the Communists. The heavy
emphasis in Communist coervice interrogation upon moral arguments attempts
to provide the victim with a new moral justification for his behavior.

Paradoxically, the more morally outrageous the Communist demand, the more
intense is the conflict for the individual when, as is almost inevitable under
intense duress, he contemplates the possibility that he may be forced to com-
ply. Similarly, the firmer the moral convictions of the victim, the greater is the
internal torment during the effort to continue resistance.

In different cases, the moral rationalizations of unwilling compliance are of
varying degrees of intensity. In some instances, reconciling the conflict may re-
quire only superficial rationalizations. In others, only by repressing intensely
held values can the individual avoid what for him is intolerable self-reproach.
How fundamental a self-delusion is required depends upon the nature of the
demands made upon the victim by the Communists, upon the thoroughness and
skill of the coercive tactics employed against him, and upon his own personality.
Some have been able to regard each particular demand for collaboration sepa-
rately and merely had to convince themselves that their submission was really
of no particular consequence. Thus, some victims of pressure for false germ
warfare confessions during the Korean conflict assured themselves that the con-
fessions they gave the Communists were not really of any value and there was
consequently nothing morally wrong with playing along to escape further duress.
Others, faced with demands they could not regard as other than intensely repug-
nant, could not escape remorse through so easy a rationalization.

In the latter event, there were three possible outcomes. Some continued to
draw sufficient strength from their self-esteem to continue resistance. Others,
though brought to capitulate, were able to accept and live with their feelings of
guilt. For others, only a reversal in consciousness of ideas of right or wrong
could make their capitulation appear tolerable.

Recovery of true consciousness in the last type of case has frequently oc-
curred as soon as the source of terror has been removed. In a very few cases,
mncluding the much publicized two most thoroughly brainwashed. recently re-
leased by the Chinese Communists, recuperation is slower.

To the extent that the discussion here is sound, three kinds of solution to
the individual’s problem exist. Guilt can be minimized. Guilt can be accepted.
Guilt can be avoided. All are possible. All are defensible.

Guilt can be minimized where the demands upon the individual are indeed
of trivial importance in relation to the costs of resistance. Not infrequently,
demands made by the Communists can legitimately be regarded as such. As has
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been pointed out above, pressing trivial demands is one of the Communist tech-
niques. Vainglorious behavior in such circumstances may eventuate in inglorious
consequences. When demands are not trivial, guilt can also be reduced by the
recognition that better men than oneself have had to bend before Communist
pressures.

Judgments of one’s own behavior are made in terms of one’s own standards,
however. Where an individual feels that he has yielded too much or too readily,
and feels compelled to judge himself harshly in terms of his standards, insight
into the dangers of deluding himself to escape this judgment may help protect him
from a more devastating outcome.

The most desirable solution for the individual, and for what he represents, is
the avoidance of guilt by resisting all efforts to force him into behavior contrary
to his beliefs. .

This paper assymes that an understanding of both the external and internal
pressures it has sought to describe will increase the ability of captives of the
Communists to attain this most desirable solution.
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